DUN & BRADSTREET CORP/NW Form 10-K February 29, 2012 Table of Contents

UNITED STATES

SECURITIES AND EXCHANGE COMMISSION

WASHINGTON, D.C. 20549

Form 10-K

Annual Report Pursuant to Section 13 or 15(d) of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934

For the Fiscal Year Ended December 31, 2011

Commission file number 1-15967

The Dun & Bradstreet Corporation

(Exact name of registrant as specified in its charter)

Delaware (State of incorporation) 22-3725387 (I.R.S. Employer Identification No.)

103 JFK Parkway, Short Hills, NJ07078(Address of principal executive offices)(Zip Code)Registrant s telephone number, including area code: (973) 921-5500

Table of Contents

Securities registered pursuant to Section 12(b) of the Act:

Title of each className of each exchange on which registeredCommon Stock, par value \$0.01 per shareNew York Stock ExchangePreferred Share Purchase RightsNew York Stock ExchangeSecurities registered pursuant to Section 12(g) of the Act: None

Indicate by check mark if the Registrant is a well-known seasoned issuer, as defined in Rule 405 of the Securities Act. Yes x No "

Indicate by check mark if the Registrant is not required to file reports pursuant to Section 13 or 15(d) of the Act. Yes "No x

Indicate by check mark whether the Registrant: (1) has filed all reports required to be filed by Section 13 or 15(d) of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934 during the preceding 12 months (or for such shorter period that the Registrant was required to file such reports) and (2) has been subject to such filing requirements for the past 90 days. Yes x No "

Indicate by check mark whether the registrant has submitted electronically and posted on its corporate Website, if any, every Interactive Data File required to be submitted and posted pursuant to Rule 405 of Regulation S-T during the preceding 12 months (or for such shorter period that the registrant was required to submit and post such files). Yes x No $\ddot{}$

Indicate by check mark if disclosure of delinquent filers pursuant to Item 405 of Regulation S-K is not contained herein, and will not be contained, to the best of registrant s knowledge, in definitive proxy or information statements incorporated by reference in Part III of this Form 10-K or any amendment to this Form 10-K. x

Indicate by check mark whether the registrant is a large accelerated filer, an accelerated filer, a non-accelerated filer, or a smaller reporting company. See the definitions of large accelerated filer, accelerated filer and smaller reporting company in Rule 12b-2 of the Exchange Act. (Check one):

Large accelerated filer x Accelerated filer " Non-accelerated filer " Smaller reporting company " Indicate by check mark whether the registrant is a shell company (as defined in Rule 12b-2 of the Exchange Act). Yes " No x

As of June 30, 2011, the aggregate market value of all shares of Common Stock of The Dun & Bradstreet Corporation outstanding and held by nonaffiliates* (based upon its closing transaction price on the New York Stock Exchange Composite Tape on June 30, 2011) was approximately \$3.710 billion.

As of January 31, 2012, 47,721,808 shares of Common Stock of The Dun & Bradstreet Corporation were outstanding.

Documents Incorporated by Reference

Portions of the registrant s definitive proxy statement for use in connection with its annual meeting of shareholders, scheduled to be held on May 9, 2012 are incorporated into Part III of this Form 10-K.

*Calculated by excluding all shares held by executive officers and directors of the registrant. Such exclusions will not be deemed to be an admission that all such persons are affiliates of the registrant for purposes of federal securities laws.

INDEX

PART I

Item 1.	Business	3
Item 1A.	Risk Factors	11
Item 1B.	Unresolved Staff Comments	19
Item 2.	Properties	19
Item 3.	Legal Proceedings	20
Item 4.	Mine Safety Disclosures	20

PART II

Item 5.	Market for Registrant s Common Equity, Related Stockholder Matters and Issuer Purchases of Equity Securities	21
Item 6.	Selected Financial Data	23
Item 7.	Management s Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations	26
Item 7A.	Quantitative and Qualitative Disclosures About Market Risk	73
Item 8.	Financial Statements and Supplementary Data	74
	Consolidated Statement of Operations and Comprehensive Income	77
	Consolidated Balance Sheets	78
	Consolidated Statement of Cash Flows	79
	Consolidated Statement of Shareholders Equity (Deficit)	80
	Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements	81
Item 9.	Changes in and Disagreements with Accountants on Accounting and Financial Disclosure	146
Item 9A.	Controls and Procedures	146
Item 9B.	Other Information	147

PART III

Item 10.	Directors, Executive Officers and Corporate Governance	148
Item 11.	Executive Compensation	148
Item 12.	Security Ownership of Certain Beneficial Owners and Management and Related Stockholder Matters	148
Item 13.	Certain Relationships and Related Transactions and Director Independence	148
Item 14.	Principal Accountant Fees and Services	148

PART IV

Item 15.	Exhibits and Financial Statement Schedules	149
	<u>SIGNATURES</u>	150
	Index to Exhibits	151

2

Page

PART I

Item 1. Business Overview

The Dun & Bradstreet Corporation (D&B or we or our or the Company) is the world's leading source of commercial information and insight of businesses, enabling customers to Decide with Confidence[®] for 170 years. Our global commercial database as of December 31, 2011 contained more than 205 million business records. The database is enhanced by our proprietary DUNSRight[®] Quality Process, which transforms commercial data into valuable insight which is the foundation of our global solutions that customers rely on to make critical business decisions.

D&B provides solution sets that meet a diverse set of customer needs globally. Customers use D&B Risk Management Solutions to mitigate credit and supplier risk, increase cash flow and drive increased profitability; D&B Sales & Marketing Solutions to provide services to enhance customers marketing databases to increase revenue from new and existing customers; and D&B Internet Solutions to convert prospects into clients by enabling business professionals to research companies, executives and industries.

Our Aspiration and Our Strategy

D&B is a company committed to delivering Total Shareholder Return (TSR). To achieve this objective, we remain focused on three key drivers of TSR over time: revenue growth; margin expansion; and maintaining a disciplined approach to deploying our free cash flow. These have been the central drivers of our success, and they will remain the key areas of focus for us going forward. We continue to execute our strategy in the following ways:

First, we remain focused on the commercial marketplace and continuing to be the world s largest and best provider of insight about businesses. This is reflected in our aspiration, which is To be the most trusted source of commercial insight so our customers can Decide with Confidence[®].

Second, maintaining our fundamental competitive advantage in the marketplace (i.e., data quality), we will continue to improve our data quality (better coverage and accuracy) and provide new sources of insight. To accomplish this, we are investing in a new technology platform that is scalable and far more agile, and will allow us to more readily provide innovative new products so we can meet emerging customer demands faster, and at a much lower cost over time.

Third, we will leverage our data assets to enhance our products and services within our three solution sets: Risk Management Solutions business (RMS), Sales & Marketing Solutions business (S&MS) and Internet Solutions. Our strategy relies on four core competitive advantages that support our commitment to driving TSR and our aspiration to be the most trusted source of commercial insight so our customers can Decide with Confidence[®]. These core competitive advantages include our:

Trusted Brand;

DUNSRight Quality Process;

Winning Culture; and

Financial Flexibility.

For the reasons described below, we believe that these core competitive advantages will continue to drive our growth and profitability going forward.

Trusted Brand

The D&B[®] brand dates back to the founding of our company in 1841. We believe that the D&B brand is unique in the marketplace, standing for trust and confidence in commercial insight; our customers rely on D&B and the quality of our brand when they make critical business decisions. The Hoover \$ brand is also very well respected within its customer segment and we will seek to further leverage both brands going forward.

DUNSRight Quality Process

DUNSRight is our proprietary quality process that powers all of our customer solution sets and serves as our key strategic differentiator as a commercial insight company.

The foundation of our DUNSRight Quality Process is Quality Assurance, which includes over 2,000 separate automated and manual checks to ensure that data meets our high quality standards.

In addition, our five DUNSRight Quality Drivers work sequentially to enhance the data and make it useful to our customers in making critical business decisions.

The process works as follows:

Global Data Collection brings together data from a variety of sources such as company trade data, banking information, court and legal filings, business registries, publications, telephone interviews and company financial statements, worldwide;

We integrate the data into our database through our patented **Entity Matching** process, which produces a single, more accurate picture of each business using proprietary methods that consider sound, meaning, geographic location, and unique semantic capabilities for complex challenges such as Asian writing systems;

We apply the **D-U-N-S[®] Number** as a unique and consistent means of identifying and tracking a business globally throughout every step in the life and activity of the business;

We use Corporate Linkage to enable our customers to view their total risk or opportunity across related businesses; and

Finally, our **Predictive Indicators** use statistical techniques to rate a business s past performance, to predict how a business is likely to perform in the future or to describe endemic risk.

Winning Culture

Our culture is focused on developing strong leaders, because we believe that great leadership drives great results, improves customer satisfaction and helps increase TSR. To build such leadership, we have developed and deployed a consistent, principles-based leadership model throughout our Company.

Our leadership development process ensures that team members, which include our management and employees, performance goals and financial rewards are linked to our strategy. In addition, we link a component of the compensation of each of our senior leaders to our overall financial results. Our leadership development process also enables team members to receive ongoing feedback on their performance goals and on their leadership. All team members are expected to focus on their own personal development, build on their leadership strengths and work on their areas of development.

We have a talent assessment process that provides a framework to assess and improve skill levels and performance and acts as a tool to aid talent development and succession planning. We also administer an employee engagement survey that enables team members worldwide to provide feedback on areas that will improve their performance, drive customer satisfaction and evolve our winning culture.

Table of Contents

Financial Flexibility

Financial Flexibility is an ongoing process that reallocates spending from low-growth or low-value activities to activities that create greater value for shareholders through enhanced revenue growth, improved profitability and/or quality improvements. We are committed through this process to examining how every dollar is spent and optimizing between variable and fixed costs to ensure flexibility in changes to our operating expense base as we make strategic choices. This enables us to continually and systematically identify improvement opportunities in terms of quality, cost and customer experience. In executing our Financial Flexibility process, we seek to improve, standardize, consolidate and automate our business functions.

Segments

Effective January 1, 2011, we began reporting our business through three segments:

North America (which consists of our operations in the United States (U.S.) and Canada);

Asia Pacific (which primarily consists of our operations in Australia, Japan, China and India); and

Europe and other International Markets (which primarily consists of our operations in the United Kingdom (UK), the Netherlands, Belgium, Latin America and our Worldwide Network).

The following table presents the contribution by segment to total revenue and core revenue:

	For the Y	For the Years Ended December 31,		
	2011	2010	2009	
Total Revenue:				
North America	71%	75%	78%	
Asia Pacific	15%	10%	8%	
Europe and Other International Markets	14%	15%	14%	
Core Revenue:				
North America	71%	75%	78%	
Asia Pacific	15%	10%	8%	
Europe and Other International Markets	14%	15%	14%	

Prior to January 1, 2011, we managed and reported our business globally through two segments:

North America (which consisted of our operations in the U.S. and Canada); and

International (which consisted of our operations in Europe, Asia Pacific and Latin America).

We conduct business internationally through our wholly-owned subsidiaries, joint ventures that we hold a majority interest in, independent correspondents, strategic relationships through our D&B Worldwide Network [®] and minority equity investments. Since 2000, we have entered into strategic relationships with strong local players throughout the world that we do not control and who have become part of our D&B Worldwide Network, operating under commercial agreements. Our D&B Worldwide Network enables our customers globally to make business decisions with confidence, because we incorporate data from the members of the D&B Worldwide Network into our database that is subject to our DUNSRight quality assurance standards, and utilize it in our customer solutions. Our customers, therefore, have access to a more powerful database and global solution sets that they can rely on to make their business decisions. Over the last few years, we have strengthened our position internationally through majority-owned joint ventures, for example, in China and India.

In connection with our strategy, we acquire complementary businesses, products and technologies. For example:

In 2009, we acquired substantially all of the assets of Bisnode s UK operations and a 100% equity interest in Bisnode s Irish operations (ICC) and we acquired a 90% equity interest in RoadWay

International Limited (RoadWay), the leading provider of integrated services of direct marketing in China. As part of the RoadWay transaction, D&B Huaxia, our existing joint venture company with Huaxia in China, transferred its Sales & Marketing Solutions business to RoadWay;

In 2010, we acquired a 100% equity interest in D&B Australia; and

In 2011, we acquired a 100% interest in MicroMarketing, a leading provider of direct and digital marketing services in China. Segment data and other information for the years ended December 31, 2011, 2010 and 2009 are included in Note 14 to our consolidated financial statements included in Item 8. of this Annual Report on Form 10-K.

Our Customer Solutions and Services

Risk Management Solutions

Risk Management Solutions is our largest customer solution set, accounting for 63%, 62% and 60% of our total revenue for the years ended December 31, 2011, 2010 and 2009, respectively. Within this customer solution set, we offer traditional and value-added solutions. Our Traditional Risk Management Solutions, which include our DNBi[®] product line, as well as reports from our database which are used primarily for making decisions about new credit applications, constituted 74% of our Risk Management Solutions revenue and 47% of our total revenue for the year ended December 31, 2011. Our Value-Added Risk Management Solutions, which constituted 20% of our Risk Management Solutions revenue and 12% of our total revenue for the year ended December 31, 2011, generally support automated decision-making and portfolio management through the use of scoring and integrated software solutions. See Item 7. Management s Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations of this Annual Report on Form 10-K for a discussion of trends in this customer solutions set.

Our Risk Management Solutions help customers increase cash flow and profitability while mitigating credit, operational and regulatory risks by helping them answer questions such as:

Should I extend credit to this new customer?

What credit limit should I set?

Will this customer pay me on time?

How can I avoid supply chain disruption?

How do I know whether I am in compliance with regulatory acts? Our principal Risk Management Solutions are:

DNBi, our interactive, customizable online application that offers customers real time access to our most complete and up-to-date global DUNSRight information, comprehensive monitoring and portfolio analysis. We are also focused on helping more customers protect their business from risk through additions to the DNBi suite of products including:

DNBi Professional, providing a simple three-step credit evaluation process to help small businesses make better credit decisions;

DNBi Corporate, offering flexible pricing options allowing credit departments of all sizes to get just the data and options they need; and

Portfolio Risk Manager for DNBi, a new module that allows DNBi users to create strategic one -click analytic reports to see risk and opportunity across their customer base;

Various business information reports (e.g., our Business Information Report, our Comprehensive Report, and our International Report, etc.) that are consumed in a transactional manner across multiple platforms such as DNB.com; and

eRAM, our enterprise solution for large global and domestic customers for automated decisioning and portfolio analytics. Certain solutions are available on a subscription pricing basis, including our DNBi subscription pricing plan. Our subscription pricing plans represent a larger portion of our revenue, provide increased access to our risk management reports and data to help customers increase their profitability while mitigating their risk.

Sales & Marketing Solutions

Sales & Marketing Solutions is our second-largest customer solution set, accounting for 30%, 29% and 28% of our total revenue, respectively, for each of the years ended December 31, 2011, 2010 and 2009. Within this customer solution set, we offered traditional and value-added solutions. Our Traditional Sales & Marketing Solutions generally consist of marketing lists, labels and customized data files used by our customers in their direct mail and marketing activities. These solutions constituted 36% of our Sales & Marketing Solutions revenue and 11% of our total revenue for the year ended December 31, 2011.

Our Value-Added Sales & Marketing Solutions generally include decision-making and customer information management solutions, including data management solutions like Optimizer (our solution to cleanse, identify and enrich our customers client portfolios) and products introduced as part of our Data-as-a-Service (or DaaS) Strategy, which integrates our data directly into the applications and platforms that our customers use every day. Customer Relationship Management (CRM) is our first area of focus, with D&B360, which helps CRM customers manage their data, increase sales and improve customer engagement. Beyond CRM, D&B Direct, a software Application Programming Interface (API), enables data integration inside enterprise applications such as ERP, and enables master data management. The vision for DaaS is to make D&B s data available wherever and whenever our customers need it, thereby powering more effective business processes.

The Value-Added Sales & Marketing Solutions constituted 64% of Sales & Marketing Solutions revenue and 19% of our total revenue for the year ended December 31, 2011. See Item 7. Management s Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations of this Annual Report on Form 10-K for a discussion of trends in this customer solutions set.

Our Sales & Marketing Solutions help customers increase revenue from new and existing customers by helping them answer questions such as:

Who are my best customers?

How can I find prospects that look like my best customers?

How can I exploit untapped opportunities with my existing customers?

How can I allocate sales force resources to revenue growth potential? Our principal Sales & Marketing Solutions are:

Our customer data integration solutions, which are solutions that cleanse, identify, link and enrich customer information with our DUNSRight Quality Process. Our D&B Optimizer solution, for example, uses our DUNSRight Quality Process to transform customer prospects and files into up-to-date, accurate and actionable commercial insight, enabling a single customer view across multiple systems and touchpoints, such as marketing and billing databases, and better enabling a customer to make sales and marketing decisions; D&B360[®], which integrates our data into third-party CRM applications; and D&B Direct, an API that enables developers to build D&B data into their enterprise applications.

Our Direct Marketing Lists, which benefit from our DUNSRight Quality Process to enable our customers to create an accurate and comprehensive marketing campaign.

Internet Solutions

Our Internet Solutions business provides highly organized, efficient and easy-to-use products that address the online sales and marketing needs of professionals and businesses, including information on companies, industries and executives, integration tools that bring this information into the day-to-day workflow of our customers, and research and advice regarding starting up and managing a business.

Internet Solutions, primarily representing the results of our Hoover s business, accounted for 7% of our total revenue for each of the years ended December 31, 2011, 2010 and 2009, respectively. See Item 7. Management s Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations of this Annual Report on Form 10-K for a discussion on trends in this customer solutions set.

Growth of our Internet Solutions business depends upon the development of improved and new products targeted to our primary customer segments, as well as the development of Internet products targeted to the needs of customer segments outside our core audience.

Hoover s, primarily a prospecting tool, provides information on public and private companies, and on industries and executives, sales, marketing and research professionals worldwide. The database includes industry and company briefs, information on competitors, corporate financials, executive contact information, current news, including social media and research, family trees, and contact information including biographies. Hoover s subscribers access the data online via the subscription service Hoover s OnlineAs part of our Strategic Technology Investment, which we refer to as MaxCV for Maximizing Customer Value, we are migrating customers to newer, and higher performing platforms, such as Hoover s, while we are shutting down legacy products that will not be supported by our new data supply chain.

Our Internet Solutions help customers convert prospects to clients faster by providing a workflow solution to answer questions such as:

How do I identify prospects and better prepare for sales calls?

Who are the key senior-level decision makers?

How does the prospect compare to others in their industry? Our principal Internet Solutions are:

Our subscription solutions delivered online through Hoover s Online (such as Researcher Prospector Relationship Manager, Executive, and our First Research industry data solution) and via electronic data feeds;

Our advertising and e-marketing solutions provided through www.hoovers.com, www.firstresearch.com and related Internet sites; and

Licensing of Hoover s proprietary content to third-party content providers. **Our Sales Force**

We rely primarily on our sales force of approximately 2,200 team members worldwide to sell our customers solutions, of which approximately 1,100 were in our North American segment and 1,100 were in our international segments as of December 31, 2011. Our sales force includes relationship managers and solution specialists who sell to our strategic and commercial customers, telesales teams, a team that sells to federal, state and local governments, and a team that sells to resellers of our solutions and our data. Our global sales force is also a source of competitive advantage, which allows us to effectively serve large, medium and small sized customers.

Our Customers

We believe that different size customers have different needs and require different skill sets to service them. Accordingly, we are organized to effectively serve each of our large, medium and small sized customers. Our principal customers are banks and other credit and financial institutions, manufacturers, wholesalers, retailers, government agencies, insurance companies and telecommunication companies, as well as sales, marketing and business development professionals. None of our customers accounted for more than 10% of our 2011 total revenue or of the revenue of our North American, Asia Pacific or Europe and other International Markets segments. Accordingly, neither we nor any of our segments is dependent on a single customer, such that a loss of any one would have a material adverse effect on our consolidated annual results of operations or the annual results of any of our segments.

Competition

We are subject to highly competitive conditions in all aspects of our business. However, we believe no competitor offers our complete line of solutions or can match our global data quality resulting from our DUNSRight Quality Process.

In North America, we are a market leader in our Risk Management Solutions business in terms of revenue. We compete with our customers own internal business practices by continually developing more efficient alternatives to our customers risk management processes to capture more of their internal spend. We also directly compete with a broad range of companies, including consumer credit companies such as Equifax, Inc. and Experian Information Solutions, Inc. (Experian), which have traditionally offered primarily consumer information services, but also offer products that combine consumer information with business information as a tool to help customers make credit decisions with respect to small businesses.

We also compete in North America with a broad range of companies offering solutions similar to our Sales & Marketing Solutions. Our direct competitors in Sales & Marketing Solutions include companies such as Equifax and infoGROUP. In addition, we face competition in data services from our customers own internal development and from data quality software solutions.

In our Internet Solutions, Hoover s competition varies based on the size of the customer and the level of spending available for services such as Hoover s Online. On the high end of product pricing, Hoover s Researcher, Hoover s Prospector and Hoover s Relationship Manager products compete with other business information providers such as infoGROUP. New, less established entrants are also pursuing some of these same customers. On the lower end of product pricing, our Hoover s Essential Ecommerce-enabled product, as well as the Hoovers Acquisition free site mainly compete with advertising-supported Internet sites, and other free or low-priced information sources, such as Yahoo! Finance and MarketWatch, Inc.

Outside the U.S., the competitive environment varies by region and country, and can be significantly impacted by the legislative actions of local governments.

In Europe, our direct competition is primarily local, such as Experian in the UK and Graydon in Belgium and the Netherlands. We believe that we offer superior solutions when compared to these competitors because of our DUNSRight Quality Process. In addition, the Sales & Marketing Solutions landscape is both localized and fragmented throughout Europe, where numerous local players of varying size compete for business.

In Asia, we face competition in our Risk Management Solutions business from a mix of local and global providers. For example, we compete with Sinotrust in China, which is majority owned by Experian, with Veda in Australia and with Experian in India. In addition, as in Europe, the Sales & Marketing Solutions landscape throughout Asia is localized and fragmented.

We also face significant competition from the in-house operations of the businesses we seek as customers, other general and specialized credit reporting and business information services, and credit insurers. For example, in certain international markets, such as Europe, some credit insurers have identified the provision of credit information as an additional revenue stream. In addition, business information solutions and services are becoming more readily available, principally due to the expansion of the Internet, greater availability of public data and the emergence of new providers of business information solutions and services.

As discussed in Our Aspiration and Our Strategy above, we believe that our Trusted Brand, our DUNSRight Quality Process, our Winning Culture and our Financial Flexibility form a powerful competitive advantage.

Our ability to continue to compete effectively will be based on a number of factors, including our ability to:

Communicate and demonstrate to our customers the value of our existing and new products and services based upon our proprietary DUNSRight Quality Process and, as a result, improve customer satisfaction;

Maintain and develop proprietary information and services such as analytics (e.g., scoring) and sources of data not publicly available;

Leverage MaxCV to significantly improve our value proposition for customers in order to make D&B s data available wherever and whenever our customers need it, as well as our brand perception and the value of our D&B Worldwide Network[®];

Maintain those third-party relationships on whom we rely for data and certain operational services; and

Attract and retain a high-performing workforce. **Intellectual Property**

We own and control various intellectual property rights, such as trade secrets, confidential information, trademarks, service marks, trade names, copyrights, patents and applications. These rights, in the aggregate, are of material importance to our business. We also believe that the D&B name and related trade names, marks and logos are of material importance to our business. We are licensed to use certain technology and other intellectual property rights owned and controlled by others, and other companies are licensed to use certain technology and other intellectual property rights owned and controlled by us. We consider our trademarks, service marks, databases, software, copyrights, patents, patent applications and other intellectual property to be proprietary, and we rely on a combination of statutory (e.g., copyright, trademark, trade secret, patent, etc.) and contract and liability safeguards for protection thereof throughout the world.

Unless the context indicates otherwise, the names of our branded solutions and services referred to in this Annual Report on Form 10-K are trademarks, service marks or registered trademarks or service marks owned by or licensed to us or one or more of our subsidiaries.

We own patents and patent applications both in the U.S. and in other selected countries of importance to us. The patents and patent applications include claims which pertain to certain technologies which we have determined are proprietary and warrant patent protection. We believe that the protection of our innovative technology, especially technology pertaining to our proprietary DUNSRight Quality Process such as our proprietary methods for data curation and Identity Resolution, through the filing of patent applications is a prudent business strategy, and we will continue to seek to protect those assets for which we have expended substantial capital. Filing of these patent applications may or may not provide us with a dominant position in the fields of technology. However, these patents and/or patent applications may provide us with legal defenses should subsequent patents in these fields be issued to third parties and later asserted against us. Where appropriate, we may also consider asserting or cross-licensing our patents.

Employees

As of December 31, 2011, we employed approximately 5,100 team members worldwide, of which approximately 2,500 were in our North American segment and Corporate and approximately 2,600 were in our remaining segments. We believe that we have good relations with our employees. There are no unions in the North American segment. Works Councils and Trade Unions represent a portion of our employees in our European and Latin American operations.

Available Information

We are required to file annual, quarterly and current reports, proxy statements and other information with the Securities and Exchange Commission (SEC). Investors may read and copy any document that we file, including this Annual Report on Form 10-K, at the SEC s Public Reference Room at 100 F Street, N.E., Washington, D.C. 20549. Investors may obtain information on the operation of the Public Reference Room by calling the SEC at 1-800-SEC-0330. In addition, the SEC maintains an Internet site at *www.sec.gov* that contains reports, proxy and information statements, and other information regarding issuers that file electronically with the SEC, from which investors can electronically access our SEC filings.

We make available free of charge on or through our Internet site (*www. dnb.com*) our Annual Reports on Form 10-K, Quarterly Reports on Form 10-Q, Current Reports on Form 8-K and amendments to those reports filed or furnished pursuant to Section 13(a) or 15(d) of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as amended, as soon as reasonably practicable after we electronically file such material with, or furnish the material to, the SEC. The information on our Internet site, on our Hoover s Internet site or on our related Internet sites is not, and shall not be deemed to be, a part of this Annual Report on Form 10-K or incorporated into any other filings we make with the SEC.

Organizational Background of Our Company

As used in this report, except where the context indicates otherwise, the terms D&B, Company, we, us, or our refer to The Dun & Bradstree Corporation and our subsidiaries. We were incorporated in 2000 in the State of Delaware.

Item 1A. Risk Factors

Our business model is dependent upon third parties to provide data and certain operational services, the loss of which would materially impact our business and financial results.

We rely significantly on third parties to support our business model. For example:

We obtain much of the data that we use from third parties, including public record sources;

We utilize single source providers in certain countries to support the needs of our customers around the globe and rely on members of our D&B Worldwide Network to provide local data in countries in which we do not directly operate;

We have outsourced certain portions of our data acquisition, processing and delivery and customer service and call center processes; and

We have also outsourced various functions, such as our data center operations, technology help desk and network management functions in the U.S. and the UK.

If one or more data providers were to experience financial or operational difficulties or were to withdraw their data, cease making it available, be unable to make it available due to changing industry standards, substantially increase the cost of their data, not adhere to our data quality standards, or be acquired by a competitor who would cause any of these disruptions to occur, our ability to provide solutions and services to our customers could be materially adversely impacted, which could have a material adverse effect on our business

and financial results. Similarly, if one of our outsource providers, including third parties with whom we have strategic relationships, were to experience financial or operational difficulties, their services to us would suffer or they may no longer be able to provide services to us at all, having a material adverse effect on our business and financial results. We cannot be certain that we could replace our large third-party vendors in a timely manner or on terms commercially reasonable to us. If we change a significant outsource provider, an existing provider makes significant changes to the way it conducts its operations, or we seek to bring in-house certain services performed today by third parties, we may experience unexpected disruptions in the provision of our solutions, which could have a material adverse effect on our business and financial results.

Our business performance is dependent upon successful implementation and the ongoing operation of our Strategic Technology Investment, and appropriate investment in our technology infrastructure thereafter, the failure of which could materially impact our business and financial results.

In February 2010, we announced a Strategic Technology Investment program, which we refer to as MaxCV for Maximizing Customer Value, aimed at strengthening our leading position in commercial data and improving our current technology platform to meet the emerging needs of customers. We will continue to rely in part on third-party providers to implement and update certain aspects of our technology infrastructure and to thereafter run certain of such operations both from within D&B and from their own remote locations. Upon completion of this investment, we expect that it will:

Simplify and re-architect our data supply chain in order to, among other things, supply intra-day updates;

Create a services layer to optimize access to our data for customers and third parties and to make it easier for us to innovate and develop new products;

Consolidate many of our legacy products to provide fewer but more impactful applications for customers;

Accelerate revenue growth in our North American segment upon the completion of the investment; and

Significantly reduce our technology costs upon completion of the investment.

We expect that MaxCV will have a total cost of approximately \$160 million in 2012. The project will largely focus on continuing to rebuild the data supply chain as well as introducing additional Web services. We expect MaxCV and the associated spending will be largely complete by the end of 2012. However, product and customer migration are now targeted to be concluded in the second half of 2013. We may experience additional costs that we do not currently foresee.

In the event we fail to execute on this investment in a timely manner and/or without interruption to service, including hiring and retaining appropriate technology personnel, engaging and managing third parties, re-architecting our data supply chain, and simplifying our product portfolio while migrating our customers to new products, and maintaining such data and technology operations on an ongoing basis, we will not achieve our expected revenue acceleration or growth, or the anticipated cost savings from this investment, and we could experience a significant competitive disadvantage in the marketplace, such as the inability to offer certain types of new services or to collect certain types of new data, which could have a material adverse effect on our business and financial results.

Our success depends in part on our ability to adapt our solutions to our customers preferences. Advances in information technology and uncertain or changing economic conditions are changing the way our customers use and purchase business information. As a result, our customers are demanding both lower prices and more features from our solutions, such as decision-making tools like credit scores and electronic delivery formats, and are expecting real-time data provided in a manner relevant to them. If we do not successfully adapt our solutions to our customers preferences, our business and financial results would be materially adversely affected. Specifically, for our larger customers, our continued success will be dependent on our ability to satisfy more of their needs by providing more breadth and depth of data and allowing them more flexibility to use our data through web services and third-party solutions. For our smaller customers, our success will depend in part on our ability to develop a strong value proposition, including simplifying our solutions and pricing offerings, to enhance our marketing efforts to these customers and to improve our service to them.

Table of Contents

Upon the successful completion of MaxCV, the failure to continue to invest in our business could result in a material adverse effect on our future financial results. Such investments may include: (i) our ability to successfully evolve our workforce away from those third parties who assisted us in the build of MaxCV, to internal employees who can successfully execute thereon; (ii) executing on, and mitigating risks associated with, new product offerings such as DaaS; and (iii) ensuring continued compatibility of our new platforms and technologies with our Worldwide Network partners and other affiliates.

We face competition that may cause price reductions or loss of market share.

We are subject to competitive conditions in all aspects of our business. We compete directly with a broad range of companies offering business information services to customers. We also face competition from:

The in-house operations of the businesses we seek as customers;

Other general and specialized credit reporting and other business information services; and

Credit insurers.

Business information solutions and services are becoming more readily available, principally due to the expansion of the Internet, greater availability of public data and the emergence of new providers of business information solutions and services. Large Internet companies can provide low-cost alternatives to data gathering and change how our customers perform key activities such as marketing campaigns. Such companies, and other third parties which may not be readily apparent today, may become significant low-cost or no-cost competitors and adversely impact the demand for our solutions and services, or limit our growth potential.

Weak economic conditions can result in customers seeking to utilize free or lower-cost information that is available from alternative sources such as the Internet and European Commission-sponsored projects like the European Business Register. Intense competition could adversely impact us by causing, among other things, price reductions, reduced gross margins and loss of market share.

We face competition outside the U.S., and our competitors could develop an alternative to our D&B Worldwide Network.

We face competition from consumer credit companies that offer consumer information solutions to help their customers make credit decisions regarding small businesses. Consumer information companies are seeking to expand their operations more broadly into aspects of the business information space. While their presence is currently small in the business information market, given the size of the consumer market in which they operate, they have scale advantages in terms of scope of operations and size of relationship with customers, which they can potentially leverage to an advantage.

Our ability to continue to compete effectively will be based upon a number of factors, including our ability to:

Communicate and demonstrate to our customers the value of our products and services based upon our proprietary DUNSRight Quality Process and, as a result, improve customer satisfaction;

Maintain and develop proprietary information and services such as analytics (e.g., scoring), and sources of data not publicly available, such as detailed trade data;

Demonstrate value through our decision-making tools and integration capabilities;

Leverage our brand perception and the value of our D&B Worldwide Network;

Continue to implement the Financial Flexibility component of our strategy and effectively reallocate our spending;

Obtain and deliver reliable and high-quality business and professional contact information through various media and distribution channels in formats tailored to customer requirements;

Adopt and maintain an effective information technology infrastructure, including our work under MaxCV, to support product delivery as customer needs and preferences change and competitors offer more sophisticated products;

Attract and retain a high-performance workforce;

Enhance our existing services and introduce new services;

Enter new customer markets; and

Improve our international business model and data quality through the successful management of the members of our D&B Worldwide Network and through our undertaking of acquisitions or entering into joint ventures or similar relationships. *Our business performance might not be sufficient for us to meet the full-year financial guidance that we provide publicly.*

We provide full-year financial guidance to the public which is based upon our assumptions regarding our expected financial performance. This includes, for example, assumptions regarding our ability to grow revenue, to grow operating income, to achieve desired tax rates and to generate cash. We believe that our financial guidance provides investors and analysts with a better understanding of our view of our near-term financial performance. Such financial guidance may not always be accurate, due to our inability to meet the assumptions we make and the impact on our financial performance that could occur as a result of the various risks and uncertainties to our business as set forth in these risk factors and in our public filings with the SEC or otherwise. If we fail to meet the full-year financial guidance that we provide or if we find it necessary to revise such guidance as we conduct our operations throughout the year, the market value of our common stock or other securities could be materially adversely affected.

We may lose key business assets or suffer interruptions in product delivery, including loss of data center capacity or the interruption of telecommunications links, the Internet, or power sources which could significantly impede our ability to do business.

Our operations depend on our ability, as well as that of third-party service providers to whom we have outsourced several critical functions, to protect data centers and related technology against damage from hardware failure, fire, power loss, telecommunications failure, impacts of terrorism, breaches in security (such as the actions of computer hackers), the theft of services, natural disasters, or other disasters. The online services we provide are dependent on links to telecommunications providers. We generate a significant amount of our revenue through telesales centers and Internet sites that we use in the acquisition of new customers, fulfillment of solutions and services and responding to customer inquiries. We may not have sufficient redundant operations or change management processes in connection with our introduction of new online products or services to prevent a loss or failure in all of these areas in a timely manner. Any damage to, or failure by our service providers to properly maintain our data centers, failure of our telecommunications links or inability to access these telesales centers or Internet sites could cause interruptions in operations that adversely affect our ability to meet our customers requirements and materially adversely affect our business and financial results.

A failure in the integrity of our database could harm our brand and result in a loss of sales and an increase in legal claims.

The reliability of our solutions is dependent upon the integrity of the data in our global database. We have in the past been subject to customer and third-party complaints and lawsuits regarding our data, which have occasionally been resolved by the payment of money damages. A failure in the integrity of our database, whether inadvertently or through the actions of a third party, which may be on the rise, could harm us by exposing us to customer or third-party claims or by causing a loss of customer confidence in our solutions. We may experience an increase in risks to the integrity of our database as we move toward real time data feeds, including those from

social media sources, upon the completion of MaxCV. We must continue to invest in our database to improve and maintain the quality, timeliness and coverage of the data contained therein if we are to maintain our competitive positioning in the marketplace.

We have licensed, and we may license in the future, proprietary rights to third parties. While we attempt to ensure that the quality of our brand is maintained by the third parties to whom we grant such licenses and by customers, they may take actions that could materially adversely affect the value of our proprietary rights or our reputation. It cannot be assured that these licensees and customers will take the same steps we have taken to prevent misappropriation of our data solutions or technologies.

Cybersecurity risks could harm our operations, the operations of our critical outsourcers, or the operations of our partners on whom we rely for data and to meet our customer needs, any of which could materially impact our business and financial results.

We rely upon the security of our information technology infrastructure to protect us from cyber attacks and unauthorized access. Cyber attacks can include malware, computer viruses, or other significant disruption of our Information Technology (IT) networks and related systems. Government agencies and security experts have warned about growing risks of hackers, cyber-criminals and other potential attacks targeting every type of IT system. We may face increasing cyber security risks, as we receive data from new sources, such as social media sites or through data aggregators who provide us with information.

If we experience a problem with the functioning of an important IT system or a security breach of our IT systems, the resulting disruptions could have a material adverse effect on our business. We also store sensitive information in connection with our human resources operations and other aspects of our business which could be compromised by a cyber attack. To the extent that any disruptions or security breach results in a loss or damage to our data, an inappropriate disclosure of confidential information, an inability to access data sources, or an inability to process data for or send data to our customers, it could cause significant damage to our reputation, affect our relationships with our customers, lead to claims against the Company and ultimately harm our business. We may be required to incur significant costs to protect against damage caused by these disruptions or security breaches in the future. While we have insurance coverage for certain instances of a cyber security breach, our coverage may not be sufficient if we suffer a significant or multiple attacks.

Our outsourcing partners are primarily responsible for the security of our IT environment and we rely significantly on third parties to supply clean data content and to resell our products in a secure manner. All of these third parties face risks relating to cyber security similar to ours which could disrupt their businesses and therefore materially impact ours. While we provide guidance and specific requirements in some cases, we do not directly control any of such parties IT security operations, or the amount of investment they place in guarding against cyber security threats. Accordingly, we are subject to any flaw in or breaches to their IT systems or those that they operate for us, which could materially impact our business, operations and financial results.

Our brand and reputation are key assets and competitive advantages of our Company and our business may be affected by how we are perceived in the marketplace.

Our brand and its attributes are key assets of the Company. Our ability to attract and retain customers is highly dependent upon the external perceptions of our level of data quality, effective provision of services, business practices, including actions of our employees, third-party providers and members of the D&B Worldwide Network, that are not consistent with D&B s policies and standards, and overall financial condition. Negative perceptions or publicity regarding these matters could damage our reputation with customers and the public, which could make it difficult for us to attract and maintain customers. Adverse developments with respect to our industry may also, by association, negatively impact our reputation, or result in higher regulatory or legislative scrutiny. Although we monitor developments for areas of potential risk to our reputation and brand, negative perceptions or publicity could have a material adverse effect on our business and financial results.

We rely on annual contract renewals for a substantial part of our revenue, and our quarterly results may be significantly impacted by the timing of these renewals or a shift in product mix that results in a change in the timing of revenue recognition.

We derive a substantial portion of our revenue from annual customer contracts. If we are unable to renew a significant number of these contracts, our revenue and results of operations would be harmed. In addition, our results of operations from period-to-period may vary due to the timing of customer contract renewals. As contracts are renewed, we have experienced, and may continue to experience, a shift in product mix underlying such contracts. This could result in the deferral of increased amounts of revenue into future periods as a larger portion of revenue is recognized over the term of our contracts rather than upfront at contract signing or the acceleration of deferred revenue into an earlier reporting period. Although this may cause our financial results from period-to-period to vary substantially, such change in revenue recognition would not change the total revenue recognized over the life of our contracts.

We may be adversely affected by the global economic environment.

As a result of the macro-economic challenges currently affecting the economy of the United States, Europe, and other parts of the world, our customers or vendors may experience problems with their earnings, cash flow, or both. This may cause our customers to delay, cancel or significantly decrease their purchases from us, and we may experience delays in payment or their inability to pay amounts owed to us. Our vendors may substantially increase their prices to us and without notice. Any such change in the behavior of our customers or vendors may materially adversely affect our earnings and cash flow. If economic conditions in the United States and other key markets deteriorate further or do not show improvement, we may experience material adverse impacts to our business, operating results, and/or access to credit markets.

Changes in the legislative, regulatory and commercial environments in which we operate could adversely impact our ability to collect, compile, use and publish data and could impact our financial results.

Certain types of information we collect, compile, use and publish are subject to regulation by governmental authorities in various jurisdictions in which we operate, particularly in our international markets. There is increasing awareness and concern among the general public, governmental bodies, and others regarding marketing and privacy matters, particularly as they relate to individual privacy interests and the ubiquity of the Internet. These concerns may result in new or amended laws and regulations that could adversely impact our business. In general, compliance with existing laws and regulations has not to date materially impacted our business and financial results. Nonetheless, future laws and regulations with respect to the collection, compilation, use and publication of information, and adverse publicity or litigation concerning the commercial use of such information could result in limitations being imposed on our operations, increased compliance or litigation costs and/or loss of revenue, which could have a material adverse effect on our business and financial results.

Our business relies on the availability of the Internet as it is currently configured and operated both to obtain data and services and to provide data and services to our customers. If the rules governing the operation of the Internet were to change, such as, for example, by permitting broadband suppliers to discriminate in providing access to their networks, this could have a material adverse impact on our business.

Governmental agencies may seek to increase the costs we must pay to acquire, use and/or redistribute data that such governmental agencies collect. While we would seek to pass along any such price increases to our customers or provide alternative services, there is no guarantee that we would be able to do so, given competitive pressures or other considerations. Should our proportion of multiyear contracts increase, our risk of having to incur such additional costs further increases. Any such price increases or alternative services may result in reduced usage by our customers and/or loss of market share, which could have a material adverse effect on our business and financial results.

Acquisitions, joint ventures or similar strategic relationships may disrupt or otherwise have a material adverse effect on our business and financial results.

As part of our strategy, we may seek to acquire other complementary businesses, products and technologies or enter into joint ventures or similar strategic relationships. These transactions are subject to the following risks:

Acquisitions, joint ventures or similar relationships may cause a disruption in our ongoing business, distract our management and make it difficult to maintain our standards, controls and procedures;

We may not be able to integrate successfully the services, content, products and personnel of any such transaction into our operations;

We may not derive the revenue improvements, cost savings and other intended benefits of any such transaction; and

There may be risks, exposures and liabilities of acquired entities or other third parties with whom we undertake a transaction, that may arise from such third parties activities prior to undertaking a transaction with us.

We have no direct management control over third-party members of the D&B Worldwide Network or other third parties who conduct business under the D&B brand name in local markets or who license and sell under the D&B name.

The D&B Worldwide Network is comprised of wholly-owned subsidiaries, joint ventures that we either control or hold a minority interest in, and third-party members who conduct business under the D&B brand name in local markets. While third-party member participation in the D&B Worldwide Network and certain of our relationships with other third parties are controlled by commercial services agreements and the use of our trademarks is controlled by license agreements, we have no direct management control over these members or third parties beyond the terms of the agreements. We license data to certain third parties to be included in the data solutions that they sell to their customers and such arrangements may increase as a percentage of our total revenue in the future. We do not have direct control over such third parties sales people or practices, and their failure to successfully sell products which include our data will impact the revenue we receive and could have a material adverse effect on our business and financial results. As a result, actions or inactions taken by these third parties may have a material impact on our business and financial results. For example, one or more third parties or members may:

Provide a product or service that does not adhere to our data quality standards;

Fail to comply with D&B brand and communication standards;

Engage in illegal or unethical business practices;

Elect not to support new or revised products and services or other strategic initiatives;

Fail to execute other data or distribution contract requirements; or

Refuse to provide new sources of data.

Such actions or inactions may have an impact on customer confidence in the D&B brand globally, which could materially adversely impact our business and financial results.

Our international businesses are subject to various risks associated with operations in foreign countries, which could materially adversely affect our business and financial results.

Our success depends in part on our various international businesses. For the three years ended December 31, 2011, 2010 and 2009, our businesses outside of North America accounted for 29%, 25% and 22% of total revenue, respectively. Our international businesses are subject to many of the same challenges as our domestic business, as well as the following:

Our competition is primarily local, and our customers may have greater loyalty to our local competitors which may have a competitive advantage because they are not restricted by U.S. and international laws with which we require our international businesses to comply, such as the U.S. Foreign Corrupt Practices Act (FCPA);

While our services have not usually been regulated, governments, particularly in emerging market areas, may adopt legislation or regulations, or we may learn that our current methods of operation violate existing legislation or regulations, governing the collection, compilation, use and/or publication of the kinds of information we collect, compile, use and publish, which could bar or impede our ability to operate and this could adversely impact our business;

Credit insurance is a significant credit risk mitigation tool in certain markets that may reduce the demand for our Risk Management Solutions; and

In some markets, key data elements are generally available from public-sector sources, thus reducing a customer s need to purchase that data from us.

In addition, the FCPA and anti-bribery and anti-corruption laws in other jurisdictions generally prohibit improper payments to government officials or other persons for the purpose of obtaining or retaining business. We cannot assure you that our policies and procedures will always protect us from acts committed by our employees or third party intermediaries. From time to time, under appropriate circumstances, we have undertaken and will continue to undertake investigations of the relevant facts and circumstances and, when appropriate, take remedial actions, which can be expensive and require significant time and attention from senior management. Violations of these laws may result in criminal or civil sanctions, which could disrupt our business and result in a material adverse effect on our business and financial results.

Our international strategy includes the leveraging of our D&B Worldwide Network to improve our data quality. We form and manage strategic relationships to create a competitive advantage for us over the long term; however, these strategic relationships may not be successful or may be subject to ownership change.

The issue of data privacy is an increasingly important area of public policy in various international markets, and we operate in an evolving regulatory environment. If our existing business practices were deemed to violate existing data privacy laws or such laws as they may evolve from time to time, our business or the business of third parties on whom we depend could be adversely impacted.

Our operating results could be negatively affected by a variety of other factors affecting our foreign operations, many of which are beyond our control. These factors may include currency fluctuations, economic, political or regulatory conditions, competition from government agencies in a specific country or region, trade protection measures and other regulatory requirements. Additional risks inherent in international business activities generally include, among others:

Longer accounts receivable payment cycles;

The costs and difficulties of managing international operations and strategic alliances, including the D&B Worldwide Network; and

The need to comply with a broader array of regulatory and licensing requirements, the failure of which could result in fines, penalties or business suspensions.

We may not be able to attract and retain qualified personnel, including members of our sales force and technology team, which could impact the quality of our performance and customer satisfaction.

Our success and financial results depend on our continuing ability to attract, retain and motivate highly qualified personnel at all levels and to appropriately use the time and resources of such individuals. This includes members of our sales force on whom we rely for generating the vast majority of our revenue, and members of our technology team on whom we rely to continually maintain and upgrade all of our technology operations and to maintain and develop our products. Competition for these individuals is intense, and we may not be able to retain our key personnel or key members of our sales or technology teams, or attract, assimilate or retain other highly-qualified individuals in the future. We have from time-to-time experienced, and we expect to continue to experience, difficulty in hiring and retaining employees, including members of our sales force and technology team, who have appropriate qualifications.

We may be unable to reduce our expense base through our Financial Flexibility, and the related reinvestments from savings from this program may not produce the level of desired revenue growth which would materially adversely affect our business and financial results.

Successful execution of our strategy includes reducing our expense base through our Financial Flexibility initiatives, and reallocating our expense base reductions into initiatives to produce our desired revenue growth. The success of this program may be affected by:

Our ability to continually adapt and improve our organizational design and efficiency to meet the changing needs of our business and our customers;

Our ability to implement the actions required under this program within the established time frame;

Our ability to implement actions that require process or technology changes to reduce our expense base;

Our ability to enter into or amend agreements with third-party vendors to obtain terms beneficial to us;

Managing third-party vendor relationships effectively;

Completing agreements with our local works councils and trade unions related to potential reengineering actions in certain International markets; and

Maintaining quality around key business processes utilizing our reduced and/or outsourced resources. If we fail to reduce our expense base, or if we do not achieve our desired level of revenue growth from new initiatives, our business and financial results would be materially adversely affected.

We are involved in legal proceedings that could have a material adverse impact on us.

We are involved in legal proceedings, claims and litigations that arise in the ordinary course of business. As discussed in greater detail under Note 13. Contingencies in Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements in Part II, Item 8. of this Annual Report on Form 10-K, certain of these matters could materially adversely affect our business and financial results.

Item 1B. Unresolved Staff Comments Not applicable.

Item 2. *Properties*

Our corporate office is located at 103 JFK Parkway, Short Hills, New Jersey 07078, in a 123,000-square-foot property that we lease. We renewed our lease on this property in 2011 for a term of eight years, with two five-year renewal options. This property also serves as the executive offices of our North American segment.

Our other properties are geographically distributed to meet sales and operating requirements worldwide. We generally consider these properties to be both suitable and adequate to meet current operating requirements. As of December 31, 2011, the most important of these other properties include the following sites:

A 178,000 square-foot leased office building in Center Valley, Pennsylvania, which houses various sales, finance, fulfillment and data acquisition personnel;

A 147,000 square-foot office building that we own in Parsippany, New Jersey, housing personnel from our North American sales, marketing and technology groups (approximately one-third of this building is leased to a third party);

A 78,000 square-foot leased office building in Austin, Texas, housing technology development, certain product development and sales operations;

A 79,060 square-foot leased space in Marlow, England, which houses our UK business, International technology and certain other International teams;

A total of 59,000 square-feet of leased office space in Australia, housing our Australian sales, marketing and technology groups; and

A 47,782 square-foot leased space in Dublin, Ireland, housing technology development, data operations and sales operations. In addition to the above locations, we also conduct operations in other offices across the globe, most of which are leased.

Item 3. Legal Proceedings

Information in response to this Item is included in Part II, Item 8. Note 13. Contingencies and is incorporated by reference into Part I of this Annual Report on Form 10-K.

Item 4. *Mine Safety Disclosures* Not applicable.

PART II

Item 5. *Market for Registrant s Common Equity, Related Stockholder Matters and Issuer Purchases of Equity Securities* Our common stock is listed on the New York Stock Exchange and trades under the symbol DNB. We had 2,375 shareholders of record as of December 31, 2011.

The following table summarizes the high and low sales prices for our common stock, as reported in the periods shown:

	2	2011		10
	High	Low	High	Low
First Quarter	\$ 86.45	\$ 76.98	\$ 83.37	\$ 69.31
Second Quarter	\$ 83.33	\$ 74.25	\$ 78.82	\$67.12
Third Quarter	\$ 76.79	\$ 61.06	\$ 74.54	\$65.90
Fourth Quarter	\$ 74.83	\$ 59.25	\$ 82.09	\$73.87

We paid quarterly dividends to our shareholders totaling \$70.4 million, \$70.0 million and \$71.5 million during the years ended December 31, 2011, 2010 and 2009, respectively. On February 6, 2012, we declared a dividend of \$0.38 per share for the first quarter of 2012. This cash dividend will be payable on March 14, 2012 to shareholders of record at the close of business on February 28, 2012.

Issuer Purchases of Equity Securities

The following table provides information about purchases made by us or on our behalf during the quarter ended December 31, 2011 of shares of equity that are registered pursuant to Section 12 of the Exchange Act:

Period	Total Number of Shares Purchased (a)(b)	Average Price Paid Per Share	Total Number of Shares Purchased as part of Publicly Announced Plans or Programs(a)(b)	Maximum Number of Currently Authorized Shares that May Yet Be Purchased Under the Plans or Programs(a)	Approximate Dollar Value of Currently Authorized Shares that May Yet Be Purchased Under the Plans or Programs(b)	
		(Dollar amounts in millions, except share data)				
October 1 - 31, 2011	331,556	\$60.32	331,556		\$	
November 1 - 30, 2011	327,733	\$ 67.07	327,733		\$	
December 1 - 31, 2011	311,712	\$ 70.08	311,712		\$	
	971,001	\$ 65.73	971,001	4,175,566	\$ 470.2	

(a) During the three months ended December 31, 2011, we repurchased 131,448 shares of common stock for \$9.2 million under our Board of Directors approved repurchase program to mitigate the dilutive effect of the shares issued under our stock incentive plans and Employee Stock Purchase Plan. This program was announced in May 2010 and expires in October 2014. The maximum amount authorized under the program is five million shares, of which 824,434 shares have been repurchased as of December 31, 2011. We anticipate that this program will be completed by October 2014.

(b) During the three months ended December 31, 2011, we repurchased 403,783 shares of common stock for \$24.8 million related to a previously announced \$200 million share repurchase program approved by our Board of Directors in February 2009. This program was completed in November 2011.

In addition, during the three months ended December 31, 2011, we repurchased 435,770 shares of common stock for \$29.8 million related to a previously announced \$500 million share repurchase program approved by our Board of Directors in October 2011. Although this share repurchase program has no expiration date and there is not currently a specific time frame within which we plan to complete this share repurchase program, we intend to continue our policy of returning excess free cash to shareholders in the form of share buybacks and/or dividends.

FINANCIAL PERFORMANCE COMPARISON GRAPH*

SINCE DECEMBER 31, 2006

In accordance with SEC rules, the graph below compares the Company s cumulative total shareholder return against the cumulative total return of the Standard & Poor s 500 Index and a published industry index starting on December 31, 2006. Our past performance may not be indicative of future performance.

As an industry index, the Company chose the S&P 500 Commercial & Professional Services Index, a subset of the S&P 500 Index that includes companies that provide business-to-business services.

COMPARISON OF FIVE YEAR CUMULATIVE TOTAL RETURN

AMONG D&B, S&P 500 INDEX AND THE S&P 500 COMMERCIAL &

PROFESSIONAL SERVICES INDEX

* Assumes \$100 invested on December 31, 2006, and reinvestment of dividends.

Item 6. Selected Financial Data

		2011		2010		2009		nber 31, 2008 r share d		2007)
Results of Operations:		,				í I	•			
Revenue	\$	1,758.5	\$	1,676.6	\$ 1	1,687.0	\$	1,726.3	\$ 1	1,599.2
Costs and Expenses		1,333.7		1,267.5]	1,222.5		1,256.6	1	1,173.6
Operating Income(1)		424.8		409.1		464.5		469.7		425.6
Non-Operating Income (Expense) Net(2)		(56.7)		(21.2)		(32.0)		(30.8)		0.7
Income from Continuing Operations Before Provision for Income Taxes and Equity in Net Income of Affiliates		368.1		387.9		432.5		438.9		426.3
Provision for Income Taxes(3)		109.2		137.9		112.1		128.0		135.8
Equity in Net Income of Affiliates		1.3		0.9		1.6		1.0		1.3
Equity in Net meone of Arminues		1.5		0.9		1.0		1.0		1.5
Income from Continuing Operations		260.2		250.9		322.0		311.9		291.8
Income from Discontinued Operations, Net of Income Taxes		0.0		0.0		0.0		0.7		5.4
Gain on Disposal of Italian Real Estate Business, Net of Tax Impact		0.0		0.0		0.0		0.4		0.0
Income from Discontinued Operations, Net of Income Taxes(4)		0.0		0.0		0.0		1.1		5.4
Net Income		260.2		250.9		322.0		313.0		297.2
Less: Net (Income) Loss Attributable to the Noncontrolling Interest		0.1		1.2		(2.6)		(2.4)		0.9
	¢	2(0.2	¢	252.1	¢	210.4	¢	210 (¢	200.1
Net Income Attributable to D&B	\$	260.3	\$	252.1	\$	319.4	\$	310.6	\$	298.1
Basic Earnings Per Share of Common Stock:										
Income from Continuing Operations Attributable to D&B Common Shareholders	\$	5.31	\$	5.03	\$	6.06	\$	5.65	\$	4.99
Income from Discontinued Operations Attributable to D&B Common Shareholders		0.0		0.0		0.0		0.02		0.09
Net Income Attributable to D&B Common Shareholders	\$	5.31	\$	5.03	\$	6.06	\$	5.67	\$	5.08
Diluted Earnings Per Share of Common Stock:										
Income from Continuing Operations Attributable to D&B Common Shareholders	\$	5.28	\$	4.98	\$	5.99	\$	5.56	\$	4.88
Income from Discontinued Operations Attributable to D&B Common Shareholders		0.0		0.0		0.0		0.02		0.09
Net Income Attributable to D&B Common Shareholders	\$	5.28	\$	4.98	\$	5.99	\$	5.58	\$	4.97
	Ŧ		Ŧ		Ŧ		Ŧ		Ŧ	, .
Other Data:		40.0		40.0		50.0		511		50.2
Weighted Average Number of Shares Outstanding Basic Weighted Average Number of Shares Outstanding Diluted		48.9 49.3		49.9 50.4		52.3 52.9		54.4 55.3		58.3 59.6
Amounts Attributable to D&B Common Shareholders		49.5		50.4		52.9		55.5		39.0
Income from Continuing Operations, Net of Income Taxes	\$	260.3	\$	252.1	\$	319.4	\$	309.5	\$	292.7
Income from Discontinued Operations, Net of Income Taxes	Ŧ	0.0	Ŧ	0.0	Ŧ	0.0	Ŧ	1.1	Ŧ	5.4
Net Income Attributable to D&B	\$	260.3	\$	252.1	\$	319.4	\$	310.6	\$	298.1
Cash Dividends Paid per Common Share	\$	1.44	\$	1.40	\$	1.36	\$	1.20	\$	1.00
Cash Dividends Declared per Common Share	\$	1.44	\$	1.40	\$	1.36	\$	0.90	\$	1.30
Other Comprehensive Income, Net of Tax	¢	0(0.0	¢	050.0	¢	202.0	¢	212.2	<i>•</i>	007.0
Net Income	\$ ¢	260.2	\$ ¢	250.9	\$	322.0	\$ ¢	313.0	\$ ¢	297.2
Foreign Currency Translation Adjustments, no Tax Impact Defined Benefit Pension Plans:	\$	(7.5)	\$	(0.3)	\$	43.2	\$	(70.8)	\$	20.5
Prior Service Costs, Net of Tax Income (Expense) of \$3.8, (\$7.8), (\$4.0), \$2.5, and (\$42.2) at December 31, 2011, 2010, 2009, 2008 and 2007, respectively	\$	(5.8)	\$	0.9	\$	18.1	\$	(3.8)	\$	80.3
Net Loss, Net of Tax Income (Expense) of \$76.6, \$15.2, \$6.3, \$184.4 and \$0.5 at December 31, 2011, 2010, 2009, 2008 and 2007, respectively	\$	(116.6)	\$	(1.4)	\$	(28.5)	\$	(287.3)	\$	(1.0)

Edgar Filing: DUN & BRADSTREET CORP/NW - Form 10-K

Derivative Financial Instruments, Net of Tax Income (Expense) of \$3.4 in 2008 and (\$0.1) in 2007	\$	3.0	\$	0.0	\$	0.5	\$	(5.4)	\$	(1.0)
Comprehensive Income, Net of Tax Less: Comprehensive Income Attributable to the Noncontrolling Interest	\$ \$	133.3	\$	250.1 0.8	\$ \$	355.3 (2.9)	\$ \$	(54.3) (2.9)	\$ ¢	396.0
Less: Comprehensive income Attributable to the Noncontrolling interest	¢	1.4	ф	0.8	¢	(2.9)	ф	(2.9)	\$	0.9
Comprehensive Income Attributable to D & B	\$	134.7	\$	250.9	\$	352.4	\$	(57.2)	\$	396.9
Balance Sheet:										
Total Assets(5)	\$ 3	1,977.1	\$	1,919.5	\$ 1	1,763.4	\$	1,586.0	\$ 1	1,658.8
Long-Term Debt	\$	963.9	\$	972.0	\$	961.8	\$	904.3	\$	724.8
Total D&B Shareholders Equity (Deficit)(5)	\$	(743.9)	\$	(677.6)	\$	(769.0)	\$	(856.7)	\$	(440.1)
Noncontrolling Interest	\$	3.7	\$	8.8	\$	11.7	\$	6.1	\$	3.6
Total Equity (Deficit)(5)	\$	(740.2)	\$	(668.8)	\$	(757.3)	\$	(850.6)	\$	(436.5)

(1) Non-core gain and (charges)^(a) included in Operating Income:

	For the Years Ended December 31,				
	2011	2010	2009	2008	2007
Restructuring Charges	\$ (22.1)	\$ (14.8)	\$ (23.1)	\$ (31.4)	\$ (25.1)
Impaired Intangible Assets	\$ (3.3)	\$ (20.4)	\$ (3.0)	\$ 0.0	\$ 0.0
Strategic Technology Investment or MaxCV	\$ (44.8)	\$ (36.5)	\$ 0.0	\$ 0.0	\$ 0.0
Settlement of Legacy Pension Obligation	\$ (5.1)	\$ 0.0	\$ 0.0	\$ 0.0	\$ 0.0
Settlement of International Payroll Tax Matter Related to a					
Divested Entity	\$ 0.0	\$ 0.0	\$ 0.0	\$ 0.0	\$ (0.8)

(a) See Item 7. included in this Annual Report on Form 10-K for definition of non-core gains and (charges).

(2) Non-core gains and (charges) ^(a) included in Non-Operating Income (Expense) Net:

	For the Years Ended December 31,						
	2011	2010	2009	2008	2007		
Effect of Legacy Tax Matters	\$ (7.1)	\$ (0.4)	\$ 1.0	\$ 1.2	\$ 1.6		
Strategic Technology Investment or MaxCV	\$ 0.0	\$ 0.3	\$ 0.0	\$ 0.0	\$ 0.0		
Gain on Disposal of North American Self Awareness							
Solutions business	\$ 0.0	\$ 23.1	\$ 0.0	\$ 0.0	\$ 0.0		
Gain (Loss) on Sale of Investment	\$(11.4)	\$ 0.0	\$ 0.0	\$ 0.0	\$ 0.9		
One-Time Gain on Hedge of Purchase Price of							
Australian Acquisition	\$ 0.0	\$ 3.4	\$ 0.0	\$ 0.0	\$ 0.0		
Gain Associated with Huaxia/D&B China Joint							
Venture	\$ 0.0	\$ 0.0	\$ 0.0	\$ 0.0	\$ 5.8		
Gain Associated with Beijing D&B HuiCong Market							
Research Co., Ltd Joint Venture	\$ 0.0	\$ 0.0	\$ 0.0	\$ 0.6	\$ 0.0		
Gain Associated with Tokyo Shoko Research/D&B							
Japan Joint Venture	\$ 0.0	\$ 0.0	\$ 0.0	\$ 0.0	\$ 13.2		
Tax Reserve true-up for the Settlement of 2003 tax							
year, related to the Amortization and Royalty Expense							
Deductions transaction	\$ 0.0	\$ 0.0	\$ 0.0	\$ (7.7)	\$ 0.0		
Settlement of Legacy Tax Matter Arbitration	\$ 0.0	\$ 0.0	\$4.1	\$ 8.1	\$ 0.0		
Gain on Disposal of Italian Domestic Business	\$ 0.0	\$ 0.0	\$ 6.5	\$ 0.0	\$ 0.0		

(a) See Item 7. included in this Annual Report on Form 10-K for definition of non-core gains and (charges).

(3) Non-core gains and (charges) ^(a) included in Provision for Income Taxes:

	For the Years Ended December 31,			ember 31,	/	
	2011	2010	2009	2008	2007	
Restructuring Charges	\$ 7.9	\$ 5.2	\$ 8.4	\$11.2	\$ 9.4	
Impaired Intangible Assets	\$ 1.2	\$ 7.6	\$ 1.2	\$ 0.0	\$ 0.0	
Strategic Technology Investment or MaxCV	\$ 10.5	\$ 8.3	\$ 0.0	\$ 0.0	\$ 0.0	
Settlement of Legacy Pension Obligation	\$ 1.9	\$ 0.0	\$ 0.0	\$ 0.0	\$ 0.0	
Gain (Loss) on Investment	\$ 3.5	\$ 0.0	\$ 0.0	\$ 0.0	\$ (0.3)	
Tax Benefit on a Loss on the Tax Basis of a Legal Entity	\$ 8.5	\$ 0.0	\$ 0.0	\$ 0.0	\$ 0.0	
Gain on Disposal of North American Self Awareness Solutions						
business	\$ 0.0	\$ (9.0)	\$ 0.0	\$ 0.0	\$ 0.0	
One-Time Gain on Hedge of Purchase Price of Australian						
Acquisition	\$ 0.0	\$ (1.3)	\$ 0.0	\$ 0.0	\$ 0.0	
Reduction of a Deferred Tax Asset Resulting from the Healthcare						
Act of 2010	\$ 0.0	\$ (13.0)	\$ 0.0	\$ 0.0	\$ 0.0	
Refund Claim on Legacy Tax Matters	\$ 0.0	\$ 13.8	\$ 0.0	\$ 0.0	\$ 0.0	
Gain Associated with Beijing D&B HuiCong Market Research Co.,						
Ltd Joint Venture	\$ 0.0	\$ 0.0	\$ 0.0	\$ (0.1)	\$ 0.0	
Effect of Legacy Tax Matters	\$ 12.0	\$ (0.5)	\$ (1.0)	\$ (1.2)	\$ (1.6)	
Gain Associated with Huaxia/D&B China Joint Venture	\$ 0.0	\$ 0.0	\$ 0.0	\$ 0.0	\$ (2.9)	
Gain Associated with Tokyo Shoko Research/D&B Japan Joint						
Venture	\$ 0.0	\$ 0.0	\$ 0.0	\$ 0.0	\$ (8.3)	
Settlement of International Payroll Tax Matter Related to a Divested						
Entity	\$ 0.0	\$ 0.0	\$ 0.0	\$ 0.0	\$ 0.2	
Settlement of Legacy Tax Matter Arbitration	\$ 0.0	\$ 0.0	\$ (3.1)	\$ (3.1)	\$ 0.0	
Benefits Derived From Worldwide Legal Entity Simplification	\$ 0.0	\$ 0.0	\$ 36.2	\$ 0.0	\$ 0.0	
Gain on Disposal of Italian Domestic Business	\$ 0.0	\$ 0.0	\$ 3.5	\$ 0.0	\$ 0.0	
Tax Reserve true-up for the Settlement of 1997-2002 tax years,						
primarily related to the Amortization and Royalty Expense						
Deductions/Royalty Income 1997-2007 transaction	\$ 0.0	\$ 0.0	\$ 0.0	\$ 0.0	\$ 31.2	
Tax Reserve true-up for the Settlement of 2003 tax year, related to						
the Amortization and Royalty Expense Deductions transaction	\$ 0.0	\$ 0.0	\$ 0.0	\$15.4	\$ 0.0	
Favorable Resolution of Global Tax Audits including the						
Liquidation of Dormant International Corporations and/or Divested						
Entities	\$ 0.0	\$ 0.0	\$ 0.0	\$ 22.7	\$ 0.0	
Interest on IRS Deposit	\$ 0.0	\$ 0.0	\$ 0.0	\$ 1.3	\$ 0.0	
Impact of Revaluing the Net Deferred Tax Assets in the UK as a						
Result of a UK Tax Law Change, Enacted in Q3 2007, Which						
Reduces the General UK Tax Rate From 30% to 28%	\$ 0.0	\$ 0.0	\$ 0.0	\$ 0.0	\$ (2.5)	

(a) See Item 7. included in this Annual Report on Form 10-K for definition of non-core gains and (charges).

- (4) On December 27, 2007, we sold our Italian real estate business for \$9.0 million, which was a part of our International segment, and we have reclassified the historical financial results of the Italian real estate business as discontinued operations. We have reflected the results of this business as discontinued operations in the consolidated statements of earnings for all periods presented as set forth in this Annual Report on Form 10-K. We have recorded the resulting gain of \$0.4 million (both pre-tax and after-tax) from the sale in the first quarter of 2008 in the consolidated statement of operations and comprehensive income.
- (5) See Note 1 to our consolidated financial statements included in Item 8. of this Annual Report on Form 10-K for information on our revised financial statements.

Item 7. Management s Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations How We Manage Our Business

For internal management purposes, we refer to core revenue, which we calculate as total operating revenue less the revenue of divested businesses. Core revenue is used to manage and evaluate the performance of our segments and to allocate resources because this measure provides an indication of the underlying changes in revenue in a single performance measure. Core revenue does not include reported revenue of divested businesses since they are not included in future revenue.

On July 30, 2010, we completed the sale of substantially all of the assets and liabilities of our North American Self Awareness Solution business. This business has been classified as a Divested Business. This divested business contributed 2% and 5% of our North America total revenue for the years ended December 31, 2010 and 2009, respectively. See Note 14 and Note 17 to our consolidated financial statements included in Item 8. of this Annual Report on Form 10-K for further detail.

On May 29, 2009, we completed the sale of substantially all the assets and liabilities of the domestic portion of our Italian operations. This business has been classified as a Divested Business. This divested business contributed 9% of our Europe and Other International total revenue for the year ended December 31, 2009. See Note 17 to our consolidated financial statements included in Item 8. of this Annual Report on Form 10-K for further detail.

We also isolate the effects of changes in foreign exchange rates on our revenue growth because we believe it is useful for investors to be able to compare revenue from one period to another, both with and without the effects of foreign exchange. The change in our operating performance attributable to foreign currency rates is determined by converting both our prior and current periods by a constant rate. As a result, we monitor our core revenue growth both after and before the effects of foreign exchange. Core revenue growth excludes the effects of foreign exchange.

From time-to-time we have analyzed and we may continue to further analyze core revenue growth before the effects of foreign exchange among two components, organic core revenue growth and core revenue growth from acquisitions. We analyze organic core revenue growth and core revenue growth from acquisitions because management believes this information provides an important insight into the underlying health of our business. Core revenue includes the revenue from acquired businesses from the date of acquisition.

We evaluate the performance of our business segments based on segment revenue growth before the effects of foreign exchange, and segment operating income growth before certain types of gains and charges that we consider do not reflect our underlying business performance. Specifically, for management reporting purposes, we evaluate business segment performance before non-core gains and charges because such charges are not a component of our ongoing income or expenses and/or may have a disproportionate positive or negative impact on the results of our ongoing underlying business operations. A recurring component of non-core gains and charges are our restructuring charges, which result from a foundational element of our growth strategy that we refer to as Financial Flexibility. Through Financial Flexibility, management identifies opportunities to improve the performance of the business in terms of reallocating our spending from low-growth or low-value activities to activities that will create greater value for shareholders through enhanced revenue growth, improved profitability and/or quality improvements. Management is committed through this process to examining our spending, and optimizing between variable and fixed costs to ensure flexibility in changes to our operating expense base as we make strategic choices. This enables us to continually and systematically identify improvement opportunities in terms of quality, cost and customer experience. Such charges are variable from period-to-period based upon actions identified and taken during each period. Management reviews operating results before such non-core gains and charges on a monthly basis and establishes internal budgets and forecasts based upon such measures. Management further establishes annual and long-term compensation such as salaries, target cash bonuses and target equity compensation amounts based on performance before non-core gains and charges and a significant percentage weight is placed upon performance before non-core gains and charges in det

performance objectives have been achieved. Management believes that by eliminating non-core gains and charges from such financial measures, and by being overt to shareholders about the results of our operations excluding such charges, business leaders are provided incentives to recommend and execute actions that are in the best long-term interests of our shareholders, rather than being influenced by the potential impact a charge in a particular period could have on their compensation. Additionally, transition costs (period costs such as consulting fees, costs of temporary employees, relocation costs and stay bonuses incurred to implement the Financial Flexibility component of our strategy) are reported as Corporate and Other expenses and are not allocated to our business segments. See Note 14 to our consolidated financial statements included in Item 8. of this Annual Report on Form 10-K for financial information regarding our segments.

Similarly, when we evaluate the performance of our business as a whole, we focus on results (such as operating income, operating income growth, operating margin, net income, tax rate and diluted earnings per share) before non-core gains and charges because such non-core gains and charges are not a component of our ongoing income or expenses and/or may have a disproportionate positive or negative impact on the results of our ongoing underlying business operations and may drive behavior that does not ultimately maximize shareholder value. It may be concluded from our presentation of non-core gains and charges that the items that result in non-core gains and charges may occur in the future.

We monitor free cash flow as a measure of our business. We define free cash flow as net cash provided by operating activities minus capital expenditures and additions to computer software and other intangibles. Free cash flow measures our available cash flow for potential debt repayment, acquisitions, stock repurchases, dividend payments and additions to cash, cash equivalents and short-term investments. We believe free cash flow to be relevant and useful to our investors as this measure is used by our management in evaluating the funding available after supporting our ongoing business operations and our portfolio of product investments.

Free cash flow should not be considered as a substitute measure for, or superior to, net cash flows provided by operating activities, investing activities or financing activities. Therefore, we believe it is important to view free cash flow as a complement to our consolidated statements of cash flows.

In addition, we evaluate our North America Risk Management Solutions based on two metrics: (1) subscription, and non-subscription, and (2) DNBi and non-DNBi. We define subscription as contracts that allow customers unlimited use. In these instances, we recognize revenue ratably over the term of the contract, which is generally one year and non-subscription as all other revenue streams. We define DNBi as our interactive, customizable online application that offers our customers real time access to our most complete and up-to-date global DUNSRight information, comprehensive monitoring and portfolio analysis and non-DNBi as all other revenue streams. Management believes these measures provide further insight into our performance and growth of our North America Risk Management Solutions revenue.

The adjustments discussed herein to our results as determined under generally accepted accounting principles in the United States of America (GAAP) are among the primary indicators management uses as a basis for our planning and forecasting of future periods, to allocate resources, to evaluate business performance and, as noted above, for compensation purposes. However, these financial measures (e.g., results before non-core gains and charges and free cash flow) are not prepared in accordance with GAAP, and should not be considered in isolation or as a substitute for total revenue, operating income, operating income growth, operating margin, net income, tax rate, diluted earnings per share, or net cash provided by operating activities, investing activities and financing activities prepared in accordance with GAAP. In addition, it should be noted that because not all companies calculate these financial measures similarly, or at all, the presentation of these financial measures is not likely to be comparable to measures of other companies.

See Results of Operations below for a discussion of our results reported on a GAAP basis.

Overview

Effective January 1, 2011, we began reporting our business through three segments:

North America (which consists of our operations in the United States (U.S.) and Canada);

Asia Pacific (which primarily consists of our operations in Australia, Japan, China and India); and

Europe and other International Markets (which primarily consists of our operations in the United Kingdom (UK), the Netherlands, Belgium, Latin America and our Worldwide Network).

We have reported financial results in this new segment structure beginning with the results for the year ended December 31, 2011 and have conformed historical amounts to reflect the new segment structure.

Prior to January 1, 2011, we managed and reported our business globally through two segments:

North America (which consisted of our operations in the U.S. and Canada); and

International (which consisted of our operations in Europe, Asia Pacific and Latin America). The financial statements of our subsidiaries outside of North America reflect a fiscal year ended November 30 to facilitate the timely reporting of our consolidated financial results and financial position.

The following table presents the contribution by segment to total revenue and core revenue:

	For the Y	For the Years Ended December 31,			
	2011	2010	2009		
Total Revenue:					
North America	71%	75%	78%		
Asia Pacific	15%	10%	8%		
Europe and Other International Markets	14%	15%	14%		
Core Revenue:					
North America	71%	75%	78%		
Asia Pacific	15%	10%	8%		
Europe and Other International Markets	14%	15%	14%		

The following table presents the contribution by customer solution set to total revenue and core revenue:

	For the Y	For the Years Ended December 31,			
	2011	2010	2009		
Total Revenue by Customer Solution Set(1):					
Risk Management Solutions	63%	62%	60%		
Sales & Marketing Solutions	30%	29%	28%		
Internet Solutions	7%	7%	7%		

Edgar Filing: DUN & BRADSTREET CORP/NW - Form 10-K

Core Revenue by Customer Solution Set:			
Risk Management Solutions	63%	63%	63%
Sales & Marketing Solutions	30%	30%	30%
Internet Solutions	7%	7%	7%

(1) Our divested businesses contributed 2% and 5% of our total revenue for the years ended December 31, 2010 and 2009, respectively. There were no divested businesses for the year ended December 31, 2011.

These customer solution sets are discussed in greater detail in Item 1. Business of this Annual Report on Form 10-K.

Within our Risk Management Solutions, we monitor the performance of our Traditional products, our Value-Added products and our Supply Management products. Within our Sales & Marketing Solutions, we monitor the performance of our Traditional products and our Value-Added products.

Risk Management Solutions

Our Traditional Risk Management Solutions include our DNBi[®] product line, as well as reports from our database which are used primarily for making decisions about new credit applications. Our Traditional Risk Management Solutions constituted the following percentages of total Risk Management Solutions Revenue, Total Revenue and Core Revenue:

	For the Y	Years Ended Decen	mber 31,
	2011	2010	2009
Risk Management Solutions Revenue	74%	74%	73%
Total Revenue	47%	46%	44%
Core Revenue	47%	46%	46%

Our Value-Added Risk Management Solutions generally support automated decision-making and portfolio management through the use of scoring and integrated software solutions. Our Value-Added Risk Management Solutions constituted the following percentages of total Risk Management Solutions Revenue, Total Revenue and Core Revenue:

	For the Y	ears Ended Decer	mber 31,
	2011	2010	2009
Risk Management Solutions Revenue	20%	20%	21%
Total Revenue	12%	12%	12%
Core Revenue	12%	13%	13%

Our Supply Management Solutions can help companies better understand the financial risk of their supply chain. Our Supply Management Solutions constituted the following percentages of total Risk Management Solutions Revenue, Total Revenue and Core Revenue:

	For the Y	For the Years Ended December 31,				
	2011	2010	2009			
Risk Management Solutions Revenue	6%	6%	6%			
Total Revenue	4%	4%	4%			
Core Revenue	4%	4%	4%			

Sales & Marketing Solutions

Our Traditional Sales & Marketing Solutions generally consist of marketing lists, labels and customized data files used by our customers in their direct mail and marketing activities. Our Traditional Sales & Marketing Solutions constituted the following percentages of total Sales & Marketing Solutions Revenue, Total Revenue and Core Revenue:

	For the Y	For the Years Ended December 31,				
	2011	2010	2009			
Sales & Marketing Solutions Revenue	36%	38%	40%			
Total Revenue	11%	11%	11%			
Core Revenue	11%	12%	12%			

Our Value-Added Sales & Marketing Solutions generally include decision-making and customer information management solutions, including data management solutions like Optimizer (our solution to cleanse,

identify and enrich our customers client portfolios) and products introduced as part of our Data-as-a-Service (or DaaS) Strategy, which integrates our data directly into the applications and platforms that our customers use every day. Our Value-Added Sales & Marketing Solutions constituted the following percentages of total Sales & Marketing Solutions Revenue, Total Revenue and Core Revenue:

	For th	For the Years Ended December 31,		
	2011	2010	2009	
Sales & Marketing Solutions Revenue	64%	62%	60%	
Total Revenue	19%	18%	17%	
Core Revenue	19%	18%	18%	

Our Critical Accounting Policies and Estimates

In preparing our consolidated financial statements and accounting for the underlying transactions and balances reflected therein, we have applied the significant accounting policies described in Note 1 to our consolidated financial statements included in Item 8. of this Annual Report on Form 10-K. Of those policies, we consider the policies described below to be critical because they are both most important to the portrayal of our financial condition and results, and they require management s subjective or complex judgments, often as a result of the need to make estimates about the effect of matters that are inherently uncertain. We base our estimates on historical experience and on various other factors that we believe to be reasonable under the circumstances. Actual results may differ from these estimates under different assumptions or conditions.

If actual results in a given period ultimately differ from previous estimates, the actual results could have a material impact on such period.

We have discussed the selection and application of our critical accounting policies and estimates with the Audit Committee of our Board of Directors, and the Audit Committee has reviewed the disclosure regarding critical accounting policies and estimates as well as the other sections in this Management s Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations.

Pension and Postretirement Benefit Obligations

Through June 30, 2007, we offered to substantially all of our U.S. based employees coverage under a defined benefit plan called The Dun & Bradstreet Corporation Retirement Account (U.S. Qualified Plan). The U.S. Qualified Plan covered active and retired employees. The benefits to be paid upon retirement are based on a percentage of the employee s annual compensation. The percentage of compensation allocated annually to a retirement account ranged from 3% to 12.5% based on age and service. Amounts allocated under the U.S. Qualified Plan also receive interest credits based on the 30-year Treasury rate or equivalent rate published by the Internal Revenue Service. Pension costs are determined actuarially and funded in accordance with the Internal Revenue Code. During 2010 in conjunction with a determination letter review, we updated certain portions of the U.S. Qualified Plan s cash balance pay credit scale, along with the minimum interest crediting rate, retroactive to January 1, 1997, to ensure that the plan complies with the accrual rules in the Internal Revenue Code. We received a favorable determination letter for the U.S. Qualified Plan in October 2010 in conjunction with these changes.

We also maintain supplemental and excess plans in the United States (U.S. Non-Qualified Plans) to provide additional retirement benefits to certain key employees of the Company. These plans are unfunded, pay-as-you-go plans. The U.S. Qualified Plan and the U.S. Non-Qualified Plans account for approximately 73% and 15% of our pension obligation, respectively, at December 31, 2011. Effective June 30, 2007, we amended the U.S. Qualified Plan and one of the U.S. Non-Qualified Plans, known as the U.S. Pension Benefit Equalization Plan (the PBEP). Any pension benefit that had been accrued through such date under the two plans was

frozen at its then current value and no additional benefits, other than interest on such amounts, will accrue under the U.S. Qualified Plan and the PBEP. Our employees in certain of our international operations are also provided with retirement benefits through defined benefit plans, representing the remaining balance of our pension obligations.

We also provide various health care for retirees. U.S. based employees, hired before January 1, 2004, who retire with 10 years of vesting service after age 45, are eligible to receive benefits. Postretirement benefit costs and obligations are determined actuarially. During the first quarter of 2010, we eliminated company-paid life insurance benefits for retirees and modified our sharing of the Retiree Drug Subsidy with retirees that were projected to receive. Effective July 1, 2010, we elected to convert the current prescription drug program for retirees over 65 to a group-based company sponsored Medicare Part D program, or Employer Group Waiver Plan (EGWP). Under this change, beginning in 2013, we will use the Part D subsidies delivered through the EGWP each year to reduce net company retiree medical costs until net company costs are completely eliminated. At that time, the Part D subsidies will be shared with retirees going forward to reduce retiree contributions.

The key assumptions used in the measurement of the pension and postretirement obligations and net periodic pension and postretirement cost are:

Expected long-term rate of return on pension plan assets which is based on a target asset allocation as well as expected returns on asset categories of plan investments;

Discount rate which is used to measure the present value of pension plan obligations and postretirement health care obligations. The discount rates are derived using a yield curve approach which matches projected plan benefit payment streams with bond portfolios, reflecting actual liability duration unique to our plans;

Rates of compensation increase and cash balance accumulation/conversion rates which are based on an evaluation of internal plans and external market indicators; and

Health care cost trends which are based on historical cost data, the near-term outlook and an assessment of likely long-term trends. We believe that the assumptions used are appropriate, though changes in these assumptions would affect our pension and other postretirement benefit costs. The factor with the most immediate impact on our consolidated financial statements is a change in the expected long-term rate of return on pension plan assets for the U.S. Qualified Plan. For 2012, we will use an expected long-term rate of return of 7.75%. This assumption was 8.25% in each of the years 2011, 2010 and 2009. The 7.75% assumption represents our best estimate of the expected long-term future investment performance of the U.S. Qualified Plan, after considering expectations for future capital market returns and the plan s asset allocation. As of December 31, 2011, the U.S. Qualified Plan was 53% invested in publicly traded equity securities, 44% invested in debt securities and 3% invested in real estate investments. Every one-quarter-percentage-point increase or decrease in the long-term rate of return increases or reduces our annual operating income by approximately \$3 million by increasing or reducing our net periodic pension income.

Changes in the discount rate, rate of compensation increase and cash balance accumulation/conversion rates also have an effect on our annual operating income. Based on the factors noted above, the discount rate is adjusted at each remeasurement date while other assumptions are reviewed annually. For our U.S. plans, every one-quarter-percentage-point increase or decrease in the discount rate reduces or increases our pension cost by approximately \$0.5 million. The discount rate used to determine pension cost for our U.S. pension plans was 5.06%, 5.72% and 6.10% for 2011, 2010 and 2009, respectively. For 2012, we decreased the discount rate to 4.05% from 5.06% for all our U.S. pension plans.

Differences between the assumptions stated above and actual experience could affect our pension and other postretirement benefit costs. When actual plan experience differs from the assumptions used, actuarial gains or

losses arise. These gains and losses are aggregated and amortized generally over the average future service periods or life expectancy of plan participants to the extent that such gains or losses exceed a corridor. The purpose of the corridor is to reduce the volatility caused by the difference between actual experience and the pension-related assumptions noted above, on a plan-by-plan basis. For all of our pension plans, total actuarial losses that have not been recognized in our pension costs as of December 31, 2011 and 2010 were \$1,093.8 million and \$902.7 million, respectively, of which \$879.9 million and \$703.8 million, respectively, were attributable to the U.S. Qualified Plan, \$120.2 million and \$105.2 million, respectively, were attributable to the U.S. Non-Qualified Plans, and the remainder was attributable to the non-U.S. pension plans. See discussion in Note 10 to our consolidated financial statements included in Item 8. of this Annual Report on Form 10-K. We expect to recognize a portion of such losses in our 2012 net periodic pension cost of \$26.4 million, \$6.9 million and \$1.2 million, respectively, in 2011. The higher amortization of actuarial loss in 2012 for the U.S. Qualified plan, which will be included in our pension cost in 2012, is primarily due to a lower discount rate and higher unrecognized actuarial loss subject to amortization in 2012 for the U.S. Qualified Plan related to the investment loss from 2008.

Differences between the expected long-term rate of return assumption and actual experience could affect our net periodic pension cost. For our pension plans, we recorded net pension periodic cost of \$7.1 million, \$5.8 million and \$6.0 million for the years ended December 31, 2011, 2010 and 2009, respectively. A major component of the net pension periodic cost is the expected return on plan assets, which was \$110.4 million, \$113.4 million and \$115.2 million for the years ended December 31, 2011, 2010 and 2009, respectively. The expected return on plan assets was determined by multiplying the expected long-term rate of return assumption by the market-related value of plan assets. The market-related value of plan assets recognizes asset gains and losses over five years to reduce the effects of short-term market fluctuations on net periodic cost. For our pension plans we recorded: (i) for the year ended December 31, 2011, a total investment gain of \$39.3 million which was comprised of a gain of \$27.7 million in our U.S. Qualified Plan and a gain of \$11.6 million in our non-U.S. plans; (ii) for the year ended December 31, 2009, a total investment gain of \$191.5 million which was comprised of a gain of \$162.4 million in our U.S. Qualified Plan and a gain of \$29.1 million in our non-U.S. plans. At January 1, 2012, the market-related value of plan assets of our U.S. Qualified Plan and a gain of \$29.1 million in our non-U.S. plans. At January 1, 2012, the market-related value of plan assets of our U.S. Qualified Plan and the non-U.S. plans was \$1,166.4 million and \$194.5 million, respectively, compared with the fair value of its plan assets of \$1,056.5 million and \$191.6 million, respectively.

Changes in the funded status of our pension plans could result in fluctuation in our shareholders equity (deficit). We are required to recognize the funded status of our benefit plans as a liability or an asset, on a plan-by-plan basis with an offsetting adjustment to Accumulated Other Comprehensive Income (AOCI), in our shareholders equity (deficit), net of tax. Accordingly, the amounts recognized in equity represent unrecognized gains/losses and prior service costs. These unrecognized gains/losses and prior service costs are amortized out of equity (deficit) based on an actuarial calculation each period. Gains/losses and prior service costs that arise during the year are recognized as a component of Other Comprehensive Income (OCI) which is then reflected in AOCI. As a result, we recorded a net loss of \$122.4 million and \$0.5 million in OCI, net of applicable tax, in the years ended December 31, 2011 and 2010, respectively. In addition, \$9.1 million was recorded to AOCI in 2010 related to a tax adjustment associated with the enactment of the Health Care and Education Reconciliation Act. The increase of the loss in 2011 was primarily due to the deterioration of the funded status for the U.S. Qualified Plan and U.S. Non-Qualified Plans at December 31, 2011. Funded status for our global pension plans was a deficit of \$589.4 million at December 31, 2011 compared to \$431.2 million at December 31, 2010, driven by worse asset performance for our U.S. Qualified Plan and the impact of assumption changes for our U.S. Qualified Plan and U.S. Non-Qualified Plans. The funded status for our U.S. Qualified Plan was a deficit of \$290.0 million at December 31, 2011 compared to a deficit of \$133.2 million at December 31, 2010.

For information on pension and postretirement benefit plan contribution requirements, please see Future Liquidity Sources and Uses of Funds Pension Plan and Postretirement Benefit Plan Contribution Requirements. See Note 10 to our consolidated financial statements included in Item 8. of this Annual Report on Form 10-K for more information regarding costs of, and assumptions for, our pension and postretirement benefit obligations and costs.

Income Taxes and Tax Contingencies

In determining taxable income for financial statement purposes, we must make certain estimates and judgments. These estimates and judgments affect the calculation of certain tax liabilities and the determination of the recoverability of certain of the deferred tax assets, which arise from temporary differences between the tax and financial statement recognition of revenue and expense.

In evaluating our ability to recover our deferred tax assets we consider all available positive and negative evidence including our past operating results, the existence of cumulative losses in the most recent years and our forecast of future taxable income. In estimating future taxable income, we develop assumptions including the amount of future pre-tax operating income, the reversal of temporary differences and the implementation of feasible and prudent tax planning strategies. These assumptions require significant judgment about the forecasts of future taxable income and are consistent with the plans and estimates we are using to manage the underlying businesses.

We currently have recorded valuation allowances that we will maintain until it is more likely than not the deferred tax assets will be realized. Our income tax expense recorded in the future may be reduced to the extent of decreases in our valuation allowances. The realization of our remaining deferred tax assets is primarily dependent on future taxable income in the appropriate jurisdiction. Any reduction in future taxable income may require that we record an additional valuation allowance against our deferred tax assets. An increase in the valuation allowance could result in additional income tax expense in such period and could have a significant impact on our future earnings. Changes in tax laws and rates could also affect recorded deferred tax assets and liabilities in the future. Management records the effect of a tax rate or law change on our deferred tax assets and liabilities in the period of enactment. Future tax rate or law changes could have a material effect on our financial condition, results of operations or cash flows.

In addition, the calculation of our tax liabilities involves dealing with uncertainties in the application of complex tax regulations in a multitude of jurisdictions across our global operations. We recognize potential liabilities and record tax liabilities for anticipated tax audit issues in the U.S. and other tax jurisdictions based on our estimate of whether, and the extent to which, additional taxes will be due. These tax liabilities are reflected net of related tax loss carryforwards. We adjust these reserves in light of changing facts and circumstances; however, due to the complexity of some of these uncertainties, the ultimate resolution may result in a payment that is materially different from our current estimate of the tax liabilities. If our estimate of tax liabilities proves to be less than the ultimate assessment, an additional charge to expense would result. If payment of these amounts ultimately proves to be less than the recorded amounts, the reversal of the liabilities would result in tax benefits being recognized in the period when we determine the liabilities are no longer necessary.

Revenue Recognition

Revenue is recognized when the following four conditions are met:

Persuasive evidence of an arrangement exists;

The contract fee is fixed and determinable;

Delivery or performance has occurred; and

Collectability is reasonably assured.

If at the outset of an arrangement we determine that collectability is not reasonably assured, revenue is deferred until the earlier of when collectability becomes probable or the receipt of payment. If there is

uncertainty as to the customer s acceptance of our deliverables, revenue is not recognized until the earlier of receipt of customer acceptance or expiration of the acceptance period. If at the outset of an arrangement we determine that the arrangement fee is not fixed or determinable, revenue is deferred until the arrangement fee becomes fixed or determinable, assuming all other revenue recognition criteria have been met.

Our Risk Management Solutions are generally sold under fixed price subscription contracts that allow customers unlimited access to risk information. Revenue on this type of contract is recognized ratably over the term of the contract, which is generally one year.

Risk information is also sold using monthly or annual contracts that allow customers to purchase our risk information up to the contract amount based on an agreed price list. Once the contract amount is fully used, additional risk information can be purchased at per-item prices which may be different than those in the original contract. Revenue on these contracts is recognized on a per-item basis as information is purchased and delivered to the customer. If customers do not use the full amount of their contract and forfeit the unused portion, we recognize the forfeited amount as revenue at contract expiration.

Where a data file of risk information is sold with periodic updates to that information, a portion of the revenue related to the updates is deferred as a liability on the balance sheet and recognized as the updates are delivered, usually on a quarterly or monthly basis over the term of the contract.

Revenue related to services, such as monitoring, is recognized ratably over the period of performance.

Sales & Marketing Solutions that provide continuous access to our marketing information and business reference databases may include access or hosting fees which are sold on a subscription basis. Revenue is recognized ratably over the term of the contract, which is typically one year.

Where a data file of marketing information is sold, we recognize revenue upon delivery of the marketing data file to the customer. If the contract provides for periodic updates to that marketing data file, the portion of the revenue related to updates is deferred as a liability on the balance sheet and recognized as the updates are delivered, usually on a quarterly or monthly basis, over the term of the contract.

Internet Solutions represent the results of our Hoover s business, including our First Research division. Hoover s and First Research provide subscription solutions that allow continuous access to our business information databases. Revenue is recognized ratably over the term of the contract, which is generally one year. Any additional solutions purchased are recognized upon delivery to the customer.

Sales of software that are considered to be more than incidental are recognized in revenue when a non-cancelable license agreement has been signed and the software has been shipped and installed, if required.

Revenue from consulting and training services is recognized as the services are performed.

Multiple Element Arrangements

Effective January 1, 2011, we adopted Accounting Standards Update (ASU) 2009-13, Revenue Recognition Multiple-Deliverable Revenue Arrangements, which amends guidance in Accounting Standards Codification (ASC) 605-25, Revenue Recognition: Multiple-Element Arrangements, on a prospective basis for all new or materially modified arrangements entered into on or after that date. The new standard:

Provides updated guidance on whether multiple deliverables exist, how the elements in an arrangement should be separated, and how the consideration should be allocated;

Requires an entity to allocate revenue in an arrangement using the best estimated selling prices (BESP) of each element if a vendor does not have vendor-specific objective evidence of selling prices (VSOE) or third-party evidence of selling price (TPE); and

Eliminates the use of the residual method and requires a vendor to allocate revenue using the relative selling price method.

We have certain solution offerings that are sold as multi-element arrangements. The multiple element arrangements or deliverables may include access to our business information database, information data files, periodic data refreshes, software and services. We evaluate each deliverable in an arrangement to determine whether it represents a separate unit of accounting. Most product and service deliverables qualify as separate units of accounting and can be sold standalone or in various combinations across our markets. A deliverable constitutes a separate unit of accounting when it has standalone value and there are no customer-negotiated refunds or return rights for the delivered items. If the arrangement includes a customer-negotiated refund or return right relative to the delivered items, and the delivery and performance of the undelivered item is considered probable and substantially in our control, the delivered item constitutes a separate unit of accounting. The new guidance requires for deliverables with standalone value in a multi-element arrangement for which revenue was previously deferred due to undelivered elements not having fair value of selling price to be separated and recognized as delivered, rather than over the longest service delivery period as a single unit with other elements in the arrangement.

If the deliverable or a group of deliverables meets the separation criteria, the total arrangement consideration is allocated to each unit of accounting based on its relative selling price. The amount of arrangement consideration that is allocated to a delivered unit of accounting is limited to the amount that is not contingent upon the delivery of another unit of accounting.

We determine the selling price for each deliverable using VSOE, if it exists, TPE if VSOE does not exist, or BESP if neither VSOE nor TPE exist. Revenue allocated to each element is then recognized when the basic revenue recognition criteria are met for each element.

Consistent with our methodology under the previous accounting guidance, we determine VSOE of a deliverable by monitoring the price at which we sell the deliverable on a standalone basis to third parties or from the stated renewal rate for the elements contained in the initial arrangement. In certain instances, we are not able to establish VSOE for all deliverables in an arrangement with multiple elements. This may be due to us infrequently selling each element separately, not pricing products or services within a set range, or only having a limited sales history. Where we are unable to establish VSOE, we may use the price at which we or a third party sell a similar product to similarly situated customers on a standalone basis. Generally, our offerings contain a level of differentiation such that comparable pricing of solutions with similar functionality or delivery cannot be obtained. Furthermore, we are rarely able to reliably determine what similar competitors selling prices are on a standalone basis. Therefore, we typically are not able to determine TPE of selling price.

When we are unable to establish selling prices by using VSOE or TPE, we establish the BESP in our allocation of arrangement consideration. The objective of BESP is to determine the price at which we would transact a sale if the solution were sold on a standalone basis. The determination of BESP is based on our review of available data points and consideration of factors such as but not limited to pricing practices, our growth strategy, geographies, and customer segment and market conditions. The determination of BESP is made through consultation with and formal approval of our management, taking into consideration our go-to-market strategy.

We regularly review VSOE and have a review process for TPE and BESP and maintain internal controls over the establishment and updates of these estimates.

The adoption of this new authoritative guidance did not have a material impact on our consolidated financial statements.

Prior to January 1, 2011 and pursuant to the previous accounting standards, we allocated revenue in a multiple element arrangement to each deliverable based on its relative fair value. If we did not have fair value for the delivered items, the contract fee was allocated to the undelivered items based on their fair values and the remaining residual amount, if any, was allocated to the delivered items. After the arrangement consideration, we applied the appropriate revenue recognition method from those described above for each unit of accounting,

assuming all other revenue recognition criteria were met. All deliverables that did not meet the separation criteria were combined with an undelivered unit of accounting. We generally recognized revenue for a combined unit of accounting based on the method most appropriate for the last delivered item.

Deferred revenue consists of amounts billed in excess of revenue recognized on sales of our information solutions and generally relates to deferral of subscription revenue. Deferred revenue is included in current liabilities in the balance sheet and is subsequently recognized as revenue in accordance with our revenue recognition policies.

We record revenue on a net basis for those sales where we act as an agent or broker in the transaction.

Goodwill and Other Intangible Assets

Goodwill represents the excess of costs over fair value of assets of businesses acquired. Goodwill and intangibles with an indefinite life are not subject to regular periodic amortization. Instead, the carrying amount of the goodwill and indefinite-lived intangibles is tested for impairment at least annually, and between annual tests if events or circumstances warrant such a test. An impairment loss would be recognized if the carrying amount exceeded the fair value.

We assess recoverability of goodwill at the reporting unit level. A reporting unit is an operating segment or a component of an operating segment which is a business and for which discrete financial information is available and reviewed by a segment manager. Our reporting units are North America, United Kingdom, Benelux, Latin America, Partnerships, Japan, Greater China, Australia and India. When applicable, we will perform a qualitative assessment before calculating the fair value of a reporting unit in Step 1 of the goodwill impairment test. If we determine, on the basis of qualitative factors, that the fair value of a reporting unit is more likely than not less than the carrying amount, the two-step impairment test would be required. Otherwise, no further testing would be needed. We perform a two-step goodwill impairment test. In the first step, we compare the fair value of each reporting unit to its carrying value. We determine the fair value of our reporting units based on the market approach and also in certain instances use the income approach to further validate our results. Under the market approach, we estimate the fair value based on market multiples of current year earnings before interest, taxes, depreciation and amortization (EBITDA) for each individual reporting unit. For the market approach, we use judgment in identifying the relevant comparable-company market multiples (i.e., recent divestitures/acquisitions, facts and circumstances surrounding the market, dominance, growth rate, etc.). As of our most recent impairment analysis, the current year EBITDA multiples used to determine the individual reporting unit s fair value range from 8 to 12. For the income approach, we used projections based on management s most recent view of the long-term outlook for each reporting unit. Factors specific to each reporting unit including revenue growth, profit margins, terminal value growth rates, capital expenditures projections, assumed tax rates, discount rates and other assumptions deemed reasonable by management. For our 2011 year end impairment analysis, the discount rates used to determine the individual reporting unit s fair value range from 11% to 14%.

In the first step, if the fair value of the reporting unit exceeds the carrying value of the net assets, including goodwill assigned to that reporting unit, goodwill is not impaired and no further test is performed. However, if the carrying value of the net assets assigned to the reporting unit exceeds the fair value of the reporting unit, the second step of the impairment test is performed to determine the magnitude of the impairment, which is the implied fair value of the reporting unit and the fair value of its identifiable net assets. If the carrying value of goodwill exceeds the implied fair value of goodwill, the impaired goodwill is written down to its implied fair value and an impairment loss equal to this difference is recorded in the period the impairment is identified as an operating expense.

Our determination of current year EBITDA multiples are sensitive to the risk of future variances due to market conditions as well as business unit execution risks. Management assesses the relevance and reliability of the multiples by considering factors unique to its reporting units, including recent operating results, business plans, economic projections, anticipated future cash flows, and other data. EBITDA multiples can also be significantly impacted by the future growth opportunities for the reporting unit as well as for the Company itself, general market and geographic sentiment, and pending or recently completed merger transactions.

Consequently, if future results fall below our forward looking projections for an extended period of time, the results of future impairment tests could indicate impairment exists. Although we believe the multiples of current year EBITDA in our market approach make reasonable assumptions about our business, a significant increase in competition or reduction in our competitive capabilities could have a significant adverse impact on our ability to retain market share and thus on the projected values included in the market approach used to value our reporting units.

As a reasonableness check, we reconcile the estimated fair values derived in the valuations for the total company based on the individual reporting units to total D&B s enterprise value (calculated by multiplying the closing price of D&B s stock on December 30, 2011 by the number of shares outstanding at that time, adjusted for the value of the Company s debt).

At December 31, 2011, each of our reporting units had a fair value of at least 20% in excess of its carrying value.

The allocated goodwill by reportable segment is as follows:

(in millions)	Number of Reporting Units	As of er 31, 2011	As of er 31, 2010
North America	1	\$ 266.0	\$ 266.3
Asia Pacific	4	219.2	218.3
Europe and Other	4	113.2	115.1
International Markets			
		\$ 598.4	\$ 599.7

For indefinite-lived intangibles, other than goodwill, an impairment loss is recognized if the carrying value exceeds the fair value. The estimated fair value is determined by utilizing the expected present value of the future cash flows of the assets.

No impairment charges related to goodwill and indefinite-lived intangible assets have been recognized for the fiscal years ended December 31, 2011, 2010 and 2009.

Recently Issued Accounting Standards

See Note 2 to our consolidated financial statements included in Item 8. of this Annual Report on Form 10-K for disclosure of the impact that recently issued accounting standards may have on our audited consolidated financial statements.

Results of Operations

The following discussion and analysis of our financial condition and results of operations are based upon our consolidated financial statements. They should be read in conjunction with the consolidated financial statements and related footnotes set forth in Item 8. of this Annual Report on Form 10-K, which have been prepared in accordance with GAAP.

Consolidated Revenue

The following table presents our revenue by segment:

	2011	ears Ended Dec 2010	2009
Revenue:	(A)	mounts in millio	ns)
North America	\$ 1,246.8	\$ 1,229.5	\$ 1,239.4
Asia Pacific	259.2	170.8	130.0
Europe and Other International Markets	252.5	243.4	225.4
Core Revenue	\$ 1,758.5	1,643.7	1,594.8
Divested Businesses	0.0	32.9	92.2
Total Revenue	\$ 1,758.5	\$ 1,676.6	\$ 1,687.0

The following table presents our revenue by customer solution set:

	For the Years Ended December 31,				
	2011	2010	2009		
	(Ai	(Amounts in millions)			
Revenue:					
Risk Management Solutions	\$ 1,114.4	\$ 1,036.7	\$ 1,002.2		
Sales & Marketing Solutions	520.8	492.1	474.6		
Internet Solutions	123.3	114.9	118.0		
Core Revenue	1,758.5	1,643.7	1,594.8		
Divested Businesses	0.0	32.9	92.2		
Total Revenue	\$ 1,758.5	\$ 1,676.6	\$ 1,687.0		

Year ended December 31, 2011 vs. Year ended December 31, 2010

Total revenue increased \$81.9 million, or 5% (3% increase before the effect of foreign exchange), for the year ended December 31, 2011 as compared to the year ended December 31, 2010. The increase in total revenue was driven by an increase in Asia Pacific total revenue of \$88.4 million, or 52% (43% increase before the effect of foreign exchange), and an increase in Europe and Other International Markets total revenue of \$9.1 million, or 4% (less than 1% increase before the effect of foreign exchange), partially offset by a decrease in North America total revenue of \$15.6 million, or 1% (both before and after the effect of foreign exchange).

North America total revenue was negatively impacted by the divestiture of our North American Self Awareness Solution business in the third quarter of 2010, which we reclassified as a divested business and accounted for \$32.9 million for the year ended December 31, 2010.

Core revenue, which reflects total revenue less revenue from a divested business, increased \$114.8 million, or 7% (5% increase before the effect of foreign exchange), for the year ended December 31, 2011, as compared to the year ended December 31, 2010. The increase in core revenue is primarily attributed to:

Increased revenue as a result of the acquisition of D&B Australia, which we consolidated in the fourth quarter of 2010;

Edgar Filing: DUN & BRADSTREET CORP/NW - Form 10-K

The positive impact of foreign exchange; and

Increased purchases by new and existing customers in certain of our international markets;

partially offset by:

decline in growth due to a of lack of innovation in Risk Management Solutions, resulting from our strategic decision to move Risk Management Solutions product innovation to our state of the art application development center in Dublin, Ireland. Customer Solution Set

On a customer solution set basis, the \$114.8 million increase in core revenue reflects:

A \$77.7 million, or 8% increase (6% increase before the effect of foreign exchange), in Risk Management Solutions. The increase was driven by an increase in revenue in Asia Pacific of \$73.0 million, or 72% (62% increase before the effect of foreign exchange), and an increase in revenue in Europe and Other International Markets of \$5.4 million, or 3% (1% decrease before the effect of foreign exchange), partially offset by a decrease in revenue in North America of \$0.7 million, or less than 1% (both before and after the effect of foreign exchange).

A \$28.7 million, or 6% increase (5% increase before the effect of foreign exchange), in Sales and Marketing Solutions. The increase was driven by an increase in revenue in Asia Pacific of \$15.6 million, or 23% (17% increase before the effect of foreign exchange), an increase in revenue in North America of \$9.5 million, or 3% (2% increase before the effect of foreign exchange), and an increase in revenue in Europe and Other International Markets of \$3.6 million, or 9% (6% increase before the effect of foreign exchange).

An \$8.4 million, or 7% increase (both before and after the effect of foreign exchange), in Internet Solutions. The increase was driven by an increase in revenue in North America of \$8.5 million, or 8% (7% increase before the effect of foreign exchange), and an increase in revenue in Europe and Other International Markets of \$0.1 million, or 1% (2% decrease before the effect of foreign exchange), partially offset by a decrease in revenue in Asia Pacific of \$0.2 million, or 11% (12% decrease before the effect of foreign exchange).

Year ended December 31, 2010 vs. Year ended December 31, 2009

Total revenue decreased \$10.4 million, or 1% (both before and after the effect of foreign exchange), for the year ended December 31, 2010 as compared to the year ended December 31, 2009. The decrease in total revenue was primarily driven by a decrease in North America total revenue of \$47.3 million, or 4% (both before and after the effect of foreign exchange), and a decrease in total revenue in Europe and Other International Markets of \$3.9 million or 2% (less than 1% decrease before the effect of foreign exchange), partially offset by an increase in Asia Pacific total revenue of \$40.8 million, or 31% (26% increase before the effect of foreign exchange). North America was impacted by the divestiture of our North American Self Awareness Solution business in the third quarter of 2010, which we reclassified as a divested business and accounted for \$32.9 million and \$70.3 million for the years ended December 31, 2010 and 2009, respectively.

Europe and Other International Markets total revenue was negatively impacted by our divestiture of the domestic portion of our Italian operations in the second quarter of 2009, which we reclassified as a divested business and accounted for \$21.9 million for the year ended December 31, 2009.

Core revenue, which reflects total revenue less revenue from a divested business, increased \$48.9 million, or 3% (both before and after the effect of foreign exchange), for the year ended December 31, 2010, as compared to the year ended December 31, 2009. The increase in core revenue is primarily attributed to:

Increased revenue as a result of the following acquisitions: a) D&B Australia which we consolidated in the fourth quarter of 2010; b) substantially all of the assets of Bisnode s UK operations and a 100% equity interest in Bisnode s Irish operation (ICC) which we consolidated in the third quarter of 2009; c) Quality Education Data (QED) which we consolidated in the first quarter of 2009; and our

majority owned joint venture with Roadway International Limited (RoadWay) in China which we consolidated in the third quarter of 2009; all of which in the aggregate, contributed three points of the growth; and

Increased purchases by new and existing customers in certain of our international markets; *partially offset by:*

Lower purchases from our customers due to a weak economy and budgetary pressures in North America. *Customer Solution Set*

On a customer solution set basis, the \$48.9 million increase in core revenue reflects:

A \$34.5 million, or 3% increase (both before and after the effect of foreign exchange), in Risk Management Solutions. The increase was driven by an increase in revenue in Asia Pacific of \$26.8 million, or 36% (31% increase before the effect of foreign exchange), and an increase in revenue in Europe and Other International Markets of \$15.5 million, or 8% (10% increase before the effect of foreign exchange), partially offset by a decrease in revenue in North America of \$7.8 million, or 1% (both before and after the effect of foreign exchange);

A \$17.5 million, or 4% increase (3% increase before the effect of foreign exchange), in Sales & Marketing Solutions. The increase was driven by an increase in revenue in Asia Pacific of \$13.8 million, or 25% (21% increase before the effect of foreign exchange), an increase in revenue in Europe and Other International Markets of \$2.7 million, or 8% (9% increase before the effect of foreign exchange), and an increase in revenue in North America of \$1.0 million, or less than 1% (both before and after the effect of foreign exchange); and

A \$3.1 million, or 3% decrease (both before and after the effect of foreign exchange), in Internet Solutions. The decrease was driven by a decrease in revenue in North America of \$3.1 million, or 3% (both before and after the effect of foreign exchange), and a decrease in revenue in Europe and Other International Markets of \$0.2 million, or 3% (4% decrease before the effect of foreign exchange), partially offset by an increase in revenue in Asia Pacific of \$0.2 million, or 3% (3% decrease before the effect of foreign exchange).

Consolidated Operating Costs

The following table presents our consolidated operating costs and operating income:

	For the Years Ended December 31,		
	2011	2010	2009
	(Amounts in millions)		
Operating Expenses	\$ 587.1	\$ 557.7	\$ 500.3
Selling and Administrative Expenses	643.4	626.9	641.0
Depreciation and Amortization	81.1	68.1	58.1
Restructuring Charge	22.1	14.8	23.1
Operating Costs	\$ 1,333.7	\$ 1,267.5	\$ 1,222.5
Operating Income	\$ 424.8	\$ 409.1	\$ 464.5

Operating Expenses

Edgar Filing: DUN & BRADSTREET CORP/NW - Form 10-K

Year ended December 31, 2011 vs. Year ended December 31, 2010

Operating expenses increased by \$29.4 million, or 5%, for the year ended December 31, 2011 as compared to December 31, 2010. The increase was primarily due to the following:

Increased data acquisition costs and fulfillment costs primarily associated with our acquisition of D&B Australia which we consolidated in the fourth quarter of 2010;

The negative impact of foreign exchange; and

Increased costs associated with our Strategic Technology Investment designed to strengthen our leading position in commercial data and improve our current technology platform to meet emerging needs of customers. As part of our Strategic Technology Investment, which we refer to as MaxCV for Maximizing Customer Value, we are migrating customers to newer, and higher performing platforms, such as Hoover s, while we are shutting down legacy products that will not be supported by our new data supply chain; *partially offset by:*

Impairment of certain intangible assets reflected in the year ended December 31, 2010 related to our 2007 Purisma acquisition (which was not repeated for the year ended December 31, 2011);

Lower compensations costs; and

Lower expenses as a result of our 2010 divestiture of our North American Self Awareness Solution business. *Year ended December 31, 2010 vs. Year ended December 31, 2009*

Operating expenses increased by \$57.4 million, or 12%, for the year ended December 31, 2010 as compared to December 31, 2009. The increase was primarily due to the following:

Increased data acquisition costs and fulfillment costs primarily associated with the following acquisitions: a) D&B Australia which we consolidated in the fourth quarter of 2010; b) ICC which we consolidated in the third quarter of 2009; and our majority owned joint venture with RoadWay in China which we consolidated in the third quarter of 2009;

Increased costs associated with our investments, including \$30.3 million for our Strategic Technology Investment or MaxCV designed to strengthen our leading position in commercial data and improve our current technology platform to meet emerging needs of customers;

Impairment of certain intangible assets related to our Purisma product;

Increased compensation costs; and

The negative impact of foreign exchange; *partially offset by:*

Lower expenses related to our divestiture of the domestic portion of our Italian operations and our North American Self Awareness Solution business; and

Our ongoing reengineering efforts. *Selling and Administrative Expenses*

Table of Contents

Edgar Filing: DUN & BRADSTREET CORP/NW - Form 10-K

Year ended December 31, 2011 vs. Year ended December 31, 2010

Selling and administrative expenses increased \$16.5 million, or 3%, for the year ended December 31, 2011 as compared to December 31, 2010. The increase was primarily due to the following:

Increased selling expenses primarily associated with our acquisition of D&B Australia, which we consolidated in the fourth quarter of 2010; and

The negative impact of foreign exchange;

partially offset by:

Lower expenses as a result of our divestiture of our North American Self Awareness Solution business. *Year ended December 31, 2010 vs. Year ended December 31, 2009*

Selling and administrative expenses decreased \$14.1 million, or 2%, for the year ended December 31, 2010 as compared to December 31, 2009. The decrease was primarily due to the following:

Lower expenses related to our divestiture of our North American Self Awareness Solution business and the domestic portion of our Italian operations; and

Our ongoing reengineering efforts; *partially offset by:*

Increased selling expenses primarily associated with the following acquisitions: a) D&B Australia which we consolidated in the fourth quarter of 2010; b) ICC which we consolidated in the third quarter of 2009; and our majority owned joint venture with RoadWay in China which we consolidated in the third quarter of 2009;

Increased costs due to our product investments, including \$5.5 million for our Strategic Technology Investment or MaxCV designed to strengthen our leading position in commercial data and improve our current technology platform to meet emerging needs of customers;

Impairment of certain intangible assets related to our QED acquisition completed in the first quarter of 2009; and

The negative impact of foreign exchange. Matters Impacting Both Operating Expenses and Selling and Administrative Expenses

Pension, Postretirement and 401(k) Plan

For our pension plans globally, we had a net pension periodic cost of \$7.1 million, \$5.8 million and \$6.0 million for the years ended December 31, 2011, 2010 and 2009, respectively. The fluctuation in the pension cost was due to the following:

Expected return on plan assets is a major component of the net pension periodic cost. Expected return on plan assets included in annual pension expense for all global plans was \$110.4 million, \$113.4 million and \$115.2 million for the years ended December 31, 2011, 2010 and 2009, respectively. The expected return on plan assets was determined by multiplying the expected long-term rate of return assumption by the market-related value of plan assets. The market-related value of plan assets recognizes asset gains and losses over five years to reduce the effects of short-term market fluctuations on net periodic cost. The decrease of expected return on plan assets was primarily due to lower market-related value of plan assets driven by the asset loss incurred in 2008.

Edgar Filing: DUN & BRADSTREET CORP/NW - Form 10-K

Actuarial loss amortization included in annual pension expense was also a major factor in driving the pension costs to fluctuate from year-to-year. Actuarial loss amortization was largely impacted by the discount rate, amortization period and plan experience. The lower the discount rate, the higher the loss amortization. Actuarial loss amortization included in annual pension expense for all global plans was \$26.4 million, \$21.5 million and \$22.5 million for the years ended December 31, 2011, 2010 and 2009, respectively, of which \$24.5 million, \$19.0 million and \$21.5 million were attributable to our U.S. plans for the years ended December 31, 2011, 2010 and 2009, respectively. Higher actuarial loss amortization in the U.S. plans was primarily due to lower discount rates applied to our plans at January 1, 2011 and higher actuarial losses subject to amortization. Lower actuarial loss amortization in the U.S. plans in 2010 compared to 2009 was primarily driven by a longer amortization period

applied to the U.S. Qualified Plan, substantially offset by the impact of lower discount rates applied to our plans at January 1, 2010 and higher actuarial losses subject to amortization. Starting in November 2009, the amortization period applied to the unrecognized actuarial gains or losses for our U.S. Qualified Plan has been changed from average future service years of active participants to average life expectancy of all plan participants. The change was the result of almost all the plan participants being deemed inactive. The discount rate used to measure the pension costs for our U.S. plans for the years ended December 31, 2011, 2010 and 2009 was 5.06%, 5.72% and 6.10%, respectively.

The fluctuation in actuarial loss amortization was substantially offset by lower interest cost, a component of net periodic pension costs. Interest cost included in the net periodic pension costs was \$85.0 million, \$91.3 million and \$90.7 million, respectively, for the years ended December 31, 2011, 2010 and 2009, of which \$73.0 million, \$78.4 million and \$79.2 million, respectively, were attributable to our U.S. plans for the years ended December 31, 2011, 2010 and 2009. Decrease of interest cost for our U.S. plans was due to lower discount rates.

We expect that the net pension cost in 2012 will be approximately \$17.4 million for all of our global pension plans, of which approximately \$13 million and \$5 million will be attributable to the U.S. plans and non-U.S. plans, respectively. This compares to a net pension cost of \$7.1 million in 2011, of which \$2.2 million and \$4.9 million attributable to the U.S. plans and non-U.S. plans, respectively. For our U.S. plans, the increase in pension cost in 2012 is primarily driven by lower expected return from plan assets. For 2012, we will use an expected long-term rate of return of 7.75%, a 50 basis points decrease, from 8.25% used for 2011. Additionally, lower expected return from plan assets is also due to lower market-related value of plan assets, which will increase our 2012 net pension cost. Higher actuarial losses amortization in 2012 will be substantially offset by lower interest cost, both driven by a lower discount rate. The discount rate applied to our U.S. plans at January 1, 2012 is 4.05%, a 101 basis points decrease from the 5.06% discount rate used for 2011.

We had postretirement benefit income of \$11.0 million, \$7.0 million and \$1.3 million for the years ended December 31, 2011, 2010 and 2009, respectively. Higher income in 2011 compared to 2010 was primarily due to higher amortization of prior service credits. Effective July 1, 2010, in connection with the Health Care and Education Reconciliation Act of 2010, we converted the then current prescription drug program for retirees over 65 to a group-based company sponsored Medicare Part D program, or EGWP. Beginning in 2013, we will use the Part D subsidies delivered through the EGWP each year to reduce net company retiree medical costs until net company costs are completely eliminated. At that time, the Part D subsidies will be shared with retirees going forward to reduce retiree contributions. As a result, we reduced our accumulated postretirement obligation by \$21 million in the third quarter of 2010, which will be amortized over approximately four years.

Higher income in 2010 compared to 2009 was primarily due to higher amortization of prior service credits. During the first quarter of 2010, the retiree company-paid life insurance benefits were eliminated. In addition, we will only share the minimum necessary amount of subsidy received from the government in any year to maintain actuarial equivalence for as long as possible. This plan change was approved in December 2009 and as a result we reduced our accumulated postretirement obligation by approximately \$20 million at December 31, 2009, which will be amortized over approximately four years.

Both plan changes were accounted for as plan amendments under ASC 715-60-35, Compensation Retirement Benefits.

We expect postretirement benefit income will be approximately \$11 million in 2012, essentially the same as 2011.

We had expense associated with our 401(k) Plan of \$15.7 million, \$9.7 million and \$6.9 million for the years ended December 31, 2011, 2010 and 2009, respectively. The increase in expense in 2011 was due to a higher discretionary company contribution of \$7.8 million resulting from company performance, compared to \$4.5 million in 2010. In addition, we amended our employer matching provision in the 401(k) Plan, effective in

April 2010, to increase the employer maximum match from 50% of three percent (3%) to 50% of seven percent (7%) of a team member s eligible compensation, subject to certain 401(k) Plan limitations. The increase in expense in 2010 from 2009 was due to an incremental discretionary company contribution of \$4.5 million resulting from company performance as well as the increased employer maximum match percentage resulting from the plan amendment as described above effective in April 2010.

We consider net pension cost and postretirement benefit income to be part of our compensation costs, and, therefore, they are included in operating expenses and in selling and administrative expenses, based upon the classifications of the underlying compensation costs. See the discussion of Our Critical Accounting Policies and Estimates Pension and Postretirement Benefit Obligations, above, and Note 10 to our consolidated financial statements included in Item 8. of this Annual Report on Form 10-K.

Stock-Based Compensation

For the years ended December 31, 2011, 2010 and 2009, we recognized total stock-based compensation expense (e.g., stock options, restricted stock, etc.) of \$12.4 million, \$18.3 million and \$22.3 million, respectively.

For the years ended December 31, 2011, 2010 and 2009, we recognized expense associated with our stock option programs of \$4.1 million, \$6.5 million and \$9.5 million, respectively. The decrease for the year ended December 31, 2011 as compared to the year ended December 31, 2010 was primarily due to a decrease in the fair value of the stock options issued over the past several years. The decrease for the year ended December 31, 2010 as compared to December 31, 2009, was primarily driven by our forfeiture assumption true-up as well as the continuing impact of the decrease in the overall number of employees eligible for stock options.

For the years ended December 31, 2011, 2010 and 2009, we recognized expense associated with our restricted stock, restricted stock units and restricted stock opportunity programs of \$7.5 million, \$11.0 million and \$11.9 million, respectively. The decrease for the year ended December 31, 2011 as compared to the year ended December 31, 2010 was primarily due to a decrease in the fair value of the awards issued over the past several years as well as lower expense as a result of higher forfeitures associated with terminated employees. The decrease for the year ended December 31, 2010 as compared to December 31, 2009, was primarily driven by lower expense as a result of higher forfeitures associated with terminated employees as well as fewer awards being issued in 2010 as compared to the same period in 2009, partially offset by the accelerated expensing of an award issued to a retiree eligible executive.

For the years ended December 31, 2011, 2010 and 2009, we recognized expense associated with our Employee Stock Purchase Plan (ESPP) of \$0.8 million, \$0.8 million and \$0.9 million, respectively.

We consider these costs to be part of our compensation costs and, therefore, they are included in operating expenses and in selling and administrative expenses, based upon the classifications of the underlying compensation costs.

Depreciation and Amortization

Year ended December 31, 2011 vs. Year ended December 31, 2010

Depreciation and amortization increased \$13.0 million, or 19%, for the year ended December 31, 2011, as compared to the year ended December 31, 2010. This increase was primarily driven by an increase in amortization of acquired intangible assets resulting from our acquisitions and increased capital costs for investments to enhance our strategic capabilities (e.g., Strategic Technology Investment or MaxCV).

Year ended December 31, 2010 vs. Year ended December 31, 2009

Depreciation and amortization increased \$10.0 million, or 17%, for the year ended December 31, 2010 as compared to December 31, 2009. The increase for the year ended December 31, 2010 was primarily driven by an

increase in amortization of acquired intangible assets resulting from our acquisitions and our majority owned joint ventures, increased capital costs for revenue generating investments to enhance our strategic capabilities and our Strategic Technology Investment or MaxCV. This increase was partially offset by a reassessment in 2009 of the useful lives of our computer software (discussed in further detail below). We review the estimated remaining useful lives of our computer software and may extend the useful life when events and circumstances indicate the computer software can operate beyond its original or current useful life. Prior to the second quarter of 2009, the useful life of computer software assets was typically three to five years. We now expect the useful life of our back-end and back-office software to be in the range of five to eight years, and we have extended the useful lives accordingly. This reassessment included a review of the major components of our strategy and consideration of the effects of obsolescence, technology, competition and other economic factors on the useful life of these assets. The impact of this change was effective in the second quarter of 2009, and the impact for the year ended December 31, 2009 was a reduction in software amortization expense by approximately \$7 million after-tax (\$0.14 per diluted share).

Restructuring Charge

Financial Flexibility is an ongoing process by which we seek to reallocate our spending from low-growth or low-value activities to other activities that will create greater value for shareholders through enhanced revenue growth, improved profitability and/or quality improvements. With most initiatives, we have incurred restructuring charges (which generally consist of employee severance and termination costs, contract terminations, asset write-offs, and/or costs to terminate lease obligations less assumed sublease income). These charges are incurred as a result of eliminating, consolidating, standardizing and/or automating our business functions.

Restructuring charges have been recorded in accordance with ASC 712-10, Nonretirement Postemployment Benefits, or ASC 712-10, and/or ASC 420-10, Exit or Disposal Cost Obligations, or ASC 420-10, as appropriate.

We record severance costs provided under an ongoing benefit arrangement once they are both probable and estimable in accordance with the provisions of ASC 712-10.

We account for one-time termination benefits, contract terminations, asset write-offs, and/or costs to terminate lease obligations less assumed sublease income in accordance with ASC 420-10, which addresses financial accounting and reporting for costs associated with restructuring activities. Under ASC 420-10, we establish a liability for cost associated with an exit or disposal activity, including severance and lease termination obligations, and other related costs, when the liability is incurred, rather than at the date that we commit to an exit plan. We reassess the expected cost to complete the exit or disposal activities at the end of each reporting period and adjust our remaining estimated liabilities, if necessary.

The determination of when we accrue for severance costs and which standard applies depends on whether the termination benefits are provided under an ongoing arrangement as described in ASC 712-10 or under a one-time benefit arrangement as defined by ASC 420-10. Inherent in the estimation of the costs related to the restructurings are assessments related to the most likely expected outcome of the significant actions to accomplish the exit activities. In determining the charges related to the restructurings, we had to make estimates related to the expenses associated with the restructurings. These estimates may vary significantly from actual costs depending, in part, upon factors that may be beyond our control. We will continue to review the status of our restructuring obligations on a quarterly basis and, if appropriate, record changes to these obligations in current operations based on management s most current estimates.

During the year ended December 31, 2011, we recorded a \$22.1 million restructuring charge in connection with Financial Flexibility initiatives. The significant components of these charges included:

Severance and termination costs of \$17.5 million in accordance with the provisions of ASC 712-10 were recorded. Approximately 400 employees were impacted. Of these 400 employees, approximately 305

employees have exited the Company in 2011 and approximately 95 employees will exit the Company in 2012. The cash payments for these employees will be substantially completed by the third quarter of 2012; and

Lease termination obligations, other costs to consolidate or close facilities and other exit costs of \$4.6 million. During the year ended December 31, 2010, we recorded a \$14.8 million restructuring charge in connection with Financial Flexibility initiatives. The significant components of these charges included:

Severance and termination costs of \$11.7 million in accordance with the provisions of ASC 712-10 were recorded. Approximately 325 employees were impacted. Of these 325 employees, approximately 315 employees exited the Company in 2010 and approximately 10 employees exited the Company in 2011. The cash payments for these employees was substantially completed by the second quarter of 2011; and

Lease termination obligations, other costs to consolidate or close facilities and other exit costs of \$3.1 million. During the year ended December 31, 2009, we recorded a \$23.1 million restructuring charge in connection with Financial Flexibility initiatives. The significant components of these charges included:

Severance and termination costs of \$12.7 million in accordance with the provisions of ASC 712-10 were recorded. Approximately 535 employees were impacted. Of these 535 employees, approximately 365 employees exited the Company in 2009 and approximately 170 employees exited the Company in 2010. The cash payments for these employees was substantially completed by the third quarter of 2010; and

Lease termination obligations, other costs to consolidate or close facilities and other exit costs of \$10.4 million. Interest Income (Expense) Net

The following table presents our Interest Income (Expense) Net:

	For the	For the Years Ended December 31,		
	2011	2010	2009	
		(Amounts in millions)		
Interest Income	\$ 1.5	\$ 2.1	\$ 3.0	
Interest Expense	(37.0)	(46.0)	(45.7)	
Interest Income (Expense) Net	\$ (35.5)	\$ (43.9)	\$ (42.7)	

Interest income decreased \$0.6 million, or 29%, for the year ended December 31, 2011 as compared to December 31, 2010. The decrease in interest income is primarily attributable to lower average amounts of invested balances. Interest income decreased \$0.9 million, or 30%, for the year ended December 31, 2010 as compared to December 31, 2009. The decrease in interest income is primarily attributable to lower average interest rates.

Interest expense decreased by \$9.0 million, or 20%, for the year ended December 31, 2011 as compared to December 31, 2010. The decrease in interest expense is primarily attributable to lower average interest rates and lower amounts of average debt outstanding. Interest expense increased by \$0.3 million, or 1%, for the year ended December 31, 2010 as compared to December 31, 2009. The increase in interest expense is primarily attributable to higher amounts of average debt outstanding partially offset by lower average interest rates.

Other Income (Expense) Net

The following table presents the components of Other Income (Expense) Net :

		For the Years Ended December 31,			
	2011 (Am	2011 2010 2009 (Amounts in millions)			
Effect of Legacy Tax Matters(a)	\$ (7.1)	\$ (0.4)	\$ 1.0		
Gain on Disposal of North American Self Awareness Solutions Business(b)	0.0	23.1	0.0		
One-Time Gain on Hedge of Purchase Price on the Australia Acquisition(c)	0.0	3.4	0.0		
Gain on Disposal of Italian Domestic Business(d)	0.0	0.0	6.5		
Settlement of Legacy Tax Matter Arbitration(e)	0.0	0.0	4.1		
Loss On Investment(f)	(11.4)	0.0	0.0		
Miscellaneous Other Income (Expense) Net(g)	(2.7)	(3.4)	(0.9)		
Other Income (Expense) Net	\$ (21.2)	\$ 22.7	\$ 10.7		

- (a) During the year ended December 30, 2011, we recognized the reduction of a contractual receipt under the Tax Allocation Agreement between Moody s Corporation and D&B as it related to the expiration of the statute of limitations. See Provision for Income Taxes below. Effect of Legacy Tax Matters decreased for the year ended December 31, 2010, compared to the year ended December 31, 2009, primarily due to an agreement to pay Moody s Corporation \$2.5 million as it relates to the Tax Allocation Agreement, which we paid in February 2011. See Note 15 to our consolidated financial statements included in Item 8. of this Annual Report on Form 10-K.
- (b) During the year ended December 31, 2010, we recognized a gain from the divestiture of our North American Self Awareness Solution business. See Note 17 to our consolidated financial statements included in Item 8. of this Annual Report on Form 10-K.
- (c) During the year ended December 31, 2010, we recognized a gain resulting from a hedge on the purchase price of D&B Australia during the third quarter of 2010. See Note 4 to our consolidated financial statements included in Item 8. of this Annual Report on Form 10-K.
- (d) During the year ended December 31, 2009, we recognized a gain as a result of the divestiture of the domestic portion of our Italian operations. See Note 17 to our consolidated financial statements included in Item 8. of this Annual Report on Form 10-K.
- (e) During the year ended December 31, 2009, we recognized gains on the receipt of awards related to Legacy Tax Matters.
- (f) During the year ended December 31, 2011, we recognized an impairment primarily related to a 2008 investment in a research and development data firm as a result of its financial condition and our focus on our Strategic Technology Investment or MaxCV program (maximize customer value strategy).
- (g) Miscellaneous Other Income (Expense) Net, decreased for the year ended December 31, 2011 compared to the year ended December 31, 2010, primarily due to costs in the prior year related to a premium payment of \$3.7 million made for the redemption of the \$300 million senior notes with a maturity date of March 25, 2011 (the 2011 notes), partially offset by the negative impact of foreign exchange. Miscellaneous Other Income (Expense) Net increased for the year ended December 31, 2010, compared to the year ended December 31, 2009, primarily due to the premium payment of \$3.7 million made for the redemption of the \$300 million senior notes. See Note 6 to our

consolidated financial statements included in Item 8. of this Annual Report on Form 10-K.

Provision for Income Taxes

Effective Tax Rate for the Year Ended December 31, 2009	25.9%
Impact From Worldwide Legal Entity Simplification(1)	9.5%
Impact of Legacy Tax Matters	(4.0)%
Reduction of a Deferred Tax Asset Resulting from the Healthcare Act of 2010	3.7%
Other	0.4%
Effective Tax Rate for the Year Ended December 31, 2010	35.5%
Impact of Loss on Investment	(2.1)%
Impact of Legacy Tax Matters	(3.5)%
Other	(0.2)%

(1) In 2009, we completed a one-time reorganization of a historical U.S. legal entity structure that resulted in a reduction of the number of our legal entities and that involved the intercompany issuance of Series B Preferred Stock. See Note 8 to our consolidated financial statements included in Item 8. of this Annual Report on Form 10-K for further detail.

We expect our tax rate from ongoing operations to have a beneficial impact beginning 2014 as we expect to (a) create a global center of excellence for product innovation; (b) in-source, centralize and streamline certain of our business operations; and (c) reduce our operating costs of our business.

Earnings Per Share

In accordance with authoritative guidance in ASC 260-10, we are required to assess if any of our share-based payment transactions are deemed participating securities prior to vesting and therefore need to be included in the earnings allocation when computing EPS under the two-class method. The two-class method requires earnings to be allocated between common shareholders and holders of participating securities. All outstanding unvested share-based payment awards that contain nonforfeitable rights to dividends are considered to be a separate class of common stock and should be included in the calculation of basic and diluted EPS. Based on a review of our stock-based awards, we have determined that only our restricted stock awards are deemed participating securities. The weighted average restricted shares outstanding were 66,495 shares, 196,175 shares and 361,900 shares for the years ended December 31, 2011, 2010 and 2009, respectively.

The following table sets forth our EPS:

	For Years Ended December 31,				
	2011	2010 2009			
Basic Earnings Per Share of Common Stock Attributable to D&B Common Shareholders	\$ 5.31	\$ 5.03	\$ 6.06		
Diluted Earnings Per Share of Common Stock Attributable to D&B Common Shareholders	\$ 5.28	\$ 4.98	\$ 5.99		

For the year ended December 31, 2011, both basic EPS attributable to D&B common shareholders and diluted EPS attributable to D&B common shareholders increased 6% compared with the year ended December 31, 2010, primarily due to a 3% increase in Net Income Attributable to D&B and a 2% reduction in the weighted number of basic and diluted shares outstanding resulting from our total share repurchases.

For the year ended December 31, 2010, both basic EPS attributable to D&B common shareholders and diluted EPS attributable to D&B common shareholders decreased 17%, compared with the year ended December 31, 2009, primarily due to a 21% decrease in Net Income Attributable to D&B, partially offset by a 5% reduction in the weighted average number of basic and diluted shares outstanding resulting from our total share repurchases.

Segment Results

Effective January 1, 2011, we began reporting our business through three segments:

North America (which consists of our operations in the U.S. and Canada);

Asia Pacific (which primarily consists of our operations in Australia, Japan, China and India); and

Europe and other International Markets (which primarily consists of our operations in the UK, the Netherlands, Belgium, Latin America and our Worldwide Network).

We have reported financial results in this new segment structure beginning with the results for the year ended December 31, 2011 and have conformed historical amounts to reflect the new segment structure.

Prior to January 1, 2011, we managed and reported our business globally through two segments:

North America (which consisted of our operations in the U.S. and Canada); and

International (which consisted of our operations in Europe, Asia Pacific and Latin America). The financial statements of our subsidiaries outside of North America reflect a fiscal year ended November 30 to facilitate the timely reporting of our consolidated financial results and financial position.

The segments reported below are our segments for which separate financial information is available and upon which operating results are evaluated on a timely basis to assess performance and to allocate resources.

North America

North America is our largest segment representing 71%, 75% and 78% of our total and core revenue for the years ended December 31, 2011, 2010 and 2009, respectively.

On July 30, 2010, we completed the sale of substantially all of the assets and liabilities of our North American Self Awareness Solution business. This business has been classified as a Divested Business. See Note 17 to our consolidated financial statements included in Item 8. of this Annual Report on Form 10-K for further detail. This divested business contributed 2% and 5% of our North America total revenue for the years ended December 31, 2010 and 2009, respectively.

The following table presents our North America revenue by customer solution set and North America operating income. Additionally, this table reconciles the non-GAAP measure of core revenue to the GAAP measure of total revenue by customer solution set:

	F	For the Years Ended December 31,				r 31,
	20	2011		2010		2009
		(4	Amount	ts in milli	ions)	
Revenue:						
Risk Management Solutions	\$ ´	730.8	\$	731.5	\$	739.3
Sales & Marketing Solutions		396.0		386.5		385.5
Internet Solutions		120.0		111.5		114.6

North America Core Revenue	1,246.8	1,229.5	1,239.4
Divested Business	0.0	32.9	70.3
North America Total Revenue	\$ 1,246.8	\$ 1,262.4	\$ 1,309.7
Operating Income	\$ 480.1	\$ 452.2	\$ 482.5

Year ended December 31, 2011 vs. Year ended December 31, 2010

North America Overview

North America total revenue decreased \$15.6 million, or 1% (both before and after the effect of foreign exchange), for the year ended December 31, 2011 as compared to the year ended December 31, 2010. North America total revenue was negatively impacted by the divestiture of our North American Self Awareness Solution business in the third quarter of 2010, which we reclassified as a divested business and which accounted for \$32.9 million in revenue for the year ended December 31, 2010. Excluding the impact of the divestiture, core revenue increased \$17.3 million, or 1% (both before and after the effect of foreign exchange) for the year ended December 31, 2011.

North America Customer Solution Sets

On a customer solution set basis, the \$17.3 million increase in core revenue for the year ended December 31, 2011, as compared to the year ended December 31, 2010, reflects:

Risk Management Solutions

A decrease in Risk Management Solutions of \$0.7 million, or virtually flat (both before and after the effect of foreign exchange). For the year ended December 31, 2011, Traditional Risk Management Solutions, which accounted for 68% of total North America Risk Management Solutions, decreased 1% (both before and after the effect of foreign exchange). The decrease was primarily due to lower revenue from non-subscription transaction products, partially offset by year-over-year growth in our DNBi subscription plans. The increase in DNBi was driven by continued high retention and increased dollar spend for our existing customers.

For the year ended December 31, 2011, Value-Added Risk Management Solutions, which accounted for 24% of total North America Risk Management Solutions, increased 2% (1% increase before the effect of foreign exchange). The slight increase was primarily due to:

More upfront revenue recognition on the existing customer set as a result of allocation of revenue in an arrangement using the best estimated selling price; and

A shift in product mix from our Traditional Sales & Marketing Solutions to our Value-Added Risk Management Solutions; *partially offset by:*

decline in growth because of lack of innovation in Risk Management Solutions resulting from our strategic decision to move Risk Management Solution innovation to our state of the art application development center in Dublin, Ireland. For the year ended December 31, 2011, Supply Management Solutions, which accounted for 8% of total North America Risk Management Solutions, increased 4% (both before and after the effect of foreign exchange) on a small base.

Sales & Marketing Solutions

An increase in Sales & Marketing Solutions of \$9.5 million, or 3% (2% increase before the effect of foreign exchange).

For the year ended December 31, 2011, Traditional Sales & Marketing Solutions, which accounted for 28% of total North America Sales & Marketing Solutions, decreased 14% (both before and after the effect of foreign exchange). The decrease was primarily due to:

Lower purchases from our customers due to a slow economic recovery and continued budgetary pressures;

Our decision to stop selling certain legacy products and convert the existing customer base as well as new prospects to Hoover s solutions; and

A shift in product mix from our Traditional Sales & Marketing Solutions to our Value-Added Risk Management Solutions. For the year ended December 31, 2011, Value-Added Sales & Marketing Solutions, which accounted for 72% of total North America Sales & Marketing Solutions, increased 11% (both before and after the effect of foreign exchange). The increase was primarily due to:

Broad growth in our products as a result of increased commitments primarily related to our Optimizer and D&B360 products, and

More upfront revenue recognition on the existing customer set as a result of allocation of revenue in an arrangement using the best estimated selling price.

Internet Solutions

An increase in Internet Solutions of \$8.5 million, or 8% (7% increase before the effect of foreign exchange), as a result of increased customer acquisitions driven by our innovation at Hoover s, continued growth in our subscription revenue at Hoover s as customers see our improved value proposition and migration by certain customers from Traditional Sales & Marketing Solutions. Partially offsetting the increase were lower purchases of our internet advertising solutions.

North America Operating Income

North America operating income for the year ended December 31, 2011 was \$480.1 million, compared to \$452.2 million for the year ended December 31, 2010, an increase of \$27.9 million, or 6%. The increase in operating income was primarily attributable to:

Costs in the prior year for the impairment of intangible assets related to our 2007 Purisma and 2009 Quality Education Data acquisitions;

Lower costs as a result of the divestiture of our North American Self Awareness Solution business; and

Lower costs as a result of our continuous reengineering efforts; *partially offset by:*

A decrease in North America total revenue;

Increased investment expense; and

Impairment of intangible assets related to our 2007 AllBusiness.com, Inc. acquisition. *Year ended December 31, 2010 vs. Year ended December 31, 2009*

North America Overview

North America total revenue decreased \$47.3 million, or 4% (both before and after the effect of foreign exchange), for the year ended December 31, 2010 as compared to the year ended December 31, 2009. North America total revenue was negatively impacted by the divestiture of our North American Self Awareness

~	1
_	
~	

Solution business in the third quarter of 2010, which we reclassified as a divested business and which accounted for \$32.9 million and \$70.3 million in revenue for the years ended December 31, 2010 and 2009, respectively. Excluding the impact of the divestiture, core revenue decreased \$9.9 million, or 1% (both before and after the effect of foreign exchange).

North America Customer Solution Sets

On a customer solution set basis, the \$9.9 million decrease in core revenue for the year ended December 31, 2010, as compared to the year ended December 31, 2009, reflects:

Risk Management Solutions

A decrease in Risk Management Solutions of \$7.8 million, or 1% (both before and after the effect of foreign exchange). For the year ended December 31, 2010, Traditional Risk Management Solutions, which accounted for 68% of total North America Risk Management Solutions, decreased 2% (3% decrease before the effect of foreign exchange). The decrease was primarily due to:

Lower volumes of credit origination resulting in lower transactional volumes as well as a lower demand in earlier periods for our ratable subscription products; partially offset by:

Year-over-year growth in our subscription plans for DNBi throughout 2010 due to continued high retention and increased dollar spend per customer resulting from an increased emphasis on our value proposition; and higher purchases from our existing customers as they converted from our legacy products to subscription plans for DNBi, including the customers who previously purchased value-added solutions. These subscription plans provide our customers with unlimited use of our Risk Management reports and data. For the year ended December 31, 2010, Value-Added Risk Management Solutions, which accounted for 23% of total North America Risk Management Solutions, remained flat compared to the prior year. This was primarily due to:

Lower volumes of credit origination due to the macroeconomic environment has translated into lower transactional volumes as well as a lower demand in earlier periods for our ratable subscription products (as noted above); and

A shift in product mix to our DNBi subscriptions plans from our Value-Added Risk Management Solutions to our Traditional Risk Management Solutions (as noted above);

partially offset by:

Higher purchases from existing customers of modules enabled by our DNBi platform which are included in our Value-Added Risk Management Solutions; and

Increased sales to existing customers of Value-Added credit decisioning solutions. For the year ended December 31, 2010, Supply Management Solutions, which accounted for 9% of total North America Risk Management Solutions, increased 8% (7% increase before the effect of foreign exchange), on a small base.

Sales & Marketing Solutions

An increase in Sales & Marketing Solutions of \$1.0 million, or less than 1% (both before and after the effect of foreign exchange). For the year ended December 31, 2010, Traditional Sales & Marketing Solutions, which accounted for 33% of total North America Sales & Marketing Solutions, decreased 11% (both before and after the effect of foreign exchange). The decrease was primarily due to:

Lower purchases from our customers due to a weak economy and budgetary pressures. These budgetary pressures have caused our customers to further focus their marketing efforts and, in some cases, shift from direct mail activities to digital marketing to reduce costs;

partially offset by:

Increased revenue to existing customers in our education marketing solutions business; and

Increased revenue associated with our acquisition of QED completed in the first quarter of 2009, which contributed one point of the growth.

For the year ended December 31, 2010, Value-Added Sales & Marketing Solutions, which accounted for 67% of total North America Sales & Marketing Solutions, increased 7% (both before and after the effect of foreign exchange). The increase was primarily due to:

Increased cross-selling of our Sales & Marketing Solutions value-added solutions into our customer base, and cross-selling within the Sales & Marketing Solutions value-added solutions customer base (including the cross-selling of new solutions for digital marketing);

New customer acquisition and increased commitments within certain of our solutions; and

A timing benefit from a significant customer consolidating the contractual expiration dates for multiple contracts, some of which would have renewed in future periods; partially offset by:

Lower purchases of our value-added products due to budgetary pressures on our customers. In this environment customers are continuing to defer or decrease spend or not renew.

Internet Solutions

A decrease in Internet Solutions of \$3.1 million, or 3% (both before and after the effect of foreign exchange), as a result of a decline in our 2009 subscription renewal sales and a loss of a large customer deal not renewing. North America Operating Income

North America operating income for the year ended December 31, 2010 was \$452.2 million, compared to \$482.5 million for the year ended December 31, 2009, a decrease of \$30.3 million, or 6%. The decrease in operating income was primarily attributable to:

Table of Contents

A decrease in North America total revenue;

Impairment of intangible assets related to our Purisma product and QED acquisition; and

Increased costs associated with our investments;

partially offset by:

Lower costs as a result of our ongoing reengineering efforts and decreased variable expenses (e.g., commissions, etc.); and

Lower costs as a result of our divestiture of our North American Self Awareness Solution business. *Asia Pacific*

Asia Pacific represented 15%, 10% and 8% of our total and core revenue for the years ended December 31, 2011, 2010 and 2009, respectively.

The percentage change in our Asia Pacific revenue for the year ended December 31, 2011 as compared to the year ended December 31, 2010, was primarily impacted by the acquisition of D&B Australia, which we consolidated in the fourth quarter of 2010. There were no divestitures within this segment during the years ended December 31, 2011, 2010 and 2009. The following table presents our Asia Pacific revenue by customer solution set and Asia Pacific operating income:

	For the Years Ended December 31,			
	2011	2010	2009	
	(Amounts in Millions)			
Revenue				
Risk Management Solutions	\$174.3	\$ 101.3	\$ 74.5	
Sales & Marketing Solutions	83.9	68.3	54.5	
Internet Solutions	1.0	1.2	1.0	
Asia Pacific Total and Core Revenue	\$ 259.2	\$ 170.8	\$ 130.0	
Operating Income	\$ 16.2	\$ 7.1	\$ 17.2	

Year ended December 31, 2011 vs. Year ended December 31, 2010

Asia Pacific Overview

Asia Pacific total and core revenue increased \$88.4 million, or 52% (43% increase before the effect of foreign exchange), for the year ended December 31, 2011 as compared to the year ended December 31, 2010. The acquisitions of D&B Australia and MicroMarketing contributed thirty-seven and one percentage points of growth (before the impact of foreign exchange), respectively, to total Asia Pacific revenue growth during the year ended December 31, 2011.

Asia Pacific Customer Solution Sets

On a customer solution set basis, the \$88.4 million increase in Asia Pacific core revenue for the year ended December 31, 2011, as compared to the year ended December 31, 2010, reflects:

Risk Management Solutions

An increase in Risk Management Solutions of \$73.0 million, or 72% (62% increase before the effect of foreign exchange), primarily due to the acquisition of D&B Australia, which we consolidated in the fourth quarter of 2010.

For the year ended December 31, 2011, Traditional Risk Management Solutions, which accounted for 97% of Asia Pacific Risk Management Solutions, increased 73% (63% increase before the effect of foreign exchange). The increase in Traditional Risk Management Solutions was primarily due to:

Increased revenue as a result of the acquisition of D&B Australia, which we consolidated in the fourth quarter of 2010;

The positive impact of foreign exchange; and

Increased purchases by new and existing customers in certain of our markets; *partially offset by:*

Lower usage from our customers in Japan as a result of the continued economic pressures as well as the impact of the natural disasters on their businesses.

For the year ended December 31, 2011, Value-Added Risk Management Solution, which accounted for 3% of Asia Pacific Risk Management Solutions, increased 48% (42% increase before the effect of foreign exchange), primarily due to increased revenue as a result of the acquisition of D&B Australia, which we consolidated in the fourth quarter of 2010.

Sales & Marketing Solutions

An increase in Sales and Marketing Solutions of \$15.6 million, or 23% (17% increase before the effect of foreign exchange), reflects: For the year ended December 31, 2011, Traditional Sales & Marketing Solutions, which accounted for 63% of Asia Pacific Sales & Marketing Solutions, increased 37% (32% increase before the effect of foreign exchange). This increase was primarily due to:

Increased purchases by new and existing customers in certain of our markets;

An increase in revenue as a result of the acquisition of D&B Australia, which we consolidated in the fourth quarter of 2010; and

The positive impact of foreign exchange.

For the year ended December 31, 2011, Value-Added Sales & Marketing Solutions, which accounted for 37% of Asia Pacific Sales & Marketing Solutions, increased 5% (4% decrease before the effect of foreign exchange). This was primarily due to:

The positive impact of foreign exchange; and

Increased revenue as a result of the acquisition of D&B Australia, which we consolidated in the fourth quarter of 2010; *partially offset by:*

A previous loss of project revenue in our Japanese market. *Internet Solutions*

A decrease in our Internet Solutions of \$0.2 million, or 11% (12% decrease before the effect of foreign exchange), on a small base. Asia Pacific Operating Income

Asia Pacific operating income for the year ended December 31, 2011 was \$16.2 million, compared to \$7.1 million for the year ended December 31, 2010, an increase of \$9.1 million. The increase in operating income was primarily attributable to:

Increased revenue as a result of the acquisition of D&B Australia, which we consolidated in the fourth quarter of 2010 and related operating costs;

partially offset by:

An increase in data costs in certain of our Asia Pacific markets. Year ended December 31, 2010 vs. Year ended December 31, 2009

Asia Pacific Overview

Asia Pacific total and core revenue increased \$40.8 million, or 31% (26% increase before the effect of foreign exchange), for the year ended December 31, 2010 as compared to the year ended December 31, 2009. The acquisition of D&B Australia contributed twenty-one points of growth (before the impact of foreign exchange) to total revenue growth during the year ended December 31, 2010.

Asia Pacific Customer Solution Sets

On a customer solution set basis, the \$40.8 million increase in Asia Pacific core revenue for the year ended December 31, 2010, as compared to the year ended December 31, 2009 reflects:

Risk Management Solutions

An increase in Risk Management Solutions of \$26.8 million or 36% (31% increase before the effect of foreign exchange), primarily due to the acquisition of D&B Australia, which we consolidated in the fourth quarter of 2010.

For the year ended December 31, 2010, Traditional Risk Management Solutions, which accounted for 96% of Asia Pacific Risk Management Solutions, increased 38% (32% increase before the effect of foreign exchange). The increase in Traditional Risk Management solutions was primarily due to:

Increased revenue as a result of the acquisition of D&B Australia, which we consolidated in the fourth quarter of 2010;

Increased revenue due to the launch of new products; and

The positive impact of foreign exchange.

For the year ended December 31, 2010, Value-Added Risk Management Solutions, which accounted for 4% of Asia Pacific Risk Management Solutions, increased less than 1% (1% decrease before the effect of foreign exchange), on a small base.

Sales & Marketing Solutions

An increase in Sales and Marketing Solutions of \$13.8 million, or 25% (21% increase before the effect of foreign exchange), reflects: For the year ended December 31, 2010, Traditional Sales & Marketing Solutions, which accounted for 57% of Asia Pacific Sales & Marketing Solutions, increased 47% (44% increase before the effect of foreign exchange). This increase was primarily due to:

Increased revenue as a result of our majority owned joint venture with RoadWay in China, which we consolidated in the third quarter of 2009; and

The positive impact of foreign exchange; *partially offset by:*

A decrease in revenue in certain markets primarily due to competitive pressures and contract signing delays.

For the year ended December 31, 2010, Value-Added Sales & Marketing Solutions, which accounted for 43% of Asia Pacific Sales & Marketing Solutions, increased 5% (1% decrease before the effect of foreign exchange). This was primarily due to lower purchases by existing customers in certain of our Asia Pacific markets. Customers in this region are carefully managing their value-added marketing spend due to continued economic pressures.

Internet Solutions

An increase in Internet Solutions of \$0.2 million, or 3% (3% decrease before the effect of foreign exchange), on a small base. *Asia Pacific Operating Income*

Asia Pacific operating income for the year ended December 31, 2010 was \$7.1 million, compared to \$17.2 million for the year ended December 31, 2009, a decrease of \$10.1 million. The decrease was primarily attributable to:

Revenue decline in certain of our Asia Pacific markets, where expenses are more fixed in nature; and

Increased costs (e.g., data costs, compensations and office building expenses). *Europe and Other International Markets*

Europe and Other International Markets represented 14%, 15% and 14% of our total and core revenue for the years ended December 31, 2011, 2010 and 2009, respectively.

On May 29, 2009, we completed the sale of substantially all the assets and liabilities of the domestic portion of our Italian operations. This sale has been classified as a Divested Business. See Note 17 to our consolidated financial statements included in Item 8. of this Annual Report on Form 10-K for further detail. This divested business contributed 9% of Europe and Other International Markets for the year ended December 31, 2009.

The following table presents our Europe and Other International Markets revenue by customer solution set and Europe and Other International Markets operating income. Additionally, this table reconciles the non-GAAP measure of core revenue to the GAAP measure of total revenue by customer solution set:

	For the Years Ended December 31,			
	2011	2009		
Revenue	(F	Amounts in Millio)118)	
Risk Management Solutions	\$ 209.3	\$ 203.9	\$ 188.4	
Sales & Marketing Solutions	40.9	37.3	34.6	
Internet Solutions	2.3	2.2	2.4	
Europe and Other International Markets Core Revenue	252.5	243.4	225.4	
Divested Business	0.0	0.0	21.9	
Europe and Other International Markets Total Revenue	\$ 252.5	\$ 243.4	\$ 247.3	
Operating Income	\$ 55.9	\$ 64.5	\$ 63.9	

Year ended December 31, 2011 vs. Year ended December 31, 2010

Europe and Other International Markets Overview

Europe and Other International Markets total revenue and core revenue increased \$9.1 million, or 4% (less than 1% increase before the effect of foreign exchange), for the year ended December 31, 2011 as compared to the year ended December 31, 2010.

Europe and Other International Markets Customer Solution Sets

On a customer solution set basis, the \$9.1 million increase in Europe and Other International Markets core revenue for the year ended December 31, 2011, as compared to the year ended December 31, 2010 reflects:

Risk Management Solutions

An increase in Risk Management Solutions of \$5.4 million, or 3% (1% decrease before the effect of foreign exchange) and reflects: For the year ended December 31, 2011, Traditional Risk Management Solutions, which accounted for 79% of Europe and Other International Markets Risk Management Solutions, decreased 1% (4% decrease before the effect of foreign exchange). The decrease is primarily due to:

Lower transactional volumes as well as slower customer penetration for our ratable subscription products (e.g. DNBi) in certain of our markets, primarily in our UK market; *partially offset by:*

The positive impact of foreign exchange.

For the year ended December 31, 2011, Value-Added Risk Management Solutions, which accounted for 20% of Europe and Other International Markets Risk Management Solutions, increased 17% (13% increase before the effect of foreign exchange). The increase is primarily due to:

Increased purchases as a result of new project-oriented business; and

The positive impact of foreign exchange.

For the year ended December 31, 2011, Supply Management Solutions, which accounted for 1% of Europe and Other International Markets Risk Management Solutions, increased 13% (7% increase before the effect of foreign exchange) on a small base.

Sales & Marketing Solutions

An increase in Sales & Marketing Solutions of \$3.6 million, or 9% (6% increase before the effect of foreign exchange), reflects: For the year ended December 31, 2011, Traditional Sales & Marketing Solutions, which accounted for 65% of Europe and Other International Markets Sales & Marketing Solutions, increased 18% (15% increase before the effect of foreign exchange). This increase was primarily due to increased purchases in our UK market from our existing customer base.

For the year ended December 31, 2011, Value-Added Sales & Marketing Solutions, which accounted for 35% of Europe and Other International Markets Sales & Marketing Solutions, decreased 4% (7% decrease before the effect of foreign exchange) on a small base.

Internet Solutions

An increase in Internet Solutions of \$0.1 million, or 1% (2% decrease before the effect of foreign exchange) on a small base. Europe and Other International Markets Operating Income

Europe and Other International Markets operating income for the year ended December 31, 2011, was \$55.9 million, compared to \$64.5 million for the year ended December 31, 2010, a decrease of \$8.6 million, or 13%. The decrease is primarily attributable to:

Increased operating expenses (e.g., data costs); and

Higher year-over-year depreciation and amortization related to the roll-out of DNBi; *partially offset by:*

An increase in revenue. Year ended December 31, 2010 vs. Year ended December 31, 2009

Europe and Other International Markets Overview

Europe and Other International Markets total revenue decreased \$3.9 million, or 2% (less than 1% decrease before the effect of foreign exchange), for the year ended December 31, 2010 as compared to the year ended December 31, 2009. Europe and Other International Markets was impacted by the divestiture of the domestic portion of our Italian operations in the second quarter 2009, which we reclassified as a divested business and accounted for \$21.9 million for the year ended December 31, 2009. Excluding the impact of the divestiture, core revenue increased \$18.0 million, or 8% (10% increase before the effect of foreign exchange).

Europe and Other International Markets Customer Solution Sets

On a customer solution set basis, the \$18.0 million increase in Europe and Other International Markets core revenue for the year ended December 31, 2010, as compared to the year ended December 31, 2009 reflects:

Risk Management Solutions

An increase in Risk Management Solutions of \$15.5 million, or 8% (10% increase before the effect of foreign exchange). For the year ended December 31, 2010, Traditional Risk Management Solutions, which accounted for 81% of Europe and Other International Markets Risk Management Solutions, increased 11% (13% increase before the effect of foreign exchange). The increase is primarily due to:

Increased revenue as a result of the acquisition of ICC which we consolidated in the third quarter of 2009; this contributed eight points of growth; and

Increased revenue from providing cross-border data to members of our D&B Worldwide Network attributable to fulfillment services and product usage and our commercial agreement to provide global data entered into in connection with our divestiture of the domestic portion of our Italian operations.

For the year ended December 31, 2010, Value-Added Risk Management Solutions, which accounted for 17% of Europe and Other International Markets Risk Management Solutions, decreased 2% (1% decrease before the effect of foreign exchange). The decrease is primarily due to:

Decreased purchases in certain of our markets by our customers due to economic and budgetary pressures;

partially offset by:

Our commercial agreement to provide global data entered into in connection with our divestiture of the domestic portion of our Italian operations.

For the year ended December 31, 2010, Supply Management Solutions, which accounted for 2% of Europe and Other International Markets Risk Management Solutions, increased 8% (both before and after the effect of foreign exchange).

Sales & Marketing Solutions

An increase in Sales & Marketing Solutions of \$2.7 million, or 8% (9% increase before the effect of foreign exchange). For the year ended December 31, 2010, Traditional Sales & Marketing Solutions, which accounted for 60% of Europe and Other International Markets Sales & Marketing Solutions, increased 10% (11% increase before the effect of foreign exchange). This increase was primarily due to:

Increased revenue as a result of the acquisition of ICC which we consolidated in the third quarter of 2009; this contributed seven points of growth; and

Increased purchases by new and existing customers in certain of our markets; *partially offset by:*

A decrease in revenue in certain markets primarily due to competitive pressures and signing delays. For the year ended December 31, 2010, Value-Added Sales & Marketing Solutions, which accounted for 40% of Europe and Other International Markets Sales & Marketing Solutions, increased 6% (both before and after the effect of foreign exchange), primarily due to increased purchases from existing customers in our UK market.

Internet Solutions

A decrease in Internet Solutions of \$0.2 million, or 3% (4% decrease before the effect of foreign exchange) on a small base. *Europe and Other International Markets Operating Income*

For the year ended December 31, 2010, Europe and Other International Markets operating income for the year ended December 31, 2010, was \$64.5 million, compared to \$63.9 million for the year ended December 31, 2009, an increase of \$0.6 million, or 1%. The decrease was primarily attributable to:

The divestiture of the domestic portion of our Italian operations in the second quarter of 2009; *partially offset by:*

Lower revenue. Market Risk

We employ established policies and procedures to manage our exposure to changes in interest rates and foreign currencies. We use foreign exchange forward contracts to hedge short-term foreign currency denominated loans, investments and certain third-party and intercompany transactions. We may also use foreign exchange forward contracts to hedge our net investments in our foreign subsidiaries and foreign exchange option

contracts to reduce the volatility that fluctuating foreign exchange rates may have on our international earnings streams. In addition, we may use interest rate derivatives to hedge a portion of the interest rate exposure on our outstanding debt or in anticipation of a future debt issuance, as discussed under Interest Rate Risk Management below.

We do not use derivative financial instruments for trading or speculative purposes. If a hedging instrument ceases to qualify as a hedge in accordance with hedge accounting guidelines, any subsequent gains and losses are recognized currently in income. Collateral is generally not required for these types of instruments.

A discussion of our accounting policies for financial instruments is included in the summary of significant accounting policies in Note 1 to our consolidated financial statements included in Item 8. of this Annual Report on Form 10-K, and further disclosure relating to financial instruments is included in Note 7 to our consolidated financial statements included in Item 8. of this Annual Report on Form 10-K.

Interest Rate Risk Management

Our objective in managing exposure to interest rates is to limit the impact of interest rate changes on our earnings, cash flows and financial position, and to lower overall borrowing costs. To achieve these objectives, we maintain a policy that floating-rate debt be managed within a minimum and maximum range of our total debt exposure. To manage our exposure and limit volatility, we may use fixed-rate debt, floating-rate debt and/or interest rate swaps. We recognize all derivative instruments as either assets or liabilities at fair value in the statement of financial position.

Fair Value Hedges

For derivative instruments that are designated and qualify as a fair value hedge, we assess quarterly whether the swaps are highly effective in offsetting changes in the fair value of the hedged debt. Changes in fair values of interest rate swap agreements that are designated fair-value hedges are recognized in earnings as an adjustment of Other Income (Expense) Net in our consolidated statement of operations and comprehensive income. The effectiveness of the hedge is monitored on an ongoing basis for hedge accounting purposes, and if the hedge is considered ineffective, we discontinue hedge accounting prospectively.

In November 2010, we issued senior notes with a face value of \$300 million that mature on November 15, 2015 (the 2015 notes). In November and December 2010, we entered into interest rate derivative transactions with aggregate notional amounts of \$125 million. The objective of these hedges is to offset the change in fair value of the fixed rate 2015 notes attributable to changes in LIBOR. These transactions are accounted for as fair value hedges. We recognize the gain or loss on the derivative instrument, as well as the offsetting loss or gain on the hedged item, in Other Income (Expense) Net in our consolidated statement of operations and comprehensive income. Approximately \$5.8 million of derivative gains offset by a \$5.8 million loss on the fair value adjustment related to the hedged debt were recorded through December 31, 2011. Approximately \$1.5 million of derivative losses offset by a \$1.4 million gain on the fair value adjustment related to the hedged debt were recorded through December 31, 2010.

Cash Flow Hedges

For derivative instruments that are designated and qualify as a cash flow hedge, the effective portion of the periodic hedge remeasurement gains or losses on the derivative are reported as a component of other comprehensive income and reclassified to earnings in the same period or periods during which the hedged transaction affects earnings. Gains and losses on the derivative representing either hedge ineffectiveness or hedge components excluded from the assessment of effectiveness are recognized in current earnings.

In January 2009 and December 2008, we entered into interest rate swap agreements with aggregate notional amounts of \$25 million and \$75 million, respectively, and designated these interest rate swaps as cash flow

hedges against variability in cash flows related to our then existing \$650 million credit facility. These transactions are accounted for as cash flow hedges and, as such, changes in the fair value of the hedges are recorded in Other Comprehensive Income (OCI). In connection with the termination of the \$650 million credit facility, these interest rate derivative transactions were terminated, resulting in an acceleration of payments otherwise due under the instruments of \$0.3 million on October 25, 2011, the credit facility termination date and were recorded in Other Income (Expense) Net in the consolidated statement of operations and comprehensive income.

A 100 basis point increase/decrease in the weighted average interest rate on our outstanding debt subject to rate variability at December 31, 2011 would result in increase/decrease in annual interest expense of approximately \$3.8 million.

Foreign Exchange Risk Management

We have numerous offices in various countries outside North America and conduct operations in various countries through minority equity investments and strategic relationships with local providers. Our operations outside of North America generated approximately 29% and 25% of our total revenue for the years ended December 31, 2011 and 2010, respectively. Approximately 42% and 45% of our assets as of December 31, 2011 and 2010, respectively, were located outside of the U.S.

Our objective in managing exposure to foreign currency fluctuations is to reduce the volatility caused by foreign exchange rate changes on the earnings, cash flows and financial position of our international operations. We follow a policy of hedging balance sheet positions denominated in currencies other than the functional currency applicable to each of our various subsidiaries. In addition, we are subject to foreign exchange risk associated with our international earnings and net investments in our foreign subsidiaries. We use short-term, foreign exchange forward and option contracts to execute our hedging strategies. Typically, these contracts have maturities of twelve months or less. These contracts are denominated primarily in the British pound sterling, the Euro and Canadian dollar. The gains and losses on the forward contracts associated with the balance sheet positions are recorded in Other Income (Expense) Net in our consolidated statement of operations and comprehensive income and are essentially offset by the gains and losses on the underlying foreign currency transactions.

As in prior years, we have hedged substantially all balance sheet positions denominated in a currency other than the functional currency applicable to each of our various subsidiaries with short-term foreign exchange forward contracts. In addition, we may use foreign exchange option contracts to hedge certain foreign earnings streams and foreign exchange forward contracts to hedge certain net investment positions. The underlying transactions and the corresponding foreign exchange forward and option contracts are marked-to-market at the end of each quarter and the fair value impacts are reflected within our consolidated financial statements.

At December 31, 2011, we did not have any foreign exchange option contracts outstanding. At December 31, 2010, there were \$10.7 million in foreign exchange option contracts outstanding having a fair value of \$0.1 million. At December 31, 2011 and 2010, the notional amounts of our foreign exchange forward contracts were \$352.6 million and \$361.1 million, respectively. Realized gains and losses associated with these contracts were \$17.3 million and \$18.6 million, respectively, at December 31, 2011; \$29.3 million and \$26.2 million, respectively, at December 31, 2010; and \$24.9 million and \$13.6 million, respectively, at December 31, 2009. Unrealized gains and losses associated with these contracts were \$0.7 million and \$0.7 million, respectively, at December 31, 2011; \$0.4 million and \$0.9 million, respectively, at December 31, 2010; and \$0.6 million, respectively, at December 31, 2009.

If exchange rates were to increase on average 10% from year-end levels, the unrealized loss on our foreign exchange forward contracts would be approximately \$25 million, excluding the expected gain on the underlying hedged item. If exchange rates on average were to decrease 10% from year-end levels, the unrealized gain on our foreign exchange forward contracts would be approximately \$25 million, excluding the expected loss on the underlying hedge item. However, the estimated potential gain and loss on these contracts would substantially be offset by changes in the dollar value of the underlying transactions.

Liquidity and Financial Position

In connection with our focus on delivering Total Shareholder Return, we will remain disciplined in the use of our shareholders cash, maintaining three key priorities for the use of this cash:

First, making ongoing investments in the business to drive growth;

Second, investing in acquisitions that we believe will be value-accretive to enhance our capabilities and accelerate our growth; and

Third, continuing to return cash to shareholders.

We believe that cash provided by operating activities, supplemented as needed with available financing arrangements, is sufficient to meet our short-term needs (twelve months or less), including restructuring charges, transition costs, our Strategic Technology Investment MaxCV, contractual obligations and contingencies (see Note 13 to our consolidated financial statements included in Item 8. of this Annual Report on Form 10-K), excluding the legal matters identified in such note for which exposures cannot be estimated or are not probable. In addition, we believe that our ability to readily access the bank and capital markets for incremental financing needs will enable us to meet our continued focus on Total Shareholder Return. We have the ability to access the short-term borrowings market to supplement the seasonality in the timing of receipts in order to fund our working capital needs and share repurchases. Such borrowings would be supported by our credit facility, when needed.

The disruption in the economic environment has had a significant adverse impact on a number of commercial and financial institutions. Our liquidity has not been impacted by the current credit environment and management does not expect that it will be materially impacted in the near future. Management continues to closely monitor our liquidity, the credit markets and our financial counterparties. However, management cannot predict with any certainty the impact to us of any further disruption in the credit environment.

Cash Provided by Operating Activities

Net cash provided by operating activities was \$312.9 million, \$319.4 million and \$369.5 million for the years ended December 31, 2011, 2010 and 2009, respectively.

Year ended December 31, 2011 vs. Year ended December 31, 2010

Net cash provided by operating activities decreased by \$6.5 million for the year ended December 31, 2011 compared to the year ended December 31, 2010. This decrease was primarily driven by:

Increased tax payments;

Increased spend related to our Strategic Technology Investment MaxCV; and

Timing of payments (e.g. early pay discounts that we took advantage of). *partially offset by:*

Increased net income of our underlying business excluding the impact of non-cash gains and losses and lower interest payments; and

Lower interest payments due to lower average interest rates and lower amounts of average debt outstanding. *Year ended December 31, 2010 vs. Year ended December 31, 2009*

Net cash provided by operating activities decreased by \$50.1 million for the year ended December 31, 2010 compared to the year ended December 31, 2009. This decrease was primarily driven by:

Increased spend related to our Strategic Technology Investment MaxCV; and

Decreased net income of our underlying business excluding the impact of non-cash gains and losses; *partially offset by:*

A decrease in restructuring payments associated with our Financial Flexibility initiatives; and

A decrease in net tax payments. Cash (Used in) Provided by Investing Activities

Net cash used in investing activities was \$73.4 million, \$253.6 million and \$120.7 million for the years ended December 31, 2011, 2010 and 2009, respectively.

Year ended December 31, 2011 vs. Year ended December 31, 2010

Net cash used in investing activities was \$73.4 million for the year ended December 31, 2011, as compared to net cash used in investing activities of \$253.6 million for the year ended December 31, 2010. The \$180.2 million decrease primarily reflects the following activities:

During the year ended December 31, 2011, we spent approximately \$13.5 million on acquisitions of businesses, net of cash acquired, as compared to the year ended December 31, 2010, we spent \$205.0 million on acquisitions/majority-owned joint ventures and other investments, net of cash acquired, primarily related to D&B Australia. See Note 4 to our consolidated financial statements included in Item 8. of this Annual Report on Form 10-K for further information; and

A decrease in additions to computer software and other intangibles and capital expenditures as large projects occurred in the prior year period (e.g., Acxiom data center migration and Hoover s technology replatform); *partially offset by:*

Proceeds related to our divested business in prior year. Year ended December 31, 2010 vs. Year ended December 31, 2009

Net cash used in investing activities was \$253.6 million for the year ended December 31, 2010, as compared to net cash used in investing activities of \$120.7 million for the year ended December 31, 2009. The \$132.9 million increase primarily reflects the following activities:

During the year ended December 31, 2010, in connection with our initiatives to drive long-term growth, we spent \$205.0 million on acquisitions and other investments, net of cash acquired, as compared to \$74.6 million, net of cash acquired, during the year ended December 31, 2009. See Note 4 to our consolidated financial statements included in Item 8. of this Annual Report on Form 10-K for further information; and

Cash settlements of our foreign currency contracts for our hedged transactions resulted in cash inflows of \$3.0 million for the year ended December 31, 2010 as compared to cash inflows of \$11.3 million for the year ended December 31, 2009. *Cash Used in Financing Activities*

Net cash used in financing activities was \$238.0 million, \$192.9 million and \$213.1 million for the years ended December 31, 2011, 2010 and 2009, respectively. As set forth below, these changes primarily relate to contractual obligations, share repurchases, stock-based programs and

dividends.

Contractual Obligations

Debt

In November 2010, we issued senior notes with a face value of \$300 million that mature on November 15, 2015 (the 2015 notes), bearing interest at a fixed annual rate of 2.875%, payable semi-annually. The proceeds were used in December 2010 to repay our then outstanding \$300 million senior notes, bearing interest at a fixed annual rate of 5.50% which had a maturity date of March 15, 2011 (the 2011 notes). In connection with the redemption of the 2011 notes, we recorded a premium payment of \$3.7 million as Other Income (Expense) Net in our consolidated statement of operations and comprehensive income.

Credit Facility

At December 31, 2010, we had a \$650 million, five-year bank revolving credit facility, which was to expire in April 2012. On October 25, 2011, we terminated the facility and simultaneously entered into a new \$800 million five-year bank revolving credit facility which matures in October 2016. Borrowings under the \$800 million credit facility were available at prevailing short-term interest rates. We had \$259.4 million of borrowings outstanding under the \$800 million credit facility at December 31, 2011. We had \$272.0 million and \$259.4 million of borrowings outstanding under the \$650 million credit facility at December 31, 2010 and 2009, respectively. We borrowed under these facilities from time-to-time during the years ended December 31, 2011, 2010 and 2009 to supplement the seasonality in the timing of receipts in order to fund our working capital needs and share repurchases.

Share Repurchases

During the year ended December 31, 2011, we repurchased 2,613,701 shares of common stock for \$185.4 million under our share repurchase programs. The share repurchases are comprised of the following programs:

In October 2011, our Board of Directors approved a \$500 million share repurchase program which commenced in November 2011. We repurchased 435,770 shares of common stock for \$29.8 million under this share repurchase program during the year ended December 31, 2011. Although there is not currently a specific time frame within which we plan to complete this share repurchase program, we intend to continue our policy of returning excess free cash to shareholders in the form of share buybacks and/or dividends;

In February 2009, our Board of Directors approved a \$200 million share repurchase program which commenced in December 2009. We repurchased 1,380,118 shares of common stock for \$96.3 million under this share repurchase program during the year ended December 31, 2011. This program was completed in November 2011; and

In May 2010, our Board of Directors approved a four-year, five million share repurchase program to mitigate the dilutive effect of shares issued under our stock incentive plans and Employee Stock Purchase Program (ESPP). We repurchased 797,813 shares of common stock for \$59.3 million under this share repurchase program during the year ended December 31, 2011. This program commenced in October 2010 and expires in October 2014.

During the year ended December 31, 2010, we repurchased 1,792,107 shares of common stock for \$134.8 million under our share repurchase programs. The share repurchases are comprised of the following programs:

In February 2009, our Board of Directors approved a \$200 million share repurchase program. We repurchased 1,108,148 shares of common stock for \$81.0 million under this share repurchase program during the year ended December 31, 2010. This program was completed in November 2011;

In May 2010, our Board of Directors approved a four-year, five million share repurchase program to mitigate the dilutive effect of shares issued under our stock incentive plans and ESPP. We repurchased 26,621 shares of common stock for \$2.0 million under this repurchase program during the year ended December 31, 2010. This program commenced in October 2010 and expires in October 2014; and

In August 2006, our Board of Directors approved a four-year, five million share repurchase program to mitigate the dilutive effect of the shares issued under our stock incentive plans and ESPP. We repurchased 657,338 shares of common stock for \$51.8 million under this program during the year ended December 31, 2010. This program expired in August 2010. During the year ended December 31, 2009, we repurchased 2,912,200 shares of common stock for \$225.6 million under our share repurchase programs. The share repurchases are comprised of the following programs:

In February 2009, our Board of Directors approved a \$200 million share repurchase program which commenced in December 2009. We repurchased 278,417 shares of common stock for \$22.7 million under this share repurchase program during the year ended December 31, 2009. This program was completed in November 2011;

In December 2007, our Board of Directors approved a \$400 million, two-year share repurchase program which commenced in February 2008. We repurchased 1,662,245 shares of common stock for \$127.3 million under this share repurchase program during the year ended December 31, 2009. This program was completed in December 2009; and

In August 2006, our Board of Directors approved a four-year, five million share repurchase program to mitigate the dilutive effect of the shares issued under our stock incentive plans and ESPP. We repurchased 971,538 shares of common stock for \$75.6 million under this program during the year ended December 31, 2009. This program expired in August 2010. *Stock-based Programs*

Net proceeds from stock-based awards during the years ended December 31, 2011, 2010 and 2009 were \$29.6 million, \$8.1 million and \$21.2 million, respectively. The increase for the year ended December 31, 2011, as compared to the year ended December 31, 2010 was attributed to an increase in the volume of stock option exercises. The decrease for the year ended December 31, 2010 as compared to the year ended December 31, 2009 was attributed to a decrease in the volume of stock option exercises.

Dividends

The total amount of dividends paid during the years ended December 31, 2011, 2010 and 2009 was \$70.4 million, \$70.0 million and \$71.5 million, respectively.

Future Liquidity Sources and Uses of Funds

Contractual Cash Obligations

The following table quantifies, as of December 31, 2011, our contractual obligations that will require the use of cash in the future:

Contractual Obligations ^(a)	Total	2012	2013	2014 (Amounts	2015 s in millions)	2016	Thereafter	All Other
Long-Term Debt(1)	\$ 1,043.3	\$ 36.8	\$418.1	\$12.1	\$314.3	\$ 262.0	\$	\$
Operating Leases(2)	\$ 136.9	\$ 26.1	\$ 24.2	\$ 19.1	\$ 17.0	\$ 14.9	\$ 35.6	\$
Obligations to Outsourcers(3)	\$ 345.7	\$104.4	\$ 88.8	\$ 82.6	\$ 47.2	\$ 22.7	\$	\$
Pension and Other Postretirement Benefits								
Payments/Contributions(4)	\$ 809.0	\$ 31.5	\$ 73.6	\$ 60.7	\$ 59.6	\$ 50.4	\$ 533.2	\$
Spin-off Obligation(5)	\$ 20.5	\$ 20.5	\$	\$	\$	\$	\$	\$
Unrecognized Tax Benefits(6)	\$ 144.3	\$	\$	\$	\$	\$	\$	\$ 144.3

(a) Because their future cash flows are uncertain, other noncurrent liabilities are excluded from the table.

- (1) Primarily represents: i) our senior notes with a face value of \$400 million that mature in April 2013, bearing interest at a fixed annual rate of 6.00%, payable semi-annually; ii) our senior notes with a face value of \$300 million that mature in November 2015, net of a fair value adjustment which increased the liability by \$4.4 million partially offset by a discount of \$0.8 million, bearing interest at a fixed annual rate of 2.875%, payable semi-annually; and iii) borrowings outstanding under our bank credit facility at prevailing short-term interest rates. Amounts include the interest expense portion that would be due on our future obligations. The interest rate on our senior notes is presented using the stated interest rate. Interest expense on our bank revolving credit facility is estimated using the rate in effect as of December 31, 2011.
- (2) Most of our operations are conducted from leased facilities, which are under operating leases that expire over the next ten years, with the majority expiring within five years. Our corporate office is located at 103 JFK Parkway, Short Hills, New Jersey 07078, in a 123,000-square-foot property that we lease. We renewed our lease on this property in 2011 for a term of 8 years, with two 5-year renewal options. This property also serves as the executive offices of our North American segment. We also lease certain computer and other equipment under operating leases that expire over the next three and five years, respectively. These computer and other equipment leases are frequently renegotiated or otherwise changed as advancements in computer technology produce opportunities to lower costs and improve performance.

(3) International Business Machines

In October 2004, we signed a seven-year outsourcing agreement with International Business Machines (IBM). Under the terms of the agreement, we have transitioned certain portions of our data acquisition and delivery and customer service to IBM. By August 2010, our data acquisition, delivery and customer services performed by IBM for our European countries were terminated. Additionally, by October 2011 our customer contact center services for the United States were terminated as a result of our transition to

Convergys Customer Management Group (CCMG). As of December 31, 2011, the services still to be provided by IBM are primarily limited delivery services for our North American customers. We incurred costs of approximately \$10 million, \$19 million and \$26 million for the years ended December 31, 2011, 2010 and 2009, respectively.

Acxiom Corporation

In July 2006, we signed a four-year product and technology outsourcing agreement with Acxiom in order to significantly increase the speed, data processing capacity and matching capabilities we provide our global sales and marketing customers. In November 2008, we entered into an agreement that will expand our service capabilities, enhance customer experience and accelerate the migration of the remaining existing D&B fulfillment processes to Acxiom. In November 2008, we extended the term of the outsourcing agreement through 2011.

In December 2011, a three-year agreement was reached to further extend the product and technology outsourcing agreement until the end of 2014. Payments over the contract terms will aggregate to approximately \$28 million. The agreement provides for typical adjustments due to changes in volume, inflation and incremental project work.

In May 2009, and as part of our ongoing Financial Flexibility initiatives, we entered into another agreement with Acxiom to provide certain infrastructure management services that were formerly provided by CSC. These services include data center operations, technology help desk and network management functions. The agreement originally had an initial term ending in October 2014 and included the right to extend the agreement under the same terms for up to a maximum period of three years after the expiration of the original term. In 2010, we entered into two amendments with Acxiom extending the initial term of the agreement by a total of eight months until June 2015. We retain the right to extend the agreement for up to three years after the expiration of this amended term. The agreement provides for typical adjustments due to changes in volume, inflation and incremental project work.

In December 2009, we signed a three-year data maintenance and support agreement with Acxiom. Payments over the contract term will aggregate approximately \$5 million. The agreement provides for typical adjustments due to changes in volume, inflation and incremental project work.

In May 2011, we signed a five-year development and support agreement with Acxiom to provide data management services. This agreement is related to our Strategic Technology Investment or MaxCVand totals approximately \$27 million over the term of the agreement. The agreement provides for typical adjustments due to changes in volume, inflation and incremental project work.

We incurred costs of approximately \$88 million, \$93 million and \$43 million under all of these agreements for the years ended December 31, 2011, 2010 and 2009, respectively. Total payments to Acxiom over the remaining terms of the above contracts will aggregate to approximately \$218 million.

Convergys Customer Management Group

In December 2010, we entered into a six-year business process outsourcing agreement effective January 1, 2011, with Convergys Customer Management Group (CCMG) in order to enhance our customer contact center solution. CCMG has transitioned contact center services previously outsourced principally to IBM as well as certain other smaller providers.

The transition of services to CCMG was based on a phased migration of business volume to CCMG that commenced in the second quarter of 2011 and was substantially completed by the fourth quarter of 2011. Services are primarily provided from CCMG locations in Omaha, Nebraska, the Philippines and India, on the basis of our requirements.

The primary scope of the agreement includes the following services for our North America business: (i) Inbound Customer Service, which principally involves the receipt of, response to and resolution of inquiries received from customers; (ii) Outbound Customer Service, which principally involves the

collection, compilation and verification of information contained in our databases; and (iii) Data Update Service, which principally involves the bulk or discrete updates to the critical data elements about companies in our databases.

The agreement also specifies service level commitments required of Convergys for achievement of our customer satisfaction targets and a methodology for calculating credits to us if Convergys fails to meet certain service levels. In addition, Convergys sperformance under the agreement will be measured in part by our overall satisfaction of the program as measured by a customer satisfaction survey of our key internal business partners.

In December 2011, we signed a five-year telephony agreement to support our small business customers telesales team. Payments over the contract term will aggregate approximately \$3 million. The agreement provides for typical adjustments due to changes in volume, inflation and incremental project work.

After the first three years of service by Convergys, we have the right to terminate for convenience any or all of the services provided under the agreements upon one hundred eighty days prior written notice, and without incurring a termination fee. We incurred costs of approximately \$8 million for the year ended December 31, 2011. Total payments to Convergys over the remaining terms of the above contracts will aggregate to approximately \$97 million.

- (4) Represents projected contributions to our U.S. Qualified and Non-U.S. defined benefit plans as well as projected benefit payments related to our unfunded plans, including the U.S. Non-Qualified Plans and our postretirement benefit plan. The expected benefits are estimated based on the same assumptions used to measure our benefit obligation at the end of 2011 and include benefits attributable to estimated future employee service. A closed group approach is used in calculating the projected benefit payments, assuming only the participants who are currently in the valuation population are included in the projection and the projected benefits continue for up to approximately 99 years.
- In 2000, as part of a spin-off transaction under which Moody s Corporation (Moody s) and D&B became independent of one another, Moody s and D&B entered into a Tax Allocation Agreement (TAA). Under the TAA, Moody s and D&B agreed that Moody s would be entitled to deduct the compensation expense associated with the exercise of Moody s stock options (including Moody s stock options exercised by D&B employees) and D&B would be entitled to deduct the compensation expense associated with the exercise of D&B stock options (including D&B stock options exercised by employees of Moody s). Put simply, the tax deduction would go to the company that granted the stock options, rather than to the employer of the individual exercising the stock options. In 2002 and 2003, the Internal Revenue Service (IRS) issued rulings that clarified that, under the circumstances applicable to Moody s and D&B, the compensation expense deduction belongs to the employer of the option grantee and not to the issuer of the option (i.e., D&B would be entitled to deduct the compensation expense associated with D&B employees exercising Moody s options and Moody s would be entitled to deduct the compensation expense associated with Moody s employees exercising D&B options). We have filed tax returns for 2001 through 2010 and made estimated tax deposits for 2011 consistent with the IRS rulings. We may be required to reimburse Moody s for the loss of compensation expense deductions relating to tax years 2006 to 2010 of approximately \$20.5 million in the aggregate for such years. In 2005 and 2006, we paid Moody s approximately \$30.1 million in the aggregate, which represented the incremental tax benefits realized by D&B for tax years 2003-2005 from using the filing method consistent with the IRS rulings. In February 2011, we paid Moody s an additional sum of approximately \$2.5 million, for tax years 2003-2005. While not material, we may also be required to pay, in the future, amounts in addition to the approximately \$20.5 million referenced above based upon interpretations by the parties of the TAA and the IRS rulings.
- (6) We have a total amount of unrecognized tax benefits of \$120.1 million for the year ending December 31, 2011. Although we do not anticipate payments within the next twelve months for these matters, these could require the aggregate use of cash totaling approximately \$144.3 million. As we cannot make reliable estimates regarding the timing of the cash flows by period, we have included unrecognized tax benefits within the All Other column in the table above.

Capital Structure

Every year we examine our capital structure and review our liquidity and funding plans. During 2012, in connection with our focus on our Total Shareholder Return, we anticipate continued share repurchases and cash dividends.

We believe that cash provided by operating activities, supplemented from time to time as needed with readily available financing arrangements, is sufficient to meet our short-term needs, including the cash cost of restructuring charges, transition costs, our Strategic Technology Investment or MaxCV, contractual obligations and contingencies, excluding the legal matters identified herein for which exposures cannot be estimated. See Note 13 to our consolidated financial statements included in Item 8. of this Annual Report on Form 10-K.

As we execute our long-term strategy, which contemplates strategic acquisitions, we may require financing of our existing debt instruments or consider additional financing. We regularly evaluate market conditions, our liquidity profile and various financing alternatives for opportunities to enhance our capital structure. While we feel confident that such financing arrangements are available to us, there can be no guarantee that we will be able to access new sources of liquidity when required.

The disruption in the economic environment has had a significant adverse impact on a number of commercial and financial institutions. Our liquidity has not been impacted by the current credit environment and management does not expect that it will be materially impacted in the near future. Management continues to closely monitor our liquidity, the credit markets and our financial counterparties. However, management cannot predict with any certainty the impact to us of any further disruption in the credit environment.

Share Repurchases and Dividends

In October 2011, our Board of Directors approved a \$500 million share repurchase program, which commenced in November 2011. During the year ended December 31, 2011, we repurchased 435,770 shares of common stock for \$29.8 million under this share repurchase program with \$470.2 million remaining under this program. Although there is not currently a specific time frame within which we plan to complete this program, we intend to continue our policy of returning excess free cash to shareholders in the form of share buybacks and/or dividends.

In May 2010, our Board of Directors approved a four-year, five million share repurchase program to mitigate the dilutive effect of shares issued under our stock incentive plans and ESPP. During the year ended December 31, 2011, we repurchased 797,813 shares of common stock for \$59.3 million under this repurchase program with 4,175,566 shares of common stock remaining under this program. This program commenced in October 2010 and expires in October 2014.

On February 6, 2012, we declared a dividend of \$0.38 per share for the first quarter of 2012. This cash dividend will be payable on March 14, 2012 to shareholders of record at the close of business on February 28, 2012.

Strategic Technology Investment Program or MaxCV

In February 2010, we announced a Strategic Technology Investment or MaxCV program aimed at strengthening our leading position in commercial data and improving our current technology platform to meet the emerging needs of customers.

We expect that MaxCV will have a total cost of approximately \$160 million in 2012. The project will largely focus on continuing to rebuild the data supply chain as well as introducing additional Web services. We expect MaxCV and the associated spending will be largely complete by the end of 2012. However, product and customer migration are now targeted to be concluded in the second half of 2013. We may experience additional costs that we do not currently foresee.

For 2012, the project will largely focus on continuing to rebuild the data supply chain as well as introducing additional web services. We expect the associated spending will be largely complete by the end of 2012; however, product and customer migrations are now targeted to be concluded in the first half of 2013.

Potential Payments in Legal Matters

We and our predecessors are involved in certain legal proceedings, claims and litigation arising in the ordinary course of business. These matters are at various stages of resolution, but could ultimately result in significant cash payments as described in Note 13 to our consolidated financial statements included in Item 8. of this Annual Report on Form 10-K. We believe we have adequate reserves recorded in our consolidated financial statements for our share of current exposures in these matters, where applicable, as described therein.

Pension Plan and Postretirement Benefit Plan Contribution Requirements

For financial statement reporting purposes, the funded status of our pension plans, as determined in accordance with GAAP, had a deficit of \$290.0 million, \$266.2 million and \$33.2 million for the U.S. Qualified Plan, the U.S. Non-Qualified Plans and the non-U.S. plans, respectively, at December 31, 2011, as compared to a deficit of \$133.2 million, \$252.2 million and \$45.8 million, respectively, at December 31, 2010. The deterioration in the funded status of the U.S. Qualified Plan a lower actual return on plan assets in 2011 was also attributable to the deterioration of its funded status. The improvement in the funded status of the non-U.S. plans was primarily due to a higher non-U.S. plans was primarily due to higher fair value of plan assets at December 31, 2011, as a result of higher company contributions to the plans. See Note 10 to our consolidated financial statements included in Item 8. of this Annual Report on Form 10-K.

During fiscal 2011, we were not required to make contributions to the U.S. Qualified Plan, the largest of our six plans, under funding regulations associated with the Pension Protection Act of 2006 (PPA 2006) as the plan was considered fully funded for the 2010 plan year. We do not expect to make any contributions to the U.S. Qualified Plan in fiscal 2012 for the 2011 plan year. Final funding requirements for fiscal 2012 were determined based on our January 2012 funding actuarial valuation.

We expect to continue to make cash contributions to our other pension plans during 2012. The expected 2012 contribution is approximately \$26.0 million, compared to \$45.9 million in 2011. In addition, we expect to make benefit payments related to our postretirement benefit plan of approximately \$6.0 million during 2012, compared to \$5.0 million in 2011. See the Contractual Cash Obligations table above for projected contributions and benefit payments beyond 2011.

Off-Balance Sheet Arrangements and Related Party Transactions

We do not have any transactions, obligations or relationships that could be considered off-balance sheet arrangements except for those disclosed in Note 7 to our consolidated financial statements included in Item 8. of this Annual Report on Form 10-K. Additionally, we have not engaged in any significant related-party transactions.

Fair Value Measurements

Our non-recurring non-financial assets and liabilities include long-lived assets held and used, goodwill and intangible assets. These assets are recognized at fair value when they are deemed to be impaired.

During the fourth quarter of 2011, we recorded an impairment charge of \$3.3 million related to the intangible assets acquired from the AllBusiness.com, Inc. (AllBusiness.com) acquisition as a result of a decline in performance. We determined that the new cost basis of these intangible assets is zero based on Level III inputs. The impairment charge is included in Selling and Administrative Expenses in our North American segment.

During the third quarter of 2011, we recorded an impairment of approximately \$8.0 million related to a 2008 investment in a research and development data firm as a result of its financial condition and our focus on our strategic technology investment (MaxCV) program. We determined the basis to be zero. The impairment charge is included in Other Income (Expense) Net in our Europe and other International Markets segment.

As of December 31, 2011, we did not have any unobservable (Level III) inputs in determining fair value for our assets and liabilities measured at fair value on a recurring basis other than our real estate funds. See Note 10 to our consolidated financial statements included in Item 8. of this Annual Report on Form 10-K for further detail.

Forward-Looking Statements

We may from time-to-time make written or oral forward-looking statements within the meaning of Section 27A of the Securities Act of 1933, as amended, and Section 21E of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as amended, including statements contained in filings with the Securities and Exchange Commission, in reports to shareholders and in press releases and investor Web casts. These forward-looking statements can be identified by the use of words like anticipates, aspirations, believes, continues, estimates, expects, goals, guidance, intends, pla strategy, targets, commits, will and other words of similar meaning. They can also be identified by the fact that they do not relate strictly to historical or current facts.

We cannot guarantee that any forward-looking statement will be realized. Achievement of future results is subject to risks, uncertainties and inaccurate assumptions. Should known or unknown risks or uncertainties materialize, or should underlying assumptions prove inaccurate, actual results could vary materially from those anticipated, estimated or projected. Investors should bear this in mind as they consider forward-looking statements and whether to invest in, or remain invested in, our securities. In connection with the safe harbor provisions of the Private Securities Litigation Reform Act of 1995, we are identifying in the following paragraphs important factors that, individually or in the aggregate, could cause actual results to differ materially from those contained in any forward-looking statements made by us; any such statement is qualified by reference to the following cautionary statements.

The following important factors could cause actual results to differ materially from those projected in such forward-looking statements:

We rely significantly on third parties to support critical components of our business model in a continuous and high quality manner, including third-party data providers, strategic third-party members in our D&B Worldwide Network, and third parties with whom we have significant outsourcing arrangements;

Our ability to implement and derive the benefit of our Strategic Technology Investment or MaxCVprogram announced in February 2010 and to maintain sufficient investment in our technology infrastructure thereafter;

Demand for our products is subject to intense competition, changes in customer preferences and economic conditions which impact customer behavior;

Our solutions and brand image are dependent upon the integrity and security of our global database and the continued availability thereof through the internet and by other means, as well as our ability to protect key assets, such as our data centers;

Our ability to secure our information technology infrastructure from cyber attack and unauthorized access;

Our ability to maintain the integrity of our brand and reputation, which we believe are key assets and competitive advantages;

Our ability to renew large contracts, the related revenue recognition and the timing thereof, or a shift in product mix, may impact our results of operations from period-to-period;

As a result of the macro-economic challenges currently affecting the global economy, our customers or vendors may experience problems with their earnings, cash flow, or both. This may cause our customers to delay, cancel or significantly decrease their

purchases from us and impact their ability to pay amounts owed to us. In addition, our vendors may substantially increase their prices without

notice. Such behavior may materially, adversely affect our earnings and cash flow. In addition, if economic conditions in the United States and other key markets deteriorate further or do not show improvement, we may experience material adverse impacts to our business, operating results, and/or access to credit markets;

Our results are subject to the effects of foreign economies, exchange rate fluctuations, legislative or regulatory requirements, such as the adoption of new or changes in accounting policies and practices, including pronouncements by the Financial Accounting Standards Board or other standard setting bodies, and the implementation or modification of fees or taxes that we must pay to acquire, use, and/or redistribute data. Future laws or regulations with respect to the collection, compilation, use and/ or publication of information and adverse publicity or litigation concerning the commercial use of such information, or changes in the rules governing the operation of the Internet could have a material adverse effect on our business and financial results;

Our ability to acquire and successfully integrate other complementary businesses, products and technologies into our existing business, without significant disruption to our existing business or to our financial results;

The continued adherence by third-party members of our D&B Worldwide Network or other third parties who license and sell under the D&B name to our quality standards, our brand and communication standards and to the terms and conditions of our commercial services arrangements;

The profitability of our international businesses depends on our ability to identify and execute on various initiatives, such as successfully managing our D&B Worldwide Network, complying with the Foreign Corrupt Practices Act and other anti-bribery and anti-corruption laws in all jurisdictions, and our ability to identify and contend with various challenges present in foreign markets, such as local competition and the availability of public records at no cost, or the adoption of new laws or regulations governing the collection, compilation, use and/ or publication of information, particularly in emerging markets;

Our future success requires that we attract and retain qualified personnel, including members of our sales force and technology teams, in regions throughout the world;

Our ability to successfully implement our growth strategy requires that we successfully reduce our expense base through our Financial Flexibility initiatives, and reallocate certain of the expense-base reductions into initiatives that produce desired revenue growth;

We are involved in various legal proceedings, the outcomes of which are unknown and uncertain with respect to the impact on our cash flow and profitability;

Our ability to repurchase shares is subject to market conditions, including trading volume in our stock, and our ability to repurchase shares in accordance with applicable securities laws; and

Our projection for free cash flow is dependent upon our ability to generate revenue, our collection processes, customer payment patterns, the timing and volume of stock option exercises and the amount and timing of payments related to the tax and other matters and legal proceedings in which we are involved.

We elaborate on the above list of important factors throughout this document and in our other filings with the SEC, particularly in the discussion of our Risk Factors in Item 1A. of this Annual Report on Form 10-K. It should be understood that it is not possible to predict or identify all risk factors. Consequently, the above list of important factors and the Risk Factors discussed in Item 1A. of this Annual Report on Form 10-K should not be considered to be a complete discussion of all of our potential trends, risks and uncertainties. Except as otherwise required by federal securities laws, we do not undertake any obligation to update any forward-looking statement we may make from time-to-time.

Item 7A. Quantitative and Qualitative Disclosures About Market Risk

Information in response to this Item is set forth under the caption Market Risk in Item 7. of this Annual Report on Form 10-K.

Item 8. Financial Statements and Supplementary Data

Index to Financial Statements and Schedules

	Page(s)
Management s Responsibility for Financial Statements	75
Management s Report on Internal Control Over Financial Reporting	75
Report of Independent Registered Public Accounting Firm	76
Consolidated Financial Statements	
Consolidated Statement of Operations and Comprehensive Income for the years ended December 31, 2011, 2010 and 2009	77
Consolidated Balance Sheets at December 31, 2011 and 2010	78
Consolidated Statement of Cash Flows for the years ended December 31, 2011, 2010 and 2009	79
Consolidated Statement of Shareholders Equity (Deficit) for the years ended December 31, 2011, 2010 and 2009	80
Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements	81
Schedules	

Schedules are omitted as they are not required or inapplicable or because the required information is provided in our consolidated financial statements, including the notes to our consolidated financial statements.

MANAGEMENT S RESPONSIBILITY FOR FINANCIAL STATEMENTS

Management is responsible for the preparation of the consolidated financial statements and related information appearing in this report. Management believes that the consolidated financial statements fairly reflect the form and substance of transactions and that the consolidated financial statements reasonably present our financial position and results of operations in conformity with generally accepted accounting principles in the United States of America. Management also has included in the consolidated financial statements amounts that are based on estimates and judgments which it believes are reasonable under the circumstances.

An independent registered public accounting firm audits our consolidated financial statements in accordance with the standards of the Public Company Accounting Oversight Board (United States) and their report is provided herein.

MANAGEMENT S REPORT ON INTERNAL CONTROL OVER

FINANCIAL REPORTING

Management is responsible for establishing and maintaining adequate internal control over financial reporting as defined in Rule 13a-15(f) under the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as amended. Management designed our internal control systems in order to provide reasonable assurance regarding the reliability of financial reporting and the preparation of financial statements for external purposes in accordance with accounting principles generally accepted in the United States of America. Our internal control over financial reporting includes those policies and procedures that (1) pertain to the maintenance of records that, in reasonable detail, accurately and fairly reflect the transactions and dispositions of our assets; (2) provide reasonable assurance that transactions are recorded as necessary to permit preparation of financial statements in accordance with accounting principles generally accepted in the United States, and that receipts and expenditures are being made only in accordance with authorizations of management and directors; and (3) provide reasonable assurance regarding prevention or timely detection of unauthorized acquisition, use, or disposition of our assets that could have a material effect on the financial statements.

Management conducted an evaluation of the effectiveness of our internal control over financial reporting based on the framework in *Internal Control Integrated Framework* issued by the Committee of Sponsoring Organizations of the Treadway Commission. Based on its evaluation, our management concluded that our internal control over financial reporting was effective at the reasonable assurance level as of December 31, 2011.

The effectiveness of our internal control over financial reporting as of December 31, 2011 has been audited by PricewaterhouseCoopers LLP, an independent registered public accounting firm, as stated in their report, which is included herein.

REPORT OF INDEPENDENT REGISTERED PUBLIC ACCOUNTING FIRM

To the Shareholders and Board of Directors of The Dun & Bradstreet Corporation:

In our opinion, the accompanying consolidated balance sheets and the related consolidated statements of operations and comprehensive income, cash flows, and shareholders equity (deficit) present fairly, in all material respects, the financial position of The Dun & Bradstreet Corporation and its subsidiaries at December 31, 2011 and December 31, 2010, and the results of their operations and comprehensive income and their cash flows for each of the three years in the period ended December 31, 2011 in conformity with accounting principles generally accepted in the United States of America. Also in our opinion, the Company maintained, in all material respects, effective internal control over financial reporting as of December 31, 2011, based on criteria established in Internal Control Integrated Framework issued by the Committee of Sponsoring Organizations of the Treadway Commission (COSO). The Company s management is responsible for these financial statements, for maintaining effective internal control over financial reporting and for its assessment of the effectiveness of internal control over financial reporting, included Management s Report on Internal Control over Financial Reporting on page 75. Our responsibility is to express opinions on these financial statements and on the Company s internal control over financial reporting based on our integrated audits. We conducted our audits in accordance with the standards of the Public Company Accounting Oversight Board (United States). Those standards require that we plan and perform the audits to obtain reasonable assurance about whether the financial statements are free of material misstatement and whether effective internal control over financial reporting was maintained in all material respects. Our audits of the financial statements included examining, on a test basis, evidence supporting the amounts and disclosures in the financial statements, assessing the accounting principles used and significant estimates made by management, and evaluating the overall financial statement presentation. Our audit of internal control over financial reporting included obtaining an understanding of internal control over financial reporting, assessing the risk that a material weakness exists, and testing and evaluating the design and operating effectiveness of internal control based on the assessed risk. Our audits also included performing such other procedures as we considered necessary in the circumstances. We believe that our audits provide a reasonable basis for our opinions.

A company s internal control over financial reporting is a process designed to provide reasonable assurance regarding the reliability of financial reporting and the preparation of financial statements for external purposes in accordance with generally accepted accounting principles. A company s internal control over financial reporting includes those policies and procedures that (i) pertain to the maintenance of records that, in reasonable detail, accurately and fairly reflect the transactions and dispositions of the assets of the company; (ii) provide reasonable assurance that transactions are recorded as necessary to permit preparation of financial statements in accordance with generally accepted accounting principles, and that receipts and expenditures of the company are being made only in accordance with authorizations of management and directors of the company; and (iii) provide reasonable assurance regarding prevention or timely detection of unauthorized acquisition, use, or disposition of the company is assets that could have a material effect on the financial statements.

Because of its inherent limitations, internal control over financial reporting may not prevent or detect misstatements. Also, projections of any evaluation of effectiveness to future periods are subject to the risk that controls may become inadequate because of changes in conditions, or that the degree of compliance with the policies or procedures may deteriorate.

/s/ PricewaterhouseCoopers LLP

New York, New York

February 29, 2012

THE DUN & BRADSTREET CORPORATION

CONSOLIDATED STATEMENT OF OPERATIONS AND COMPREHENSIVE INCOME

		r the Years End December 31,	
	2011	2010 mounts in milli	2009
		ept per share d	/
Revenue	\$ 1,758.5	\$ 1,676.6	\$ 1,687.0
Operating Expenses	587.1	557.7	500.3
Selling and Administrative Expenses	643.4	626.9	641.0
Depreciation and Amortization	81.1	68.1	58.1
Restructuring Charge	22.1	14.8	23.1
Operating Costs	1,333.7	1,267.5	1,222.5
Operating Income	424.8	409.1	464.5
Interest Income	1.5	2.1	3.0
Interest Expense	(37.0)	(46.0)	(45.7)
Other Income (Expense) Net	(21.2)	22.7	10.7
Non-Operating Income (Expense) Net	(56.7)	(21.2)	(32.0)
Income Before Provision for Income Taxes and Equity in Net Income of Affiliates	368.1	387.9	432.5
Provision for Income Taxes	109.2	137.9	112.1
Equity in Net Income of Affiliates	1.3	0.9	1.6
Net Income	260.2	250.9	322.0
Less: Net (Income) Loss Attributable to the Noncontrolling Interest	0.1	1.2	(2.6)
Net Income Attributable to D&B	\$ 260.3	\$ 252.1	\$ 319.4
Basic Earnings Per Share of Common Stock Attributable to D&B Common Shareholders	\$ 5.31	\$ 5.03	\$ 6.06
Diluted Earnings Per Share of Common Stock Attributable to D&B Common Shareholders	\$ 5.28	\$ 4.98	\$ 5.99
Weighted Average Number of Shares Outstanding Basic	48.9	49.9	52.3
Weighted Average Number of Shares Outstanding Diluted	49.3	50.4	52.9
Cash Dividend Paid Per Common Share	\$ 1.44	\$ 1.40	\$ 1.36
Other Comprehensive Income, Net of Tax			
Net Income (from above)	\$ 260.2	\$ 250.9	\$ 322.0
Foreign Currency Translation Adjustments, no Tax Impact	(7.5)	(0.3)	43.2
Defined Benefit Pension Plans:			
Prior Service Costs, Net of Tax Income (Expense) of \$3.8, (\$7.8), and (\$4.0) at December 31, 2011,			
2010 and 2009, respectively	(5.8)	0.9	18.1
Net Loss, Net of Tax Income (Expense) of \$76.6, \$15.2 and \$6.3 at December 31, 2011, 2010 and 2000 remeatively.	(116.0)	(1.4)	(00.5)
2009, respectively Derivative Financial Instruments, No Tax Impact	(116.6)	(1.4) 0.0	(28.5)
Derivative Financial Instruments, NO Fax Impact	3.0	0.0	0.5
Comprehensive Income, Net of Tax	133.3	250.1	355.3

Less: Comprehensive Income (Loss) Attributable to the Noncontrolling Interest	1.4	0.8	(2.9)
Comprehensive Income Attributable to D&B	\$ 134.7	\$ 250.9	\$ 352.4

The accompanying notes are an integral part of the consolidated financial statements.

THE DUN & BRADSTREET CORPORATION

CONSOLIDATED BALANCE SHEETS

ASSETS	December 31, 2011 2010 (Amounts in millions, except per share data)			
Current Assets				
Cash and Cash Equivalents	\$ 84.4	\$ 78.5		
Accounts Receivable, Net of Allowance of \$17.1 at December 31, 2011 and \$17.5 at December 31, 2010	507.5	504.3		
Other Receivables	5.7	8.3		
Prepaid Taxes	1.5	1.5		
Deferred Income Tax	32.1	31.8		
Other Prepaids	55.1	36.6		
Assets Held for Sale	32.7	0.0		
Other Current Assets	7.9	7.3		
	1.5	7.5		
Total Current Assets	726.9	668.3		
Non-Current Assets				
Property, Plant and Equipment, Net of Accumulated Depreciation of \$83.1 at December 31, 2011 and \$81.5 at December 31, 2010	45.7	53.1		
Computer Software, Net of Accumulated Amortization of \$409.9 at December 31, 2011 and \$372.0 at December 31, 2010	127.6	127.9		
Goodwill	598.4	599.7		
Deferred Income Tax	243.1	181.7		
Other Receivables	58.4	66.3		
Other Intangibles (Note 15)	116.1	139.8		
Other Non-Current Assets	60.9	82.7		
Total Non-Current Assets	1,250.2	1,251.2		
Total Assets	\$ 1,977.1	\$ 1,919.5		
LIABILITIES				
Current Liabilities	¢ 26.4	¢ 24.0		
Accounts Payable	\$ 36.4	\$ 34.8 127.7		
Accrued Payroll Accrued Income Tax	117.4 17.7	127.7		
Liabilities Held for Sale	29.1	0.0		
Short-Term Debt	1.1	1.5		
Other Accrued and Current Liabilities (Note 15)	153.6	165.7		
Deferred Revenue	598.2	615.3		
Total Current Liabilities	953.5	964.9		
	,			
Pension and Postretirement Benefits	604.0	436.9		
Long-Term Debt	963.9	972.0		
Liabilities for Unrecognized Tax Benefits	129.5	131.5		
Other Non-Current Liabilities	66.4	83.0		
Total Liabilities	2,717.3	2,588.3		
Contingencies (Note 13)				
EQUITY				
D&B SHAREHOLDERS EQUITY (DEFICIT)	0.0	0.0		
	0.0	0.0		

Series A Junior Participating Preferred Stock, \$0.01 par value per share, authorized 0.5 shares; outstanding none

outstanding none		
Preferred Stock, \$0.01 par value per share, authorized 9.5 shares; outstanding none	0.0	0.0
Series Common Stock, \$0.01 par value per share, authorized 10.0 shares; outstanding none	0.0	0.0
Common Stock, \$0.01 par value per share, authorized 200.0 shares; issued 81.9 shares	0.8	0.8
Capital Surplus	239.0	227.3
Retained Earnings	2,179.3	1,989.5
Treasury Stock, at cost, 34.2 shares at December 31, 2011 and 32.3 shares at December 31, 2010	(2,356.3)	(2,214.1)
Accumulated Other Comprehensive Income (Loss)	(806.7)	(681.1)
Total D&B Shareholders Equity (Deficit)	(743.9)	(677.6)
Noncontrolling Interest	3.7	8.8
Total Equity (Deficit)	(740.2)	(668.8)
Total Liabilities and Shareholders Equity (Deficit)	\$ 1,977.1	\$ 1,919.5

The accompanying notes are an integral part of the consolidated financial statements.

THE DUN & BRADSTREET CORPORATION

CONSOLIDATED STATEMENT OF CASH FLOWS

Cash Flows from Operating Activities:	2011	For the Years Ended December 31, 2010 Amounts in millions)	2009	
Net Income	\$ 260.2	\$ 250.9 \$	322.0	
Reconciliation of Net Income to Net Cash Provided by Operating Activities:	¢ 20012	¢ 2000 ¢	02210	
Depreciation and Amortization	81.1	68.1	58.1	
Amortization of Unrecognized Pension Loss	14.6	12.2	17.3	
Loss (Gain) from Sales of Business / Investments	11.7	(23.9)	(6.5)	
Impairment of Intangible Assets	3.2	20.4	3.0	
Settlement Charge Related to Legacy Pension Obligation	5.1	0.0	0.0	
Income Tax Benefit from Stock-Based Awards	12.2	9.2	14.2	
Excess Tax Benefit on Stock-Based Awards	(5.8)	(3.2)	(7.7)	
Equity-Based Compensation	12.4	18.3	22.3	
Restructuring Charge	22.1	14.8	23.1	
Restructuring Payments	(19.7)	(19.9)	(30.5)	
Deferred Income Taxes, Net	11.7	25.7	40.7	
Accrued Income Taxes, Net	(7.5)	24.7	(28.8)	
Changes in Current Assets and Liabilities:				
(Increase) in Accounts Receivable	(12.0)	(31.3)	(2.2)	
(Increase) in Other Current Assets	(15.9)	(9.4)	(0.1)	
Increase in Deferred Revenue	1.0	46.6	6.6	
Increase (Decrease) in Accounts Payable	2.0	(7.9)	(31.5)	
Increase (Decrease) in Accrued Liabilities	(20.7)	13.9	3.8	
(Decrease) in Other Accrued and Current Liabilities	(1.5)	(5.4)	(1.4)	
Changes in Non-Current Assets and Liabilities:				
(Increase) Decrease in Other Long-Term Assets	16.6	(27.7)	(0.1)	
Net (Decrease) in Long-Term Liabilities	(61.3)	(58.6)	(35.4)	
Net, Other Non-Cash Adjustments	3.4	1.9	2.6	
Net Cash Provided by Operating Activities	312.9	319.4	369.5	
Cash Flows from Investing Activities:				
Proceeds from Sales of Businesses, Net of Cash Divested	5.1	9.2	11.7	
Payments for Acquisitions of Businesses, Net of Cash Acquired	(13.5)	(205.0)	(74.6)	
Investment in Debt Security	(1.0)	0.0	(5.0)	
Cash Settlements of Foreign Currency Contracts	(1.0)	3.0	11.3	
Capital Expenditures	(6.2)	(9.5)	(9.2)	
Additions to Computer Software and Other Intangibles	(47.2)	(56.4)	(56.1)	
(Reinmbursement) Receipt of Proceeds Related to a Divested Business	(7.4)	7.9	0.0	
Net, Other	(2.2)	(2.8)	1.2	
Net Cash Used in Investing Activities	(73.4)	(253.6)	(120.7)	
Cash Flows from Financing Activities:				
Payments for Purchases of Treasury Shares	(185.4)	(134.8)	(225.6)	
Net Proceeds from Stock-Based Awards	29.6	8.1	21.2	
Payment of Debt	0.0	(300.7)	0.0	
Proceeds from Issuance of Long-Term Debt	0.0	298.9	0.0	
Payment of Bond Issuance Costs	(1.6)	(1.9)	0.0	
Payment of Dividends	(70.4)	(70.0)	(71.5)	
Proceeds from Borrowings on Credit Facilities	677.8	321.7	311.6	
Payments of Borrowings on Credit Facilities	(690.4)	(309.0)	(255.6)	
	· · · · ·			
Excess Tax Benefit on Stock-Based Awards	5.8	3.2	7.7	

Net, Other	(0.2)	(2.5)	(0.9)
Net Cash Used in Financing Activities	(238.0)	(192.9)	(213.1)
Effect of Exchange Rate Changes on Cash and Cash Equivalents	4.4	(17.3)	23.0
Increase (Decrease) in Cash and Cash Equivalents Cash and Cash Equivalents, Beginning of Period	5.9 78.5	(144.4) 222.9	58.7 164.2
Cash and Cash Equivalents, End of Period	\$ 84.4	\$ 78.5	\$ 222.9
• •			Ŧ
Supplemental Disclosure of Cash Flow Information: Cash Paid for:			
Income Taxes, Net of Refunds	\$ 92.8	\$ 78.3	\$ 86.0
Interest	\$ 33.4	\$ 48.0	\$ 43.7
The accompanying notes are an integral part of the consolidated financial	statements.		

THE DUN & BRADSTREET CORPORATION

CONSOLIDATED STATEMENT OF SHAREHOLDERS EQUITY (DEFICIT)

	For the Years Ended December 31, 2011, 2010 and 2009									
	Common Stock	1						Total D&B		
	(\$0.01	Carital	Deteined	T	Cumulative	Defined		Shareholders		Total
	Par Value)	Capital Surplus	Retained Earnings	Treasury Stock (Dollar amo	Translation Adjustment ounts in million	Benefit Plans	Financial Instrument er share dat	· · · ·	Controlling Interest	Equity (Deficit)
Balance, January 1, 2009	\$ 0.8	\$ 206.1	\$ 1,582.8	(Donar and \$ (1,924.4)	\$ (204.3)	\$ (514.2)			\$ 6.1	\$ (850.6)
Net Income	0.0	0.0	319.4	0.0	0.0	0.0	0.0	319.4	2.6	322.0
Adjustment to Opening										
Retained Earnings, net of tax		0.0	(22.2)	0.0	0.0	0.0	0.0	(22,2)	0.0	(22,2)
\$14.0 (Note 1)	0.0	0.0	(23.2)	0.0	0.0	0.0	0.0	(23.2)	0.0	(23.2)
Purchase of shares	0.0	0.0	0.0	0.0	0.0	0.0	0.0	0.0	3.2	3.2
Payment to noncontrolling interest	0.0	0.0	0.0	0.0	0.0	0.0	0.0	0.0	(0.5)	(0.5)
Equity-Based Plans	0.0	(3.1)	0.0	52.3	0.0	0.0	0.0	49.2	0.0	49.2
Treasury Shares Acquired	0.0	0.0	0.0	(225.6)	0.0	0.0	0.0	(225.6)	0.0	(225.6)
Pension Adjustments, net of	0.0	0.0	0.0	(225.0)	0.0	0.0	0.0	(225.0)	0.0	(225.0)
tax of \$2.3	0.0	0.0	0.0	0.0	0.0	(10.4)	0.0	(10.4)	0.0	(10.4)
Dividend Declared	0.0	0.0	(71.5)	0.0	0.0	0.0	0.0	(71.5)	0.0	(71.5)
Adjustments to Legacy Tax	0.0	0.0	(,110)	010	010	0.0	010	(, 110)	0.0	(7110)
Matters	0.0	6.5	0.0	0.0	0.0	0.0	0.0	6.5	0.0	6.5
Change in Cumulative										
Translation Adjustment	0.0	0.0	0.0	0.0	42.9	0.0	0.0	42.9	0.3	43.2
Derivative Financial										
Instruments, no tax impact	0.0	0.0	0.0	0.0	0.0	0.0	0.5	0.5	0.0	0.5
Balance, December 31,										
2009	\$ 0.8	\$ 209.5	\$ 1,807.5	\$ (2,097.7)	\$ (161.4)	\$ (524.6)	\$ (3.0)	\$ (768.9)	\$ 11.7	\$ (757.2)
Net Income	0.0	0.0	252.1	0.0	0.0	0.0	0.0	252.1	(1.2)	250.9
Purchase of shares	0.0	(0.3)	0.0	0.0	0.0	0.0	0.0	(0.3)	(0.2)	(0.5)
Payment to noncontrolling										
interest	0.0	0.0	0.0	0.0	0.0	0.0	0.0	0.0	(1.9)	(1.9)
Equity-Based Plans	0.0	11.6	0.0	18.4	0.0	0.0	0.0	30.0	0.0	30.0
Treasury Shares Acquired	0.0	0.0	0.0	(134.8)	0.0	0.0	0.0	(134.8)	0.0	(134.8)
Pension Adjustments, net of				0.0	0.0	.		0.6		2.6
tax of \$16.5	0.0	0.0	0.0	0.0	0.0	8.6	0.0	8.6	0.0	8.6
Dividend Declared	0.0	0.0	(70.1)	0.0	0.0	0.0	0.0	(70.1)	0.0	(70.1)
Adjustments to Legacy Tax	0.0	6.5	0.0	0.0	0.0	0.0	0.0	6.5	0.0	65
Matters Change in Cumulative	0.0	0.5	0.0	0.0	0.0	0.0	0.0	0.5	0.0	6.5
Translation Adjustment	0.0	0.0	0.0	0.0	(0.7)	0.0	0.0	(0.7)	0.4	(0.3)
Translation Aujustinent	0.0	0.0	0.0	0.0	(0.7)	0.0	0.0	(0.7)	0.4	(0.3)
Balance, December 31, 2010	\$ 0.8	\$ 227.3	\$ 1,989.5	\$ (2,214.1)	\$ (162.1)	\$ (516.0)	\$ (3.0)	\$ (677.6)	\$ 8.8	\$ (668.8)
Nat Income	0.0	0.0	260.3	0.0	0.0	0.0	0.0	260.3	(0.1)	260.2
Net Income Sale of Noncontrolling	0.0	0.0	200.5	0.0	0.0	0.0	0.0	200.5	(0.1)	200.2
Interest	0.0	0.0	0.0	0.0	0.0	0.0	0.0	0.0	1.7	1.7

Noncontrolling Interest										
Reclassed to Liability Held										
for Sale	0.0	0.0	0.0	0.0	0.0	0.0	0.0	0.0	(4.7)	(4.7)
Equity Based Plans	0.0	5.2	0.0	43.2	0.0	0.0	0.0	48.4	0.0	48.4
Treasury Shares Acquired	0.0	0.0	0.0	(185.4)	0.0	0.0	0.0	(185.4)	0.0	(185.4)
Pension Adjustments, net of										
tax of \$80.4	0.0	0.0	0.0	0.0	0.0	(122.4)	0.0	(122.4)	0.0	(122.4)
Dividends Declared	0.0	0.0	(70.5)	0.0	0.0	0.0	0.0	(70.5)	(0.7)	(71.2)
Adjustments to Legacy Tax										
Matters	0.0	6.5	0.0	0.0	0.0	0.0	0.0	6.5	0.0	6.5
Derivative Financial										
instruments, no tax impact	0.0	0.0	0.0	0.0	0.0	0.0	3.0	3.0	0.0	3.0
Change in Cumulative										
Translation Adjustment	0.0	0.0	0.0	0.0	(6.2)	0.0	0.0	(6.2)	(1.3)	(7.5)
Balance, December 31,										
2011	\$ 0.8	\$ 239.0	\$ 2,179.3	\$ (2,356.3)	\$ (168.3)	\$ (638.4)	\$ 0.0	\$ (743.9)	3.7	\$ (740.2)

The accompanying notes are an integral part of the consolidated financial statements.

Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements

(Tabular dollar amounts in millions, except per share data)

Note 1. Description of Business and Summary of Significant Accounting Policies

Description of Business. The Dun & Bradstreet Corporation (D&B or we or our) is the world's leading source of commercial information and insight on businesses, enabling customers to Decide with Confidence[®] for 170 years. Our global commercial database contains more than 205 million business records. The database is enhanced by our proprietary DUNSRight[®] Quality Process, which provides our customers with quality business information. This quality information is the foundation of our global solutions that customers rely on to make critical business decisions.

We provide solution sets that meet a diverse set of customer needs globally. Customers use our D&B Risk Management Solutions to mitigate credit and supplier risk, increase cash flow and drive increased profitability; our D&B Sales & Marketing Solutions to increase revenue from new and existing customers; and our D&B Internet Solutions[®] to convert prospects into clients faster by enabling business professionals to research companies, executives and industries.

Basis of Presentation. The preparation of financial statements and related disclosures in conformity with accounting principles generally accepted in the United States of America (GAAP) requires us to make estimates and assumptions that affect the reported amounts of assets and liabilities, the disclosure of contingent assets and liabilities at the date of the financial statements and the reported amounts of revenue and expenses during the period reported. As discussed throughout this Note 1, we base our estimates on historical experience, current conditions and various other factors that we believe to be reasonable under the circumstances. Significant items subject to such estimates and assumptions include: valuation allowances for receivables and deferred income tax assets; liabilities for potential tax exposure and potential litigation claims and settlements; assets and obligations related to employee benefits; allocation of the purchase price in acquisition accounting; long-term asset and amortization recoverability; revenue deferrals; and restructuring charges. We review estimates and assumptions periodically and reflect the revisions in the consolidated financial statements in the period in which we determine any revisions to be necessary. Actual results could differ materially from those estimates under different assumptions or conditions.

The consolidated financial statements include our accounts, as well as those of our subsidiaries and investments in which we have a controlling interest. Investments in companies over which we have significant influence but not a controlling interest are carried under the equity method of accounting. Investments over which we do not have significant influence are recorded under the cost method of accounting. We periodically review our investments to determine if there has been any impairment judged to be other than temporary. Such impairments are recorded as write-downs in the statement of operations and comprehensive income.

All intercompany transactions and balances have been eliminated in consolidation.

Effective January 1, 2011, we began reporting our business as of January 1, 2011 through three segments (all prior periods have been reclassed to reflect the new segments):

North America (which consists of our operations in the United States (U.S.). and Canada);

Asia Pacific (which primarily consists of our operations in Australia, Japan, China and India); and

Europe and other International Markets (which primarily consists of our operations in the United Kingdom (UK), the Netherlands, Belgium, Latin America and our Worldwide Network).

Prior to January 1, 2011, we managed and reported our business globally through two segments:

North America (which consisted of our operations in the U.S. and Canada); and

International (which consisted of our operations in Europe, Asia Pacific and Latin America).

Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements (Continued)

(Tabular dollar amounts in millions, except per share data)

The financial statements of our subsidiaries outside of North America reflect a fiscal year ended November 30 to facilitate the timely reporting of our consolidated financial results and financial position.

For the year ended December 31, 2011, we revised our financial statements to reflect the impact for certain ratable contracts which were previously accounted for using a convention in which a full month s revenue was recorded irrespective of the contract s actual effective date. As a result, the December 31, 2011 revenue and net income include an out of period adjustment of approximately \$2.1 million and \$1.3 million, respectively, relating to the year ended December 2010 and approximately \$2.6 million and \$1.6 million, respectively, relating to the year ended December 2009.

Additionally, to adjust for the impact prior to 2009, management recorded the following non-cash adjustments: a \$23.2 million reduction to opening retained earnings, \$14.0 million increase to deferred taxes and \$37.2 increase to the December 31, 2010 deferred revenue balance. In accordance with accounting guidance found in Accounting Standards Codification (ASC) 250-110 (SEC Staff Accounting Bulletin No. 99, Materiality), we assessed the materiality of the adjustments and concluded that the errors were not material to any of our previously issued financial statements.

Where appropriate, we have reclassified certain prior year amounts to conform to the current year presentation due to the change in segment structure and certain ratable contracts discussed above.

Significant Accounting Policies

Revenue Recognition. Revenue is recognized when the following four conditions are met:

Persuasive evidence of an arrangement exists;

The contract fee is fixed and determinable;

Delivery or performance has occurred; and

Collectability is reasonably assured.

If at the outset of an arrangement, we determine that collectability is not reasonably assured, revenue is deferred until the earlier of when collectability becomes probable or the receipt of payment. If there is uncertainty as to the customer s acceptance of our deliverables, revenue is not recognized until the earlier of receipt of customer acceptance or expiration of the acceptance period. If at the outset of an arrangement, we determine that the arrangement fee is not fixed or determinable, revenue is deferred until the arrangement fee becomes fixed or determinable, assuming all other revenue recognition criteria have been met.

Our Risk Management Solutions are generally sold under fixed price subscription contracts that allow customers unlimited access to risk information. Revenue on this type of contract is recognized ratably over the term of the contract, which is generally one year.

Risk information is also sold using monthly or annual contracts that allow customers to purchase our risk information up to the contract amount based on an agreed price list. Once the contract amount is fully used, additional risk information can be purchased at per-item prices which may be different than those in the original contract. Revenue on these contracts is recognized on a per-item basis as information is purchased and delivered to the customer. If customers do not use the full amount of their contract and forfeit the unused portion, we recognize the forfeited amount as revenue at contract expiration.

Where a data file of risk information is sold with periodic updates to that information, a portion of the revenue related to the updates is deferred as a liability on the balance sheet and recognized as the updates are delivered, usually on a quarterly or monthly basis over the term of the contract.

Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements (Continued)

(Tabular dollar amounts in millions, except per share data)

Revenue related to services, such as monitoring, is recognized ratably over the period of performance.

Sales & Marketing Solutions that provide continuous access to our marketing information and business reference databases may include access or hosting fees which are sold on a subscription basis. Revenue is recognized ratably over the term of the contract, which is typically one year.

Where a data file of marketing information is sold, we recognize revenue upon delivery of the marketing data file to the customer. If the contract provides for periodic updates to that marketing data file, the portion of the revenue related to updates is deferred as a liability on the balance sheet and recognized as the updates are delivered, usually on a quarterly or monthly basis, over the term of the contract.

Internet Solutions represent the results of our Hoover s business, including our First Research division. Hoover s and First Research provide subscription solutions that allow continuous access to our business information databases. Revenue is recognized ratably over the term of the contract, which is generally one year. Any additional solutions purchased are recognized upon delivery to the customer.

Sales of software that are considered to be more than incidental are recognized in revenue when a non-cancelable license agreement has been signed and the software has been shipped and installed, if required.

Revenue from consulting and training services is recognized as the services are performed.

Multiple Element Arrangements

Effective January 1, 2011, we adopted Accounting Standards Update (ASU) 2009-13, Revenue Recognition Multiple-Deliverable Revenue Arrangements, which amends guidance in ASC 605-25, Revenue Recognition: Multiple-Element Arrangements, on a prospective basis for all new or materially modified arrangements entered into on or after that date. The new standard:

Provides updated guidance on whether multiple deliverables exist, how the elements in an arrangement should be separated, and how the consideration should be allocated;

Requires an entity to allocate revenue in an arrangement using the best estimated selling prices (BESP) of each element if a vendor does not have vendor-specific objective evidence of selling prices (VSOE) or third-party evidence of selling price (TPE); and

Eliminates the use of the residual method and requires a vendor to allocate revenue using the relative selling price method. We have certain solution offerings that are sold as multi-element arrangements. The multiple element arrangements or deliverables may include access to our business information database, information data files, periodic data refreshes, software and services. We evaluate each deliverable in an arrangement to determine whether it represents a separate unit of accounting. Most product and service deliverables qualify as separate units of accounting and can be sold standalone or in various combinations across our markets. A deliverable constitutes a separate unit of accounting when it has standalone value and there are no customer-negotiated refunds or return rights for the delivered items. If the arrangement includes a customer-negotiated refund or return right relative to the delivered items, and the delivery and performance of the undelivered item is considered probable and substantially in our control, the delivered item constitutes a separate unit of accounting. The new guidance requires for deliverables with standalone value in a multi-element arrangement for which revenue was previously deferred due to undelivered elements not having fair value of selling price to be separated and recognized as delivered, rather than over the longest service delivery period as a single unit with other elements in the arrangement.

Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements (Continued)

(Tabular dollar amounts in millions, except per share data)

If the deliverable or a group of deliverables meets the separation criteria, the total arrangement consideration is allocated to each unit of accounting based on its relative selling price. The amount of arrangement consideration that is allocated to a delivered unit of accounting is limited to the amount that is not contingent upon the delivery of another unit of accounting.

We determine the selling price for each deliverable using VSOE, if it exists, TPE if VSOE does not exist, or BESP if neither VSOE nor TPE exist. Revenue allocated to each element is then recognized when the basic revenue recognition criteria are met for each element.

Consistent with our methodology under the previous accounting guidance, we determine VSOE of a deliverable by monitoring the price at which we sell the deliverable on a standalone basis to third parties or from the stated renewal rate for the elements contained in the initial arrangement. In certain instances, we are not able to establish VSOE for all deliverables in an arrangement with multiple elements. This may be due to us infrequently selling each element separately, not pricing products or services within a set range, or only having a limited sales history. Where we are unable to establish VSOE, we may use the price at which we or a third party sell a similar product to similarly situated customers on a standalone basis. Generally, our offerings contain a level of differentiation such that comparable pricing of solutions with similar functionality or delivery cannot be obtained. Furthermore, we are rarely able to reliably determine what similar competitors selling prices are on a standalone basis. Therefore, we typically are not able to determine TPE of selling price.

When we are unable to establish selling prices by using VSOE or TPE, we establish the BESP in our allocation of arrangement consideration. The objective of BESP is to determine the price at which we would transact a sale if the solution were sold on a standalone basis. The determination of BESP is based on our review of available data points and consideration of factors such as but not limited to pricing practices, our growth strategy, geographies, and customer segment and market conditions. The determination of BESP is made through consultation with and formal approval of our management, taking into consideration our go-to-market strategy.

We regularly review VSOE and have a review process for TPE and BESP and maintain internal controls over the establishment and updates of these estimates.

The adoption of this new authoritative guidance did not have a material impact on our consolidated financial statements.

Prior to January 1, 2011 and pursuant to the previous accounting standards, we allocated revenue in a multiple element arrangement to each deliverable based on its relative fair value. If we did not have fair value for the delivered items, the contract fee was allocated to the undelivered items based on their fair values and the remaining residual amount, if any, was allocated to the delivered items. After the arrangement consideration, we applied the appropriate revenue recognition method from those described above for each unit of accounting, assuming all other revenue recognition criteria were met. All deliverables that did not meet the separation criteria were combined with an undelivered unit of accounting. We generally recognized revenue for a combined unit of accounting based on the method most appropriate for the last delivered item.

Deferred revenue consists of amounts billed in excess of revenue recognized on sales of our information solutions and generally relates to deferral of subscription revenue. Deferred revenue is included in current liabilities in the balance sheet and is subsequently recognized as revenue in accordance with our revenue recognition policies.

We record revenue on a net basis for those sales where we act as an agent or broker in the transaction.

Sales Cancellations. In determining sales cancellation allowances, we analyze historical trends, customer-specific factors and current economic trends.

Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements (Continued)

(Tabular dollar amounts in millions, except per share data)

Restructuring Charges. Restructuring charges have been recorded in accordance with ASC 712-10, Nonretirement Postemployment Benefits, or ASC 712-10, and/or ASC 420-10, Exit or Disposal Cost Obligations, or ASC 420-10, as appropriate.

We record severance costs provided under an ongoing benefit arrangement once they are both probable and estimable in accordance with the provisions of ASC 712-10.

We account for one-time termination benefits, contract terminations, asset write-offs, and/or costs to terminate lease obligations less assumed sublease income in accordance with ASC 420-10, which addresses financial accounting and reporting for costs associated with restructuring activities. Under ASC 420-10, we establish a liability for a cost associated with an exit or disposal activity, including severance and lease termination obligations, and other related costs, when the liability is incurred, rather than at the date that we commit to an exit plan. We reassess the expected cost to complete the exit or disposal activities at the end of each reporting period and adjust our remaining estimated liabilities, if necessary.

The determination of when we accrue for severance costs and which standard applies depends on whether the termination benefits are provided under an ongoing arrangement as described in ASC 712-10 or under a one-time benefit arrangement as defined by ASC 420-10. Inherent in the estimation of the costs related to the restructurings are assessments related to the most likely expected outcome of the significant actions to accomplish the exit activities. In determining the charges related to the restructurings, we had to make estimates related to the expenses associated with the restructurings. These estimates may vary significantly from actual costs depending, in part, upon factors that may be beyond our control. We will continue to review the status of our restructuring obligations on a quarterly basis and, if appropriate, record changes to these obligations in current operations based on management s most current estimates.

Employee Benefit Plans. We provide various defined benefit plans to our employees as well as healthcare benefits to our retired employees. We use actuarial assumptions to calculate pension and benefit costs as well as pension assets and liabilities included in our consolidated financial statements. See Note 10 to our consolidated financial statements included in this Annual Report on Form 10-K for further detail.

Income Taxes and Tax Contingencies. In determining taxable income for financial statement purposes, we must make certain estimates and judgments. These estimates and judgments affect the calculation of certain tax liabilities and the determination of the recoverability of certain of the deferred tax assets, which arise from temporary differences between the tax and financial statement recognition of revenue and expense.

In evaluating our ability to recover our deferred tax assets we consider all available positive and negative evidence including our past operating results, the existence of cumulative losses in the most recent years and our forecast of future taxable income. In estimating future taxable income, we develop assumptions including the amount of future pre-tax operating income, the reversal of temporary differences and the implementation of feasible and prudent tax planning strategies. These assumptions require significant judgment about the forecasts of future taxable income and are consistent with the plans and estimates we are using to manage the underlying businesses.

We currently have recorded valuation allowances that we will maintain until it is more likely than not the deferred tax assets will be realized. Our income tax expense recorded in the future may be reduced to the extent of decreases in our valuation allowances. The realization of our remaining deferred tax assets is primarily dependent on future taxable income in the appropriate jurisdiction. Any reduction in future taxable income may require that we record an additional valuation allowance against our deferred tax assets. An increase in the valuation allowance could result in additional income tax expense in such period and could have a significant impact on our future earnings. Changes in tax laws and rates could also affect recorded deferred tax assets and

Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements (Continued)

(Tabular dollar amounts in millions, except per share data)

liabilities in the future. Management records the effect of a tax rate or law change on our deferred tax assets and liabilities in the period of enactment. Future tax rate or law changes could have a material effect on our financial condition, results of operations or cash flows.

In addition, the calculation of our tax liabilities involves dealing with uncertainties in the application of complex tax regulations in a multitude of jurisdictions across our global operations. We recognize potential liabilities and record tax liabilities for anticipated tax audit issues in the U.S. and other tax jurisdictions based on our estimate of whether, and the extent to which, additional taxes will be due. These tax liabilities are reflected net of related tax loss carryforwards. We adjust these reserves in light of changing facts and circumstances; however, due to the complexity of some of these uncertainties, the ultimate resolution may result in a payment that is materially different from our current estimate of the tax liabilities. If our estimate of tax liabilities proves to be less than the ultimate assessment, an additional charge to expense would result. If payment of these amounts ultimately proves to be less than the recorded amounts, the reversal of the liabilities would result in tax benefits being recognized in the period when we determine the liabilities are no longer necessary.

Legal Contingencies. We are involved in legal proceedings, claims and litigation arising in the ordinary course of business. We periodically assess our liabilities and contingencies in connection with these matters, based upon the latest information available. For those matters where it is probable that we have incurred a loss and the loss, or range of loss, can be reasonably estimated, we have recorded reserves in the consolidated financial statements. In other instances, because of the uncertainties related to the probable outcome and/or amount or range of loss, we are unable to make a reasonable estimate of a liability, if any. As additional information becomes available, we adjust our assessment and estimates of such liabilities accordingly.

Cash and Cash Equivalents. We consider all investments purchased with an initial term to maturity of three months or less to be cash equivalents. These instruments are stated at cost, which approximates market value because of the short maturity of the instruments.

Accounts Receivable and Allowance for Bad Debts. Accounts receivable are recorded at the invoiced amount and do not bear interest. With respect to estimating the allowance for bad debts, we analyze the aging of accounts receivable, historical bad debts, customer creditworthiness and current economic trends.

Property, Plant and Equipment. Property, plant and equipment are stated at cost, except for property, plant and equipment that have been impaired for which the carrying amount is reduced to the estimated fair value at the impairment date. Property, plant and equipment are generally depreciated using the straight-line method. Buildings are depreciated over a period of 40 years. Equipment is depreciated over a period of three to ten years. Leasehold improvements are amortized on a straight-line basis over the shorter of the term of the lease or the estimated useful life of the improvement. Property, plant and equipment depreciation and amortization expense for the years ended December 31, 2011, 2010 and 2009 was \$12.3 million, \$12.4 million and \$10.7 million, respectively.

Computer Software. We develop various computer software applications for internal use including systems which support our databases and common business services and processes (back-end systems), our financial and administrative systems (backoffice systems) and systems which we use to deliver our information solutions to customers (customer-facing systems).

We expense costs as incurred during the preliminary development stage which includes conceptual formulation and review of alternatives. Once that stage is complete, we begin the application development stage which includes design, coding and testing. Direct internal and external costs incurred during this stage are capitalized. Capitalization of costs cease when the software is ready for its intended use and all substantial testing is completed. Upgrades and enhancements which provide added functionality are accounted for in the same manner. Maintenance costs incurred solely to extend the life of the software are expensed as incurred.

Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements (Continued)

(Tabular dollar amounts in millions, except per share data)

We periodically reassess the estimated useful lives of our computer software considering our overall technology strategy, the effects of obsolescence, technology, competition and other economic factors on the useful life of these assets. Effective April 1, 2009, we increased the lives of our back-end and back-office software from three to five years to five to eight years. Customer-facing software will continue to have lives of three to five years. The impact of this change for the year ended December 31, 2009 was a reduction in software amortization expense by approximately \$7 million after-tax (\$0.14 per diluted share), respectively.

Internal-use software is tested for impairment along with other long-lived assets (See Impairment of Long-Lived Assets).

We also develop software for sale to customers. Costs are expensed until technological feasibility is established after which costs are capitalized until the software is ready for general release to customers. Costs of enhancements that extend the life or improve the marketability of the software are capitalized once technological feasibility is reached. Maintenance and customer support are expensed as incurred.

Capitalized costs of software for sale are amortized on a straight-line basis over the estimated economic life of the software of three years. We continually evaluate recoverability of the unamortized costs, which are reported at the lower of unamortized cost or net realizable value.

The computer software amortization expense for the years ended December 31, 2011, 2010 and 2009 were \$46.0 million, \$40.1 million and \$35.0 million, respectively. As of December 31, 2011 and 2010, we acquired \$7.8 million and \$4.6 million, respectively, of computer software, which was included in accounts payable and accrued liabilities on the accompanying consolidated balance sheet as of December 31, 2011 and 2010, and was therefore excluded from the consolidated statement of cash flows for the years ended December 31, 2011 and 2010, respectively.

Goodwill and Other Intangible Assets. Goodwill represents the excess of costs over fair value of assets of businesses acquired. Goodwill and intangibles with an indefinite life are not subject to regular periodic amortization. Instead, the carrying amount of the goodwill and indefinite-lived intangibles is tested for impairment at least annually and between annual tests if events or circumstances warrant such a test. An impairment loss would be recognized if the carrying amount exceeded the fair value.

We assess recoverability of goodwill at the reporting unit level. A reporting unit is an operating segment or a component of an operating segment that is a business and for which discrete financial information is available and reviewed by a segment manager. Our reporting units are North America, United Kingdom, Benelux, Latin America, Partnerships, Japan, Greater China, Australia and India. When applicable, we will perform a qualitative assessment before calculating the fair value of a reporting unit in Step 1 of the goodwill impairment test. If we determine, on the basis of qualitative factors, that the fair value of a reporting unit is more likely than not less than the carrying amount, the two-step impairment test would be required. Otherwise, no further testing would be needed. We perform a two-step goodwill impairment test. In the first step, we compare the fair value of each reporting unit to its carrying value. We determine the fair value of our reporting units based on the market approach and also in certain instances use the income approach to further validate our results. Under the market approach, we estimate the fair value based on market multiples of current year earnings before interest, taxes, depreciation and amortization (EBITDA) for each individual reporting unit. For the market approach, we use judgment in identifying the relevant comparable-company market multiples (i.e., recent divestitures/acquisitions, facts and circumstances surrounding the market, dominance, growth rate, etc.). For the income approach, we used projections based on management s most recent view of the long-term outlook for each reporting unit. Factors specific to each reporting unit include revenue growth, profit margins, terminal value growth rates, capital expenditures projections, assumed tax rates, discount rates and other assumptions deemed reasonable by management.

Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements (Continued)

(Tabular dollar amounts in millions, except per share data)

In the first step, if the fair value of the reporting unit exceeds the carrying value of the net assets, including goodwill assigned to that reporting unit, goodwill is not impaired and no further test is performed. However, if the carrying value of the net assets assigned to the reporting unit exceeds the fair value of the reporting unit, the second step of the impairment test is performed to determine the magnitude of the impairment, which is the implied fair value of the reporting unit and the fair value of its identifiable net assets. If the carrying value of goodwill exceeds the implied fair value of goodwill, the impaired goodwill is written down to its implied fair value and an impairment loss equal to this difference is recorded in the period the impairment is identified as an operating expense.

For indefinite-lived intangibles, other than goodwill, an impairment loss is recognized if the carrying value exceeds the fair value. The estimated fair value is determined by utilizing the expected present value of the future cash flows of the assets.

No impairment charges related to goodwill and indefinite-lived intangible assets have been recognized for the fiscal years ended December 31, 2011, 2010 and 2009.

Other intangibles, which primarily include customer lists and relationships, trademarks, and technology related assets resulting from acquisitions, are being amortized over one to eighteen years based on their estimated useful life using the straight-line method. Other intangibles amortization expense for the years ended December 31, 2011, 2010 and 2009 were \$22.5 million, \$15.5 million and \$12.4 million, respectively. Other intangibles are tested for recoverability along with other long-lived assets, excluding goodwill and indefinite lived intangibles, whenever events or circumstances indicate the carrying value may not be recoverable. See Impairment of Long-Lived Assets below.

Future amortization of acquired intangible assets as of December 31, 2011 is as follows:

Total	2012	2013	2014	2015	2016	Thereafter
\$116.1	\$ 17.5	\$ 17.2	\$ 16.6	\$ 13.7	\$ 12.4	\$ 38.7

Impairment of Long-Lived Assets. Long-lived assets, including property, plant and equipment, internal-use software and other intangible assets held for use, are tested for impairment when events or circumstances indicate the carrying amount of the asset group that includes these assets is not recoverable. An asset group is the lowest level for which its cash flows are independent of the cash flows of other asset groups. The carrying value of an asset group is not considered recoverable if the carrying value exceeds the sum of the undiscounted cash flows expected to result from the use and eventual disposition of the asset group. The impairment loss is measured by the difference between the carrying value of the asset group and its fair value. We generally estimate the fair value of an asset group using an income approach.

During the fourth quarter of 2011, we recorded an impairment charge of \$3.3 million related to the intangible assets acquired from the AllBusiness.com, Inc. (AllBusiness.com) acquisition as a result of a decline in performance. We determined that the new cost basis of these intangible assets is zero based on Level III inputs (see Fair Value Measurements below for discussion on Level inputs). The impairment charge is included in Selling and Administrative Expenses in our North American segment.

During the third quarter of 2011, we recorded an impairment of approximately \$8.0 million related to a 2008 investment in a research and development data firm as a result of its financial condition and our focus on our strategic technology investment program, or MaxCV. We determined the basis to be zero. The impairment charge is included in Other Income (Expense) Net in our Europe and other International Markets segment.

Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements (Continued)

(Tabular dollar amounts in millions, except per share data)

During the third quarter of 2010, we recorded a \$13.6 million impairment charge related to software and intangible assets of our Purisma product, resulting from our decision to restructure this business. After analyzing various options, we decided to focus on providing maintenance and customer support to our existing customer base. We determined that the new cost basis of these assets is zero based on internally developed cash flow projections (Level III inputs) to measure fair value, as market data of these assets are not readily available. The impairment charge is included in Operating Costs in our North American segment.

During the second quarter of 2010, we recorded an impairment charge of \$6.8 million of intangible assets related to database, technology, tradename and customer relationships related to the Quality Education Data (QED) acquisition as a result of an examination of such assets initiated in connection with a recent settlement with the Federal Trade Commission (FTC) (See Note 13 to our consolidated financial statements included in this Annual Report on Form 10-K). We determined that the new cost basis of these intangible assets based on internally developed cash flow projections (Level III inputs) to measure fair value, as market data of these assets are not readily available. The impairment charge is included in Operating Costs in our North American segment.

During the year ended December 31, 2009, we recorded an impairment charge of \$3.0 million related to certain intangible assets related to the Visible Path acquisition. We determined that the new cost basis of certain intangible assets related to the Visible Path acquisition is zero based on Level III inputs. The impairment charge is included in Operating Costs in our North American segment.

Foreign Currency Translation. For all operations outside the U.S. where we have designated the local currency as the functional currency, assets and liabilities are translated using the end-of-year exchange rates, and revenues and expenses are translated using average exchange rates for the year. For those countries where we designate the local currency as the functional currency, translation adjustments are accumulated in a separate component of shareholders equity. We recorded foreign currency translation expense of \$3.1 million, foreign currency translation income of \$2.0 million and foreign currency translation expense of \$0.2 million for the years ended December 31, 2011, 2010 and 2009, respectively.

Earnings Per Share (EPS) of Common Stock. Basic EPS is calculated based on the weighted average number of shares of common stock outstanding during the reporting period. Diluted EPS is calculated giving effect to all potentially dilutive common shares, assuming such shares were outstanding during the reporting period. The difference between basic and diluted EPS is solely attributable to stock options and restricted stock programs. We use the treasury stock method to calculate the impact of outstanding stock options and restricted stock.

In accordance with the authoritative guidance in ASC 260-10, Earnings Per Share, we are required to assess if any of our share-based payment transactions are deemed participating securities prior to vesting and therefore need to be included in the earnings allocation when computing EPS under the two-class method. The two-class method requires earnings to be allocated between common shareholders and holders of participating securities. All outstanding unvested share-based payment awards that contain non-forfeitable rights to dividends are considered to be a separate class of common stock and should be included in the calculation of basic and diluted EPS. Based on a review of our stock-based awards, we have determined that only our restricted stock awards are deemed participating securities.

Stock-Based Compensation. Our stock-based compensation programs are described more fully in Note 11 to our consolidated financial statements included in this Annual Report on Form 10-K.

The compensation expense of our stock-based compensation programs is calculated by estimating the fair value of each stock-based award at the date of grant. The stock-based compensation expense is recognized over the shorter of the award s vesting period or the period from the date of grant to the date when retirement

Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements (Continued)

(Tabular dollar amounts in millions, except per share data)

eligibility is achieved. In addition, we estimate future forfeitures in calculating the stock-based compensation expense as opposed to only recognizing these forfeitures and the corresponding reductions in expense as they occur.

For stock option awards, the fair value is estimated on the date of grant using the Black-Scholes option valuation model. The Black-Scholes option valuation model requires that we make assumptions about the stock price volatility, dividend yield, expected term of the stock option and risk-free interest rates. Our expected stock price volatility assumption is derived from the historical volatility of our common stock. The expected dividend yield assumption is determined by dividing the anticipated annual dividend payment by the stock price on the date of grant. We determine our expected term assumption using a midpoint scenario that combines our historical exercise data with hypothetical exercise data for our unexercised stock options. Our risk-free interest rate assumption corresponds to the expected term assumption of the stock option and is based on the U.S. Treasury yield curve in effect at the time of grant.

For restricted stock and restricted stock unit awards, the fair value is estimated by using the average of the high and low prices of our common stock on the date of grant.

If factors change, we may decide to use different assumptions under the Black-Scholes option valuation model and our forfeiture assumption in the future, which could materially affect our stock-based compensation expense, operating income, net income and earnings per share.

Financial Instruments. We use financial instruments, including foreign exchange and interest rate-related forward, option and swap contracts, to manage our exposure to movements in foreign exchange rates and interest rates. The use of these financial instruments modifies our exposure to these risks in order to minimize the potential negative impact and/or to reduce the volatility that these risks may have on our financial results.

We recognize all such financial instruments as either assets or liabilities on the balance sheet and measure those instruments at fair value. We do not use derivatives for trading or speculative purposes.

We use foreign exchange forward and option contracts to hedge certain non-functional currency-denominated intercompany and third-party transactions and to hedge the U.S. dollar equivalent value of certain non-U.S. earnings streams. These forward and option contracts are marked-to-market and the resulting remeasurement gains and losses are recorded as other income or expense. In addition, foreign exchange forward contracts are used to hedge certain of our foreign net investments. The gains and losses associated with these contracts are recorded in Cumulative Translation Adjustments, a component of shareholders equity.

From time-to-time, we use interest rate swap agreements to hedge long-term fixed-rate debt. In November 2010, we issued senior notes with a face value of \$300 million that mature on November 15, 2015 (the 2015 notes). In November and December 2010, we executed interest rate fair value hedges in the form of interest rate swap agreements in order to offset the change in fair value of the fixed rate 2015 notes attributable to changes in LIBOR. When executed, we designate the swaps as fair-value hedges and assess whether the swaps are highly effective in offsetting changes in the fair value of the hedged debt. We formally document all relationships between hedging instruments and hedged items, and we have documented policies for managing our exposures. Changes in the fair values of interest rate swap agreements that are designated fair-value hedges are recognized in earnings as an adjustment of interest expense. The hedge accounting effectiveness is monitored on an ongoing basis, and if considered ineffective, we discontinue hedge accounting prospectively. See Note 7 to our consolidated financial statements included in this Annual Report on Form 10-K.

Also, from time-to-time, we use interest rate swap agreements to hedge our variable-rate debt. In January 2009 and December 2008, we executed interest rate cash flow hedges in the form of interest rate swap

Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements (Continued)

(Tabular dollar amounts in millions, except per share data)

agreements in order to mitigate our exposure to variability in cash flows related to future payments on a designated portion of our variable rate borrowings. We defer gains and losses on these derivative instruments in the accumulated other comprehensive income (loss) line of our consolidated balance sheet until the hedged transactions impact our earnings. The hedge accounting effectiveness is monitored on an ongoing basis, and any resulting ineffectiveness will be recorded as gains and losses in earnings in the respective measurement period. See Note 7 to our consolidated financial statements included in this Annual Report on Form 10-K for further detail.

Transaction gains and losses are recognized in earnings in Other Income (Expense) Net. We recorded transaction losses of \$1.9 million, transaction gains of \$0.9 million and transaction losses of \$0.4 million for the years ended December 31, 2011, 2010, and 2009, respectively.

In connection with the termination of the \$650 million credit facility, interest rate derivative transactions were terminated, resulting in an acceleration of payments otherwise due under the instruments of \$0.3 million on October 25, 2011, the credit facility termination date and were recorded in Other Income (Expense) Net in the consolidated statement of operations and comprehensive income.

Fair Value Measurements. We account for certain assets and liabilities at fair value. We define fair value as the exchange price that would be received for an asset or paid to transfer a liability (in either case an exit price) in the principal or most advantageous market for the asset or liability in an orderly transaction between market participants at the measurement date. Additionally, the inputs used to measure fair value are prioritized based on a three-level hierarchy. This hierarchy requires entities to maximize the use of observable inputs and minimize the use of unobservable inputs. The three levels of inputs used to measure fair value are as follows:

Level InputInput DefinitionLevel IObservable inputs utilizing quoted prices (unadjusted) for identical assets or liabilities in active markets at the measurement
date.Level IIInputs other than quoted prices included in Level I that are either directly or indirectly observable for the asset or liability
through corroboration with market data at the measurement date.

Level III Unobservable inputs for the asset or liability in which little or no market data exists, therefore requiring management s best estimate of what market participants would use in pricing the asset or liability at the measurement date.

In certain cases, the inputs used to measure fair value may fall into different levels of the fair value hierarchy. In such cases, the level in the fair value hierarchy within which the fair value measurement in its entirety falls has been determined based on the lowest level input that is significant to the fair value measurement in its entirety. Our assessment of the significance of a particular input to the fair value measurement in its entirety requires judgment and considers factors specific to the asset or liability.

The estimated fair values of financial assets and liabilities and certain non-financial assets and liabilities, which are presented herein, have been determined by our management using available market information and appropriate valuation methodologies. However, judgment is required in interpreting market data to develop estimates of fair value. Accordingly, the estimates presented herein may not necessarily be indicative of amounts we could realize in a current market sale. See Note 7 to our consolidated financial statements included in this Annual Report on Form 10-K.

Note 2. Recent Accounting Pronouncements

In December 2011, the Financial Accounting Standards Board (FASB) issued Accounting Standards Update (ASU) No. 2011-12, Comprehensive Income (Topic 220): Deferral of the Effective Date for Amendments to the Presentation of Reclassifications of Items Out of Accumulated Other Comprehensive Income in Accounting Standards Update No. 2011-05. This amendment indefinitely defers certain provisions of ASU

Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements (Continued)

(Tabular dollar amounts in millions, except per share data)

No. 2011-05, issued earlier this year. ASU No. 2011-05 revised the manner in which entities present comprehensive income in their financial statements. Among the new provisions in ASU No. 2011-05 was a requirement for entities to present reclassification adjustments out of accumulated other comprehensive income (AOCI) by component in both the statement in which net income is presented and the statement in which other comprehensive income (OCI) is presented (for both interim and annual financial statements). Accordingly, this requirement is indefinitely deferred by ASU No. 2011-12 and will be further deliberated by the FASB at a future date. While the FASB is considering the operational concerns about the presentation requirements for reclassification adjustments and the needs of financial statement users for additional information about reclassification adjustments, entities are required to continue to report reclassifications out of accumulated other comprehensive income consistent with the presentation requirements in effect before ASU No. 2011-05. All other requirements in ASU No. 2011-05 are not affected by ASU No. 2011-12. We adopted the provisions of this authoritative guidance and adoption has not had a material impact on the consolidated financial statements as this standard relates to presentation only.

In December 2011, the FASB issued ASU No. 2011-11, Balance Sheet (Topic 210); Disclosures about Offsetting Assets and Liabilities. The amendments in this ASU require a company to disclose information about offsetting and related arrangements to enable users of its financial statement to understand the effect of those arrangements on its financial position. An entity is required to apply the amendments for annual reporting periods beginning on or after January 1, 2013 and interim periods within those annual periods. A company should provide the disclosures required by those amendments retrospectively for all comparative periods presented. We are currently assessing the impact of the adoption of this authoritative guidance on our consolidated financial statements.

In September 2011, the FASB issued ASU No. 2011-8, Intangibles Goodwill and Other (Topic No. 350): Testing Goodwill for Impairment, which gives companies testing goodwill for impairment the option of performing a qualitative assessment before calculating the fair value of a reporting unit in Step 1 of the goodwill impairment test. If companies determine, on the basis of qualitative factors, that the fair value of a reporting unit is more likely than not less than the carrying amount, the two-step impairment test would be required. Otherwise, further testing would not be needed. The authoritative guidance is effective for annual periods beginning after December 15, 2011 and early adoption is permitted. We adopted the authoritative guidance in our fourth quarter 2011 testing for goodwill impairment and it had no effect on our consolidated financial statements.

In June 2011, the FASB issued ASU No. 2011-5, Presentation of Comprehensive Income, which eliminates the option to present components of OCI in the statement of stockholders equity. The authoritative guidance requires entities to present all non-owner changes in stockholders equity as either a single continuous statement of comprehensive income or as two separate but consecutive statements. The authoritative guidance did not change the components of OCI, when OCI items are reclassified to the income statement or disclosure of OCI items gross or net of the effect of income taxes, provided that the tax effects are presented on the face of the statement in which OCI is presented or disclosed in the notes to the financial statements. The authoritative guidance requires entities to present all reclassification adjustments from OCI to net income on the face of the statement of OCI. On October 21, 2011, the FASB decided to propose a deferral of the new requirement to present reclassifications of other comprehensive income on the face of the income statement. Companies would still be required to adopt the other requirements contained in the new accounting standard for the presentation of comprehensive income. The authoritative guidance is effective for interim and annual periods beginning after December 15, 2011 and is applied retrospectively. Early adoption of the authoritative guidance is permitted. We adopted the provisions of this accounting standard and adoption has not had a material impact on the consolidated financial statements as this standard relates to presentation only.

Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements (Continued)

(Tabular dollar amounts in millions, except per share data)

In May 2011, the FASB issued ASU No. 2011-4, Amendments to Achieve Common Fair Value Measurements and Disclosure Requirements in U.S. GAAP and IFRS, which converges fair value measurement and disclosure guidance in U.S. GAAP with fair value measurement and disclosure guidance issued by the International Accounting Standards Board (IASB). The amendments in the authoritative guidance do not modify the requirements for when fair value measurements apply. The amendments generally represent clarifications on how to measure and disclose fair value under ASC 820, Fair Value Measurement. The authoritative guidance is effective prospectively for interim and annual periods beginning after December 15, 2011. Early adoption of the authoritative guidance is not permitted. We adopted the provisions of this accounting standard and adoption has not had a material impact on the consolidated financial statements.

In December 2010, the FASB issued ASU No. 2010-29, Business Combinations (Topic 805): Disclosure of Supplementary Pro Forma Information for Business Combinations (a consensus of the FASB Emerging Issues Task Force), which amends authoritative guidance on business combinations regarding how public entities disclose supplemental pro forma information for business combinations that occur during the year. Entities that present comparative financial statements for business combinations must disclose the revenue and earnings of the combined entity as though the business combination that occurred during the current year had occurred as of the beginning of the prior annual reporting period. The authoritative guidance also expanded the disclosures for entities to provide the nature and amount of material, nonrecurring pro forma adjustments directly related to the business combination that is included in the reported pro forma revenue and earnings. The authoritative guidance is effective for business combinations completed in the periods beginning after December 15, 2010 and is applied prospectively as of the date of adoption. We adopted the authoritative guidance on January 1, 2011.

In December 2010, the FASB issued ASU No. 2010-28, Intangibles Goodwill and Other (Topic 350): When to Perform Step 2 of the Goodwill Impairment Test for Reporting Units with Zero or Negative Carrying Amounts (a consensus of the FASB Emerging Issues Task Force), which requires entities with a zero or negative carrying value to assess, considering qualitative factors, whether it is more likely than not that a goodwill impairment exists; the entity must perform Step 2 of the goodwill impairment test. The authoritative guidance does not prescribe a specific method of calculating the carrying value of a reporting unit in the performance of step 1 of the goodwill impairment test. The authoritative guidance is effective for impairment tests performed for fiscal years beginning after December 15, 2010. The adoption of this authoritative guidance did not have a material impact on our consolidated financial statements.

In October 2009, the FASB issued ASU No. 2009-14, Certain Revenue Arrangements that Include Software Elements, which amends guidance in ASC 985-605, Software, which focuses on determining which arrangements are included or excluded from the scope of existing software revenue guidance under ASC 985. This guidance removes non-software components of tangible products and certain software components of tangible products from the scope of the existing software revenue guidance, resulting in the recognition of revenue similar to that for other tangible products. The authoritative guidance may be applied prospectively to revenue arrangements entered into or materially modified in fiscal years beginning on or after June 15, 2010 or retrospectively for all arrangements in the period presented. We adopted the new authoritative guidance prospectively as of January 1, 2011. The adoption of this authoritative guidance did not have a material impact on our consolidated financial statements in the period of adoption.

In October 2009, the FASB issued ASU No. 2009-13, Revenue Recognition Multiple-Deliverable Revenue Arrangements, which amends guidance in ASC 605-25, Revenue Recognition: Multiple-Element Arrangements. The guidance will allow companies to allocate arrangement consideration in multiple deliverable arrangements in a manner that better reflects the transaction s economics. It also provides principles and application guidance on whether multiple deliverables exist, how the arrangement should be separated, and the consideration allocated. It also requires an entity to allocate revenue in an arrangement using estimated selling

Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements (Continued)

(Tabular dollar amounts in millions, except per share data)

prices of deliverables if a vendor does not have vendor-specific objective evidence or third-party evidence of selling price. The guidance eliminates the use of the residual method, requires entities to allocate revenue using the relative-selling-price method and significantly expands the disclosure requirements for multiple-deliverable revenue arrangements. The authoritative guidance requires new and expanded disclosures and is applied prospectively to revenue arrangements entered into or materially modified in fiscal years beginning on or after June 15, 2010 or retrospectively for all periods presented. We adopted the new authoritative guidance prospectively as of January 1, 2011. The adoption of this authoritative guidance did not have a material impact on our consolidated financial statements.

Note 3. Restructuring Charges

Financial Flexibility is an ongoing process by which we seek to reallocate our spending from low-growth or low-value activities to other activities that will create greater value for shareholders through enhanced revenue growth, improved profitability and/or quality improvements. With most initiatives, we have incurred restructuring charges (which generally consist of employee severance and termination costs, contract terminations, asset write-offs, and/or costs to terminate lease obligations less assumed sublease income). These charges are incurred as a result of eliminating, consolidating, standardizing and/or automating our business functions.

Restructuring charges have been recorded in accordance with ASC 712-10, Nonretirement Postemployment Benefits, or ASC 712-10 and/or ASC 420-10, Exit or Disposal Cost Obligations, or ASC 420-10, as appropriate.

We record severance costs provided under an ongoing benefit arrangement once they are both probable and estimable in accordance with the provisions of ASC 712-10.

We account for one-time termination benefits, contract terminations, asset write-offs, and/or costs to terminate lease obligations less assumed sublease income in accordance with ASC 420-10, which addresses financial accounting and reporting for costs associated with restructuring activities. Under ASC 420-10, we establish a liability for cost associated with an exit or disposal activity, including severance and lease termination obligations, and other related costs, when the liability is incurred, rather than at the date that we commit to an exit plan. We reassess the expected cost to complete the exit or disposal activities at the end of each reporting period and adjust our remaining estimated liabilities, if necessary.

The determination of when we accrue for severance costs and which standard applies depends on whether the termination benefits are provided under an ongoing arrangement as described in ASC 712-10 or under a one-time benefit arrangement as defined by ASC 420-10. Inherent in the estimation of the costs related to the restructurings are assessments related to the most likely expected outcome of the significant actions to accomplish the exit activities. In determining the charges related to the restructurings, we had to make estimates related to the expenses associated with the restructurings. These estimates may vary significantly from actual costs depending, in part, upon factors that may be beyond our control. We will continue to review the status of our restructuring obligations on a quarterly basis and, if appropriate, record changes to these obligations in current operations based on management s most current estimates.

During the year ended December 31, 2011, we recorded a \$22.1 million restructuring charge in connection with Financial Flexibility initiatives. The significant components of these charges included:

Severance and termination costs of \$17.5 million in accordance with the provisions of ASC 712-10 were recorded. Approximately 400 employees were impacted. Of these 400 employees, approximately 305 employees have exited the Company in 2011 and approximately 95 employees will exit the Company in 2012. The cash payments for these employees will be substantially completed by the third quarter of 2012; and

Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements (Continued)

(Tabular dollar amounts in millions, except per share data)

Lease termination obligations, other costs to consolidate or close facilities and other exit costs of \$4.6 million. During the year ended December 31, 2010, we recorded a \$14.8 million restructuring charge in connection with Financial Flexibility initiatives. The significant components of these charges included:

Severance and termination costs of \$11.7 million in accordance with the provisions of ASC 712-10. Approximately 325 employees were impacted. Of these 325 employees, approximately 315 employees exited the Company in 2010 and approximately 10 employees exited the Company in 2011. The cash payments for these employees was substantially completed by the second quarter of 2011; and

Lease termination obligations, other costs to consolidate or close facilities and other exit costs of \$3.1 million. During the year ended December 31, 2009, we recorded a \$23.1 million restructuring charge in connection with Financial Flexibility initiatives. The significant components of these charges included:

Severance and termination costs of \$12.7 million in accordance with the provisions of ASC 712-10 were recorded. Approximately 535 employees were impacted. Of these 535 employees, approximately 365 employees exited the Company in 2009 and approximately 170 employees exited the Company in 2010. The cash payments for these employees was substantially completed by the third quarter of 2010; and

Lease termination obligations, other costs to consolidate or close facilities and other exit costs of \$10.4 million. The following table sets forth, in accordance with ASC 712-10 and/or ASC 420-10, the restructuring reserves and utilization related to our Financial Flexibility initiatives:

	verance and mination	Tern Obli C	Lease nination igations and Other t Costs	Total
Restructuring Charges:				
Balance Remaining as of January 1, 2009	\$ 21.7	\$	0.2	\$ 21.9
Charge Taken during the Year Ended December 31, 2009	12.7		10.4	23.1
Payments during the Year Ended December 31, 2009	(20.6)		(9.9)	(30.5)
Balance Remaining as of December 31, 2009	13.8		0.7	14.5
Charge Taken during the Year Ended December 31, 2010	11.7		3.1	14.8
Payments during the Year Ended December 31, 2010	(16.6)		(3.3)	(19.9)
Balance Remaining as of December 31, 2010	8.9		0.5	9.4
Charge Taken during the Year Ended December 31, 2011	17.5		4.6	22.1

Table of Contents

Edgar Filing: DUN & BRADSTREET CORP/NW - Form 10-K

Payments/Pension Plan Settlement (1) during the Year Ended December 31, 2011	(18.1)	(2.9)	(21.0)
Balance Remaining as of December 31, 2011	\$ 8.3	\$ 2.2	\$ 10.5

(1) We incurred settlements totaling \$1.3 million in 2011 related to our Canadian Pension Plan.

For initiatives taken during the years ended December 31, 2010 and 2009, all actions were substantially completed as of December 31, 2011.

Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements (Continued)

(Tabular dollar amounts in millions, except per share data)

Note 4. Acquisitions

MicroMarketing D&B (Beijing) Co. Ltd

On November 1, 2011, we acquired substantially all of the assets of MicroMarketing, a leading provider of direct and digital marketing services in China with offices in Beijing and Shanghai. Specifically, MicroMarketing provides Sales & Marketing solutions in the technology sector and is expanding into higher growth targeted sectors including financial services, pharmaceuticals and automotive. This acquisition represents an important step to continue to grow our business in China. MicroMarketing will expand our business to business database in China and add digital marketing capabilities to enable us to better serve the sales and marketing needs of our customers. The results of MicroMarketing have been included in our consolidated financial statements since the date of acquisition.

The acquisition was valued at \$14.4 million, including a contingent consideration of \$1.5 million. The acquisition was funded with cash on hand. Transaction costs of \$1.2 million were included in operating expenses in the consolidated statement of operations and comprehensive income. The acquisition was accounted for as a purchase transaction, and accordingly, the assets and liabilities of the acquired entity were recorded at their estimated fair values at the date of the acquisition. The table below reflects the purchase related to the acquisition and the resulting purchase price allocation:

	Amortization Life (years)	Aca	uisition
Intangible Assets:	Life (years)	neq	uisition
Trademark	8.5	\$	0.6
Customer Relationships	10		2.7
Database	6.5		1.4
Technology	6.5		0.6
Goodwill	Indefinite		8.9
Other			0.2
Total Assets Acquired			14.4
Total Liabilities Assumed			0.0
Total Purchase Price		\$	14.4

The goodwill was assigned to our Greater China reporting unit, which is a part of our Asia Pacific segment. The primary item that generated the goodwill is the value of revenue growth from MicroMarketing s future customers and future technology development. The intangible assets, with useful lives from 6.5 to 10 years, are being amortized over a weighted-average useful life of 8.5 years. The intangibles have been recorded as Trademarks, Patents and Other within Other Non-Current Assets in our consolidated balance sheet since the date of acquisition. The impact that the acquisition would have had on our results had the acquisition occurred at the beginning of 2011 was not material, and as such, pro forma

Dun & Bradstreet Australia Holdings Limited

financial results have not been presented.

On August 31, 2010, we acquired a 100% equity interest in Dun and Bradstreet Australia Holdings Limited (D&B Australia) for a net cash outlay of \$204.5 million, subject to a working capital adjustment, primarily with international cash on hand. Related to this acquisition, we entered into a hedge to protect the translation of the Australian Dollar-denominated purchase price into U.S. Dollars and realized a net derivative gain of \$3.4 million in Other Income (Expense) Net in our consolidated statement of operations and comprehensive income. D&B Australia was a member of the D&B Worldwide Network[®] and is the leading credit and information service provider in Australia and New Zealand.

Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements (Continued)

(Tabular dollar amounts in millions, except per share data)

The acquisition of D&B Australia represents a strong fit with our international strategy and allows us to participate directly in a geographic region that has increasing importance for our global customers. D&B Australia is a leader in commercial risk and receivables management and owns and operates an emerging high growth consumer credit service. Through these businesses, D&B Australia is able to efficiently collect high quality data on most businesses within Australia and New Zealand. The results of D&B Australia have been included in our consolidated financial statements since the date of acquisition. The acquisition was valued at \$209.5 million, including a working capital adjustment of \$1.6 million. Transaction costs of \$3.2 million were included in operating expenses in the consolidated statement of operations and comprehensive income. The acquisition was accounted for as a purchase transaction, and accordingly, the assets and liabilities of the acquired entity were recorded at their estimated fair values at the date of acquisition. The table below reflects the purchase price related to the acquisition and the resulting preliminary purchase price allocations:

	Amortization		
	Life (years)	Ace	quisition
Current Assets		\$	21.8
Intangible Assets:			
Goodwill			150.3
Customer Relationships	10 - 14		29.0
Database	6		15.4
Technology	7.5		10.5
Reacquired Rights	12		11.5
Trade Name	Indefinite		0.8
Other			13.1
Total Assets Acquired			252.4
Current Liabilities			(21.9)
Noncurrent Liabilities			(21.0)
Total Liabilities Assumed			(42.9)
Total Purchase Price		\$	209.5

The goodwill was assigned to our Australia reporting unit, which is a part of our Asia Pacific segment. The primary item that generated the goodwill is the value of revenue growth from D&B Australia s future customers and future technology development. The intangible assets, with useful lives from 6 to 14 years, are being amortized over a weighted-average useful life of 9.5 years. The intangibles have been recorded as Trademarks, Patents and Other within Other Non-Current Assets in our consolidated balance sheet since the date of acquisition. The impact the acquisition would have had on our results had the acquisition occurred at the beginning of 2010 is not material, and, as such, pro forma financial results have not been presented.

Treatment of Goodwill

The acquisition of MicroMarketing was an asset acquisition and under applicable Chinese tax law the goodwill acquired is not deductible for tax purposes. The acquisition of D&B Australia was a stock acquisition and, as a result, the associated goodwill is not deductible for tax purposes.

In the aggregate, the impact the acquisitions would have had on our results is not material, and, as such, pro forma financial results have not been presented.

Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements (Continued)

(Tabular dollar amounts in millions, except per share data)

Note 5. Income Taxes

Income before provision for income taxes consisted of:

	For the Years Ended December 31,		
	2011	2010	2009
U.S.	\$ 304.1	\$ 316.2	\$ 332.4
Non-U.S.	64.0	71.7	100.1
Income Before Provision for Income Taxes, Minority Interests and Equity in Net Income of Affiliates	\$ 368.1	\$ 387.9	\$ 432.5

The provision for income taxes consisted of:

	Fo	For the Years Ended December 31,		
	2011	2010	2009	
Current Tax Provision:				
U.S. Federal	\$ 71.3	\$ 84.8	\$ 75.2	
State and Local	11.0	19.6	11.8	
Non-U.S.	18.1	11.0	10.1	
Total Current Tax Provision	100.4	115.4	97.1	
Deferred Tax Provision:				
U.S. Federal	11.9	9.1	10.8	
State and Local	1.2	2.0	1.5	
Non-U.S.	(4.3)	11.4	2.7	
Total Deferred Tax Provision	8.8	22.5	15.0	
Provision for Income Taxes	\$ 109.2	\$137.9	\$112.1	

The following table summarizes the significant differences between the U.S. Federal statutory tax rate and our effective tax rate for financial statement purposes:

		For the Years Ended December 31,		
	2011	2010	2009	
Statutory Tax Rate	35.0%	35.0%	35.0%	
State and Local Taxes, net of U.S. Federal Tax Benefit	2.2	3.6	2.0	
Non-U.S. Taxes	(1.4)	(0.3)	(3.4)	
Valuation Allowance	(0.1)	(0.1)	(1.2)	

Table of Contents

Edgar Filing: DUN & BRADSTREET CORP/NW - Form 10-K

Interest	0.7	0.7	0.6
Tax Credits and Deductions	(0.9)	(1.4)	(0.9)
Tax Contingencies Related to Uncertain Tax Positions	0.0	(1.1)	3.2
Worldwide Legal Entity Simplification	0.0	0.0	(9.2)
Impact of Legacy Tax Matters	(5.5)	(4.0)	0.0
Loss on Investment	(2.1)	0.0	0.0
Reduction of a Deferred Tax Asset Resulting from the Healthcare Act of 2010	0.0	3.3	0.0
Other	1.8	(0.2)	(0.2)
Effective Tax Rate	29.7%	35.5%	25.9%

Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements (Continued)

(Tabular dollar amounts in millions, except per share data)

Income taxes paid were \$113.0 million, \$86.2 million and \$92.7 million for the years ended December 31, 2011, 2010 and 2009, respectively. Income taxes refunded were \$20.2 million, \$7.9 million and \$6.7 million for the years ended December 31, 2011, 2010 and 2009, respectively.

Deferred tax assets (liabilities) are comprised of the following:

	2011	2010
Deferred Tax Assets:		
Operating Losses	\$ 48.4	\$ 48.5
Restructuring Costs	3.1	3.8
Bad Debts	5.8	5.6
Accrued Expenses	40.2	28.1
Investments	8.2	12.5
Other	1.1	0.0
Pension and Postretirement Benefits	238.7	178.9
Total Deferred Tax Assets	345.5	277.4
Valuation Allowance	(38.1)	(38.8)
		. ,
Net Deferred Tax Assets	307.4	238.6
Deferred Tax Liabilities:		
Intangibles	(56.0)	(66.6)
Fixed Assets	(9.9)	(7.3)
Other	0.0	(2.1)
Total Deferred Tax Liabilities	(65.9)	(76.0)
	((0).))	(70.0)
Net Deferred Tax Assets	\$ 241.5	\$ 162.6
	φ 211.5	φ 10 2 .0

We have not provided for U.S. deferred income taxes or foreign withholding taxes on \$582.8 million of undistributed earnings of our non-U.S. subsidiaries as of December 31, 2011, since we intend to reinvest these earnings indefinitely. Additionally, we have not determined the tax liability if such earnings were remitted to the U.S., as the determination of such liability is not practicable. See Note 1 to our consolidated financial statements included in this Annual Report on Form 10-K for our significant accounting policy related to income taxes.

We have federal, state and local, and foreign tax loss carry forwards, the tax effect of which was \$46.9 million as of December 31, 2011. Approximately \$33.8 million of these tax benefits have an indefinite carry forward period. The remainder of \$13.1 million expires at various times between 2012 and 2031.

We have established a valuation allowance against non-U.S. net operating losses in the amount of \$27.4 million, \$27.0 million and \$28.6 million for the years ended December 31, 2011, 2010 and 2009, respectively that, in the opinion of our management, are more likely than not to expire before we can utilize them.

For the year ended December 31, 2011, we decreased our unrecognized tax benefits by \$30.6 million (net of increases). The decrease primarily relates to settlements with taxing authorities. The total amount of gross unrecognized tax benefits as of December 31, 2011, 2010 and 2009 were \$120.1 million, \$150.7 million and \$136.9 million, respectively.

Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements (Continued)

(Tabular dollar amounts in millions, except per share data)

The following is a reconciliation of the gross unrecognized tax benefits:

Gross Unrecognized Tax Benefits as of January 1, 2009	\$ 108.6
Additions for Prior Years Tax Positions	2.8
Additions for Current Years Tax Positions	28.7
Reduction in Prior Year Tax Positions	(1.0)
Reduction Due to Expired Statute of Limitations	(2.2)
Gross Unrecognized Tax Benefits as of December 31, 2009	136.9
Additions for Prior Years Tax Positions	0.0
Additions for Current Years Tax Positions	19.8
Reduction in Prior Years Tax Positions	(5.5)
Reduction Due to Expired Statute of Limitations	(0.5)
Gross Unrecognized Tax Benefits as of December 31, 2010	150.7
Additions for Prior Years Tax Positions	0.1
Additions for Current Years Tax Positions	14.6
Settlements with Taxing Authority	(24.2)
Reduction in Prior Years Tax Positions	(5.8)
Reduction Due to Expired Statute of Limitations	(15.3)
-	
Gross Unrecognized Tax Benefits as of December 31, 2011	\$ 120.1

The amount of unrecognized tax benefits that, if recognized, would impact the effective tax rate is \$112.7 million, net of tax benefits. We do not believe it is reasonably possible that the unrecognized tax benefits will significantly change within the next 12 months.

The IRS has completed its examination of our 2004, 2005 and 2006 tax years. As reported in our Annual Report on Form 10-K for the year ended December 31, 2010, the IRS proposed certain adjustments to our Research Tax Credits and Domestic Production Deduction. We agreed with the proposed Research Tax Credit adjustments that were fully reserved under authoritative guidance. We disagreed with the proposed Domestic Production Deduction adjustments and are currently having this matter reviewed by the IRS Office of Appeals. We expect this dispute will be resolved within twelve to eighteen months. Should the IRS Office of Appeals decide in favor of the IRS, we do not expect the Domestic Production Deduction adjustment to have a material impact on our consolidated statement of operations and comprehensive income or consolidated statement of cash flows.

The IRS is examining our 2007, 2008 and 2009 tax years. We expect the examination will be completed in the fourth quarter of 2013.

We recognize accrued interest expense related to unrecognized tax benefits in income tax expense. The total amount of interest expense, net of tax benefits, recognized for the years ended December 31, 2011, 2010 and 2009 was \$3.1 million, \$3.2 million and \$2.9 million, respectively. The total amount of accrued interest as of December 31, 2011 and December 31, 2010 was \$11.5 million, net of tax benefits, respectively.

Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements (Continued)

(Tabular dollar amounts in millions, except per share data)

Note 6. Notes Payable and Indebtedness

Our borrowings are summarized in the following table:

	Decem	ber 31,
	2011	2010
Debt Maturing Within One Year:		
Other	\$ 1.1	\$ 1.5
Total Debt Maturing Within One Year	\$ 1.1	\$ 1.5

Debt Maturing After One Year:

Long-Term Fixed-Rate Notes (Net of a \$0.8 million and \$1.0 million discount as of December 31, 2011 and 2010,		
respectively)	\$ 699.2	\$ 699.0
Fair Value Adjustment Related to Hedged Debt	4.4	(1.4)
Credit Facility	259.4	272.0
Other	0.9	2.4
Total Debt Maturing After One Year	\$ 963.9	\$ 972.0

Fixed-Rate Notes

In November 2010, we issued senior notes with a face value of \$300 million that mature on November 15, 2015 (the 2015 notes), bearing interest at a fixed annual rate of 2.875%, payable semi-annually. The proceeds were used in December 2010 to repay our then outstanding \$300 million senior notes, bearing interest at a fixed annual rate of 5.50%, which had a maturity date of March 15, 2011 (the 2011 notes). In connection with the redemption of the 2011 notes, we recorded a premium payment of \$3.7 million to Other Income (Expense) Net in the consolidated statement of operations and comprehensive income in the fourth quarter of 2010. The 2015 notes of \$299.2 million, net of \$0.8 million remaining discount, are recorded as Long-Term Debt in our consolidated balance sheet at December 31, 2011.

The 2015 notes were issued at a discount of \$1.1 million, and, in connection with the issuance, we incurred underwriting and other fees of approximately \$2.5 million. These costs are being amortized over the life of the 2015 notes. The 2015 notes contain certain covenants that limit our ability to create liens, enter into sale and leaseback transactions and consolidate, merge or sell assets to another entity. The 2015 notes do not contain any financial covenants.

In November and December 2010, we entered into interest rate derivative transactions with aggregate notional amounts of \$125 million. The objective of these hedges is to offset the change in fair value of the fixed rate 2015 notes attributable to changes in LIBOR. These transactions are accounted for as fair value hedges. We recognize the gain or loss on the derivative instrument, as well as the offsetting loss or gain on the hedged item, in Other Income (Expense) Net in the consolidated statement of operations and comprehensive income. Approximately \$5.8 million of derivative gains offset by a \$5.8 million loss on the fair value adjustment related to the hedged debt were recorded for the year ended December 31, 2011. Approximately \$1.5 million of derivative losses offset by a \$1.4 million gain on the fair value adjustment related to the hedged debt were recorded through December 31, 2010.

In April 2008, we issued senior notes with a face value of \$400 million that mature on April 1, 2013 (the 2013 notes), bearing interest at a fixed annual rate of 6.00%, payable semi-annually. The interest rate applicable to the 2013 notes is subject to adjustment if our debt rating is decreased four levels below the Standard & Poor s and Fitch A-credit ratings that we held on the date of issuance. After a rate adjustment, if our debt ratings are subsequently upgraded, the adjustment(s) would reverse. The maximum adjustment is 2.00% above the initial interest rate and the rate cannot adjust below 6.00%. As of December 31, 2011, no such adjustments to the interest rate have been made. Proceeds from this issuance

Edgar Filing: DUN & BRADSTREET CORP/NW - Form 10-K

were used to repay indebtedness under our credit facility. The 2013 notes are recorded as Long-Term Debt in our consolidated balance sheet at December 31, 2011.

Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements (Continued)

(Tabular dollar amounts in millions, except per share data)

The 2013 notes were issued at face value and, in connection with the issuance, we incurred underwriting and other fees of \$3.0 million. These costs are being amortized over the life of the 2013 notes. The 2013 notes contain certain covenants that limit our ability to create liens, enter into sale and leaseback transactions and consolidate, merge or sell assets to another entity. The 2013 notes do not contain any financial covenants.

On January 30, 2008, we entered into interest rate derivative transactions with an aggregate notional amount of \$400 million. The objective of these hedges was to mitigate the variability of future cash flows from market changes in Treasury rates in the anticipation of the issuance of the 2013 notes. These transactions were accounted for as cash flow hedges and, as such, changes in fair value of the hedges that took place through the date of the issuance of the 2013 notes were recorded in Accumulated Other Comprehensive Income (AOCI). In connection with the issuance of the 2013 notes, these interest rate derivative transactions were terminated, resulting in a loss and a payment of \$8.5 million on March 28, 2008, the date of termination. The payments are recorded in AOCI and are being amortized over the life of the 2013 notes.

Credit Facilities

At December 31, 2010, we had a \$650 million, five-year bank revolving credit facility, which was to expire in April 2012. On October 25, 2011, we terminated the facility and simultaneously entered into a new \$800 million five-year bank revolving credit facility that matures in October 2016. Borrowings under the \$800 million credit facility are available at prevailing short-term interest rates, as were borrowings under the former \$650 million credit facility requires, and the terminated facility required, the maintenance of interest coverage and total debt to Earnings Before Income Taxes, Depreciation and Amortization (EBITDA) ratios, which are defined in the credit agreement. We were in compliance with these respective credit facilities covenants at December 31, 2011 and at December 31, 2010.

On October 25, 2011, we borrowed \$189.0 million under our \$800 million credit facility to pay down the amounts outstanding under our then existing \$650 million credit facility immediately prior to termination. The \$800 million credit facility will provide us the ability to access the short-term borrowings market to supplement the seasonality in the timing of receipts in order to fund our working capital needs and share repurchases.

At December 31, 2011, we had \$259.4 million of borrowings outstanding under the \$800 million credit facility with a weighted average interest rate of 1.58%. At December 31, 2010, we had \$272.0 million of borrowings outstanding under the \$650 million credit facility with weighted average interest rate of 0.68%. We borrowed under these facilities from time-to-time during the year ended December 31, 2011 to supplement the seasonality in the timing of receipts in order to fund our working capital needs and share repurchases.

In January 2009 and December 2008, we entered into interest rate swap agreements with aggregate notional amounts of \$25 million and \$75 million, respectively, and designated these swaps as cash flow hedges against variability in cash flows related to our \$650 million credit facility. These transactions were accounted for as cash flow hedges and, as such, changes in fair value of the hedges are recorded in OCI. In connection with the termination of the \$650 million credit facility, these interest rate derivative transactions were terminated, resulting in an acceleration of payments otherwise due under the instruments of \$0.3 million on October 25, 2011, the credit facility termination date and were recorded in Other Income (Expense) Net in the consolidated statement of operations and comprehensive income.

Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements (Continued)

(Tabular dollar amounts in millions, except per share data)

Other

At December 31, 2011 and December 31, 2010, certain of our international operations had non-committed lines of credit of \$3.2 million and \$3.1 million, respectively. There were \$0.2 million and \$1.9 million of borrowings outstanding under these lines of credit at December 31, 2011 and 2010, respectively. These arrangements have no material commitment fees and no compensating balance requirements.

At December 31, 2011 and December 31, 2010, we were contingently liable under open standby letters of credit issued by our bank in favor of third parties and guarantees with our banks totaling \$12.2 million and \$12.3 million, respectively.

Interest paid for all outstanding debt totaled \$33.4 million, \$48.0 million and \$43.7 million during the years ended December 31, 2011, 2010 and 2009, respectively.

Note 7. Financial Instruments

We employ established policies and procedures to manage our exposure to changes in interest rates and foreign currencies. We use foreign exchange forward contracts to hedge short-term foreign currency denominated loans, investments and certain third-party and intercompany transactions. We may also use foreign exchange forward contracts to hedge our net investments in our foreign subsidiaries and foreign exchange option contracts to reduce the volatility that fluctuating foreign exchange rates may have on our international earnings streams. In addition, we may use interest rate derivatives to hedge a portion of the interest rate exposure on our outstanding debt or in anticipation of a future debt issuance, as discussed under Interest Rate Risk Management below.

We do not use derivative financial instruments for trading or speculative purposes. If a hedging instrument ceases to qualify as a hedge in accordance with hedge accounting guidelines, any subsequent gains and losses are recognized currently in income. Collateral is generally not required for these types of instruments.

By their nature, all such instruments involve risk, including the credit risk of non-performance by counterparties. However, at December 31, 2011 and 2010, there was no significant risk of loss in the event of non-performance of the counterparties to these financial instruments. We control our exposure to credit risk through monitoring procedures.

Our trade receivables do not represent a significant concentration of credit risk at December 31, 2011 and 2010, because we sell to a large number of customers in different geographical locations.

Interest Rate Risk Management

Our objective in managing exposure to interest rates is to limit the impact of interest rate changes on our earnings, cash flows and financial position, and to lower overall borrowing costs. To achieve these objectives, we maintain a policy that floating-rate debt be managed within a minimum and maximum range of our total debt exposure. To manage our exposure and limit volatility, we may use fixed-rate debt, floating-rate debt and/or interest rate swaps. We recognize all derivative instruments as either assets or liabilities at fair value in the statement of financial position.

Fair Value Hedges

For derivative instruments that are designated and qualify as a fair value hedge, we assess quarterly whether the swaps are highly effective in offsetting changes in the fair value of the hedged debt. Changes in fair values of

Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements (Continued)

(Tabular dollar amounts in millions, except per share data)

interest rate swap agreements that are designated fair-value hedges are recognized in earnings as an adjustment of Other Income (Expense) Net in our consolidated statement of operations and comprehensive income. The effectiveness of the hedge is monitored on an ongoing basis for hedge accounting purposes, and if the hedge is considered ineffective, we discontinue hedge accounting prospectively.

In November 2010, we issued senior notes with a face value of \$300 million that mature on November 15, 2015. In November and December 2010, we entered into interest rate derivative transactions with aggregate notional amounts of \$125 million. The objective of these hedges is to offset the change in fair value of the fixed rate 2015 notes attributable to changes in LIBOR. These transactions are accounted for as fair value hedges. We recognize the gain or loss on the derivative instrument, as well as the offsetting loss or gain on the hedged item, in Other Income (Expense) Net in our consolidated statement of operations and comprehensive income. Approximately \$5.8 million of derivative gains offset by a \$5.8 million loss on the fair value adjustment related to the hedged debt were recorded through December 31, 2011. Approximately \$1.5 million of derivative losses offset by a \$1.4 million gain on the fair value adjustment related to the hedged debt were recorded through December 31, 2010.

Cash Flow Hedges

For derivative instruments that are designated and qualify as a cash flow hedge, the effective portion of the periodic hedge remeasurement gains or losses on the derivative are reported as a component of other comprehensive income and reclassified to earnings in the same period or periods during which the hedged transaction affects earnings. Gains and losses on the derivative representing either hedge ineffectiveness or hedge components excluded from the assessment of effectiveness are recognized in current earnings.

In January 2009 and December 2008, we entered into interest rate swap agreements with aggregate notional amounts of \$25 million and \$75 million, respectively, and designated these interest rate swaps as cash flow hedges against variability in cash flows related to our then existing \$650 million credit facility. These transactions are accounted for as cash flow hedges and, as such, changes in the fair value of the hedges are recorded in OCI. In connection with the termination of the \$650 million credit facility, these interest rate derivative transactions were terminated, resulting in an acceleration of payments otherwise due under the instruments of \$0.3 million on October 25, 2011, the credit facility termination date and were recorded in Other Income (Expense) Net in the consolidated statement of operations and comprehensive income.

A 100 basis point increase/decrease in the weighted average interest rate on our outstanding debt subject to rate variability at December 31, 2011 would result in increase/decrease in annual interest expense of approximately \$3.8 million.

Foreign Exchange Risk Management

Our objective in managing exposure to foreign currency fluctuations is to reduce the volatility caused by foreign exchange rate changes on the earnings, cash flows and financial position of our international operations. We follow a policy of hedging balance sheet positions denominated in currencies other than the functional currency applicable to each of our various subsidiaries. In addition, we are subject to foreign exchange risk associated with our international earnings and net investments in our foreign subsidiaries. We use short-term, foreign exchange forward and option contracts to execute our hedging strategies. Typically, these contracts have maturities of twelve months or less. These contracts are denominated primarily in the British pound sterling, the Euro and Canadian dollar. The gains and losses on the forward contracts associated with the balance sheet positions are recorded in Other Income (Expense) Net in our consolidated statement of operations and comprehensive income and are essentially offset by the gains and losses on the underlying foreign currency transactions.

Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements (Continued)

(Tabular dollar amounts in millions, except per share data)

As in prior years, we have hedged substantially all balance sheet positions denominated in a currency other than the functional currency applicable to each of our various subsidiaries with short-term foreign exchange forward contracts. In addition, we may use foreign exchange option contracts to hedge certain foreign earnings streams and foreign exchange forward contracts to hedge certain net investment positions. The underlying transactions and the corresponding foreign exchange forward and option contracts are marked-to-market at the end of each quarter and the fair value impacts are reflected within our consolidated financial statements.

At December 31, 2011, we did not have any foreign exchange option contracts outstanding. At December 31, 2010, there were \$10.7 million in foreign exchange option contracts outstanding having a fair value of \$0.1 million. At December 31, 2011 and 2010, the notional amounts of our foreign exchange forward contracts were \$352.6 million and \$361.1 million, respectively. Realized gains and losses associated with these contracts were \$17.3 million and \$18.6 million, respectively, at December 31, 2011; \$29.3 million and \$26.2 million, respectively, at December 31, 2010; and \$24.9 million and \$13.6 million, respectively, at December 31, 2009. Unrealized gains and losses associated with these contracts were \$0.7 million and \$0.7 million, respectively, at December 31, 2011; \$0.4 million and \$0.9 million, respectively, at December 31, 2010; and \$0.6 million, respectively, at December 31, 2009.

Fair Values of Derivative Instruments in the Consolidated Balance Sheet

		erivatives	I	iability D	erivatives			
	December 31,		December 31,		December 31, 2		December 31, 2	
	Balance Sheet Location	Fair Value	Balance Sheet Location	Fair Value	Balance Sheet Location	Fair Value	Balance Sheet Location	Fair Value
Derivatives designated as hedging instruments	Location	value	Location	Value	Location	Value	Location	value
Interest rate contracts	Other Current Assets	\$ 4.3	Other Current Assets	\$ 0.0	Other Accrued & Current Liabilities	\$ 0.0	Other Accrued & Current Liabilities	\$ 2.9
Total derivatives designated as								
hedging instruments		\$ 4.3		\$ 0.0		\$ 0.0		\$ 2.9
Derivatives not designated as hedging instruments								
Foreign exchange forward					Other Accrued		Other Accrued	
contracts	Other Current Assets	\$ 0.7	Other Current Assets	\$ 0.4	& Current Liabilities	\$ 0.7	& Current Liabilities	\$ 0.9
Foreign exchange option contracts	Other Current Assets	\$ 0.0	Other Current Assets	\$ 0.1	Other Accrued & Current Liabilities	\$ 0.0	Other Accrued & Current Liabilities	\$ 0.0
Total derivatives not designated as hedging instruments		\$ 0.7		\$ 0.5		\$ 0.7		\$ 0.9
mor unento		Ψ 0.7		ψ 0.5		Ψ 0.7		φ 0.7
Total Derivatives		\$ 5.0		\$ 0.5		\$ 0.7		\$ 3.8

Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements (Continued)

(Tabular dollar amounts in millions, except per share data)

The Effect of Derivative Instruments on the Consolidated Statement of Operations and Comprehensive Income

Derivatives in Cash Flow Hedging Relationships	Amount of Gain or (Loss) Recognized in OCI on Derivative (Effective Portion) For the Yea Ended December 3 2011 20	Location of Gain or (Loss) Reclassified from Accumulated OCI Into Income (Effective Portion) r	Amount of Gain or (Loss) Reclassified from Accumulated OCI Into Income (Effective Portion) For the Year Ended December 31, 2011 2010	Location of Gain or (Loss) Recognized in Income on Derivative (Ineffective Portion and Amount Excluded from Effectiveness Testing)	Amount of Gain or (Loss) Recognized in Income on Derivative (Ineffective Portion and Amount Excluded from Effectiveness Testing) For the Year Ended December 31, 2011 2010
	ф 11 ф ((Non-Operating Income	φ (1.2) φ (1.5)	Non-Operating Income	¢.0.0. ¢.0.0
Interest rate contracts	\$1.1 \$(0	0.6) (Expenses) Net	\$ (1.3) \$ (1.5)	(Expenses) Net	\$ 0.0 \$ 0.0

	Gai	n or (Loss) Recog	nized in Income on E	Derivative		
	For the	For the			For the	For the
	Year	Year			Year	Year
	Ended	Ended			Ended	Ended
Location	December 31, 2011	December 31, 2010	Hedged Item	Location	December 31, 2011	December 31, 2010
Non-Operating				Non-Operating Income		
Income			Fixed-rate			
(Expenses) Net	\$ 5.8	\$ (1.5)	debt	(Expenses) Net	\$ (5.8)	\$ 1.4

Our forward exchange contracts and foreign exchange options are not designated as hedging instruments under authoritative guidance.

The Effect of Derivative Instruments on the Consolidated Statement of Operations and Comprehensive Income

Location of Gain or (Loss) Recognized in Income on Derivative For the Year Ended

Derivatives not Designated as Hedging Instruments

December 31,

Edgar Filing: DUN & BRADSTREET CORP/NW - Form 10-K

		2011	2010
Forward exchange contracts	Non-Operating Income (Expenses) Net	\$ (1.2)	\$ 1.7
Fair Value of Financial Instruments			

Our financial assets and liabilities that are reflected in the consolidated financial statements include derivative financial instruments, cash and cash equivalents, accounts receivable, other receivables, accounts payable, short-term and long-term borrowings. We use short-term foreign exchange forward contracts to hedge short-term foreign currency-denominated loans, net investments in foreign subsidiaries and certain third-party and intercompany transactions and, from time-to-time, we have used foreign exchange option contracts to reduce the volatility that fluctuating foreign exchange rates may have on our international earnings streams. Fair value for derivative financial instruments is determined utilizing a market approach.

1	0	6

Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements (Continued)

(Tabular dollar amounts in millions, except per share data)

We have an established and well-documented process for determining fair values. Fair value is based upon quoted market prices, where available. If listed prices or quotes are not available, we use quotes from independent pricing vendors based on recent trading activity and other relevant information including market interest rate curves and referenced credit spreads.

In addition to utilizing external valuations, we conduct our own internal assessment of the reasonableness of the external valuations by utilizing a variety of valuation techniques including Black-Scholes option pricing and discounted cash flow models that are consistently applied. Inputs to these models include observable market data, such as yield curves, and foreign exchange rates where applicable. Our assessments are designed to identify prices that appear stale, those that have changed significantly from prior valuations and other anomalies that may indicate that a price may not be accurate. We also follow established routines for reviewing and reconfirming valuations with the pricing provider, if deemed appropriate. In addition, the pricing provider has an established challenge process in place for all valuations, which facilitates identification and resolution of potentially erroneous prices. Valuation adjustments may be made to ensure that financial instruments are recorded at fair value. These adjustments include amounts to reflect counterparty credit quality and our own creditworthiness and constraints on liquidity. For non-active markets that do not have observable pricing or sufficient trading volumes, or for positions that are subject to transfer restrictions, valuations are adjusted to reflect illiquidity and/or non-transferability. Such adjustments are generally based on available market evidence. In the absence of such evidence, management s best estimate will be used.

The methods described above may produce a fair value calculation that may not be indicative of net realizable value or reflective of future fair values. Furthermore, while we believe our valuation methods are appropriate and consistent with other market participants, the use of different methodologies or assumptions to determine the fair value of certain financial instruments could result in a different estimate of fair value at the reporting date.

The following table presents information about our assets and liabilities measured at fair value on a recurring basis as of December 31, 2011 and 2010 and indicates the fair value hierarchy of the valuation techniques utilized by us to determine such fair value. Level inputs, as defined by authoritative guidance, are as follows:

Level Input	Input Definition
Level I	Observable inputs utilizing quoted prices (unadjusted) for identical assets or liabilities in active markets at the measurement date.
Level II	Inputs other than quoted prices included in Level I that are either directly or indirectly observable for the asset or liability through corroboration with market data at the measurement date.
Level III	Unobservable inputs for the asset or liability in which little or no market data exists therefore requiring management s

best estimate of what market participants would use in pricing the asset or liability at the measurement date. In certain cases, the inputs used to measure fair value may fall into different levels of the fair value hierarchy. In such cases, the level in the fair value hierarchy within which the fair value measurement in its entirety falls has been determined based on the lowest level input that is significant to the fair value measurement in its entirety. Our assessment of the significance of a particular input to the fair value measurement in its entirety requires judgment, and considers factors specific to the asset or liability.

Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements (Continued)

(Tabular dollar amounts in millions, except per share data)

The following table summarizes fair value measurements by level at December 31, 2011 for assets and liabilities measured at fair value on a recurring basis:

	Pri A Mar Ide	uoted ices in ctive kets for entical 5 (Level I)	O Obse In (L	ificant ther ervable puts .evel [I])	Unobs In	ificant servable puts el III)	Decer	ance at nber 31, 2011
Assets:								
Cash Equivalents(1)	\$	21.6	\$	0.0	\$	0.0	\$	21.6
Other Current Assets:								
Foreign Exchange Forwards(2)	\$	0.0	\$	0.7	\$	0.0	\$	0.7
Foreign Exchange Option Contracts(2)	\$	0.0	\$	0.0	\$	0.0	\$	0.0
Swap Arrangement(3)	\$	0.0	\$	4.3	\$	0.0	\$	4.3
Liabilities:								
Other Accrued and Current Liabilities:								
Foreign Exchange Forwards(2)	\$	0.0	\$	0.7	\$	0.0	\$	0.7
Swap Arrangement(3)	\$	0.0	\$	0.0	\$	0.0	\$	0.0

(1) Cash equivalents represent fair value as it consists of highly liquid investments with an original maturity of three months or less at the time of maturity.

(2) Primarily represents foreign currency forward contracts. Fair value is determined utilizing a market approach and considers a factor for nonperformance in the valuation.

(3) Primarily represents our interest rate swap agreements including \$0.7 million related to cash flow hedges and \$4.3 million related to fair value hedges. Fair value is determined utilizing a market approach and considers a factor for nonperformance in the valuation. The following table summarizes fair value measurements by level at December 31, 2010 for assets and liabilities measured at fair value on a recurring basis:

	Prie Ac Mark Ide As	ooted ces in ctive cets for ntical ssets vel I)	O Obs In (I	nificant ther ervable uputs Level II)	Unobs In	ificant servable puts rel III)	Decer	ance at mber 31, 2010
Assets:								
Cash Equivalents(1)	\$	32.3	\$	0.0	\$	0.0	\$	32.3
Other Current Assets:								
Foreign Exchange Forwards(2)	\$	0.0	\$	0.4	\$	0.0	\$	0.4
Foreign Exchange Option Contracts(2)	\$	0.0	\$	0.1	\$	0.0	\$	0.1

Edgar Filing: DUN & BRADSTREET CORP/NW - Form 10-K

Liabilities:					
Other Accrued and Current Liabilities:					
Foreign Exchange Forwards(2)	\$ 0.0	\$ 0.9	\$ 0.0	\$ 0.9	
Swap Arrangement(3)	\$ 0.0	\$ 2.9	\$ 0.0	\$ 2.9	

(1) Cash equivalents represent fair value as it consists of highly liquid investments with an original maturity of three months or less at the time of maturity.

Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements (Continued)

(Tabular dollar amounts in millions, except per share data)

- (2) Primarily represents foreign currency forward contracts. Fair value is determined utilizing a market approach and considers a factor for nonperformance in the valuation.
- (3) Primarily represents our interest rate swap agreements including \$1.4 million related to cash flow hedges and \$1.5 million related to fair value hedges. Fair value is determined utilizing a market approach and considers a factor for nonperformance in the valuation.

At December 31, 2011 and 2010, the fair value of cash and cash equivalents, accounts receivable, other receivables and accounts payable approximated carrying value due to the short-term nature of these instruments. The estimated fair values of other financial instruments subject to fair value disclosures, determined based on valuation models using discounted cash flow methodologies with market data inputs from globally recognized data providers and third-party quotes from major financial institutions, are as follows:

	December 31,						
	2		2010				
	Carrying Amount (Asset) Fair Value			Carrying Amount			
				(Asset)	Fair Value		
	Liability	(Asset)) Liability	Liability	(Asset	t) Liability	
Long-term Debt	\$ 699.2	\$	723.3	\$ 699.0	\$	730.3	
Credit Facilities	\$ 259.4	\$	259.8	\$ 272.0	\$	267.8	
Items Measured at Fair Value on a Nonrecu	irring Basis						

In addition to assets and liabilities that are recorded at fair value on a recurring basis, we are required to record assets and liabilities at fair value on a nonrecurring basis as required by GAAP. Generally, assets are recorded at fair value on a nonrecurring basis as a result of impairment charges.

During the fourth quarter of 2011, we recorded an impairment charge of \$3.3 million related to the intangible assets acquired from the AllBusiness.com, Inc. (AllBusiness.com) acquisition as a result of a decline in performance. We determined that the new cost basis of these intangible assets is zero based on Level III inputs. The impairment charge is included in Selling and Administrative Expenses in our North American segment.

During the third quarter of 2011, we recorded an impairment of approximately \$8 million related to a 2008 investment in a research and development data firm as a result of its financial condition and our focus on our strategic technology investment program (MaxCV). We determined the basis to be zero. The impairment charge is included in Other Income (Expense) Net in our Europe and other International Markets segment.

During the third quarter of 2010, we recorded a \$13.6 million impairment charge related to software and intangible assets that related to the 2007 Purisma acquisition, resulting from our decision to restructure this business. After analyzing various options, we decided to focus mostly on providing maintenance and customer support to our existing customer base. We determined that the new cost basis of these assets is zero based on internally developed cash flow projections (Level III inputs) to measure fair value, as market data of these assets are not readily available. The impairment charge is included in Operating Expenses in our North America segment.

During the second quarter of 2010, we recorded an impairment charge of \$6.8 million of intangible assets related to database, technology, tradename and customer relationships that related to the 2009 Quality Education Data acquisition, resulting from an examination of such assets initiated in connection with a settlement with the Federal Trade Commission. We determined that the new cost basis of these intangible assets based on internally

Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements (Continued)

(Tabular dollar amounts in millions, except per share data)

developed cash flow projections (Level III inputs) to measure fair value, as market data of these assets are not readily available. The impairment charge is included in Selling and Administrative Expenses in our North America segment.

Note 8. Capital Stock

The total number of shares of all classes of stock that we have authority to issue under our Certificate of Incorporation is 220,000,000 shares, of which 200,000,000 shares, par value \$0.01 per share, represent Common Stock (the Common Stock); 10,000,000 shares, par value \$0.01 per share, represent Preferred Stock (the Preferred Stock); and 10,000,000 shares, par value \$0.01 per share, represent Series Common Stock (the Series Common Stock and the Series Common Stock can be issued with varying terms, as determined by our Board of Directors. Our Board of Directors has designated 500,000 shares of the Preferred Stock as Series A Junior Participating Preferred Stock, par value \$0.01 per share, and 1,400,000 shares of the Preferred Stock as Series B Preferred Stock, par value \$0.01 per share.

Preferred Stock Issuance

On February 24, 2009, we authorized 1,400,000 shares of 4.0% Series B Preferred Stock (Series B Preferred Stock) and issued 1,345,757 of such shares to a wholly-owned subsidiary in an intercompany transaction in exchange for \$1.2 billion of outstanding intercompany debt. This transaction was eliminated in the consolidation. This transaction was undertaken in connection with worldwide legal entity simplification. The Series B Preferred Stock was issued pursuant to an exemption from registration under Section 4(2) of the Securities Act of 1933, as amended. The terms of the Series B Preferred Stock were set forth in a Certificate of Designation amending our Certificate of Incorporation effective as of February 24, 2009.

Note 9. Earnings Per Share

In accordance with the authoritative guidance in ASC 260-10, we are required to assess if any of our share-based payment transactions are deemed participating securities prior to vesting and therefore need to be included in the earnings allocation when computing EPS under the two-class method. The two-class method requires earnings to be allocated between common shareholders and holders of participating securities. All outstanding unvested share-based payment awards that contain non-forfeitable rights to dividends are considered to be a separate class of common stock and should be included in the calculation of basic and diluted EPS. Based on a review of our stock-based awards, we have determined that only our restricted stock awards are deemed participating securities. The weighted average restricted shares outstanding was 66,495 shares, 196,175 shares and 361,900 shares for the twelve months ended December 31, 2011, 2010 and 2009, respectively.

	For the Years Ended December 31,			
	2011	2010	2009	
Net Income Attributable to D&B	\$ 260.3	\$ 252.1	\$ 319.4	
Less: Allocation to Participating Securities	(0.3)	(1.0)	(2.2)	
Net Income Attributable to D&B Common Shareholders Basic and Diluted	\$ 260.0	\$ 251.1	\$317.2	
Weighted Average Number of Shares Outstanding Basic	48.9	49.9	52.3	
Dilutive Effect of Our Stock Incentive Plans	0.4	0.5	0.6	
Weighted Average Number of Shares Outstanding Diluted	49.3	50.4	52.9	
Basic Earnings Per Share of Common Stock Attributable to D&B Common Shareholders	\$ 5.31	\$ 5.03	\$ 6.06	
Diluted Earnings Per Share of Common Stock Attributable to D&B Common Shareholders	\$ 5.28	\$ 4.98	\$ 5.99	

Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements (Continued)

(Tabular dollar amounts in millions, except per share data)

Stock-based awards to acquire 1,434,780 shares, 1,394,325 shares and 1,115,850 shares of common stock were outstanding at December 31, 2011, 2010 and 2009, respectively, but were not included in the computation of diluted earnings per share because the assumed proceeds, as calculated under the treasury stock method, resulted in these awards being anti-dilutive. Our options generally expire 10 years from the grant date.

The following table sets forth our share repurchases:

			For the Years Ended	December 31,			
	2011		2010		2009		
Program	Shares	\$ Amount	Shares \$ Amount (Dollar amounts in millions)		Shares	\$ Amount	
Share Repurchase Programs	1,815,888(a)(b)	\$ 126.1	1,108,148(b)	\$ 81.0	1,940,662(b)(c)	\$ 150.0	
Repurchases to Mitigate the Dilutive Effect of the Shares Issued Under Our Stock Incentive Plans and Employee Stock							
Purchase Plan (ESPP)	797,813(d)	59.3	683,959(d)(e)	53.8	971,538(e)	75.6	
Total Repurchases	2,613,701	\$ 185.4	1,792,107	\$ 134.8	2,912,200	\$ 225.6	

- (a) In October 2011, our Board of Directors approved a \$500 million share repurchase program which commenced in November 2011. During the year ended December 31, 2011, we repurchased 435,770 shares of common stock for \$29.8 million under this program. Although there is not currently a specific time frame within which we plan to complete this share repurchase program, we intend to continue our policy of returning excess free cash to shareholders in the form of share buybacks and/or dividends.
- (b) In February 2009, our Board of Directors approved a \$200 million share repurchase program which commenced in December 2009. During the year ended December 31, 2011, we repurchased 1,380,118 shares of common stock for \$96.3 million under this program. During the year ended December 31, 2010, we repurchased 1,108,148 shares of common stock for \$81.0 million under this program. During the year ended December 31, 2009, we repurchased 278,417 shares of common stock for \$22.7 million under this share repurchase program. This program was completed in November 2011.
- (c) In December 2007, our Board of Directors approved a \$400 million, two-year share repurchase program which commenced in February 2008. During the year ended December 31, 2009, we repurchased 1,662,245 shares of common stock for \$127.3 million under this share repurchase program. This program was completed in December 2009.
- (d) In May 2010, our Board of Directors approved a four-year, five million share repurchase program to mitigate the dilutive effect of the shares issued under our stock incentive plans and ESPP. During the year ended December 31, 2011, we repurchased 797,813 shares of common stock for \$59.3 million under this repurchase program. During the year ended December 31, 2010, we repurchased 26,621 shares of common stock for \$2.0 million under this repurchase program. This program commenced in October 2010 and expires in October 2014.

(e)

Edgar Filing: DUN & BRADSTREET CORP/NW - Form 10-K

In August 2006, our Board of Directors approved a four-year, five million share repurchase program to mitigate the dilutive effect of the shares issued under our stock incentive plans and ESPP. During the year ended December 31, 2010, we repurchased 657,338 shares of common stock for \$51.8 million under this repurchase program. During the year ended December 31, 2009, we repurchased 971,538 shares of common stock for \$75.6 million under this repurchase program. This program expired in August 2010 with 4,842,543 of the authorized 5,000,000 shares being repurchased over the life of the program.

Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements (Continued)

(Tabular dollar amounts in millions, except per share data)

Note 10. Pension and Postretirement Benefits

Through June 30, 2007, we offered to substantially all of our U.S. based employees coverage under a defined benefit plan called The Dun & Bradstreet Corporation Retirement Account (U.S. Qualified Plan). The U.S. Qualified Plan covered active and retired employees. The benefits to be paid upon retirement are based on a percentage of the employee s annual compensation. The percentage of compensation allocated annually to a retirement account ranged from 3% to 12.5% based on age and service. Amounts allocated under the U.S. Qualified Plan also receive interest credits based on the 30-year Treasury rate or equivalent rate published by the Internal Revenue Service. Pension costs are determined actuarially and funded in accordance with the Internal Revenue Code. During 2010, in conjunction with a determination letter review, we updated certain portions of the U.S. Qualified Plan cash balance pay credit scale, along with the minimum interest crediting rate, retroactive to January 1, 1997. This update ensured that the U.S. Qualified Plan complies with the accrual rules in the Internal Revenue Code. We received a favorable determination letter for the U.S. Qualified Plan in October 2010 in conjunction with these changes.

We also maintain supplemental and excess plans in the United States (U.S. Non-Qualified Plans) to provide additional retirement benefits to certain key employees of the Company. These plans are unfunded, pay-as-you-go plans. The U.S. Qualified Plan and the U.S. Non-Qualified Plans account for approximately 73% and 15% of our pension obligation, respectively, at December 31, 2011. Effective June 30, 2007, we amended the U.S. Qualified Plan and one of the U.S. Non-Qualified Plans, known as the U.S. Pension Benefit Equalization Plan (the PBEP). Any pension benefit that had been accrued through such date under the two plans was frozen at its then current value and no additional benefits, other than interest on such amounts, will accrue under the U.S. Qualified Plan and the PBEP. All non-vested participants under the U.S. Non-Qualified Plan and PBEP who were actively employed as of June 30, 2007, were immediately vested on July 1, 2007. Our employees in certain of our international operations are also provided with retirement benefits through defined benefit plans, representing the remaining balance of our pension obligations.

We also provide various health care benefits for retirees. U.S. based employees hired before January 1, 2004, who retire with 10 years of vesting service after age 45, are eligible to receive benefits. Postretirement benefit costs and obligations are determined actuarially. During the first quarter of 2010, we eliminated company-paid life insurance benefits for retirees and modified our sharing of the Retiree Drug Subsidy with retirees that we are projected to receive. Effective July 1, 2010, we elected to convert the current prescription drug program for retirees over 65 to a group-based company sponsored Medicare Part D program, or Employer Group Waiver Plan (EGWP). Under this change, beginning in 2013, we will use the Part D subsidies delivered through the EGWP each year to reduce net company retiree medical costs until net company costs are completely eliminated. At that time, the Part D subsidies will be shared with retirees going forward to reduce retiree contributions.

Certain of our non-U.S. based employees receive postretirement benefits through government-sponsored or administered programs.

We use an annual measurement date of December 31 for our U.S. and Canada plans and November 30 for other non-U.S. plans.

Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements (Continued)

(Tabular dollar amounts in millions, except per share data)

Benefit Obligation and Plan Assets

The following table sets forth the changes in our benefit obligations and plan assets for our pension and postretirement plans. The table also presents the line items in our consolidated balance sheets where the related assets and liabilities are recorded:

	Pension Plans 2011 2010		Postretirem 2011	ent Benefits 2010
Change in Benefit Obligation:				
Benefit Obligation at January 1	\$ (1,709.3)	\$ (1,665.0)	\$ (29.2)	\$ (55.3)
Service Cost	(5.8)	(6.3)	(0.4)	(0.5)
Interest Cost	(85.0)	(91.3)	(0.9)	(2.0)
Benefits Paid	111.4	108.5	17.8	21.3
Direct Subsidies Received	0.0	0.0	(2.5)	(2.7)
Plan Amendment	0.0	(4.5)	0.0	21.0
Impact of Curtailment Gain	2.1	0.1	0.0	0.0
Impact of Divestiture	0.0	0.0	0.0	0.1
Plan Participant Contributions	(0.4)	(0.4)	(10.3)	(11.6)
Actuarial (Loss) Gain	2.6	10.2	0.8	1.4
Assumption Change	(157.9)	(71.1)	(0.4)	(0.9)
Effect of Changes in Foreign Currency Exchange Rates	4.8	10.5	0.0	0.0
Benefit Obligation at December 31	\$ (1,837.5)	\$ (1,709.3)	\$ (25.1)	\$ (29.2)
Change in Plan Assets:				
Fair Value of Plan Assets at January 1	\$ 1,278.1	\$ 1,214.2	\$ 0.0	\$ 0.0
Actual Return on Plan Assets	39.3	138.5	0.0	0.0
Employer Contributions	45.9	40.6	5.0	7.0
Direct Subsidies Received	0.0	0.0	2.5	2.7
Plan Participant Contributions	0.4	0.4	10.3	11.6
Benefits Paid	(111.4)	(108.5)	(17.8)	(21.3)
Effect of Changes in Foreign Currency Exchange Rates	(4.2)	(7.1)	0.0	0.0
Fair Value of Plan Assets at December 31	\$ 1,248.1	\$ 1,278.1	\$ 0.0	\$ (0.0)
Funded Status of Plan	\$ (589.4)	\$ (431.2)	\$ (25.1)	\$ (29.2)

	Pension	Postretirem ber 31,	Postretirement Benefits r 31.	
	2011	2010	2011	2010
Amounts Recorded in the Consolidated Balance Sheets:				
Prepaid Pension Costs	\$ 1.6	\$ 0.0	\$ 0.0	\$ 0.0
Pension and Postretirement Benefits	(574.4)	(403.5)	(19.4)	(23.0)
Accrued Payroll	(16.6)	(27.7)	(5.7)	(6.2)
Net Amount Recognized	\$ (589.4)	\$ (431.2)	\$ (25.1)	\$ (29.2)

Edgar Filing: DUN & BRADSTREET CORP/NW - Form 1	0-K
---	-----

Accumulated Benefit Obligation	\$ 1,817.9	\$ 1,692.0	N/A	N/A
Amount Recognized in Accumulated Other Comprehensive Income Consists of:				
Actuarial Loss (Gain)	\$ 1,093.8	\$ 902.7	\$ (22.7)	\$ (24.6)
Prior Service Cost (Credit)	6.3	6.6	(20.7)	(30.6)
Total Amount Recognized Pretax	\$ 1,100.1	\$ 909.3	\$ (43.4)	\$ (55.2)

Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements (Continued)

(Tabular dollar amounts in millions, except per share data)

Grantor Trusts are used to fund the U.S. Non-Qualified Plans. At December 31, 2011 and 2010, the balances in these trusts were \$26.9 million and \$35.6 million, respectively, and are included as components of Other Non-Current Assets in the consolidated balance sheets.

As of December 31, 2011 and 2010, our pension plans had an aggregate of \$1,093.8 million and \$902.7 million, respectively, of actuarial losses that have not yet been included in net periodic benefit cost. These losses represent the cumulative effect of demographic and investment experience, as well as assumption changes that have been made in measuring the plans liabilities. The deferred asset gain or loss is not yet reflected in the market-related value of plan assets and is excluded in determining the loss amortization. At December 31, 2011 and 2010, our pension plans had \$112.8 million and \$138.7 million of deferred asset losses, respectively, which were excluded from determining the loss amortization. The remaining loss, to the extent it exceeds the greater of 10% of the projected benefit obligation or market-related value of plan assets, will be amortized into expense each year on a straight-line and plan-by-plan basis, over the remaining expected future working lifetime of active participants or the average remaining life expectancy of the participants if all or almost all of the plan participants are inactive. Currently, the amortization periods range from 10 to 25 years for the U.S. plans and 6 to 33 years for the non-U.S. plans. For certain of our non-U.S. plans, almost all of the plan participants are inactive. In addition, during 2009, we changed the amortization period for our U.S. Qualified Plan from average future service years of active participants to average life expectancy of all plan participants according to our accounting policy. The change was a result of almost all plan participants being deemed inactive. The postretirement benefit plan had \$22.7 million and \$24.6 million of actuarial gains as of December 31, 2011 and 2010, respectively. The actuarial gains will be amortized into expense in the same manner as described above. The amortization period is approximately 10 years.

Underfunded or Unfunded Accumulated Benefit Obligations

At December 31, 2011 and 2010, our underfunded or unfunded accumulated benefit obligation and the related projected benefit obligation are as follows:

	2011	2010
Accumulated Benefit Obligation	\$ 1,796.4	\$ 1,667.1
Fair Value of Plan Assets	1,224.0	1,258.8
Unfunded Accumulated Benefit Obligation	\$ 572.4	\$ 408.3
Projected Benefit Obligation	\$ 1,815.0	\$ 1,683.2

The underfunded or unfunded accumulated benefit obligations at December 31, 2011 consisted of \$545.6 million and \$26.8 million related to our U.S. plans (including Qualified and non-Qualified Plans) and non-U.S. defined benefit plans, respectively. The underfunded or unfunded accumulated benefit obligations at December 31, 2010 consisted of \$376.8 million and \$31.5 million related to our U.S. plans (including Qualified and non-Qualified Plans) and non-U.S. defined benefit plans, respectively. The underfunded or unfunded accumulated benefit obligations at December 31, 2010 consisted of \$376.8 million and \$31.5 million related to our U.S. plans (including Qualified and non-Qualified Plans) and non-U.S. defined benefit plans, respectively.

Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements (Continued)

(Tabular dollar amounts in millions, except per share data)

Net Periodic Pension Costs

The following table sets forth the components of net periodic cost associated with our pension plans and our postretirement benefit obligations:

	Pension Plans			Postretirement Benefits								
	20)11	2	010		2009	20	011	2	010		2009
Components of Net Periodic Cost:												
Service Cost	\$	5.8	\$	6.3	\$	7.0	\$	0.4	\$	0.5		\$ 0.6
Interest Cost		85.0		91.3		90.7		0.9		2.0		4.3
Expected Return on Plan Assets	(1	10.4)	(113.4)	((115.2)		0.0		0.0		0.0
Amortization of Prior Service Cost (Credit)		0.3		0.1		1.0	(10.0)		(7.4)		(3.7)
Recognized Actuarial (Gain) Loss		26.4		21.5		22.5		(2.3)		(2.1)		(2.5)
Net Periodic (Income) Cost	\$	7.1	\$	5.8	\$	6.0	\$(11.0)	\$	(7.0)		\$ (1.3)

The following table sets forth other changes in plan assets and benefit obligations recognized in Other Comprehensive Income:

	Pension Plans			tirement 1efits
	2011	At Deceml 2010	per 31, 2011 2010	
Other Changes in Plan Assets and Benefit Obligations Recognized in		2010	2011	2010
Other Comprehensive Income				
Amortization of Actuarial (Loss) Gain, Before Taxes Expense (Income) of				
\$9.6 in 2011 and \$17.7 in 2010	\$ (26.4)	\$ (21.5)	\$ 2.3	\$ 2.1
Amortization of Prior Service (Cost) Credit, Before Taxes Expense (Income)				
of \$(3.8) in 2011 and \$6.6 in 2010	\$ (0.3)	\$ (0.1)	\$ 9.9	\$ 7.3
Actuarial (Loss) Gain Arising During the Year, Before Tax Expense (Income)				
of \$(86.2) in 2011 and \$(32.9) in 2010	\$ (217.5)	\$ (36.5)	\$ 0.4	\$ 0.5
Prior Service (Cost) Credit Arising During the Year, Before Taxes Expense				
(Income) of \$0.0 in 2011 and \$14.2 in 2010	\$ 0.0	\$ (4.4)	\$ 0.0	\$ 20.1
The following table sets forth estimated 2012 emortization from A coumulated O	thar Comprohand	iva Incomo		

The following table sets forth estimated 2012 amortization from Accumulated Other Comprehensive Income:

	Pension Plans	Postretirement Benefits
Estimated 2012 amortization from Accumulated Other Comprehensive Income		
Actuarial Loss (Gain)	\$ 35.5	\$ (2.1)
Prior Service Cost	0.3	(9.9)
Total	\$ 35.8	\$ (12.0)

In addition, we incurred a settlement charge of \$6.4 million for the year ended December 31, 2011, of which \$1.3 million related to our Canadian plan associated with our Financial Flexibility initiatives and \$5.1 million related to a settlement payment for certain legacy D&B

Table of Contents

executives.

Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements (Continued)

(Tabular dollar amounts in millions, except per share data)

We apply our long-term expected rate of return assumption to the market-related value of assets to calculate the expected return on plan assets, which is a major component of our annual net periodic pension expense. The market-related value of assets recognizes short-term fluctuations in the fair value of assets over a period of five years, using a straight-line amortization basis. The methodology has been utilized to reduce the effect of short-term market fluctuations on the net periodic pension cost. Since the market-related value of assets recognizes gains or losses over a five-year period, the future value of assets will be impacted as previously deferred gains or losses are amortized. At December 31, 2011 and 2010, the market-related value of assets of our pension plans was \$1,360.9 million and \$1,416.8 million, respectively, compared with the fair value of the plan assets of \$1,248.1 million and \$1,278.1 million, respectively.

The following table sets forth the assumptions we used to determine our pension plan and postretirement benefit plan obligations for December 31, 2011 and 2010:

	Pension 2011	Plans 2010	Postretiremo	ement Benefits	
	2011	2010	2011	2010	
Weighted Average Discount Rate	4.17%	5.18%	3.17%	3.47%	
Weighted Average Rate of Compensation					
Increase	6.18%	6.21%	N/A	N/A	
Cash Balance Account Interest Crediting Rate					
(1)	4.45%	4.45%	N/A	N/A	
Cash Balance Account Conversion Rate (1)	2.07%/4.45%/5.24%	1.98%/5.23%/6.52%	N/A	N/A	

(1) Only applicable to the U.S. Plans.

The following table sets forth the assumptions we used to determine net periodic benefit cost for the years ended December 31, 2011, 2010 and 2009:

	2011	Pension Plans 2010	2009	Ро	ostretirement Benefits	
				2011	2010	2009
Weighted Average						
Discount Rate	5.11%	5.70%	6.14%	3.47%	4.86%	6.23%
Weighted Average Expected Long-Term						
Return on Plan Assets	8.05%	8.12%	8.14%	N/A	N/A	N/A
Weighted Average Rate of Compensation						
Increase	6.27%	6.26%	6.09%	N/A	N/A	N/A
Cash Balance Account Interest Crediting Rate						
(1)	4.45%	4.50%	3.00%	N/A	N/A	N/A
Cash Balance Account Conversion Rate (1)	1.98%/5.23%/6.52%	2.35%/5.65%/6.45%	6.72%/7.11%/6.36%	N/A	N/A	N/A

(1) Only applicable to the U.S. Plans.

Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements (Continued)

(Tabular dollar amounts in millions, except per share data)

The expected long-term rate of return assumption was 8.25% for each of the years ended December 31, 2011, 2010 and 2009 for the U.S. Qualified Plan, our principal pension plan. For the year ended December 31, 2012, we will apply a 7.75% expected long-term rate of return assumption to the U.S. Qualified Plan. This assumption is based on the plan s 2012 target asset allocation of 55% equity securities, 43% debt securities and 2% real estate. The expected long-term rate of return assumption reflects long-term capital market return forecasts for the asset classes employed, assumed excess returns from active management within each asset class, the portion of plan assets that are actively managed, and periodic rebalancing back to target allocations. Current market factors such as inflation and interest rates are evaluated before the long-term capital market assumptions are determined. In addition, peer data and historical returns are reviewed to check for reasonableness. Although we review our expected long-term rate of return assumption annually, our plan performance in any one particular year does not, by itself, significantly influence our evaluation. Our assumption is generally not revised unless there is a fundamental change in one of the factors upon which it is based, such as the target asset allocation or long-term capital market return forecasts.

Obligations

We use the discount rate to measure the present value of pension plan obligations and postretirement health care obligations at year-end as well as to calculate next year s pension income or cost. It is derived by using a yield curve approach which matches projected plan benefit payment streams with bond portfolios reflecting actual liability duration unique to the plans. The rate is adjusted at each remeasurement date, based on the factors noted above.

Plan Assets (U.S. Qualified Plan and non-U.S. pension plans)

A financial instrument s level or categorization within the fair value hierarchy is based on the lowest level of any input that is significant to the fair value measurement.

The following is a description of the valuation methodologies used for instruments measured at fair value, including the general classification of such instruments pursuant to the valuation hierarchy.

Common Stocks and Preferred Stocks

Common stocks and preferred stocks are classified as Level I assets as they are traded in active markets, such as the NYSE, NASDAQ and European exchanges, etc., with quoted market prices, i.e., observable inputs.

Commingled Equity Funds

Commingled equity funds are classified as Level II assets. The Net Asset Value (NAV) of commingled equity funds is determined by prices of the underlying securities, less the funds liabilities, and then divided by the number of shares outstanding. The commingled equity funds are classified as Level II assets as they may be redeemed at NAV daily.

Commingled Fixed Income Funds

Commingled fixed income funds are classified as Level II assets. These investments are valued using the NAV provided by the administrator of the fund. The NAV of commingled fixed income funds is determined by prices of the underlying securities, less the funds liabilities, and then divided by the number of shares outstanding. The commingled fixed income funds are classified as Level II assets as they may be redeemed at NAV daily.

Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements (Continued)

(Tabular dollar amounts in millions, except per share data)

Corporate and Other Bonds

These assets are classified as Level II assets. These investments trade in markets that are not considered to be active and whose values are based on quoted market prices or dealer quotations. Corporate Bonds are typically traded over-the-counter, not via exchanges, i.e., prices are negotiated individually. Hence, identical assets can be quoted with different prices depending on the parties involved. Observable inputs would be the prices obtained from third party pricing sources retained by the custodian. Such prices are determined by Treasury yields and corporate spreads.

U.S. and Foreign Government Bonds and U.S. Agency Mortgage Backed Securities

U.S. Treasury Securities are a Level I asset due to availability of quoted prices in the active market on a daily basis. U.S. Treasury prices can be obtained via direct market quotes provided by market makers and U.S. Treasuries have much more pricing transparency, i.e., very little bid-ask spread versus the other instruments having a larger bid-ask spread.

Government and government agency obligations are generally valued based on bid quotations for identical or similar obligations. Foreign Government Bonds, Agency debts or Mortgage Backed Securities are traded over-the-counter, not via exchanges. Observable inputs would be the prices obtained from third party pricing sources retained by the custodian. These investments are classified as Level II assets.

Real Estate Investment Trusts

The real estate investment trust component of Plan assets is made up of publicly traded U.S. equities in the real estate industry. Since quoted prices are available in active markets and the Plan has the ability to access at the measurement date, these investments are classified as Level I assets.

Real Estate Funds

Real estate funds investing in real private properties are classified as Level III assets because liquidity is limited and there are few observable market participant transactions. Real estate funds are valued at NAV quarterly. The underlying investments are valued using third parties. The investment valuations are obtained through appraisals using the income approach based on unobservable cash flows to be received from expected rents. Investment holders can request redemption on a quarterly basis. The ability of the investment holder to redeem funds quarterly is subject to the availability of cash arising from net investment income, allocations and the sale of investments in the normal course of business. To the extent that redemption requests exceed the availability of cash, the real estate fund has uniform procedures to provide for cash payments, which may be deferred for such period as the real estate fund considers necessary in order to obtain the funds to be withdrawn.

Short-Term Investment Funds (STIF)

These investments are collective trusts whose assets typically include cash, bank notes, corporate notes, government bills and various short-term debt instruments. They are valued at the NAV. The short-term funds are classified as Level II assets as they may be redeemed at NAV daily.

Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements (Continued)

(Tabular dollar amounts in millions, except per share data)

The following table sets forth by level, within the fair value hierarchy, the plan assets at fair value as of December 31, 2011:

Asset Category	in Mar Ide A	ed Prices Active kets for entical ssets evel I)	Ob	gnificant Other servable (nputs Jevel II)	Signifi Jnobser Inpu (Level	vable its		Total
Common and Preferred Stocks:	(1)	ever 1)	(1		(Level	111)		10111
U.S. Large Cap	\$	230.7	\$	0.0	\$	0.0	\$	230.7
U.S. Small Cap	Ŧ	87.7	-	0.0	Ŧ	0.0	-	87.7
International		94.5		0.0		0.0		94.5
Total Common and Preferred Stocks		412.9		0.0		0.0		412.9
Commingled Funds:								
Commingled Equity Funds		0.0		234.8		0.0		234.8
Commingled Fixed Income Funds		0.0		375.9		0.0		375.9
Total Commingled Funds		0.0		610.7		0.0		610.7
Bonds:								
Corporate Bonds		0.0		62.5		0.0		62.5
Other Bonds		0.0		8.2		0.0		8.2
Total Bonds		0.0		70.7		0.0		70.7
Government Bonds and Mortgage Backed Securities:								
U.S. Government Bonds and Notes		38.6		0.0		0.0		38.6
Foreign Government Bonds		0.0		1.1		0.0		1.1
U.S. Agency Mortgage Backed Securities		0.0		50.1		0.0		50.1
Total Government Bonds and Mortgage Backed Securities		38.6		51.2		0.0		89.8
State and Local Obligations		0.0		7.0		0.0		7.0
Real Estate Investment Trusts		4.4		0.0		0.0		4.4
Real Estate Funds		0.0		0.0		32.3		32.3
Short Term Investment Funds		0.0		20.3		0.0		20.3
Total Investments at Fair Value	\$	455.9	\$	759.9	\$	32.3	\$ 1	1,248.1

Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements (Continued)

(Tabular dollar amounts in millions, except per share data)

The following table sets forth by level, within the fair value hierarchy, the plan assets at fair value as of December 31, 2010:

Asset Category	in A Marl Ide As	ed Prices Active kets for entical ssets evel I)	Ob	gnificant Other servable Inputs .evel II)		Signifi Jnobse Inpu (Level	rvable uts	Total
Common and Preferred Stocks:	((()	
U.S. Large Cap	\$	231.4	\$	0.0	:	\$	0.0	\$ 231.4
U.S. Small Cap		90.3		0.0			0.0	90.3
International		111.0		0.0			0.0	111.0
Total Common and Preferred Stocks		432.7		0.0			0.0	432.7
Commingled Funds:								
Commingled Equity Funds		0.0		387.1			0.0	387.1
Commingled Fixed Income Funds		0.0		271.5			0.0	271.5
Total Commingled Funds		0.0		658.6			0.0	658.6
Bonds:								
Corporate Bonds		0.0		61.4			0.0	61.4
Other Bonds		0.0		7.4			0.0	7.4
Total Bonds		0.0		68.8			0.0	68.8
Government Bonds and Mortgage Backed Securities:								
U.S. Government Bonds and Notes		21.8		0.0			0.0	21.8
Foreign Government Bonds		0.0		0.6			0.0	0.6
U.S. Agency Mortgage Backed Securities		0.0		41.5			0.0	41.5
Total Government Bonds and Mortgage Backed Securities		21.8		42.1			0.0	63.9
State and Local Obligations		0.0		3.9			0.0	3.9
Real Estate Investment Trusts		5.4		0.0			0.0	5.4
Real Estate Funds		0.0		0.0			28.9	28.9
Short Term Investment Funds		0.0		15.9			0.0	15.9
Total Investments at Fair Value	\$	459.9	\$	789.3		\$	28.9	\$ 1,278.1

Level III Gains and Losses

The table below sets forth the summary of changes in the fair value of all of our plans Level III assets for the years ended December 31, 2011 and 2010:

	2011	2010
Beginning Balance at January 1	\$ 28.9	\$ 51.2

Actual return (loss) on plan assets:

Related to assets still held at the reporting date	3.4	4.4
Related to assets sold during the period	0.0	0.3
Purchases, sales and settlements	0.0	(27.0)
Transfers in and/or out of Level III	0.0	0.0
Balance at December 31, 2011	\$ 32.3	\$ 28.9

Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements (Continued)

(Tabular dollar amounts in millions, except per share data)

Investment Strategy

The investment objective for our principal plan, the U.S. Qualified Plan, is to achieve over the investment horizon a long-term total return, which at least matches our expected long-term rate of return assumption while maintaining a prudent level of portfolio risk. We emphasize long-term growth of principal while avoiding excessive risk so as to use Plan asset returns to help finance pension obligations, thus improving our Plan s funded status. We predominantly invest in assets that can be sold readily and efficiently to ensure our ability to reasonably meet expected cash flow requirements. Although peer relative performance is examined, out-performance of such does not constitute an investment objective.

We define our primary risk concern to be the Plan s funded status volatility and to a lesser extent total plan return volatility. Understanding that risk is present in all types of assets and investment styles, we acknowledge that some risk is necessary to produce long-term investment results that are sufficient to meet the Plan s objectives. However, we monitor and ensure that the investment managers we employ make reasonable efforts to maximize returns while controlling for risk parameters.

Investment risk is also controlled through diversification among multiple asset classes, managers, investment styles and periodic rebalancing toward asset allocation targets. Risk is further controlled at the investment manager level by requiring managers to follow formal written investment guidelines which enumerate eligible securities, maximum portfolio concentration limits, excess return and tracking error targets as well as other relevant portfolio constraints. Investment results and risk are measured and monitored on an ongoing basis and quarterly investment reviews are conducted. The Plan s active investment managers are prohibited from investing plan assets in equity or debt securities issued or guaranteed by us.

Our Plan assets are invested using a combination of both active and passive (indexed) investment strategies. Active strategies employ multiple investment management firms. The Plan s equity securities are diversified across U.S. and non-U.S. stocks in order to further reduce risk at the total Plan level. Our active investment managers employ a range of investment styles and approaches that are combined in a way that compensates for capitalization and style biases versus benchmark indices. As such, our investment managers are expected to adhere to the investment management style for which they were hired and are evaluated regularly for adherence to investment discipline.

The Plan s debt securities are diversified principally among securities issued or guaranteed by the U.S. government or its agencies, mortgage-backed securities, including collateralized mortgage obligations, corporate debt obligations and dollar-denominated obligations issued in the U.S. by non-U.S. banks and corporations. Generally, up to 10% of the actively managed debt securities may be invested in securities rated below investment grade. The plan s real estate investments are made through a commingled equity real estate fund of U.S. properties diversified by property type and geographic location.

We have formally identified the primary objective for each asset class within our Plan. U.S. equities are held for their long-term capital appreciation and dividend income, which is expected to exceed the rate of inflation. International equities are held for their long-term capital appreciation, as well as diversification relative to U.S. equities and other asset classes. Fixed income instruments are held as a source of current income and to reduce overall Plan volatility. Additionally they are designed to provide a partial hedge relative to the interest rate sensitivity of the Plan s liabilities. Real estate investments are held as a hedge against unexpected inflation and are expected to provide a relatively high level of income. Real estate investments are also expected to provide diversification to the overall Fund. Cash is held only to meet liquidity requirements.

Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements (Continued)

(Tabular dollar amounts in millions, except per share data)

Allocations

We employ a total return investment approach in which a mix of equity, debt and real estate investments is used to achieve a competitive long-term rate on plan assets at a prudent level of risk. Our weighted average plan target asset allocation is 53% equity securities (range of 50% to 70%), 44% debt securities (range of 27% to 47%) and 3% real estate (range of 0% to 3%). The Plan s actual allocation is controlled by periodic rebalancing back to target.

The following table sets forth the weighted average asset allocations and target asset allocations by asset category, as of the measurement dates of the plans:

	Asset Allo For		Target Asset Allocations ded December 31,	
	2011	2010	2011	2010
Equity Securities	53%	65%	55%	64%
Debt Securities	44	33	43	31
Real Estate	3	2	2	5
Total	100%	100%	100%	100%

Contributions and Benefit Payments

We expect to contribute approximately \$26 million to our U.S. Non-Qualified plans and non-U.S. pension plans and approximately \$6 million to our postretirement benefit plan for the year ended December 31, 2012. We do not expect to make any contributions to the U.S. Qualified Plan in fiscal 2012 for the 2012 plan year. Final funding requirements for fiscal 2012 will be determined based on our January 2012 funding actuarial valuation.

The following table summarizes expected benefit payments from our pension plans and postretirement plans through 2021. Actual benefit payments may differ from expected benefit payments. These amounts are net of expected plan participant contributions:

		Postretirement Benefits						
	Pension Plans	· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·		Expected Gross Pension Benefit Expected		Net Expected Benefit Payment		
2012	\$ 108.0	\$ 8.2	\$ 2.5	\$ 5.7				
2013	\$ 107.8	\$ 3.5	\$ 0.0	\$ 3.5				
2014	\$ 109.6	\$ 2.9	\$ 0.0	\$ 2.9				
2015	\$ 110.0	\$ 2.3	\$ 0.0	\$ 2.3				
2016	\$ 109.9	\$ 1.8	\$ 0.0	\$ 1.8				
2017-2021	\$ 574.1	\$ 4.9	\$ 0.0	\$ 4.9				

Health Care Benefits

The following table presents healthcare trend assumptions used to determine the year end benefit obligation:

	2011	2010
Medical (1)	7.0%	7.5%
Prescription Drug (1)	9.0%	9.5%

(1) The rates are assumed to decrease to 5.0% in 2020 and remain at that level thereafter.

Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements (Continued)

(Tabular dollar amounts in millions, except per share data)

Assumed health care cost trend rates have an effect on the amounts reported for the health care plans. A one-percentage-point change in the assumed health care cost trend rates would have the following effects:

	1%	Point
	Increase	Decrease
Benefit Obligation at End of Year	\$ (0.5)	\$ 0.7
Service Cost Plus Interest Cost	\$ 0.0	\$ 0.0
401(k) Plan		

We have a 401(k) Plan covering substantially all U.S. employees that provides for employee salary deferral contribution and employer contributions. Employees may contribute up to 50% of their pay on a pre-tax basis subject to IRS limitations. In addition, employees age 50 or older are allowed to contribute additional pre-tax catch-up contributions. In February 2009 an amendment was made to the 401(k) Plan to decrease the match formula from 100% to 50% of a team member s contributions and to decrease the maximum match from 7% to 3% of such team member s eligible compensation, subject to certain 401(k) Plan limitations. In April 2010, we amended our employer matching provision in the 401(k) Plan to increase the employer maximum match from 50% of three percent (3%) to 50% of seven percent (7%) of a team member s eligible compensation, subject to certain 401(k) Plan limitations.

We had expense associated with our 401(k) Plan of \$15.7 million, \$9.7 million and \$6.9 million for the years ended December 31, 2011, 2010 and 2009, respectively. The increase in expense in 2011 was due to a higher discretionary company contribution of \$7.8 million resulting from company performance, compared to \$4.5 million in 2010. In addition, we amended our employer matching provision in the 401(k) Plan, effective in April 2010, to increase the employer maximum match from 50% of three percent (3%) to 50% of seven percent (7%) of a team member s eligible compensation, subject to certain 401(k) Plan limitations. The increase in expense in 2010 from 2009 was due to an incremental discretionary company contribution of \$4.5 million resulting from company performance as well as increased employer maximum match percentage resulting from a plan amendment as described above effective in April 2010.

Note 11. Employee Stock Plans

The total stock-based compensation expense recognized for the years ended December 31, 2011, 2010 and 2009 was \$12.4 million, \$18.3 million and \$22.3 million, respectively. The expected tax benefit associated with our stock-based compensation programs was \$4.3 million, \$6.7 million and \$8.3 million, for the years ended December 31, 2011, 2010 and 2009, respectively.

Stock Incentive Plans

The Dun & Bradstreet Corporation 2009 Stock Incentive Plan (2009 SIP) and 2000 Dun & Bradstreet Corporation Non-Employee Directors Stock Incentive Plan (2000 DSIP) allow for the granting of stock-based awards, such as, but not limited to, stock options, restricted stock units and restricted stock, to certain employees and non-employee directors.

On May 5, 2009, our shareholders approved the 2009 SIP which authorized the issuance of up to 5,400,000 shares of our common stock plus any shares that were remaining and available for issuance under The Dun & Bradstreet Corporation 2000 Stock Incentive Plan (2000 SIP) that were not subject to outstanding awards as of May 5, 2009 or that become available for issuance upon forfeiture, cancellation or expiration of awards granted under the 2000 SIP without having been exercised or settled in shares. As of December 31, 2011, 1,067,184

Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements (Continued)

(Tabular dollar amounts in millions, except per share data)

shares were remaining and available from the 2000 SIP. At December 31, 2011, 2010 and 2009, 5,153,694 shares, 5,346,912 shares, and 5,837,874 shares, of our common stock, respectively, were available for future grants under the 2009 SIP.

On May 2, 2007, our shareholders approved an amendment increasing the authorization under the 2000 DSIP from 300,000 shares of common stock to 700,000 shares of common stock. At December 31, 2011, 2010 and 2009, 230,993 shares, 264,151 shares, and 304,382 shares of our common stock, respectively, were available for future grants under the 2000 DSIP.

Our practice has been to settle all awards issued under the stock incentive plans and ESPP through the issuance of treasury shares. In addition, we have in place share repurchase programs to mitigate the dilutive effect of the shares issued under these plans.

Stock Option Programs

Stock options granted under the 2009 SIP and 2000 SIP generally vest in four equal installments beginning on the first anniversary of the grant. Stock options granted under the 2000 DSIP generally vest 100% on the first anniversary of the grant. All stock options generally expire 10 years from the date of the grant. The annual award of stock options to employees is generally granted in the first quarter of the year.

The total compensation expense associated with our stock option program was \$4.1 million, \$6.5 million and \$9.5 million for the years ended December 31, 2011, 2010 and 2009, respectively. The expected total tax benefit associated with our stock option programs was \$1.5 million, \$2.5 million and \$3.7 million for the years ended December 31, 2011, 2010 and 2009, respectively.

The fair value of each stock option award is estimated on the date of grant using the Black-Scholes option valuation model that uses the assumptions noted in the following table:

	2011	2010	2009
Expected stock price volatility	21%	21%	21%
Expected dividend yield	1.8%	2.0%	1.7%
Expected term (in years)	6.00	6.00	6.00
Weighted average risk-free interest rate	2.55%	2.80%	2.81%
Weighted average fair value of options granted	\$ 15.86	\$ 14.00	\$ 16.53

Expected stock price volatility assumption is derived from the historical volatility of our common stock. The expected dividend yield assumption is determined by dividing the anticipated annual dividend payment by the stock price on the date of grant. We determine our expected term assumption using a midpoint scenario which combines our historical exercise data with hypothetical exercise data for our unexercised stock options. The risk-free interest rate assumption corresponds to the expected term assumption of the stock option and is based on the U.S. Treasury yield curve in effect at the time of grant.

Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements (Continued)

(Tabular dollar amounts in millions, except per share data)

Changes in stock options for the years ended December 31, 2011, 2010 and 2009 are summarized as follows:

Stark Orthura	Shares	Weighted Average Exercise Price Per		Weighted Average Remaining Contractual	In	gregate trinsic 'alue
Stock Options Outstanding at December 31, 2008	2,841,634		Share 56.57	Term (in years)	``	alue
Granted	570,500	\$ \$	79.77			
Exercised	,		35.11			
	(631,342)	\$				
Forfeited or expired	(199,190)	\$	85.42			
Outstanding at December 31, 2009	2,581,602	\$	64.72			
Granted	488,600	\$	70.70			
Exercised	(276,052)	\$	31.77			
Forfeited or expired	(267,950)	\$	80.38			
Outstanding at December 31, 2010	2,526,200	\$	67.81			
Granted	373,048	\$	79.64			
Exercised	(575,456)	\$	48.69			
Forfeited or expired	(297,785)	\$	80.52			
Outstanding at December 31, 2011	2,026,007	\$	73.56	6.0	\$	12.3
Exercisable and unvested expected to vest at						
December 31, 2011	1,984,107	\$	73.49	6.0	\$	12.2
Exercisable at December 31, 2011	1.238.434	\$	71.20	4.7	\$	11.0
Stock options outstanding at December 31, 2011 were orig)) -	+			Ψ	

ending no later than 2021. At December 31, 2010 and 2009, stock options for 1,620,245 shares and 1,629,296 shares of our common stock, respectively, were exercisable.

The total intrinsic value of stock options exercised during the years ended December 31, 2011, 2010 and 2009 were \$15.7 million, \$11.9 million and \$27.1 million, respectively.

The following table summarizes information about stock options outstanding at December 31, 2011:

	Sto	ck Options Outsta	Stock Options Exercisable		
Range of Exercise Prices	Shares	Weighted	Weighted	Shares	Weighted
		Average	Average		Average
		Remaining	Exercise		Exercise
		Contractual	Price Per Share		Price Per Share
		Term			
		(in			

		years)			
\$34.17 \$49.16	156,635	1.2	\$ 35.16	156,635	\$ 35.16
\$53.30 \$69.96	280,356	3.9	\$ 59.87	241,733	\$ 58.83
\$70.54 \$70.74	308,425	8.0	\$ 70.54	81,175	\$ 70.56
\$71.28 \$77.47	184,995	4.4	\$ 71.84	177,745	\$ 71.68
\$79.15 \$79.58	309,150	7.1	\$ 79.58	151,950	\$ 79.58
\$80.45 \$82.64	305,450	9.1	\$ 80.51	4,250	\$ 82.64
\$88.04 \$88.33	229,441	5.1	\$ 88.11	229,441	\$ 88.11
\$88.37 \$97.67	251,555	6.1	\$ 88.55	195,505	\$ 88.58
Total	2,026,007			1,238,434	

Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements (Continued)

(Tabular dollar amounts in millions, except per share data)

Total unrecognized compensation cost related to nonvested stock options at December 31, 2011 was \$4.9 million. This cost is expected to be recognized over a weighted average period of 1.6 years. The total fair value of stock options vested during the years ended December 31, 2011, 2010 and 2009 were \$5.9 million, \$7.0 million and \$8.4 million, respectively.

Cash received from the exercise of D&B stock options for the year ended December 31, 2011 was \$25.3 million. The expected tax benefit associated with the tax deduction from the exercise of stock options totaled \$9.4 million for the year ended December 31, 2011.

Restricted Stock Unit and Restricted Stock Programs

Beginning in 2004, certain employees were provided an opportunity to receive an award of restricted stock units or restricted stock in the future. That award is contingent on performance against the same goals that drive payout under the annual cash incentive plan. The restricted stock units or restricted stock will be granted, if at all, after the one-year performance goals have been met and will then vest over a three-year period on a graded basis. Compensation expense associated with these grants is recognized on a graduated-vesting basis over four years, including the performance period. The annual award of restricted stock units and restricted stock to employees is generally granted in the first quarter of the year following the conclusion of the fiscal year for which the goals were measured and attained.

In addition, from time-to-time, in order to attract and retain executive talent, the company issues special grants of restricted stock units or restricted stock. These grants generally vest over a three-year period on a graded basis. On occasion, we have also issued grants which vest over a five-year period on a graded basis. Compensation expense associated with these grants is recognized on a straight-line basis over the life of the award.

Our non-employee directors receive grants of restricted stock units as part of their annual equity retainer. These grants vest on a cliff basis three years from the date of grant. Compensation expense associated with these awards is generally recognized in the year the award is granted.

For restricted stock unit and restricted stock awards, the fair value is estimated by using the average of the high and low prices of our common stock on the date of grant.

Total compensation expense associated with restricted stock units, restricted stock and restricted stock opportunity was \$7.5 million, \$11.0 million and \$11.9 million for the years ended December 31, 2011, 2010 and 2009, respectively. The expected total tax benefit associated with restricted stock units, restricted stock and restricted stock opportunity was \$2.8 million, \$4.2 million and \$4.6 million for the years ended December 31, 2011, 2010 and 2009, respectively.

Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements (Continued)

(Tabular dollar amounts in millions, except per share data)

Changes in our nonvested restricted stock units and restricted stock for the years ended December 31, 2011, 2010 and 2009 are summarized as follows:

Restricted Stock/Restricted Stock Units	Shares	Weighted Average Grant-Date Fair Value Per Share	Weighted Average Remaining Contractual Term (in years)	Aggregate Intrinsic Value
Nonvested shares at December 31, 2008	443,089	\$ 84.74	1.4	\$ 34.2
Granted	231,821	\$ 74.18		
Vested	(184,508)	\$ 80.84		
Forfeited	(69,789)	\$ 82.40		
Nonvested shares at December 31, 2009	420,613	\$ 80.71	1.5	\$ 35.5
Granted	215,627	\$ 70.25		
Vested	(193,291)	\$ 83.05		
Forfeited	(76,613)	\$ 79.23		
Nonvested shares at December 31, 2010	366,336	\$ 73.63	1.8	\$ 30.1
Granted	121,860	\$ 78.88		
Vested	(113,807)	\$ 75.92		
Forfeited	(56,606)	\$ 75.67		
Nonvested shares at December 31, 2011	317,783	\$ 73.18	1.4	\$ 23.8

Total unrecognized compensation cost related to nonvested restricted stock units and restricted stock at December 31, 2011 was \$9.8 million. This cost is expected to be recognized over a weighted average period of 2.3 years.

The total fair value of restricted stock units and restricted stock vesting during the years ended December 31, 2011, 2010 and 2009 was \$8.9 million, \$13.8 million and \$12.6 million, respectively. The expected tax benefit associated with the tax deduction from the vesting of restricted stock units and restricted stock totaled \$2.9 million, \$4.9 million and \$3.7 million for the years ended December 31, 2011, 2010 and 2009, respectively.

Employee Stock Purchase Plan

Under The Dun & Bradstreet Corporation 2000 Employee Stock Purchase Plan, we are authorized to sell up to 1,500,000 shares of our common stock to our eligible employees, of which 468,657 remain available for future purchases as of December 31, 2011.

Under the terms of the ESPP, our employees can purchase our common stock at a 15% discount from market value, subject to certain limitations as set forth in the ESPP. The purchase price of the stock on the date of purchase is 85% of the average of the high and low prices of our stock on the last trading day of the month. Under the ESPP, we sold 67,010, 70,897 and 74,115 shares to employees for the years ended December 31, 2011, 2010 and 2009, respectively. The total compensation expense related to our ESPP was \$0.8 million, \$0.8 million and \$0.9 million for the years ended December 31, 2011, 2010 and 2009. Cash received from employees participating in the ESPP for the year ended December 31, 2011 was \$4.3 million.

Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements (Continued)

(Tabular dollar amounts in millions, except per share data)

Note 12. Lease Commitments and Contractual Obligations

Most of our operations are conducted from leased facilities, which are under operating leases that expire over the next ten years, with the majority expiring within five years. Our corporate office is located at 103 JFK Parkway, Short Hills, New Jersey 07078, in a 123,000-square-foot property that we lease. We renewed our lease on this property in 2011 for a term of eight years, with two five-year renewal options. This property also serves as the executive offices of our North American segment. We also lease certain computer and other equipment under operating leases that expire over the next three and five years, respectively. These computer and other equipment leases are frequently renegotiated or otherwise changed as advancements in computer technology produce opportunities to lower costs and improve performance. Rental expenses under operating leases (cancelable and non-cancelable) were \$30.9 million, \$28.4 million, and \$32.0 million for the years ended December 31, 2011, 2010 and 2009, respectively.

Computer Sciences Corporation

In July 2002, we outsourced certain technology functions to Computer Sciences Corporation (CSC) under a ten-year agreement, which we had the right to terminate for a fee at any time and under certain other conditions. Under the terms of the agreement, CSC s responsibilities included data center operations, technology help desk and network management functions in the U.S. and UK as well as certain application development and maintenance functions. This agreement was amended in March 2008, which, among other things, increased certain services level agreements that CSC was required to provide under the Technology Services Agreement and added additional security services to be performed by CSC. In August 2009, we entered into a wind down agreement with CSC and Acxiom Corporation (Acxiom), which terminated all of the data center operations functions provided by CSC, effective September 2009. In September 2009, we entered into a new agreement with CSC for print and fulfillment services and production support that remained with CSC. In June 2010, we terminated the print and fulfillment services provided by CSC. We incurred costs of approximately \$3 million, \$9 million and \$51 million under this contract for the years ended December 31, 2011, 2010 and 2009, respectively.

ICT Group, Inc./Sykes Enterprises, Inc.

In December 2003, we signed a three-year agreement with ICT Group, Inc. (ICT), effective January 2004, to outsource certain data collection and maintenance activities, which agreement contains two renewal options for up to a one-year period. The agreement was amended effective September 2007 to be extended through 2011. In February 2010, ICT was acquired by Sykes Enterprises, Inc. (Sykes) in which the terms of our agreement remained unchanged. Under the terms of the agreement, Sykes was responsible for performing certain data collection and maintenance activities previously performed by our own call centers in North America. The obligation under the contract was based upon transmitted call volumes, but would not be less than \$3 million per contract year. In December 2011, this agreement expired. We incurred costs of approximately \$6 million, \$8 million and \$8 million under this contract for the years ended December 31, 2011, 2010 and 2009, respectively.

International Business Machines

In October 2004, we signed a seven-year outsourcing agreement with International Business Machines (IBM). Under the terms of the agreement, we have transitioned certain portions of our data acquisition and delivery and customer service to IBM. By August 2010, our data acquisition, delivery and customer services performed by IBM for our European countries were terminated. Additionally, by October 2011 our customer contact center services for the United States were terminated as a result of our transition to Convergys Customer Management Group (CCMG). As of December 31, 2011, the services still to be provided by IBM are primarily limited delivery services for our North American customers. We incurred costs of approximately \$10 million, \$19 million and \$26 million for the years ended December 31, 2011, 2010 and 2009, respectively.

Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements (Continued)

(Tabular dollar amounts in millions, except per share data)

Acxiom Corporation

In July 2006, we signed a four-year product and technology outsourcing agreement with Acxiom in order to significantly increase the speed, data processing capacity and matching capabilities we provide our global sales and marketing customers. In November 2008, we entered into an agreement that will expand our service capabilities, enhance customer experience and accelerate the migration of the remaining existing D&B fulfillment processes to Acxiom. In November 2008, we extended the term of the outsourcing agreement through 2011.

In December 2011, a three-year agreement was reached to further extend the product and technology outsourcing agreement until the end of 2014. Payments over the contract terms will aggregate to approximately \$28 million. The agreement provides for typical adjustments due to changes in volume, inflation and incremental project work.

In May 2009, and as part of our ongoing Financial Flexibility initiatives, we entered into another agreement with Acxiom to provide certain infrastructure management services that were formerly provided by CSC. These services include data center operations, technology help desk and network management functions. The agreement originally had an initial term ending in October 2014 and included the right to extend the agreement under the same terms for up to a maximum period of three years after the expiration of the original term. In 2010, we entered into two amendments with Acxiom extending the initial term of the agreement by a total of eight months until June 2015. We retain the right to extend the agreement for up to three years after the expiration of this amended term. The agreement provides for typical adjustments due to changes in volume, inflation and incremental project work.

In December 2009, we signed a three-year data maintenance and support agreement with Acxiom. Payments over the contract term will aggregate approximately \$5 million. The agreement provides for typical adjustments due to changes in volume, inflation and incremental project work.

In May 2011, we signed a five-year development and support agreement with Acxiom to provide data management services. This agreement is related to our Strategic Technology Investment or MaxCV and totals approximately \$27 million over the term of the agreement. The agreement provides for typical adjustments due to changes in volume, inflation and incremental project work.

We incurred costs of approximately \$88 million, \$93 million and \$43 million under all of these agreements for the years ended December 31, 2011, 2010 and 2009, respectively. Total payments to Acxiom over the remaining terms of the above contracts will aggregate to approximately \$218 million.

Convergys Customer Management Group

In December 2010, we entered into a six-year business process outsourcing agreement effective January 1, 2011, with Converges Customer Management Group (CCMG) in order to enhance our customer contact center solution. CCMG has transitioned contact center services previously outsourced principally to IBM as well as certain other smaller providers.

The transition of services to CCMG was based on a phased migration of business volume to CCMG that commenced in the second quarter of 2011 and was substantially completed by the fourth quarter of 2011. Services are primarily provided from CCMG locations in Omaha, Nebraska, the Philippines and India, on the basis of our requirements.

Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements (Continued)

(Tabular dollar amounts in millions, except per share data)

The primary scope of the agreement includes the following services for our North America business: (i) Inbound Customer Service, which principally involves the receipt of, response to and resolution of inquiries received from customers; (ii) Outbound Customer Service, which principally involves the collection, compilation and verification of information contained in our databases; and (iii) Data Update Service, which principally involves the bulk or discrete updates to the critical data elements about companies in our databases.

The agreement also specifies service level commitments required of Convergys for achievement of our customer satisfaction targets and a methodology for calculating credits to us if Convergys fails to meet certain service levels. In addition, Convergys sperformance under the agreement will be measured in part by our overall satisfaction of the program as measured by a customer satisfaction survey of our key internal business partners.

In December 2011, we signed a five-year telephony agreement to support our small business customers telesales team. Payments over the contract term will aggregate approximately \$3 million. The agreement provides for typical adjustments due to changes in volume, inflation and incremental project work.

After the first three years of service by Convergys, we have the right to terminate for convenience any or all of the services provided under the agreements upon one hundred eighty days prior written notice, and without incurring a termination fee. We incurred costs of approximately \$8 million for the year ended December 31, 2011. Total payments to Convergys over the remaining terms of the above contracts will aggregate to approximately \$97 million.

The following table quantifies our future contractual obligations as discussed above as of December 31, 2011:

Contractual Obligations	2012	2013	2014	2015	2016	Thereafter	Total
Operating Leases	\$ 26.1	\$ 24.2	\$ 19.1	\$17.0	\$ 14.9	\$ 35.6	\$ 136.9
Obligations to Outsourcers	\$ 104.4	\$ 88.8	\$ 82.6	\$47.2	\$ 22.7	\$ 0.0	\$ 345.7

The table above excludes pension obligations for which funding requirements are uncertain, excludes long-term contingent liabilities and excludes unrecognized tax benefits. Our obligations with respect to pension and postretirement medical benefit plans are described in Note 10 to our consolidated financial statements included in this Annual Report on Form 10-K. Our long-term contingent liabilities with respect to tax and legal matters are discussed in Note 13 to our consolidated financial statements included in this Annual Report on Form 10-K. Our obligations with respect to senior notes and credit facilities are discussed in Note 6 to our consolidated financial statements included in this Annual Report on Form 10-K. Our obligations with respect to spin-off obligations are discussed in Note 15 to our consolidated financial statements included in this Annual Report on Form 10-K. Our obligations with respect to unrecognized tax benefits are discussed in Note 5 to our consolidated financial statements included in this Annual Report on Form 10-K.

Note 13. Contingencies

We are involved in tax and legal proceedings, claims and litigation arising in the ordinary course of business for which we believe that we have adequate reserves, and such reserves are not material to our consolidated financial statements. We record a liability when management believes that it is both probable that a liability has been incurred and we can reasonably estimate the amount of the loss. For such matters where management believes a liability is not probable but is reasonably possible, a liability is not recorded. Instead, an estimate of loss or range of loss, if material individually or in the aggregate, is disclosed if reasonably estimable, or a statement will be made that an estimate of loss cannot be made. Once we have disclosed a matter that we believe is or could be material to us, we continue to report on such matter until there is finality of outcome or until we

Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements (Continued)

(Tabular dollar amounts in millions, except per share data)

determine that disclosure is no longer warranted. Further, we believe our estimate of the aggregate range of reasonably possible losses, in excess of established reserves, for our legal proceedings was not material at December 31, 2011.

Hoover s Initial Public Offering Litigation

On November 15, 2001, a putative shareholder class action lawsuit was filed against Hoover's Inc. (Hoover's), certain of its then current and former officers and directors (the Individual Defendants), and one of the underwriters of Hoover's July 1999 initial public offering (IPO). The lawsuit was filed in the U.S. District Court for the Southern District of New York on behalf of purchasers of Hoover's stock between July 20, 1999 and December 6, 2000. The operative complaint alleges violations of the Securities Act of 1933 and the Securities Exchange Act of 1934 against Hoover's and the Individual Defendants. Plaintiffs allege that the underwriter allocated stock in Hoover's IPO to certain investors in exchange for commissions and agreements by those investors to make additional purchases of stock in the aftermarket at prices above the IPO price. Plaintiffs allege that the prospectus for Hoover's IPO was false and misleading because it did not disclose these arrangements.

The defense of the action is being coordinated with more than 300 other nearly identical actions filed against other companies. The parties in the approximately 300 coordinated cases, including ours, reached a settlement. The insurers for the issuer defendants in the coordinated cases will make the settlement payment on behalf of the issuers, including Hoover s. Hoover s would not be required to incur a liability as a result of this settlement. On October 6, 2009, the Court granted final approval to the settlement. Objectors to the settlement appealed its approval to the United States Court of Appeals for the Second Circuit. One appeal was dismissed and the second appeal was remanded to the district court to determine if the appellant is a class member with standing to appeal. The district court determined that the appellant lacked standing. The appellant appealed the district court s decision to the Second Circuit. This final appeal was dismissed with prejudice on January 10, 2012. Accordingly, the settlement is now final and we will no longer be reporting on this matter.

Nicholas Martin v. Dun & Bradstreet, Inc. and Convergys Customer Management Group, Inc., No. 12 CV 215 (USDC N.D. III.)

On January 11, 2012, Nicholas Martin filed suit against Dun & Bradstreet, Inc. and Convergys Customer Management Group, Inc. in the United States District Court for the Northern District of Illinois. The complaint alleges that Defendants violated the Telephone Consumer Protection Act (TCPA) (47 U.S.C. §227) by placing a call to Plaintiff s cell phone using an automatic telephone dialing system. Plaintiff seeks to bring this action as a class action on behalf of all persons who received a call on their cell phone which was initiated by Defendant(s) using an automatic telephone dialing system during the period January 11, 2009 to the present. The complaint was just recently served and D&B has not yet answered the complaint. Due to the inherent uncertainties of litigation, we cannot accurately predict the ultimate outcome of the matter. No amount in respect of any potential judgment in this matter has been accrued in our consolidated financial statements.

Other Matters

In addition, in the normal course of business, and including without limitation, our merger and acquisition activities and financing transactions, D&B indemnifies other parties, including customers, lessors and parties to other transactions with D&B, with respect to certain matters. D&B has agreed to hold the other parties harmless against losses arising from a breach of representations or covenants, or arising out of other claims made against certain parties. These agreements may limit the time within which an indemnification claim can be made and the amount of the claim. D&B has also entered into indemnity obligations with its officers and directors.

Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements (Continued)

(Tabular dollar amounts in millions, except per share data)

Additionally, in certain circumstances, D&B issues guarantee letters on behalf of our wholly-owned subsidiaries for specific situations. It is not possible to determine the maximum potential amount of future payments under these indemnification agreements due to the limited history of prior indemnification claims and the unique facts and circumstances involved in each particular agreement. Historically, payments made by D&B under these agreements have not had a material impact on our consolidated financial statements.

Note 14. Segment Information

The operating segments reported below are our segments for which separate financial information is available and upon which operating results are evaluated by management on a timely basis to assess performance and to allocate resources.

Effective January 1, 2011, we began reporting our business through three segments:

North America (which consists of our operations in the U.S. and Canada);

Asia Pacific (which primarily consists of our operations in Australia, Japan, China and India); and

Europe and other International Markets (which primarily consists of our operations in the UK, the Netherlands, Belgium, Latin America and our Worldwide Network).

We have reported financial results in this new segment structure beginning with the results for the year ended December 31, 2011 and have conformed historical amounts to reflect the new segment structure.

Prior to January 1, 2011, we managed and reported our business globally through two segments:

North America (which consisted of our operations in the U.S. and Canada); and

International (which consisted of our operations in Europe, Asia Pacific and Latin America).

Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements (Continued)

(Tabular dollar amounts in millions, except per share data)

Our customer solution sets are D&B Risk Management Solutions , D&B Sales & Marketing Solutions and D&B Internet Solutions Inter-segment sales are immaterial, and no single customer accounted for 10% or more of our total revenue. For management reporting purposes, we evaluate business segment performance before restructuring charges, intercompany transactions and our Strategic Technology Investment or MaxCV because these charges are not a component of our ongoing income or expenses and may have a disproportionate positive or negative impact on the results of our ongoing underlying business. Additionally, transition costs, which are period costs such as consulting fees, costs of temporary employees, relocation costs and stay bonuses incurred to implement our Financial Flexibility initiatives, are not allocated to our business segments.

	Fo	For the Years Ended December 31,		
	2011	2010	2009	
Revenue:				
North America	\$ 1,246.8	\$ 1,229.5	\$ 1,239.4	
Asia Pacific	259.2	170.8	130.0	
Europe and Other International Markets	252.5	243.4	225.4	
Consolidated Core	1,758.5	1,643.7	1,594.8	
Divested Business	0.0	32.9	92.2	
Consolidated Total	\$ 1,758.5	\$ 1,676.6	\$ 1,687.0	
Operating Income (Loss):				
North America	\$ 480.1	\$ 452.2	\$ 482.5	
Asia Pacific	16.2	7.1	17.2	
Europe and Other International Markets	55.9	64.5	63.9	
Total Segments	552.2	523.8	563.6	
Corporate and Other(1)	(127.4)	(114.7)	(99.1)	
Consolidated Total	424.8	409.1	464.5	
Non-Operating Income (Expense), Net	(56.7)	(21.2)	(32.0)	
Income Before Provision for Income Taxes	\$ 368.1	\$ 387.9	\$ 432.5	
Depreciation and Amortization (2):				
North America	\$ 42.9	\$ 43.8	\$ 42.1	
Asia Pacific	18.8	10.2	6.1	
Europe and Other International Markets	13.6	11.4	8.5	
Total Segments	75.3	65.4	56.7	
Corporate and Other	5.8	2.7	1.4	
Consolidated Total	\$ 81.1	\$ 68.1	\$ 58.1	
Capital Expenditures (3):				
North America	\$ 2.0	\$ 2.9	\$ 5.7	
Asia Pacific	2.5	1.3	0.5	
Europe and Other International Markets	0.8	0.5	1.6	
Total Segments	5.3	4.7	7.8	

Corporate and Other	0.9	4.8	1.4
Consolidated Total	\$ 6.2	\$ 9.5	\$ 9.2
Additions to Computer Software and Other Intangibles (4):			
North America	\$ 16.0	\$ 35.4	\$ 41.3
Asia Pacific	1.7	1.6	3.0
Europe and Other International Markets	6.2	11.6	9.7
Total Segments	23.9	48.6	54.0
Corporate and Other	23.3	7.8	2.1
Consolidated Total	\$ 47.2	\$ 56.4	\$ 56.1

Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements (Continued)

(Tabular dollar amounts in millions, except per share data)

	2011	2010	2009
Assets:			
North America	\$ 790.6	\$ 798.5	\$ 815.0
Asia Pacific	461.2	462.8	180.3
Europe and Other International Markets	323.4	348.3	492.4
Total Segments	1,575.2	1,609.6	1,487.7
Corporate and Other (primarily taxes)	401.9	309.9	275.7
Consolidated Total	\$ 1,977.1	\$ 1,919.5	\$ 1,763.4
Goodwill (5):			
North America	\$ 266.0	\$ 266.3	\$ 266.1
Asia Pacific	219.2	218.3	50.4
Europe and Other International Markets	113.2	115.1	124.3
Consolidated Total	\$ 598.4	\$ 599.7	\$ 440.8

(1) The following table itemizes Corporate and Other :

	A	At December 31,		
	2011	2010	2009	
Corporate Costs	\$ (49.6)	\$ (56.8)	\$ (59.5)	
Transition Costs (costs to implement our Financial Flexibility initiatives)	(5.8)	(6.6)	(16.5)	
Restructuring Expense	(22.1)	(14.8)	(23.1)	
Settlement of Legacy Pension Obligation	(5.1)	0.0	0.0	
Strategic Technology Investment (MaxCV)	(44.8)	(36.5)	0.0	
Total Corporate and Other	\$ (127.4)	\$ (114.7)	\$ (99.1)	

(2) Includes depreciation and amortization of Property, Plant and Equipment, Computer Software and Other Intangibles.

Depreciation and amortization in the Asia Pacific segment increased \$8.6 million for the year ended December 31, 2011 as compared to December 31, 2010. This increase was primarily driven by the acquisition of D&B Australia in the third quarter of 2010. See Note 4 to our consolidated financial statements included in this Annual Report on Form 10-K.

Depreciation and amortization in Asia Pacific increased \$4.1 million for the year ended December 31, 2010 as compared to December 31, 2009. This increase was primarily driven by the acquisition of D&B Australia in the third quarter of 2010. See Note 4 to our consolidated financial statements included in this Annual Report on Form 10-K.

Depreciation and amortization in Europe and Other International Markets increased \$2.9 million for the year ended December 31, 2010 as compared to December 31, 2009. This increase was primarily driven by the acquisition of ICC Holdings in the third quarter of 2009.

(3) Capital expenditures in Corporate and Other decreased \$3.9 million for the year ended December 31, 2011 as compared to December 31, 2010. This decrease was primarily driven by reduced capital expenditures in relation to our Strategic Technology Investment (MaxCV).

Capital expenditures in North America decreased \$2.8 million for the year ended December 31, 2010 as compared to December 31, 2009. This decrease was primarily driven by reduced capital expenditures in the United States.

(4) Additions to computer software and other intangibles in North America decreased \$19.4 million for the year ended December 31, 2011 as compared to December 31, 2010. This decrease was driven by reduced expenditures on new product offerings in the United States. Additions to computer software and other intangibles in North America decreased \$5.9 million for the year ended December 31, 2010 as compared to December 31, 2009. This decrease was driven by reduced expenditures on new product offerings in the United States.

Additions to computer software and other intangibles in Europe and Other International Markets decreased \$5.4 million for the year ended December 31, 2011 as compared to December 31, 2010. This decrease was driven by reduced expenditures associated with a new product offering.

Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements (Continued)

(Tabular dollar amounts in millions, except per share data)

Additions to computer software and other intangibles in Corporate and Other increased \$15.5 million for the year ended December 31, 2011 as compared to December 31, 2010. This increase was primarily driven by our Strategic Technology Investment or MaxCV program. Additions to computer software and other intangibles in Corporate and Other increased \$5.7 million for the year ended December 31, 2010 as compared to December 31, 2009. This increase was primarily driven by our Strategic Technology Investment or MaxCV program aimed at strengthening our leading position in commercial data and improving our current technology platform to meet the emerging needs of customers.

(5) Goodwill in Asia Pacific increased to \$219.2 million at December 31, 2011 from \$218.3 million at December 31, 2010. This is primarily attributable to the goodwill associated with the acquisition of MicroMarketing as described in Note 4 to our consolidated financial statements included in this Annual Report on Form 10-K offset by the reclassification of amounts related to the potential sale of our domestic portion of our Japanese operations and our Chinese market research joint ventures. See Note 17 to our consolidated financial statements included in this Annual Report on Form 10-K. Goodwill in Asia Pacific increased to \$218.3 million at December 31, 2010 from \$50.4 million at December 31, 2009. This is primarily attributable to the goodwill associated with the acquisition of D&B Australia as described in Note 4 to our consolidated financial statements included in this Annual Report on Form

Goodwill in Europe and Other International Markets decreased to \$115.1 million at December 31, 2010 from \$124.3 million at December 31, 2009. This is primarily attributable to the negative impact of foreign currency.

Supplemental Geographic and Customer Solution Set Information:

10-K and the positive impact of foreign currency translation.

	A	At December 31,		
	2011	2010	2009	
Long - Lived Assets (6):				
North America	\$ 484.2	\$505.7	\$ 494.5	
Asia Pacific	327.7	344.5	100.4	
Europe and Other International Markets	168.4	183.8	199.4	
Consolidated Total	\$ 980.3	\$ 1,034.0	\$ 794.3	

(6) Long-lived assets in North America decreased to \$484.2 million at December 31, 2011 from \$505.7 million at December 31, 2010. This is primarily attributable to reduced capital expenditures, reduced additions to computer software and other intangibles, the impairment of certain other intangibles related to our AllBusiness.com acquisition and increased depreciation expense. Long-lived assets in North America increased to \$505.7 million at December 31, 2010 from \$494.5 million at December 31, 2009. This is primarily attributable to the increase in other receivables offset by a decrease in intangible assets resulting from the impairment of our Purisma product and QED acquisition.

Long-lived assets in Asia Pacific decreased to \$327.7 million at December 31, 2011 from \$344.5 million at December 31, 2010. This is primarily attributable to the reclassification of amounts related to the potential sale of our domestic portion of our Japanese operations and our Chinese market research joint ventures. See Note 17 to our consolidated financial statements included in this Annual Report on Form 10-K. Long-lived assets in Asia Pacific increased to \$344.5 million at December 31, 2010 from \$10.04 million at December 31, 2009. This is primarily attributable to the D&B Australia acquisition as described in Note 4 to our consolidated financial statements included in this Annual Report on Form 10-K.

Long-lived assets in Europe and Other International Markets decreased to \$168.4 million at December 31, 2011 from \$183.8 million at December 31, 2010. This is primarily attributable to reduced additions to computer software partially offset by additions to other intangibles as a result of new product offerings. Long-lived assets in Europe and Other International Markets decreased to \$183.8 million at December 31, 2010 from \$199.4 million at December 31, 2009. This is primarily attributable to increased depreciation expense and the negative impact of foreign currency translation.

Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements (Continued)

(Tabular dollar amounts in millions, except per share data)

		For the Years Ended December 31, 2011 2010		
Customer Solution Set Revenue:	2011	2010	2009	
North America:				
Risk Management Solutions	\$ 730.8	\$ 731.5	\$ 739.3	
Sales & Marketing Solutions	396.0	386.5	385.5	
Internet Solutions	120.0	111.5	114.6	
	12010	11110	11.110	
North America Core Revenue	1,246.8	1,229.5	1,239.4	
Divested Business(7)	0.0	32.9	70.3	
Diffested Dushiess())	0.0	52.9	70.5	
Total North America Revenue	1,246.8	1,262.4	1,309.7	
	1,210.0	1,202.1	1,507.7	
Asia Pacific:				
Risk Management Solutions	174.3	101.3	74.5	
Sales & Marketing Solutions	83.9	68.3	54.5	
Internet Solutions	1.0	1.2	1.0	
Asia Pacific Core Revenue	259.2	170.8	130.0	
Divested Business(7)	0.0	0.0	0.0	
Total Asia Pacific Revenue	259.2	170.8	130.0	
Europe and Other International Markets:	200.2	202.0	100.4	
Risk Management Solutions	209.3	203.9	188.4	
Sales & Marketing Solutions	40.9	37.3	34.6	
Internet Solutions	2.3	2.2	2.4	
Europe and Other International Markets Core Revenue	252.5	243.4	225.4	
Divested Business(7)	0.0	0.0	223.4	
Divested Dusiness(7)	0.0	0.0	21.7	
Total Europe and Other International Markets Revenue	252.5	243.4	247.3	
Total Europe and Otter International Warkets Revenue	252.5	243.4	247.5	
Consolidated Total:				
Risk Management Solutions	1,114.4	1,036.7	1,002.2	
Sales & Marketing Solutions	520.8	492.1	474.6	
Internet Solutions	123.3	114.9	118.0	
Core Revenue	1,758.5	1,643.7	1,594.8	
Divested Business(7)	0.0	32.9	92.2	
	¢ 1 750 5	¢ 1 (7((¢ 1 (07 0	
Consolidated Total Revenue	\$ 1,758.5	\$ 1,676.6	\$ 1,687.0	

(7) On July 30, 2010, we sold substantially all of the assets and liabilities of our North American Self Awareness Solution business. This sale has been classified as a Divested Business. This divested business contributed 2%, and 5%, of our North America total revenue for the years ended December 31, 2010, and 2009, respectively.

On May 29, 2009, we completed the sale of substantially all the assets and liabilities of the domestic portion of our Italian operations. This business has been classified as a Divested Business. This divested business contributed 9% of our Europe and Other International Markets total revenue for the year ended December 31, 2009. The following table represents divested revenue by solutions set:

		Year Ended nber 31,
	2010	2009
Divested Business		
Risk Management Solutions	\$ 32.0	\$ 88.3
Sales & Marketing Solutions	0.0	3.2
Internet Solutions	0.9	0.7
Total Divested Revenue	\$ 32.9	\$ 92.2

Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements (Continued)

(Tabular dollar amounts in millions, except per share data)

Note 15. Supplemental Financial Data

Other Accrued and Current Liabilities:

	At Dece 2011	mber 31, 2010
Restructuring Accruals	\$ 10.5	\$ 9.4
Professional Fees	33.6	32.6
Operating Expenses	35.1	35.9
Spin-Off Obligation(1)	20.5	23.0
Other Accrued Liabilities	53.9	64.8
	\$ 153.6	\$ 165.7

(1) In 2000, as part of a spin-off transaction under which Moody s Corporation (Moody s) and D&B became independent of one another, Moody s and D&B entered into a Tax Allocation Agreement (TAA). Under the TAA, Moody s and D&B agreed that Moody s would be entitled to deduct the compensation expense associated with the exercise of Moody s stock options (including Moody s stock options exercised by D&B employees) and D&B would be entitled to deduct the compensation expense associated with the exercise of D&B stock options (including D&B stock options exercised by employees of Moody s). Put simply, the tax deduction would go to the company that granted the stock options, rather than to the employer of the individual exercising the stock options. In 2002 and 2003, the Internal Revenue Service (IRS) issued rulings that clarified that, under the circumstances applicable to Moody s and D&B, the compensation expense deduction belongs to the employer of the option grantee and not to the issuer of the option (i.e., D&B would be entitled to deduct the compensation expense associated with D&B employees exercising Moody s options and Moody s would be entitled to deduct the compensation expense associated with Moody s employees exercising D&B options). We have filed tax returns for 2001 through 2010 and made estimated tax deposits for 2011 consistent with the IRS rulings. We may be required to reimburse Moody s for the loss of compensation expense deductions relating to tax years 2006 to 2010 of approximately \$20.5 million in the aggregate for such years. In 2005 and 2006, we paid Moody s approximately \$30.1 million in the aggregate, which represented the incremental tax benefits realized by D&B for tax years 2003-2005 from using the filing method consistent with the IRS rulings. In February 2011, we paid Moody s an additional sum of approximately \$2.5 million, for tax years 2003-2005. While not material, we may also be required to pay, in the future, amounts in addition to the approximately \$20.5 million referenced above based upon interpretations by the parties of the TAA and the IRS rulings.

Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements (Continued)

(Tabular dollar amounts in millions, except per share data)

Property, Plant and Equipment at cost Net:

At December 31, 2011 2010
\$ 6.0 \$ 6.1
32.0 32.3
67.0 72.6
105.0 111.0
68.6 68.9
36.4 42.1
.6 9.3 11.0
\$ 45.7 \$ 53.1
.6 9.3

Other Income (Expense) Net:

	For the Y	For the Years Ended December 31,		
	2011	2010	2009	
Effect of Legacy Tax Matters (2)	\$ (7.1)	\$ (0.4)	\$ 1.0	
Gain on Disposal of North American Self Awareness Solutions Business (3)	0.0	23.1	0.0	
One-Time Gain on Hedge of Purchase Price on the Australia Acquisition (4)	0.0	3.4	0.0	
Gain on Disposal of Italian Domestic Business (5)	0.0	0.0	6.5	
Settlement of Legacy Tax Matter Arbitration (6)	0.0	0.0	4.1	
Loss on Investment (7)	(11.4)	0.0	0.0	
Miscellaneous Other Income (Expense) - Net (8)	(2.7)	(3.4)	(0.9)	
Other Income (Expense) - Net	\$ (21.2)	\$ 22.7	\$ 10.7	

- (2) During the year ended December 30, 2011, we recognized the reduction of a contractual receipt under the Tax Allocation Agreement between Moody s Corporation and D&B as it related to the expiration of the statute of limitations. See Provision for Income Taxes below. Effect of Legacy Tax Matters decreased for the year ended December 31, 2010, compared to the year ended December 31, 2009, primarily due to an agreement to pay Moody s Corporation \$2.5 million as it relates to the Tax Allocation Agreement, which we paid in February 2011.
- (3) During the year ended December 31, 2010, we recognized a gain from the divestiture of our North American Self Awareness Solution business. See Note 17 to our consolidated financial statements included in this Annual Report on Form 10-K.

- (4) During the year ended December 31, 2010, we recognized a gain resulting from a hedge on the purchase price of D&B Australia during the third quarter of 2010. See Note 4 to our consolidated financial statements included in this Annual Report on Form 10-K.
- (5) During the year ended December 31, 2009, we recognized a gain as a result of the divestiture of the domestic portion of our Italian operations. See Note 17 to our consolidated financial statements included in this Annual Report on Form 10-K.
- (6) During the year ended December 31, 2009, we recognized gains on the receipt of awards related to Legacy Tax Matters.

Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements (Continued)

(Tabular dollar amounts in millions, except per share data)

- (7) During the year ended December 31, 2011, we recognized an impairment primarily related to a 2008 investment in a research and development data firm as a result of its financial condition and our focus on our Strategic Technology Investment or MaxCV program (maximize customer value strategy).
- (8) Miscellaneous Other Income (Expense) Net, decreased for the year ended December 31, 2011 compared to the year ended December 31, 2010, primarily due to costs in the prior year related to a premium payment of \$3.7 million made for the redemption of the \$300 million senior notes with a maturity date of March 25, 2011, partially offset by the negative impact of foreign exchange. Miscellaneous Other Income (Expense) Net increased for the year ended December 31, 2010, compared to the year ended December 31, 2009, primarily due to the premium payment of \$3.7 million made for the redemption of the \$300 million senior notes. See Note 6 to our consolidated financial statements included in this Annual Report on Form 10-K.

Computer Software and Goodwill:

	omputer oftware	Goodwill
January 1, 2010	\$ 119.2	\$ 440.8
Additions at cost	56.2	0.0
Amortization	(40.1)	0.0
Acquisitions (9)	0.8	152.5
Write-offs (10)	(7.8)	0.0
Other (11)	(0.4)	6.4
December 31, 2010	127.9	599.7
Additions at cost	48.0	0.0
Amortization	(46.0)	0.0
Acquisitions (12)	0.0	8.9
Write-offs	(0.1)	0.0
Reclass to Assets Held for Sale (13)	(1.2)	(8.2)
Other (14)	(1.0)	(2.0)
December 31, 2011	\$ 127.6	\$ 598.4

- (9) Computer Software and Goodwill Amounts due to the purchase of D&B Australia. See Note 4 to our consolidated financial statements included in this Annual Report on Form 10-K.
- (10) Computer Software Amount due to the write-off of computer software related to our Purisma product.
- (11) Goodwill Primarily due to the impact of foreign currency fluctuations.
- (12) Goodwill Amount primarily due to the purchase of MicroMarketing. See Note 4 to our consolidated financial statements included in this Annual Report on Form 10-K.

- (13) Computer Software and Goodwill Amounts related to the potential sale of our domestic portion of our Japanese operations and our Chinese market research joint ventures. See Note 17 to our consolidated financial statements included in this Annual Report on Form 10-K.
- (14) Goodwill Primarily due to the impact of foreign currency fluctuations.

Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements (Continued)

(Tabular dollar amounts in millions, except per share data)

Other Intangibles (included in Non-Current Assets):

	Customer Relationships		Patents and Other		Total
January 1, 2010	\$	12.4	\$	78.8	\$ 91.2
Acquisitions (15)		27.5		38.7	66.2
Additions (16)		0.0		5.6	5.6
Amortization		(2.2)		(13.3)	(15.5)
Write-offs (17)		0.0		(13.2)	(13.2)
Other (18)		3.1		2.4	5.5
December 31, 2010		40.8		99.0	139.8
Acquisitions (19)		4.7		2.9	7.6
Additions (20)		0.0		8.4	8.4
Amortization		(4.8)		(17.7)	(22.5)
Write-offs (21)		0.0		(3.3)	(3.3)
Reclass to Assets Held for Sale (22)		(10.6)		(0.4)	(11.0)
Other		0.7		(3.6)	(2.9)
December 31, 2011	\$	30.8	\$	85.3	\$ 116.1

- (15) Amount attributable to other intangibles acquired through the purchased of D&B Australia. See Note 4 to our consolidated financial statements included in this Annual Report on Form 10K.
- (16) Amount primarily attributable to certain other intangibles related to new product offering.
- (17) Amount due to the write-off of certain other intangibles related to our Purisma product and QED acquisition.
- (18) Amount due to the impact of foreign currency fluctuations.
- (19) Amounts due to the acquisition of MicroMarketing.
- (20) Amount attributable to certain other intangibles related to new product offering.
- (21) Amount due to the write-off of certain other intangibles related to our AllBusiness.com acquisition.

(22) Amounts related to the potential sale of our domestic portion of our Japanese operations and our Chinese market research joint ventures. See Note 17 to our consolidated financial statements included in this Annual Report on Form 10-K.

Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements (Continued)

(Tabular dollar amounts in millions, except per share data)

Allowance for Doubtful Accounts:

January 1, 2009	\$ 17.4
Additions charged to costs and expenses	19.5
Acquisitions	0.5
Write-offs	(17.1)
Divestitures	(4.9)
Other	0.1
December 31, 2009	15.5
Additions charged to costs and expenses	21.8
Acquisitions	0.0
Write-offs	(20.5)
Divestitures	0.0
Other	0.7
December 31, 2010	17.5
Additions charged to costs and expenses	19.8
Acquisitions	0.0
Write-offs	(20.0)
Divestitures	0.0
Other	(0.2)
December 31, 2011	\$ 17.1

Deferred Tax Asset Valuation Allowance:

January 1, 2009	\$ 43.7
Additions charged (credited) to costs and expenses	(5.2)
Additions charged (credited) due to foreign currency fluctuations	5.9
Additions charged (credited) to other accounts	(3.2)
December 31, 2009	41.2
Additions charged (credited) to costs and expenses	(0.4)
Additions charged (credited) due to foreign currency fluctuations	(1.7)
Additions charged (credited) to other accounts	(0.3)
-	
December 31, 2010	38.8
Additions charged (credited) to costs and expenses	0.8
Additions charged (credited) due to foreign currency fluctuations	(0.5)
Additions charged (credited) to other accounts	(1.0)
December 31, 2011	\$ 38.1

Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements (Continued)

(Tabular dollar amounts in millions, except per share data)

Note 16. Quarterly Financial Data (Unaudited)

	March 31,	June 30,	For the Three Mon September 30,	ths Ended December 31,	Full Year
2011			•		
Revenue:					
North America	\$ 291.2	\$ 288.3	\$ 307.0	\$ 360.3 (3)	\$ 1,246.8
Asia Pacific	53.1	66.6	67.7	71.8	259.2
Europe and Other International Markets	59.3	61.9	64.7	66.6	252.5
Consolidated Revenue	\$ 403.6	\$ 416.8	\$ 439.4	\$ 498.7	\$ 1,758.5
Operating Income (Loss):					
North America	\$ 106.9	\$ 105.0	\$ 112.1	\$ 156.1	\$ 480.1
Asia Pacific	(1.9)	7.3	4.9	5.9	16.2
Europe and Other International Markets	11.1	10.0	15.5	19.3	55.9
Total Segments	116.1	122.3	132.5	181.3	552.2
Corporate and Other(1)	(26.8)	(32.6)	(31.8)	(36.2)	(127.4)
Consolidated Operating Income	\$ 89.3	\$ 89.7	\$ 100.7	\$ 145.1	\$ 424.8
Net Income	48.3	58.7	58.8	94.4	260.2
Less: Net (Income) Loss Attributable to the Noncontrolling Interest	1.6	(0.2)	(0.4)	(0.9)	0.1
Net Income Attributable to D&B	\$ 49.9	\$ 58.5	\$ 58.4	\$ 93.5	\$ 260.3
Basic Earnings Per Share of Common Stock Attributable to D&B Common Shareholders (2)	\$ 1.00	\$ 1.19	\$ 1.19	\$ 1.94	\$ 5.31
Diluted Earnings Per Share of Common Stock Attributable to D&B Common Shareholders (2)	\$ 1.00	\$ 1.18	\$ 1.19	\$ 1.93	\$ 5.28
Cash Dividends Paid Per Common Share	\$ 0.36	\$ 0.36	\$ 0.36	\$ 0.36	\$ 1.44

Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements (Continued)

(Tabular dollar amounts in millions, except per share data)

	March 31,	June 30,	For the Three Mor September 30,	nths Ended December 31,	Full Year
2010			-		
Revenue:					
North America	\$ 304.9	\$ 300.9	\$ 305.6	\$ 351.0	\$ 1,262.4
Asia Pacific	32.8	36.6	37.9	63.5	170.8
Europe and Other International Markets	59.5	59.8	56.9	67.2	243.4
Consolidated Revenue	\$ 397.2	\$ 397.3	\$ 400.4	\$ 481.7	\$ 1,676.6
Operating Income (Loss):					
North America	\$ 105.3	\$ 98.4	\$ 93.5	\$ 155.0	\$ 452.2
Asia Pacific	0.1	3.4	0.0	3.6	7.1
Europe and Other International Markets	13.3	15.9	14.4	20.9	64.5
Total Segments	118.7	117.7	107.9	179.5	523.8
Corporate and Other(1)	(25.4)	(27.2)	(32.9)	(29.2)	(114.7)
Consolidated Operating Income	\$ 93.3	\$ 90.5	\$ 75.0	\$ 150.3	\$ 409.1
Net Income	45.8	56.4	56.8	91.9	250.9
Less: Net (Income) Loss Attributable to the Noncontrolling Interest	1.2	(0.4)	(0.3)	0.7	1.2
Net Income Attributable to D&B	\$ 47.0	\$ 56.0	\$ 56.5	\$ 92.6	\$ 252.1
Basic Earnings Per Share of Common Stock Attributable to D&B Common Shareholders (2)	\$ 0.93	\$ 1.12	\$ 1.13	\$ 1.86	\$ 5.03
Diluted Earnings Per Share of Common Stock Attributable to D&B Common Shareholders (2)	\$ 0.92	\$ 1.10	\$ 1.12	\$ 1.85	\$ 4.98
Cash Dividends Paid Per Common Share	\$ 0.35	\$ 0.35	\$ 0.35	\$ 0.35	\$ 1.40

(1) The following table itemizes the components of the Corporate and Other category of Operating Income (Loss):

	For the Three Months Ended						
	March 31,	June 30,	Septer	nber 30,	Dece	mber 31,	Full Year
2011							
Corporate Costs	\$ (11.8)	\$ (12.3)	\$	(12.4)	\$	(13.1)	\$ (49.6)
Transition Costs (costs to implement our							
Financial Flexibility initiatives)	(0.9)	(1.6)		(1.6)		(1.7)	(5.8)
Restructuring Expense	(4.2)	(8.5)		(5.3)		(4.1)	(22.1)
Settlement of Legacy Pension Obligation	0.0	0.0		0.0		(5.1)	(5.1)
Strategic Technology Investment (MaxCV)	(9.9)	(10.2)		(12.5)		(12.2)	(44.8)
Total Corporate and Other	\$ (26.8)	\$ (32.6)	\$	(31.8)	\$	(36.2)	\$ (127.4)

Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements (Continued)

(Tabular dollar amounts in millions, except per share data)

	For the Three Months Ended						
	March 31,	June 30,	Septe	mber 30,	Dece	ember 31,	Full Year
2010							
Corporate Costs	\$ (14.0)	\$ (15.7)	\$	(16.1)	\$	(11.0)	\$ (56.8)
Transition Costs (costs to implement our							
Financial Flexibility initiatives)	(2.0)	(2.3)		(1.1)		(1.2)	(6.6)
Restructuring Expense	(4.6)	(1.6)		(3.9)		(4.7)	(14.8)
Strategic Technology Investment or MaxCV	(4.8)	(7.6)		(11.8)		(12.3)	(36.5)
Total Corporate and Other	\$ (25.4)	\$ (27.2)	\$	(32.9)	\$	(29.2)	\$ (114.7)

- (2) The number of weighted average shares outstanding changes as common shares are issued for employee benefit plans and other purposes or as shares are repurchased. For this reason, the sum of quarterly earnings per share may not be the same as earnings per share for the year.
- (3) North America revenue slightly increased from the three months ended December 31, 2011 compared to the three months ended December 31, 2010 principally due to more upfront revenue recognition on the existing customer set as a result of allocation of revenue in an arrangement using the best estimated selling price.

Note 17. Divestitures, Discontinued Operations and Assets Held For Sale

Divestitures

North American Self Awareness Solution Business

On July 30, 2010, we sold substantially all of the assets and liabilities of our North American Self Awareness Solution business. The sale is part of a strategic relationship whereby the buyer will operate the acquired business under the name of Dun & Bradstreet Credibility Corp. and distribute certain D&B-branded products primarily to the micro customer segment. Under the terms of the agreement, we received \$10 million in cash at closing and we are entitled to annual royalty payments from the buyer for data and brand licensing.

During the year ended December 31, 2010, we recorded a pre-tax gain of \$23.1 million from the sale in Other Income (Expense) Net in the consolidated statement of operations and comprehensive income.

Our North American Self Awareness Solution business provided credit on self products for small and micro businesses. This transaction provided us with the ability to better focus our resources on our core customer segments and maximize shareholder value.

Domestic Portion of Italian Operations

On May 29, 2009, we completed the sale of substantially all of the assets and liabilities of the domestic portion of our Italian operations to CRIF, S.p.A. (CRIF) for \$12.2 million (including a working capital adjustment of \$1.2 million), which was a part of our previous International segment in 2009. We also entered into a ten-year commercial arrangement to provide CRIF with global data for its Italian customers. This arrangement had aggregate future cash payments of approximately \$130 million. In addition, this transaction allowed us to improve the quality of the data we provide to our global customers seeking information on Italian customers.

Edgar Filing: DUN & BRADSTREET CORP/NW - Form 10-K

We recorded a pre-tax gain of \$6.5 million from the sale in Other Income (Expense) Net in the consolidated statement of operations and comprehensive income for the year ended December 31, 2009. During the year ended December 31, 2010, we recorded an adjustment of \$3.0 million to our divested net assets. As of December 31, 2010, we had received all cash payments.

Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements (Continued)

(Tabular dollar amounts in millions, except per share data)

Divestiture of Domestic Portion of our Japanese Joint Venture

On February 1, 2012, we signed a definitive agreement to sell the domestic portion of our Japanese operations to Tokyo Shoko Research, LTD. (TSR), our local joint venture partner since December 2007. Prior to the transaction, we were the majority shareholder in this joint venture, with a 60% ownership interest.

We have reclassified the assets and liabilities relating to the domestic portion of our Japanese operations to Assets and Liabilities Held for Sale in our Consolidated Balance Sheet as of December 31, 2011. Assets Held for Sale of \$16.9 million primarily consists of customer-related intangible assets and goodwill. Liabilities Held for Sale of \$15.2 million primarily consists of deferred revenue and minority interest.

Simultaneous with closing this transaction, we will begin a ten-year commercial arrangement to provide TSR with global data for its Japanese customers and to become the exclusive distributor of TSR data to our World Wide Network partners.

Divestiture of Chinese Market Research Joint Ventures

During December 2011, we divested our market research business in China, consisting of two joint venture companies, by selling our equity interests in such companies to our partner for a total purchase price of \$5 million. The business provides highly specialized and customized market information.

We have reclassified the assets and liabilities relating to the joint ventures to Assets and Liabilities Held for Sale in our Consolidated Balance Sheet as of December 31, 2011. Assets Held for Sale of \$15.8 million primarily consists of accounts receivable, goodwill, customer intangible assets and cash. Liabilities Held for Sale of \$13.9 million primarily consists of accrued liabilities and deferred revenue.

We consolidated approximately \$16 million in revenue from the joint ventures for the year ended December 31, 2011.

Note 18. Subsequent Events

Dividend

On February 6, 2012, we declared a dividend of \$0.38 per share for the first quarter of 2012. This cash dividend will be payable on March 14, 2012 to shareholders of record at the close of business on February 28, 2012.

Item 9. Changes in and Disagreements with Accountants on Accounting and Financial Disclosure Not Applicable.

Item 9A. Controls and Procedures

Evaluation of Disclosure Controls

We evaluated the effectiveness of our disclosure controls and procedures (Disclosure Controls) as defined in Rules 13a-15(e) and 15d-15(e) under the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as amended (Exchange Act) as of the end of the period covered by this report. This evaluation (Controls Evaluation) was done with the participation of our Chief Executive Officer (CEO) and Chief Financial Officer (CFO).

Disclosure Controls are controls and other procedures that are designed to ensure that information required to be disclosed by us in the reports that we file or submit under the Exchange Act is recorded, processed, summarized and reported within the time periods specified in the SEC s rules and forms. Disclosure controls and procedures include, without limitation, controls and procedures designed to ensure that information required to be disclosed by us in the reports that we file or submit under the Exchange Act is accumulated and communicated to our management, including our CEO and CFO, as appropriate, to allow timely decisions regarding required disclosure.

Limitations on the Effectiveness of Controls

Our management, including our CEO and CFO, does not expect that our Disclosure Controls or our internal control over financial reporting will prevent all error and all fraud. A control system, no matter how well conceived and operated, can provide only reasonable assurance that the objectives of a control system are met. Further, any control system reflects limitations on resources, and the benefits of a control system must be considered relative to its costs. Because of the inherent limitations in all control systems, no evaluation of controls can provide absolute assurance that all control issues and instances of fraud, if any, within D&B have been detected. Judgments in decision-making can be faulty and breakdowns can occur because of simple error or mistake. Additionally, controls can be circumvented by individual acts, by collusion of two or more people, or by management override. The design of a control system is also based upon certain assumptions about the likelihood of future events, and there can be no assurance that any design will succeed in achieving its stated goals under all potential future conditions. Over time, controls may become inadequate because of changes in conditions, or the degree of compliance with the policies or procedures may deteriorate. Because of the inherent limitations in a cost-effective control system, misstatements due to error or fraud may occur and may not be detected. Our Disclosure Controls are designed to provide reasonable assurance of achieving their objectives.

Conclusions Regarding Disclosure Controls

Based upon our Controls Evaluation, our CEO and CFO have concluded that as of the end of our fiscal year ended December 31, 2011, our Disclosure Controls are effective at a reasonable assurance level.

Management s Report on Internal Control Over Financial Reporting

Management s Report on Internal Control Over Financial Reporting and Management s Responsibility for Financial Statements are contained in this Annual Report on Form 10-K.

Change in Internal Control Over Financial Reporting

There was no change in our internal control over financial reporting that occurred during the fourth quarter of 2011 that has materially affected, or is reasonably likely to materially affect, our internal control over financial reporting.

Item 9B. *Other Information* Retirement of Director

On February 23, 2012, Michael R. Quinlan announced that he is retiring from our Board of Directors effective in May 2012 immediately prior to our next Annual Meeting of Shareholders. Mr. Quinlan has been a member of the Board of Directors since April 1989. Mr. Quinlan is currently Chairman of the Compensation and Benefits Committee, a position he has held since August 2006, and he has been a member of the C&BC since September 2000. Mr. Quinlan has also been a member of the Board Affairs Committee since August 2006.

PART III

Item 10. Directors, Executive Officers and Corporate Governance

The information required to be furnished by this Item 10. Directors, Executive Officers and Corporate Governance, is incorporated herein by reference from our Notice of Annual Meeting of Stockholders and Proxy Statement to be filed within 120 days after D&B s fiscal year end of December 31, 2011 (the Proxy Statement).

Item 11. Executive Compensation

The information required to be furnished by this Item 11. Executive Compensation, is incorporated herein by reference from our Proxy Statement.

Item 12. Security Ownership of Certain Beneficial Owners and Management and Related Stockholder Matters

The information required to be furnished by this Item 12. Security Ownership of Certain Beneficial Owners and Management and Related Stockholder Matters, is incorporated herein by reference from our Proxy Statement.

EQUITY COMPENSATION PLAN INFORMATION

The following table summarizes our equity compensation plan information as of December 31, 2011:

	(A)		(C) Number of Securities Remaining Available for
	Number of	(B)	Future
	Securities to	Weighted-	Issuance
	Be Issued	Average	Under Equity
	Upon	Exercise	Compensation
	Exercise of	Price of	Plans
	Outstanding	Outstanding	(Excluding
	Options,	Options,	Securities
	Warrants	Warrants	Reflected in
Plan Category	and Rights	and Rights	Column (A))
Equity Compensation Plans approved by security holders(1)	2,314,551(2)	\$ 64.39	5,853,344(3)

- (1) This table includes information for an equity compensation plan adopted in connection with our separation from Moody s Corporation. As of December 31, 2011, a total of 1,948 deferred performance shares were outstanding. No additional options or other rights may be granted under this plan, with the exception of incremental dividend shares, which may be accrued on the outstanding deferred performance shares.
- (2) Includes options to purchase 2,026,007 shares of our common stock, restricted stock units with respect to 277,396 shares of our common stock, and 9,200 accrued dividend units and deferred performance shares of 1,948 shares of our common stock. This amount does not include 40,387 outstanding shares of restricted common stock.

(3)

Edgar Filing: DUN & BRADSTREET CORP/NW - Form 10-K

Includes shares available for future purchases under our ESPP. As of December 31, 2011, an aggregate of 468,657 shares of our common stock were available for purchase under the ESPP.

Item 13. Certain Relationships and Related Transactions and Director Independence

The information required to be furnished by this Item 13. Certain Relationships and Related Transactions and Director Independence, is incorporated herein by reference from our Proxy Statement.

Item 14. Principal Accountant Fees and Services

The information required to be furnished by this Item 14. Principal Accountant Fees and Services, is incorporated herein by reference from our Proxy Statement.

PART IV

Item 15. Exhibits and Financial Statement Schedules

(a) List of documents filed as part of this report.

(1) Financial Statements.

See Index to Financial Statements and Schedules in Part II, Item 8. on this Form 10-K.

(2) Financial Statement Schedules.

None.

(3) Exhibits.

See Index to Exhibits in this Annual Report on Form 10-K.

(b) Exhibits.

See Index to Exhibits in this Annual Report on Form 10-K.

SIGNATURES

Pursuant to the requirements of Section 13 or 15(d) of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, the registrant has duly caused this report to be signed on its behalf by the undersigned, thereunto duly authorized, on February 29, 2012.

The Dun & Bradstreet Corporation (Registrant)

By: /s/ SARA MATHEW Sara Mathew Chairman and Chief Executive Officer

Pursuant to the requirements of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, this report has been signed below by the following persons on behalf of the Registrant and in the capacities set forth next to their names, on February 29, 2012.

/s/ Sara Mathew	Chairman and Chief Executive Officer
Sara Mathew	(principal executive officer)
/s/ Richard H. Veldran	Senior Vice President and Chief Financial Officer (principal financial officer)
Richard H. Veldran	
/s/ Anthony Pietrontone Jr .	Principal Accounting Officer and Corporate Controller
Anthony Pietrontone Jr.	
/s/ Austin A. Adams	Director
Austin A. Adams	
/s/ John W. Alden	Director
John W. Alden	
/s/ Christopher J. Coughlin	Director
Christopher J. Coughlin	
/s/ James N. Fernandez	Director
James N. Fernandez	
/s/ Douglas A. Kehring	Director
Douglas A. Kehring	
/s/ Sandra E. Peterson	Director
Sandra E. Peterson	

Edgar Filing: DUN & BRADSTREET CORP/NW - Form 10-K

/s/ Michael R. Quinlan	Director
Michael R. Quinlan	
/s/ NAOMI O. SELIGMAN	Director
Naomi O. Seligman	
/s/ Michael J. Winkler	Director
Michael J. Winkler	

INDEX TO EXHIBITS

3. Articles of Incorporation and By-laws

- 3.1 Amended and Restated Certificate of Incorporation of the Registrant, as amended effective May 3, 2011 (incorporated by reference to Exhibit 3.1 to Registrant s Current Report on Form 8-K, file number 1-15967, filed May 6, 2011).
- 3.2 Certificate of Designation for the Series A Junior Participating Preferred Stock (incorporated by reference to Appendix A to the Amended and Restated Certificate of Incorporation, included as Exhibit 3.1 to the Registrant s Current Report on Form 8-K, file number 1-15967, filed May 6, 2011).
- 3.3 The Dun & Bradstreet Corporation Certificate of Designation of Series B Preferred Stock (incorporated by reference to Appendix B to the Amended and Restated Certificate of Incorporation, included as Exhibit 3.2 to the Registrant s Current Report on Form 8-K, file number 1-15967, filed May 6, 2011).
- 3.4 Fourth Amended and Restated By-laws of the Registrant (incorporated by reference to Exhibit 3.2 to the Registrant s Current Report on Form 8-K, file number 1-15967, filed May 6, 2011).

4. Instruments Defining the Rights of Security Holders, Including Indentures

- 4.1 Specimen Common Stock Certificate (incorporated by reference to Exhibit 4.1 to the Registrant s Registration Statement on Form 10, file number 1-15967, filed September 11, 2000).
- 4.2 Underwriting Agreement, dated as of March 27, 2008 among The Dun & Bradstreet Corporation, Citigroup Global Markets Inc. and J.P. Morgan Securities Inc. (incorporated by reference to Exhibit 1.1 to the Registrant s Current Report on Form 8-K, file number 1-15967, filed April 1, 2008).
- 4.3 Form of 6.00% Senior Notes due 2013 (incorporated by reference to Exhibit 4.1 to the Registrant s Current Report on Form 8-K, file number 1-15967, filed April 1, 2008).
- 4.4 Underwriting Agreement, dated as of November 17, 2010 amongst The Dun & Bradstreet Corporation, Barclays Capital Inc. and J.P. Morgan Securities LLC (incorporated by reference to Exhibit 1.1 to the Registrant s Current Report on Form 8-K, file number 1-15967, filed November 23, 2010).
- 4.5 Form of 2.875% Senior Notes due 2015 (incorporated by reference to Exhibit 4.1 to the Registrant s Current Report on Form 8-K, file number 1-15967, filed November 23, 2010).
- 4.6 Five-Year Credit Agreement, dated April 19, 2007, among The Dun & Bradstreet Corporation, the Borrowing Subsidiaries Party thereto, JPMorgan Chase Bank, as Administrative Agent, Bank of Tokyo-Mitsubishi Trust Company and Citicorp USA, Inc., as Syndication Agents, The Bank of New York and Suntrust Bank, as Documentation Agents and the Lenders Party thereto (incorporated by reference to Exhibit 4.1 to the Registrant s Current Report on Form 8-K, file number 1-15967, filed April 19, 2007).
- Five-Year Credit Agreement, dated October 25, 2011, among The Dun & Bradstreet Corporation, JPMorgan Chase Bank, N.A., as Administrative Agent, The Bank of Tokyo-Mitsubishi UF, Ltd. and Barclays Capital, as Syndication Agents, HSBC Bank USA, N.A. and RBS Citizens, N.A., as Documentation Agents, and the Lenders thereto (incorporated by reference to Exhibit 4.1 to the Registrant s Current Report on Form 8-K, file number 1-15967, filed October 27, 2011).

10. Material Contracts

- 10.1 Distribution Agreement, dated as of September 30, 2000, between Moody s Corporation (f.k.a. The Dun & Bradstreet Corporation) and the Registrant (f.k.a. The New D&B Corporation) (incorporated by reference to Exhibit 10.1 to the Registrant s Current Report on Form 8-K, file number 1-15967, filed October 4, 2000).
- 10.2 Tax Allocation Agreement, dated as of September 30, 2000, between Moody s Corporation (f.k.a. The Dun & Bradstreet Corporation) and the Registrant (f.k.a. The New D&B Corporation) (incorporated by reference to Exhibit 10.2 to the Registrant s Current Report on Form 8-K, file number 1-15967, filed October 4, 2000).
- 10.3 Employee Benefits Agreement, dated as of September 30, 2000, between Moody s Corporation (f.k.a. The Dun & Bradstreet Corporation) and the Registrant (f.k.a. The New D&B Corporation) (incorporated by reference to Exhibit 10.3 to the Registrant s Current Report on Form 8-K, file number 1-15967, filed October 4, 2000).
- 10.4 Undertaking of the Registrant (f.k.a. The New D&B Corporation), dated September 30, 2000, to Cognizant Corporation and ACNielsen Corporation (incorporated by reference to Exhibit 10.9 to the Registrant s Current Report on Form 8-K, file number 1-15967, filed October 4, 2000).
- 10.5 Undertaking of the Registrant (f.k.a. The New D&B Corporation), dated September 30, 2000, to R.H. Donnelley Corporation (incorporated by reference to Exhibit 10.10 to the Registrant s Current Report on Form 8-K, file number 1-15967, filed October 4, 2000).
- 10.6[^] Business Process Services Agreement made and effective as of October 15, 2004 by and between the Company and International Business Machines Corporation (incorporated by reference to Exhibit 10.43 to the Registrant s Annual Report on Form 10-K, file number 1-15967, filed March 14, 2005).
- 10.7 Technology Services Agreement between the Registrant and Computer Sciences Corporation, dated June 27, 2002 (incorporated by reference to Exhibit 10.1 to the Registrant s Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q, file number 1-15967, filed August 13, 2002).
- 10.8[^] Global Master Services Agreement by and between Dun & Bradstreet, Inc. and Acxiom Corporation, dated July 27, 2006 (Amended and Restated as of June 2, 2008), together with Amendment Number One, thereto, dated November 30, 2008, and Amendment Number Two, thereto, dated May 6, 2009 (incorporated by reference to Exhibit 10.1 to the Registrant s Amended Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q/A, file number 1-15967, filed October 8, 2009).
- 10.9[^] Statement of Work Number 9 under the Global Master Services Agreement by and between Dun & Bradstreet, Inc. and Acxiom Corporation, dated May 6, 2009 (incorporated by reference to Exhibit 10.2 to the Registrant s Amended Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q/A, file number 1-15967, filed October 8, 2009).
- 10.10 Form of Indemnification Agreement (incorporated by reference to Exhibit 10.1 to the Registrant s Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q, file number 1-15967, filed August 4, 2006).
- 10.11 The Dun & Bradstreet Executive Transition Plan, as amended and restated effective January 1, 2009 (incorporated by reference to Exhibit 10.1 to the Registrant s Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q, file number 1-15967, filed November 6, 2008).
- 10.12 Forms of Change in Control Severance Agreements (incorporated by reference to Exhibit 10.2 to the Registrant s Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q, file number 1-15967, filed November 6, 2008).

- 10.13 Forms of Change in Control Severance Agreements (incorporated by reference to Exhibit 10.3 to the Registrant s Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q, file number 1-15967, filed May 10, 2010).
- 10.14 The Dun & Bradstreet Career Transition Plan, as amended and restated effective January 1, 2009 (incorporated by reference to Exhibit 10.3 to the Registrant s Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q, file number 1-15967, filed November 6, 2008).
- 10.15 Executive Retirement Plan of The Dun & Bradstreet Corporation, as amended and restated effective January 1, 2009 (incorporated by reference to Exhibit 10.4 to the Registrant s Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q, file number 1-15967, filed November 6, 2008).
- 10.16 First Amendment to the Executive Retirement Plan of The Dun & Bradstreet Corporation (as amended and restated effective January 1, 2009), effective August 4, 2009 (incorporated by reference to Exhibit 10.27 to the Registrant s Annual Report on Form 10-K, file number 1-15967, filed February 25, 2010).
- 10.17 Second Amendment to the Executive Retirement Plan of The Dun & Bradstreet Corporation (as amended and restated effective January 1, 2009), effective January 1, 2010 (incorporated by reference to Exhibit 10.28 to the Registrant s Annual Report on Form 10-K, file number 1-15967, filed February 25, 2010).
- 10.18* Third Amendment, effective April 4, 2011, Fourth Amendment, effective April 4, 2011 and Fifth Amendment, effective December 22, 2011, to the Executive Retirement Plan of The Dun & Bradstreet Corporation (as amended and restated effective January 1, 2009).
- 10.19 Pension Benefit Equalization Plan of The Dun & Bradstreet Corporation, as amended and restated effective January 1, 2009 (incorporated by reference to Exhibit 10.5 to the Registrant s Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q, file number 1-15967, filed November 6, 2008).
- 10.20 First Amendment to the Pension Benefit Equalization Plan of The Dun & Bradstreet Corporation (as amended and restated effective January 1, 2009), effective August 4, 2009 (incorporated by reference to Exhibit 10.30 to the Registrant s Annual Report on Form 10-K, file number 1-15967, filed February 25, 2010).
- 10.21* Second Amendment, executed April 4, 2011 and retroactively effective January 1, 1997, Third Amendment, effective April 4, 2011 and Fourth Amendment, effective December 22, 2011, to the Pension Benefit Equalization Plan of The Dun & Bradstreet Corporation (as amended and restated effective January 1, 2009).
- 10.22 Supplemental Executive Benefit Plan of The Dun & Bradstreet Corporation, as amended May 1, 2007 (incorporated by reference to Exhibit 10.2 to the Registrant s Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q, file number 1-15967, filed May 4, 2007).
- 10.23 2000 Dun & Bradstreet Corporation Non-Employee Directors Stock Incentive Plan, as amended and restated effective January 1, 2009 (incorporated by reference to Exhibit 10.12 to the Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q, file number 1-15967, filed November 6, 2008).
- 10.24 The Dun & Bradstreet Corporation Non-Employee Directors Deferred Compensation Plan, as amended and restated effective January 1, 2009 (incorporated by reference to Exhibit 10.11 to the Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q, file number 1-15967, filed November 6, 2008).
- 10.25* First Amendment, effective April 4, 2011, to The Dun & Bradstreet Corporation Non-Employee Directors Deferred Compensation Plan, as amended and restated effective January 1, 2009.
- 10.26 The Dun & Bradstreet Corporation 2000 Stock Incentive Plan, as amended and restated effective January 1, 2009 (incorporated by reference to Exhibit 10.7 to the Registrant s Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q, file number 1-15967, filed November 6, 2008).
- 10.27 The Dun & Bradstreet Corporation 2009 Stock Incentive Plan (incorporated by reference to Exhibit 10.1 to the Registrant s Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q, file number 1-15967, filed May 7, 2009).

- 10.28 Key Employees Non-Qualified Deferred Compensation Plan, as amended and restated effective January 1, 2009 (incorporated by reference to Exhibit 10.6 to the Registrant s Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q, file number 1-15967, filed November 6, 2008).
- 10.29* First Amendment, effective April 4, 2011, to the Key Employees Non-Qualified Deferred Compensation Plan, as amended and restated effective January 1, 2009.
- 10.30 The Dun & Bradstreet Corporation 2000 Employee Stock Purchase Plan (incorporated by reference to Exhibit 10.36 to the Registrant s Annual Report on Form 10-K, file number 1-15967, filed March 28, 2003).
- 10.31 2000 Dun & Bradstreet Corporation Replacement Plan for Certain Directors Holding Dun & Bradstreet Corporation Equity-Based Awards (incorporated by reference to Exhibit 10.27 to the Registrant s Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q, file number 1-15967, filed November 14, 2000).
- 10.32 The Dun & Bradstreet Corporation Non-Funded Deferred Compensation Plan for Non-Employee Directors (as assumed by the Registrant) (incorporated by reference to Exhibit 10.18 to Moody s Corporation Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q, file number 1-14037, filed October 20, 1999).
- 10.33 The Dun & Bradstreet Corporation Covered Employee Incentive Plan (incorporated by reference to Exhibit 10.1 to the Registrant s Current Report on Form 8-K, file number 1-15967, filed May 6, 2011).
- 10.34 The Dun & Bradstreet Corporation Cash Incentive Plan (incorporated by reference to Exhibit 10.36 to the Registrant s Annual Report on Form 10-K, file number 1-15967, filed February 21, 2001).
- 10.35 Form of Detrimental Conduct Agreement (incorporated by reference to Exhibit 10.1 to the Registrant s Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q, file number 1-15967, filed May 5, 2006).
- 10.36 Form of Detrimental Conduct Agreement, as amended effective March 25, 2010 (incorporated by reference to Exhibit 10.45 to the Registrant s Annual Report on Form 10-K, file number 1-15967, filed March 1, 2011).
- 10.37 Form of International Stock Option Award Agreement under The Dun & Bradstreet Corporation 2000 Stock Incentive Plan (incorporated by reference to Exhibit 10.35 to the Registrants Form 10-K, file number 1-15967, filed February 28, 2007).
- 10.38 Form of International Stock Option Award Agreement under The Dun & Bradstreet Corporation 2000 Stock Incentive Plan, as amended and restated effective January 1, 2009 (incorporated by reference to Exhibit 10.10 to the Registrant s Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q, file number 1-15967, filed November 6, 2008).
- 10.39 Form of International Stock Option Award Agreement under The Dun & Bradstreet Corporation 2009 Stock Incentive Plan (incorporated by reference to Exhibit 10.4 to the Registrant s Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q, file number 1-15967, filed May 7, 2009).
- 10.40 Form of International Stock Option Award Agreement under The Dun & Bradstreet Corporation 2009 Stock Incentive Plan (incorporated by reference to Exhibit 10.2 to the Registrant s Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q, filed number 1-15967, filed May 10, 2010).
- 10.41 Form of International Stock Option Award Agreement under The Dun & Bradstreet Corporation 2009 Stock Incentive Plan (incorporated by reference to Exhibit 10.50 to the Registrant s Annual Report on Form 10-K, file number 1-15967, filed March 1, 2011).
- 10.42* Form of International Stock Option Award Agreement under The Dun & Bradstreet Corporation 2009 Stock Incentive Plan.

- 10.43 Form of Stock Option Award Agreement under The Dun & Bradstreet Corporation 2000 Stock Incentive Plan (incorporated by reference to Exhibit 10.2 to the Registrant s Current Report on Form 8-K, file number 1-15967, filed March 2, 2005).
- 10.44 Form of Stock Option Award Agreement under The Dun & Bradstreet Corporation 2000 Stock Incentive Plan, as amended and restated effective January 1, 2009 (incorporated by reference to Exhibit 10.9 to the Registrant s Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q, file number 1-15967, filed November 6, 2008).
- 10.45 Form of Stock Option Award Agreement under The Dun & Bradstreet Corporation 2009 Stock Incentive Plan (incorporated by reference to Exhibit 10.2 to the Registrant s Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q, file number 1-15967, filed May 7, 2009).
- 10.46 Stock Option Award Agreement under The Dun & Bradstreet Corporation 2009 Stock Incentive Plan, dated February 11, 2010, between the Registrant and Steven W. Alesio (incorporated by reference to Exhibit 10.51 to the Registrant s Annual Report on Form 10-K, file number 1-15967, filed February 25, 2010).
- 10.47 Form of Stock Option Award Agreement under The Dun & Bradstreet Corporation 2009 Stock Incentive Plan (incorporated by reference to Exhibit 10.1 to the Registrant s Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q, file number 1-15967, filed May 10, 2010).
- 10.48 Form of Stock Option Award Agreement under The Dun & Bradstreet Corporation 2009 Stock Incentive Plan (incorporated by reference to Exhibit 10.56 to the Registrant s Annual Report on Form 10-K, file number 1-15967, filed March 1, 2011).
- 10.49* Form of Stock Option Award Agreement under The Dun & Bradstreet Corporation 2009 Stock Incentive Plan.
- 10.50 Form of Restricted Stock Unit Award Agreement under The Dun & Bradstreet Corporation 2000 Stock Incentive Plan (incorporated by reference to Exhibit 10.3 to the Registrant s Current Report on Form 8-K, file number 1-15967, filed March 2, 2005).
- 10.51 Form of Restricted Stock Unit Award Agreement under The Dun & Bradstreet Corporation 2009 Stock Incentive Plan (incorporated by reference to Exhibit 10.1 to the Registrant s Current Report on Form 8-K, file number 1- 15967, filed February 24, 2010).
- 10.52 Form of Restricted Stock Unit Award Agreement under The Dun & Bradstreet Corporation 2009 Stock Incentive Plan (incorporated by reference to Exhibit 10.59 to the Registrant s Annual Report on Form 10-K, file number 1-15967, filed March 1, 2011).
- 10.53* Form of Restricted Stock Unit Award Agreement under The Dun & Bradstreet Corporation 2009 Stock Incentive Plan.
- 10.54 Restricted Stock Unit Award Agreement under The Dun & Bradstreet Corporation 2009 Stock Incentive Plan, dated February 11, 2010, between the Registrant and Steven W. Alesio (incorporated by reference to Exhibit 10.54 to the Registrant s Annual Report on Form 10-K, file number 1-15967, filed February 25, 2010).
- 10.55 Restricted Stock Unit Award Agreement under The Dun & Bradstreet Corporation 2009 Stock Incentive Plan, dated March 1, 2010, between the Registrant and Steven W. Alesio (incorporated by reference to Exhibit 10.3 to the Registrant s Current Report on Form 8-K, file number 1-15967, filed February 24, 2010).
- 10.56 Form of International Restricted Stock Unit Award Agreement, effective February 23, 2007, under The Dun & Bradstreet Corporation 2000 Stock Incentive Plan (incorporated by reference to Exhibit 10.47 to the Registrant s Annual Report on Form 10-K, file number 1-15967, filed February 28, 2007).

- 10.57 Form of International Restricted Stock Unit Award Agreement under The Dun & Bradstreet Corporation 2000 Stock Incentive Plan, as amended and restated effective January 1, 2009 (incorporated by reference to Exhibit 10.14 to the Registrant s Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q, file number 1-15967, filed November 6, 2008).
- 10.58 Form of International Restricted Stock Unit Award Agreement under The Dun & Bradstreet Corporation 2009 Stock Incentive Plan (incorporated by reference to Exhibit 10.5 to the Registrant s Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q, file number 1-15967, filed May 7, 2009).
- 10.59 Form of International Restricted Stock Unit Award Agreement under The Dun & Bradstreet Corporation 2009 Stock Incentive Plan, as amended February 18, 2010 (incorporated by reference to Exhibit 10.2 to the Registrant s Current Report on Form 8-K, file number 1-15967, filed February 24, 2010).
- 10.60 Form of International Restricted Stock Unit Award Agreement under The Dun & Bradstreet Corporation 2009 Stock Incentive Plan (incorporated by reference to Exhibit 10.66 to the Registrant s Annual Report on Form 10-K, file number 1-15967, filed March 1, 2011).
- 10.61* Form of International Restricted Stock Unit Award Agreement under The Dun & Bradstreet Corporation 2009 Stock Incentive Plan.
- 10.62 Form of Restricted Stock Award Agreement under The Dun & Bradstreet Corporation 2000 Stock Incentive Plan (incorporated by reference to Exhibit 10.1 to the Registrant s Current Report on Form 8-K, file number 1-15967, filed March 2, 2005).
- 10.63 Form of Restricted Stock Award Agreement, effective February 23, 2007, under The Dun & Bradstreet Corporation 2000 Stock Incentive Plan (incorporated by reference to Exhibit 10.46 to the Registrant s Annual Report on Form 10-K, file number 1-15967, filed February 28, 2007).
- 10.64 Form of Restricted Stock Award Agreement under The Dun & Bradstreet Corporation 2000 Stock Incentive Plan, as amended and restated effective January 1, 2009 (incorporated by reference to Exhibit 10.8 to the Registrant s Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q, file number 1-15967, filed November 6, 2008).
- 10.65 Form of Restricted Stock Award Agreement under The Dun & Bradstreet Corporation 2009 Stock Incentive Plan (incorporated by reference to Exhibit 10.3 to the Registrant s Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q, file number 1-15967, filed May 7, 2009).
- 10.66 Form of Stock Option Award Agreement under the 2000 Non-employee Directors Stock Incentive Plan (incorporated by reference to Exhibit 10.4 to the Registrant s Current Report on Form 8-K, file number 1-15967, filed March 2, 2005).
- 10.67 Form of Stock Option Award Agreement, effective January 29, 2008, under the 2000 Non-employee Directors Stock Incentive Plan (incorporated by reference to Exhibit 10.44 to the Registrant s Annual Report on Form 10-K, file number 1-15967, filed February 25, 2008).
- 10.68* Form of Stock Option Award Agreement under the 2000 Non-employee Directors Stock Incentive Plan, as amended and restated effective January 1, 2009.
- 10.69 Form of Restricted Share Unit Award Agreement under the 2000 Non-employee Directors Stock Incentive Plan (incorporated by reference to Exhibit 10.2 to the Registrant s Current Report on Form 8-K, file number 1-15967, filed December 8, 2004).
- 10.70 Form of Restricted Stock Unit Award Agreement under the 2000 Non-employee Directors Stock Incentive Plan (incorporated by reference to Exhibit 10.5 to the Registrant s Current Report on Form 8-K, file number 1-15967, filed March 2, 2005).

- 10.71 Form of Restricted Stock Unit Award Agreement, effective February 23, 2007, under the 2000 Non-employee Directors Stock Incentive Plan (incorporated by reference to Exhibit 10.48 to the Registrant s Annual Report on Form 10-K, file number 1-15967, filed February 28, 2007).
- 10.72 Form of Restricted Stock Unit Award Agreement under the 2000 Non-employee Directors Stock Incentive Plan, as amended and restated effective January 1, 2009 (incorporated by reference to Exhibit 10.13 to the Registrant s Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q, file number 1-15967, filed November 6, 2008).
- 10.73* Form of Restricted Stock Unit Award Agreement under the 2000 Non-employee Directors Stock Incentive Plan, as amended and restated effective January 1, 2009.

21. Subsidiaries of the Registrant

21.1* Subsidiaries of the Registrant as of December 31, 2011.

23. Consents of Experts and Counsel

23.1* Consent of Independent Registered Public Accounting Firm.

31. Rule 13a-14(a)/15(d)-14(a) Certifications

- 31.1* Certification of the Chief Executive Officer pursuant to Rule 13a-14(a)/15(d)-14(a) of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as amended, as adopted pursuant to Section 302 of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002.
- 31.2* Certification of the Chief Financial Officer pursuant to Rule 13a-14(a)/15(d)-14(a) of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as amended, as adopted pursuant to Section 302 of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002.

32. Section 1350 Certifications

- 32.1* Certification of the Chief Executive Officer pursuant to 18 U.S.C. 1350, as adopted pursuant to Section 906 of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002.
- 32.2* Certification of the Chief Financial Officer pursuant to 18 U.S.C. 1350, as adopted pursuant to Section 906 of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002.

101. Extensible Business Reporting Language

101** The following financial information from the Company s Annual Report on Form 10-K for the

year ended December 31, 2011 formatted in Extensible Business Reporting Language

(XBRL): (i) the Consolidated Statements of Operations, (ii) the Consolidated Balance Sheets,

(iii) the Consolidated Statements of Cash Flows, (iv) the Consolidated Statements of

Shareholders Equity (Deficit), and (v) the Notes to the Consolidated Financial Statements, tagged as block text.

* Filed herewith.

** Users of this interactive data file are advised pursuant to Rule 406T of Regulation S-T that this interactive data file is deemed not filed or part of a registration statement or prospectus for purposes of Sections 11 or 12 of the Securities Act of 1933, is deemed not filed for purposes of Section 18 of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, and otherwise is not subject to liability under these sections.

Represents a management contract or compensatory plan.

^ Portions of this Exhibit have been omitted pursuant to a request for confidential treatment and filed separately with the Securities and Exchange Commission.